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MOTS[1]


                     CITY COUNCIL MEETING


                      CITY OF DORAVILLE


                       STATE OF GEORGIA


                       January 5, 2009


                      SUMMARY OF MOTIONS�                                                       2
 1  A motion was made by Councilmember Bates to approve
    the minutes of the December 15, 2008 Council meeting.
 2  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Alexander.
    Motion passed by unanimous vote.
 3


 4  A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler that
    public hearings not be scheduled on regular Council
 5  meeting nights.  The motion was seconded by
    Councilmember Roche.  No further action was taken.
 6


 7  A motion was made by Councilman Spangler to make the
    February 2, 2009 meeting the last meeting during which
 8  a public hearing would be held due to hearings already
    scheduled through February 2.  He further moved that
 9  public hearing meetings should be scheduled as needed
    when the entire Council is available.  The motion was
10  seconded by Councilmember Roche.  Motion passed by
    unanimous vote.
11


12  A motion was made by Councilmember Roche to modify
    Section 2-40 of the City Ordinances to have the
13  Planning Commission make nonbinding recommendations on
    variance requests.  No further action was taken.
14


15  A motion was made by Councilmember Roche to add the
    agenda item of authorizing the City Attorney to
16  investigate City Codes in anticipation of amending
    Section 2-40 to allow the Planning Commission to make
17  nonbinding recommendations on variance requests,
    changes to zoning ordinances, and all that they were
18  chosen to do when the Planning Commission was begun.
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MOTS[1]
    The motion was seconded by Councilmember Spangler.
19  The motion was passed by a vote of 4-2, with
    dissenting votes from Councilmember Alexander and
20  Councilmember Bates.


21


22


23


24
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 3
    A motion was made by Councilmember Roche to authorize
 4  the City Attorney to begin the process of amending
    City Ordinances to include allowing the Planning
 5  Commission to make nonbinding recommendations on
    variances, zoning ordinances, whatever they do not
 6  review at this time.  The motion was seconded by
    Councilmember Spangler.  The motion was passed by a
 7  4-2 vote, with dissenting votes from Councilmember
    Alexander and Councilmember Bates.
 8


 9  A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler to
    postpone passing a building placard ordinance at this
10  time.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember
    Fleming.  The motion passed by unanimous vote.
11


12  A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler to
    postpone until the first meeting in February the
13  resolution supporting State legislative delegation
    sponsorship of charter changes.  The motion was
14  withdrawn and no further action was taken.


15
    A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler to
16  postpone discussion of O-I and O-W zoning changes
    until the January 20, 2009 Council meeting.  The
17  motion was seconded by Councilmember Fleming.  The
    motion passed by a vote of 4-3, with dissenting votes
18  from Councilmember Alexander, Councilmember Bates and
    Councilmember Pittman and with Mayor Jenkins voting to
19  break the tie.


20
    A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler to carry
21  over public hearing on O-I and O-W until January 20,
    2009, Council meeting.  The motion was seconded by
22  Councilmember Fleming.  The motion passed by a vote of
    4-3, with dissenting votes from Councilmember
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23  Alexander, Councilmember Bates and Councilmember
    Pittman and with Mayor Jenkins voting to break the
24  tie.


25�                                                       4
 1  DORAVILLE CITY COUNCIL
    MOTION SUMMARY
 2  January 5, 2009 - Page 3


 3


 4
    A motion was made by Councilmember Bates to pass the
 5  new Fine and Bond Schedule.  The motion was seconded
    by Councilmember Fleming.  The motion passed by
 6  unanimous vote.


 7
    A motion was made by Councilmember Bates to nominate
 8  Councilwoman Pittman as Mayor Pro Tem.  The motion was
    seconded by Councilmember Fleming.  The motion passed
 9  by a vote of 4-1, with Councilmember Pittman
    abstaining and with Councilmember Spangler dissenting.
10


11  A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler to adjourn
    the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember
12  Bates.  The motion passed by unanimous vote.


13                           -o0o-
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City of Doraville Municipal Planning Commission, January 8, 2009, Summary 


Action Report: 


 


1. Call to Order (Chairman Ben Crawford presiding): 


 


2. Roll Call (All in Attendance): 


 


3. Approval of November 6, 2008, Minutes prepared by Secretary Joe O’Conner  


 


 Minutes approved by unanimous consent (Minutes Not Yet Available) 


 


4. Rezoning 3921 Flowers Road (R-1 to O-I with Buffer Variance) 


 


 Commission recommended approval from R-1 to O-I with transitional buffer 


variance with the conditions outlined in the Staff report 


 


5. City initiated rezoning of the following properties from R-1 to O-W: 


   


 6477 Peachtree Industrial Boulevard (Road Tract);  


 6477 Peachtree Industrial Boulevard (same address as the roadway tract);  


 6479 Peachtree Industrial Boulevard;  


 6481 Peachtree Industrial Boulevard.  


 


 Commission recommended approval of all four (4) tracts with the conditions 


outlined in the Staff report from R-1 to O-W 


 


       6. Commission initiated Changes to Planning Commission By-Laws: 


 


 Commission approved amendments to Bylaws (draft form) 


 


7. New Business – Discussion of Emails regarding the Planning Commission 


 and its roles and duties  


 


8.  Planning Commission Executive Session (Potential Litigation): 


 


 There was no action report as the result of the Executive Session 


 


      9. Adjournment (approximately 10:00 p.m.) 


         


 


      * Indicates amendments to Agenda 


 


The tape transcript of proceedings is available from the City Clerk’s Office via an Open 


Records Request at a cost of $5.00 per tape. Please contact the City Clerk, Rhonda 


Blackmon at (770) 451-8745. 








 


City of Doraville, Georgia 


Council Agenda 
January 20, 2009  Council Meeting                           6:00 PM City Hall 


    


 


1. CALL TO ORDER 


2. ROLL CALL 


3. MAYOR’S COMMENTS 


 Approve minutes for 01/05/09 


 Mid-year Review Time 


 Comp Time Liability (when we will discuss) 


4. O-I AND O-W WITH DEFINITIONS (PUBLIC HEARING) 


5. ETHICS COMMITTEE UPDATE 


6. PERSONNEL POLICY-ACTIVE DUTY MILITARY COMPENSATION 


7. DANILO LINARES – Business License Denied 


8. SUSAN FRAYSSE – 1) Support Luke Howe 2) Support for Planning Comm. role in  rezonings 


9. JOHN THOMAS – Interest and charges on Occupational Tax License 


10. VALDES INDEMNITY 


11. PLANNING COMMISSION ORDINANCE 


12. JIMMY CUSHMAN FOR JACK HALPERN – C1/C2 Ordinance 


13. RESIDENTIAL OCCUPANCY LEVEL ORDINANCE (rooming houses) 


14. REPORT ON CURRENT ACCRUED COMP TIME LIABILITY 


15. PERSONNEL ISSUE 


16. POLICE DEPARTMENT COMMENTS 


17. ATTORNEY COMMENTS 


18. DORAVILLE CITIZENS COMMENTS 


19. ADJOURNMENT 
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City Council Meeting 
City of Doraville, Georgia


Before Mayor Ray Jenkins
January 20, 2009


                 CITY COUNCIL MEETING


                  CITY OF DORAVILLE


                   STATE OF GEORGIA


                         * * *


          Transcript of the proceedings held in


     the City Council Room at Doraville City


     Hall, 3725 Park Avenue, Doraville, Georgia,


     Mayor Ray Jenkins presiding, before


     Theresa Bretch, Certified Court Reporter,


     commencing at 7:00 p.m. on Tuesday, January


     20, 2009.


                        * * *
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 [1]  APPEARANCES:
 [2]  Doraville City Council:
 [3]       Hon. Ray Jenkins, Mayor
 [4]       Councilmember Maria Alexander
           Councilmember Brian Bates
 [5]       Councilmember Robert Spangler
           Councilmember Donna Pittman
 [6]       Councilmember Bob Roche
           Councilmember Pam Fleming
 [7] 


           Murray J. Weed, City Attorney
 [8] 


           Ms. Rhonda Blackmon, City Clerk
 [9] 


           Scott Haeberlin, City Planner
[10] 


           Ms. Priscilla Murphy, Financial Consultant
[11] 


[12] 


[13] 


[14] 


[15] 


[16] 


[17] 


[18] 


[19] 


[20] 


[21] 


[22] 


[23] 


[24] 


[25] 
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 [1]                  P R O C E E D I N G S
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Meeting come to order.
 [3]                 Call the roll, please.
 [4]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
 [5]       Alexander?
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Here.
 [7]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Here.
 [9]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Here.
[11]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Here.
[13]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Here.
[15]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  And Councilmember
[16]       Spangler?
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Here.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I want to approve the
[19]       minutes of January the 5th, '09.  May I have a
[20]       motion?
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So moved.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Second?
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Second.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll, please.
[25]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember


Page 4


 [1]       Alexander?
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
 [3]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
 [5]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
 [7]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
 [9]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[11]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[12]       Spangler?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
[14]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Mid-year review.  We
[15]       set up the mid-review for the 28th.  It'll be a
[16]       special-called meeting.  But between now and the
[17]       28th, we will meet with all the department heads
[18]       and have everything ready.
[19]                 I hope the 28th works out, but if it
[20]       doesn't, we can make it another day, but I
[21]       believe that's when we'll try to have it.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  What day is


[23]       that on?
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I believe that's on a
[25]       Thursday.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I believe


 [2]       that's the DMA meeting.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  DMA's the 29th.


 [4]       It's a Wednesday.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  The 28th is a


 [6]       Wednesday?
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Wednesday, yeah.


 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  What time,


 [9]       Mayor?
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, we haven't set
[11]       the time.  I like things to start at 6:00,
[12]       everybody likes 7:00, so we'll determine one way
[13]       or the other.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Six would be


[15]       fine.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Six o'clock would be
[17]       fine?
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Six would be


[19]       good for me.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  The 28th at 6:00 p.m.
[21]       That will be a special-called meeting for mid-
[22]       year review only.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Mid-year


[24]       budget review?
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.
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 [1]                 On the comp time liability, we will
 [2]       discuss that at the mid-year review if that's
 [3]       all right with the Council.  We have a update on
 [4]       it in our folder for the amount of hours but not
 [5]       the amount of compensation.  So we will get into
 [6]       that when we discuss the mid-year review.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, just so you


 [8]       know, the reason I put it on the agenda was
 [9]       because I've been requesting that information
[10]       since the original budget hearings.
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  So it's six
[13]       months and we still don't have those numbers?
[14]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  You don't have any more


[15]       information to bring us tonight on it, then.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No.  I've been


[17]       requesting this information from City Hall since
[18]       June, July, August, because this could turn out
[19]       to be a large liability for us.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  It is.  It is.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And I keep asking


[22]       for it and asking for it and asking for it, and
[23]       you just refuse to provide the information.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, we don't have the
[25]       information for tonight, so that's the reason I
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 [1]       mentioned the mid-year review.  Is that all
 [2]       right with you?
 [3]                 Who did you ask for the information?
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I've requested it


 [5]       from you, I've requested it here.  It's on the
 [6]       transcripts.  I've requested it over and over
 [7]       and over again, Mayor.  We have a huge dollar
 [8]       amount that we don't know what it is.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, I don't either.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And despite my


[11]       best efforts, you know, despite numerous
[12]       requests, we the Council can't seem to get that
[13]       information.
[14]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I talked to Priscilla,
[15]       and she said she would have it by mid-year
[16]       review.  That's all I can tell you.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  And what date


[18]       will that be?  Will that be as of January 1?
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  You mean the comp time?


[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I guess it'll be
[22]       completely up to date as of January 1, yes.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And sir, do you


[24]       know if the department heads have received their
[25]       detailed financial statements yet?
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  No.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  They have not


 [3]       received them as of -- for October yet?
 [4]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  No, sir.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  October?
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  October?


 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  September, October or
 [8]       November, December.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  The department


[10]       heads have not yet received the detailed
[11]       financials for October, November or December?
[12]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  That's the way I
[13]       understand it, sir.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Okay.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, I have
[16]       November right here.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Those aren't the


[18]       detailed, though.  I've got November as well,
[19]       but --
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We got all those but
[21]       they're not detailed.  That's what we're
[22]       referring to.  Do you have the detailed?
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No.  I guess I


[24]       was -- maybe you're talking about something
[25]       else.
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Well, so before


 [3]       you have your department head meetings, the
 [4]       department heads need to get their detailed
 [5]       financial statements so that they can understand
 [6]       where they're at.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Supposedly, they will
 [8]       have them at the end of the week.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, I think it


[10]       bears mentioning --
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  The only way that we
[12]       can --
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- that back in


[14]       August, the Mayor put an end to any overtime and
[15]       denied access to City Hall for the people that
[16]       put together these reports.  So it was August,
[17]       September, October, November.  And then finally,
[18]       I think three weeks before the end of the year,
[19]       the Mayor did allow people to have access to
[20]       City Hall after hours so they could get their
[21]       job done.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Just in time for


[24]       the holiday season.  So I'm not surprised at all
[25]       that everything's behind.  Thank you.
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, I'm surprised
 [2]       that it's behind, and I have -- I have done
 [3]       everything in my power to get it.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, you've --


 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay?
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- done every-


 [7]       thing in your power to delay it, sir.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  No, sir.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Mr. Roche --
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  You're wrong.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- seeing how the


[12]       as-of-November financials, the accounting
[13]       department is already at 65 percent of their
[14]       budget, seems to me like there's an awful lot of
[15]       overtime that has been done in there.  That's as
[16]       of November.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yeah.  There's been a
[18]       lot of time spent in there, as we say, in the
[19]       back, but we have not got what we're needing for
[20]       the audit, if you want to open up a can of
[21]       worms, sir.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, when you


[23]       take away the resources from someone that needs
[24]       to get a job done, you can't very well complain
[25]       when the job's not done.
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  What resources did we
 [2]       take away?
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Access to City


 [4]       Hall, overtime; when people did come and work
 [5]       after hours, they were apparently --
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But it's not the


 [7]       City's responsibility to provide a contractor
 [8]       with staffing.  That's their responsibility.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, the City


[10]       Clerk is the person that's basically in charge
[11]       of the finances.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  We have a
[13]       contract employee that is in charge of the
[14]       bookkeeping and the finances.  That's what their
[15]       job description says.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Let's just


[17]       stop right here.  We've getting way off track.
[18]       I think we probably need to go into an Executive
[19]       Session if we're going to discuss this, and we
[20]       can bring out the big can of worms.  I don't
[21]       think the audience may need to hear this right
[22]       now.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, actually, what
[24]       you're referring to is not on the agenda, so we
[25]       don't need Executive Session.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, why


 [2]       don't --
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  So we will move on.
 [4]       And if Mr. Roche or anybody wants any further
 [5]       information, they can talk to Ms. Priscilla
 [6]       Murphy.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  No.  Mayor, I


 [8]       think you owe the Council an explanation as to
 [9]       why these financials haven't been done.  But I
[10]       think at the same time, Ms. Murphy needs an
[11]       opportunity to also let us know why she hasn't
[12]       been able to do them.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, as I said, this
[14]       is not on the agenda.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, it was


[16]       brought up.  It was brought up already.  That's
[17]       the reason I made the comment that I did.
[18]                 Now, if we're going to chastise
[19]       somebody or put blame on somebody, let's have
[20]       them here to let them face the charges.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I don't think she's
[22]       ready to face them at this time.  I'll be fair
[23]       with you.  And I think it would be unfair to her
[24]       to call her in.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I think she
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 [1]       may need to know what's being said here.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  She will know.
 [3]                 Do we want to carry that any further?
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I think we


 [5]       need to go ahead and finish it.
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Just in case the Mayor
 [7]       and Council would like to go into Executive
 [8]       Session for any particular reason, I'm assuming
 [9]       this would be for a personnel matter, please
[10]       bear in mind that underneath State law, any
[11]       evidence you receive must be done in public;
[12]       however, you can go in Executive Session to
[13]       deliberate or discuss outcomes at any time you
[14]       so desire.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, we've


[16]       gone into Executive Session for other things
[17]       other than a personnel matter or pending
[18]       litigation or whatever the legal reasons to go.
[19]       I think this is a personnel litigation matter.
[20]                 If nobody chooses to go into Executive
[21]       Session, then I think that we need the
[22]       opportunity to let Ms. Murphy come in and hear
[23]       what's being said.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  As I said before, this
[25]       is not on the agenda.
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 [1]                 So Murray, what do you say?
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, Mr. Mayor, under
 [3]       State law, you can always modify the agenda --
 [4]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I understand.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- even at a meeting.
 [6]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I understand.
 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  So that's legal, if you
 [8]       care to.
 [9]                 And once again, Item 15 is Personnel
[10]       Issue.  I don't think it contemplated Ms. Murphy
[11]       in any way.  But since the ordinances don't
[12]       require any particular detail -- you know, I
[13]       don't know who sponsored that item.  I don't
[14]       know what that item is about particularly,
[15]       although I think I have an idea -- one could
[16]       argue that you could talk about any personnel
[17]       issue you wanted to under Item 15 underneath the
[18]       current state of the ordinances, which I am not
[19]       happy about, as every one of you knows.
[20]                 So with that, you can either, A.,
[21]       change the agenda to put an item on it; B., you
[22]       could go into Executive Session.
[23]                 But if you want to do that, you have to
[24]       -- under State law, you have to hear the
[25]       evidence in public.  Then you can go into
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 [1]       Executive Session to talk about it, to
 [2]       deliberate, to debate, do whatever you have to
 [3]       do to bring something to some resolution or not.
 [4]                 And then Item 15 the way it's currently
 [5]       written says Personnel Issue without any kind of
 [6]       explanation of what it's about; therefore, one
 [7]       could argue that that -- you could cover it
 [8]       under Item 15.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I guess the only


[10]       point I'm trying to make here is that it is the
[11]       Mayor's responsibility under Section 2-88 to
[12]       keep the Council apprised of the current
[13]       financial condition of the City throughout the
[14]       fiscal year, and despite several requests, you
[15]       know, that hasn't been -- that hasn't happened.
[16]       And ultimately, the responsibility for this
[17]       rests with the Mayor.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I have a contract
[19]       financial person.  I can only get information
[20]       from her.  And according to the contract that
[21]       this Council gave her, she can come in any time
[22]       of the day or the night, the weekends and all.
[23]                 This is not what I wanted.  I need a
[24]       financial person here during working hours.
[25]       This did not happen, so I have to take what I
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 [1]       can get.
 [2]                 Ms. Murphy is not up to date on that.
 [3]       I gave the whole Council a letter that I gave
 [4]       Mrs. Murphy until noon on the 5th to get some
 [5]       stuff to the -- to the auditor.  It is still not
 [6]       to the auditor.  Okay?  I'm in the process of
 [7]       writing another letter.  That's all I can do.
 [8]                 She has a contract.  If you want to
 [9]       terminate her contract, that's up to you.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I don't think
[11]       it's our responsibility.  I think that taking
[12]       away her access to City Hall --
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  It is her responsi-
[14]       bility as a contract person.  She is not here
[15]       during working hours when I can confer with her.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Mr. Mayor, I


[17]       think out of respect for Ms. Murphy, the
[18]       instances and the allegations that have come to
[19]       light now, she should at least be present to be
[20]       able to comment on them.  I don't think we
[21]       should continue this discussion without her.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I agree with that.
[23]                 Okay.  Do you want to get a motion to
[24]       put it on the agenda?
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  No.  I'll
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 [1]       withdraw.  I'll withdraw going into an Executive
 [2]       Session for this, but I still would like to see
 [3]       Ms. Murphy be able to defend --
 [4]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I agree with you.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- what's


 [6]       being said about her.  And I don't know why
 [7]       she's not here tonight, Mayor.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  She's in the


 [9]       back.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  She's doing what she
[11]       should be doing, if you want the truth of it.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Here she comes


[13]       now, so let's let her be apprised of what Mr.
[14]       Bates has -- the statement that Mr. Bates made.
[15]                 Would you repeat your statement,
[16]       Mr. Bates?
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Sure.  I was
[18]       asking why we didn't have monthly financial
[19]       statements for department heads.
[20]                 And Ms. Murphy, as you know and
[21]       Ms. Blackmon knows, I did file an Open Records
[22]       request last Tuesday requesting an explanation
[23]       or confirmation that the detailed financial
[24]       statements be placed in the department heads.
[25]                 You subsequently called me and
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 [1]       indicated -- and this was Tuesday afternoon, the
 [2]       13th -- indicating that you were going to be
 [3]       getting those financial statements to the
 [4]       department heads by Wednesday of last week and
 [5]       that the delay was based upon workers' comp and
 [6]       insurance adjustments that needed to be prorated
 [7]       back to the July, August and September months.
 [8]                 So where are we with the detailed
 [9]       financials?
[10]                 MS. MURPHY:  I haven't made all the
[11]       adjustments.  And the Mayor and I was going to
[12]       meet with the department heads this week before
[13]       their mid-year review and make sure they have
[14]       everything they needed then and go over all
[15]       their financials with them.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  The Mayor


[17]       indicated that you had not provided the
[18]       department heads financial reports from October,
[19]       November and December but then he backtracked
[20]       and said September, October, November and
[21]       December.
[22]                 Is that correct?
[23]                 MS. MURPHY:  Well, the detailed parts,
[24]       I think they wanted more the -- the ones that
[25]       y'all get are even on the Web site, and I
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 [1]       believe they've got some of those.  But there
 [2]       are some department heads or some departments
 [3]       that want more detailed parts.  And I think
 [4]       that's what they're waiting on so they can
 [5]       compare it to their records.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  That is correct.


 [7]       I can confirm that.  I've talked with at least
 [8]       one department that they do want and have been
 [9]       requesting detailed financials since, you know,
[10]       December for October and November.
[11]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.  And we've got -- I
[12]       just recently got what we're going to do and go
[13]       back and do with the retirement and the
[14]       workmen's comp.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Explain that.
[16]                 MS. MURPHY:  In October, I went ahead
[17]       and put in what we're going to accrue for
[18]       retirement and for workmen's comp.  We set up
[19]       all those class codes like we talked about in a
[20]       previous meeting.  And we just got our bills,
[21]       because I was trying to get classification codes
[22]       and the amount -- and we got a new amount for
[23]       our estimate for this coming year -- and I
[24]       didn't go back into July and August and
[25]       September and do all of the journal entries for
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 [1]       those months.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So those are the


 [3]       only adjustments that we're waiting for for
 [4]       October?
 [5]                 MS. MURPHY:  And retirement.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So --
 [7]                 MS. MURPHY:  Because I have a better
 [8]       percentage now of what they're going to be.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So there were


[10]       placeholders in there previously?
[11]                 MS. MURPHY:  Well, actually no.  I was
[12]       going to -- you know, before we had put one lump
[13]       sum when we paid the bill, so I was going to put
[14]       how much really accrued for each month.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But because the


[16]       department heads don't code their own workers'
[17]       comp or insurance, they still could have
[18]       received a printout of the other expenses that
[19]       they are responsible for.
[20]                 MS. MURPHY:  And they still can, and I
[21]       thought that's what I did give them for October
[22]       already.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I -- I've --
[24]                 MS. MURPHY:  But I'll find out.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- confirmed that
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 [1]       two department heads have not received October
 [2]       detailed financial statements.
 [3]                 MS. MURPHY:  Okay.  And that's not a
 [4]       problem, and I could do that tonight and bring
 [5]       them over --
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But I thought we


 [7]       were --
 [8]                 MS. MURPHY:  -- or send it to them.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- clear in our
[10]       conversation last Tuesday that that was going to
[11]       be provided to them last Wednesday.
[12]                 MS. MURPHY:  I wasn't sure about last
[13]       Wednesday but I thought I would get them
[14]       finished by then, and I didn't, with the W-2's
[15]       and stuff.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Okay.  And not


[17]       Thursday and --
[18]                 MS. MURPHY:  No.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- Friday and
[20]       Monday?
[21]                 MS. MURPHY:  No.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Okay.  And where


[23]       are we with the audit?
[24]                 MS. MURPHY:  I talked to the auditor
[25]       today, and then he should be coming here on site
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 [1]       by sometime late next week.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  At what point did


 [3]       you talk to him today?
 [4]                 MS. MURPHY:  About 5:00.  It was late
 [5]       today, around -- right before 5:00, I believe.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Okay.  Because in


 [7]       our conversation last Tuesday, you also
 [8]       indicated -- and this was, again, part of my
 [9]       Open Records request -- was an explanation of
[10]       why we hadn't met the State-required December 31
[11]       deadline, and you indicated that you had
[12]       provided him or were in the process of providing
[13]       him with information last week --
[14]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- and yet as of


[16]       today, he has still not received anything.
[17]                 MS. MURPHY:  I talked to him again
[18]       today.  He's received some of the things, but
[19]       he'll be receiving things the whole -- over the
[20]       few weeks that he's going to be here.  But the
[21]       main thing he was waiting on, I hadn't sent him
[22]       last week.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Like trial
[24]       balances and --
[25]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right; that kind of thing.
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 [1]                 And I talked to him again.  And then
 [2]       over the next few weeks that he's here, he's
 [3]       going to be receiving a lot more things or that
 [4]       we're going to pull records for him the whole
 [5]       time that we're here -- that he's here, and
 [6]       that's normal.
 [7]                 And I need to check.  I don't think
 [8]       that we've received from our department heads as
 [9]       of yet the inventories that Rhonda and I have
[10]       requested since June.  We're still tying down
[11]       some vacation, comp time and vacation time, but
[12]       we have --
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  For the last
[14]       fiscal year?
[15]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yes.  We still -- but most
[16]       of that's taken care of, but we still haven't
[17]       received some of the actual physical counts that
[18]       we've been trying to get since the end of June.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And were those


[20]       requests made in writing to the various
[21]       department heads?
[22]                 MS. MURPHY:  I believe it was email --
[23]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Email.
[24]                 MS. MURPHY:  -- to the departments.
[25]                 And some -- some of your Open Records
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 [1]       request, I talked to you on the phone, because
 [2]       Open Records request, you're requesting a
 [3]       record.  And some of the things that you
 [4]       requested, we didn't have a record for, so we
 [5]       don't have to create a record.  So that's why I
 [6]       wanted to talk to you and explain to you what I
 [7]       did over the phone.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  What I had
 [9]       requested was an explanation.
[10]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right; and that's not a
[11]       record so --
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But that's
[13]       something that can be created.
[14]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right, it can be created.
[15]       But we don't have to create a record for an Open
[16]       Records request, I don't believe.  If we have
[17]       the record, then we can provide the record.
[18]                 Is that right?
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That's correct.
[20]                 MS. MURPHY:  Is there something else?
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  No, ma'am.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Well, the
[23]       Mayor, if I'm not mistaken -- if I heard you
[24]       correctly, you made the comment that the auditor
[25]       said he had not received anything.  Is that what


Page 21 - Page 24 (6) Min-U-Script® American Court Reporting Company, Inc.







City Council Meeting 
City of Doraville, Georgia


Before Mayor Ray Jenkins
January 20, 2009


Page 25


 [1]       you said?
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I also spoke with


 [3]       Mr. Whitaker today, and as of 3:30 today, the
 [4]       only thing that he has received is copies of the
 [5]       minutes from the last fiscal year.
 [6]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.  And that's mainly
 [7]       what he has is all the minutes, because he reads
 [8]       all of those first.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But nothing else.


[10]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  There are some 30


[12]       -- 37 or 38 items that he needs to conduct the
[13]       audit.
[14]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.  And he's received
[15]       some things about asset forfeiture and things
[16]       like that from that department.  He's received
[17]       things that I haven't received yet, I believe,
[18]       about their audit that I've got to get from
[19]       them, too, so we can include it with ours.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But he's got --


[21]       he's the one that compiles the audit; correct?
[22]                 MS. MURPHY:  He compiles the audit, but
[23]       I'm supposed to have it with my trial balance
[24]       and stuff first, because if we don't have it
[25]       with ours, as we should, then he could write us
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 [1]       up for that.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  So when do you


 [3]       think you will have all the materials to him
 [4]       that he needs to conduct the audit?
 [5]                 MS. MURPHY:  Tonight and tomorrow.
 [6]       Well, actually, I've got to get those things
 [7]       from -- about that asset forfeiture, and I can
 [8]       get that to him later, he said.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  So you think


[10]       you'll have everything by tomorrow?
[11]                 MS. MURPHY:  Uh-huh.  And he plans on
[12]       coming out the end of next week.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I would like


[14]       to ask Ms. Murphy, what has been the problem in
[15]       the delay of getting the information to --
[16]                 MS. MURPHY:  What has been the problem?
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- to the
[18]       auditor?
[19]                 MS. MURPHY:  Well, this particular
[20]       fiscal year that we're working on, we didn't
[21]       have a city clerk at all or pretty much we just
[22]       made do.
[23]                 But then earlier in 2008, the Mayor
[24]       allowed us to start using the courthouse
[25]       personnel to start organizing the records, and


Page 27


 [1]       he bought fireproof file cabinets and things
 [2]       like that for us to use and get everything more
 [3]       organized to help with a lot of our pulling of
 [4]       the records and filing of the records and room
 [5]       to have the records, things like that.  And the
 [6]       Mayor was very good about getting the fireproof
 [7]       filing cabinets and having us do it.
 [8]                 But when we started doing everything
 [9]       before Rhonda come on board -- and she can help
[10]       me with this -- it seemed to be a problem, even
[11]       though we sort of worked out a deal with the
[12]       courthouse, that we -- they help us straighten
[13]       up all of our stuff and then we go up and help
[14]       straighten up and clean out their stuff.  It
[15]       seemed to be a problem with a lot of or some of
[16]       the Council people, so the Mayor had us stop
[17]       doing it.  And we had started that process of
[18]       trying to regroup or put all the files together
[19]       before Rhonda come on board, too, as being the
[20]       city clerk.  So we were using them for that.
[21]                 And then we were also using them to
[22]       organize things for this fiscal year.  We got to
[23]       the point where the Mayor told us that there
[24]       were just too many complaints or calls from the
[25]       Council and various other people, that we
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 [1]       couldn't use them any more at all.
 [2]                 So we were in the middle of doing all
 [3]       those type projects, too, and still are, and our
 [4]       record retention schedules and what we can
 [5]       destroy and what we can't destroy.  And then we
 [6]       got to where we were denied access to the
 [7]       building, or I was, after 4:30 since August the
 [8]       6th.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  August the 6th


[10]       until when, Ms. Murphy?
[11]                 MS. MURPHY:  Sometime in December.
[12]       Early part of December, the Mayor said I could
[13]       use the courthouse ladies as long as he knew
[14]       about it and things like that.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  After the audit got
[16]       behind, I gave her permission to do anything
[17]       necessary to get the audit up.
[18]                 MS. MURPHY:  That's right.
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Use the courthouse,
[20]       late at night, weekends or whatever.
[21]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.  That's right.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Is that correct?
[23]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yes.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.  Thank you.
[25]                 MS. MURPHY:  And you remember also that
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 [1]       the auditor -- last year's audit got finished in
 [2]       late June.  The auditor gave recommendations to
 [3]       change all of these things into different fund
 [4]       accounting -- different funds that we have
 [5]       changed this fiscal year into.
 [6]                 I had to go back and change all of the
 [7]       last fiscal year's into all those different
 [8]       funds, too.  So that's taken quite a while to
 [9]       change all the things that he recommended pretty
[10]       much after the year was over, to go back and
[11]       redo all of those things in the proper way that
[12]       he wants them accounted for, so --
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But those are
[14]       required by law --
[15]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- for separate


[17]       fund accounting.
[18]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right, and that --
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So it wasn't the


[20]       auditor making a request for his benefit.
[21]                 MS. MURPHY:  He also made it in his
[22]       recommendation.  I mean he made it in his
[23]       recommendation, so -- and we were trying to do
[24]       that for this fiscal year, too.  So I went back
[25]       and reclassified all of those things and set up
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 [1]       different funds for all of that, so that took
 [2]       some time and some redoing.  And at the same
 [3]       time, we were changing the way we were doing
 [4]       this fiscal year and the way we're accounting
 [5]       for some things.
 [6]                 It got closer to year end.  I went
 [7]       through grueling contract negotiations or
 [8]       whatever, and time just slipped away, and with
 [9]       year end and W-2s and some of my other clients,
[10]       I just got to where we -- I was -- where I am
[11]       now, pretty much.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  There was a


[13]       lot of outside involvement.
[14]                 And no, I don't believe the majority of
[15]       the Council complained about Ms. Murphy being
[16]       here after hours.  This has been --
[17]                 MS. MURPHY:  That's what we were told:
[18]       it was a problem with the Council.
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, I wasn't the one
[20]       that necessarily said that.  Ms. Murphy got the
[21]       word also.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'm just
[23]       saying I don't believe it was a majority of the
[24]       Council that made that decision to stop Ms.
[25]       Murphy from -- or complaining about Ms. Murphy
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 [1]       being here after hours.
 [2]                 MS. MURPHY:  Because Rhonda and I were
 [3]       under the impression that is what the Council
 [4]       wanted done, is to get the records retained or
 [5]       organized.  I mean we need them organized also
 [6]       for these alcohol or --
 [7]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Excise?
 [8]                 MS. MURPHY:  -- those excise audits
 [9]       that you want to do.  Pam Helton's already told
[10]       us how many years we have to go back, what kind
[11]       of silver platter we need to put that
[12]       information on for them.  We were trying to do
[13]       that, too, to make sure that all those records
[14]       were together and for the number of years that
[15]       they wanted together, because they were not
[16]       filed that way at all.  And we need them that
[17]       way so they can help us with those alcohol
[18]       audits or hotel/motel tax audits.
[19]                 And we thought that we were doing the
[20]       right thing, but we found out that we were not
[21]       doing the right thing.
[22]                 In the process of doing all that and
[23]       moving all the stuff around and all the files
[24]       around and most of -- a lot of them are still in
[25]       boxes and we're waiting to still put things up,
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 [1]       especially in Rhonda's office, we sort of got
 [2]       stopped for some reason.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Again, when


 [4]       were you stopped from coming in?
 [5]                 MS. MURPHY:  August the 6th of 2008.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So if you had


 [7]       been able to come in after hours and work like
 [8]       you had been in the past --
 [9]                 MS. MURPHY:  It probably would have
[10]       helped a lot, but I am able to call in and work.
[11]       But being able to call in and work, you might
[12]       not -- I won't have all of the access to the
[13]       files or the paper records and all that we need
[14]       to look at.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  What


[16]       about the other things that were supposed to
[17]       happen with the department heads as far as
[18]       coding the --
[19]                 MS. MURPHY:  That doesn't seem to be as
[20]       big --
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Has that


[22]       helped?
[23]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yes, and the purchase
[24]       orders have helped.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And department
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 [1]       heads are coding all their invoices including
 [2]       utility bills and --
 [3]                 MS. MURPHY:  If they're not coding
 [4]       them, they pretty much gave us permission to
 [5]       give them a copy of it, and we're -- if we have
 [6]       to code something really quickly or those type
 [7]       of bills where they're all on one bill or
 [8]       something or they'll come and code their part.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And at one point,


[10]       Sergeant Lopez had provided a list of
[11]       discrepancies from the July and August?
[12]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Have those been


[14]       addressed with her?
[15]                 MS. MURPHY:  She's got the list, and
[16]       those are some of the things that we're working
[17]       out to make sure it matches up with hers or
[18]       whatever.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Okay.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  So those


[21]       journal entries have not been corrected?
[22]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yes, I believe they all
[23]       have.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, who was


[25]       at fault with those?
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 [1]                 MS. MURPHY:  Well, some of them, she
 [2]       just didn't have a copy of the invoice or
 [3]       something like that and it wasn't a problem, or
 [4]       maybe something should have been a different
 [5]       account, or there were some checks that needed
 [6]       to be voided or something and I might not have
 [7]       done it in the same month that she done it.
 [8]       They were different for each, different reasons.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  You're saying


[10]       that you will have everything to the auditor
[11]       tomorrow to be able to start --
[12]                 MS. MURPHY:  What he needs to start.
[13]       But as soon as he gets here, there's going to be
[14]       something every day, lots of things --
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  But I mean --


[16]                 MS. MURPHY:  -- every day.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  -- in order for


[18]       him --
[19]                 MS. MURPHY:  And that's typical.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  -- to get
[21]       started.
[22]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yes.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Is that
[24]       correct?
[25]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yes.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Okay.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Now, how does


 [3]       this affect us by being --
 [4]                 We got an extension; is that correct?
 [5]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yes.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  Now,


 [7]       how does this affect us?
 [8]                 MS. MURPHY:  We have to be finished by
 [9]       June the 30th, but it shouldn't be --
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But because this


[11]       is our second consecutive extension request, we
[12]       won't be granted an extension for '09 -- or for
[13]       the '08-9 audit.
[14]                 MS. MURPHY:  That's right.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So no matter what


[16]       --
[17]                 MS. MURPHY:  That's right.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- catastrophic


[19]       event --
[20]                 MS. MURPHY:  Or not.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- or not.
[22]                 MS. MURPHY:  But we shouldn't have
[23]       these kind of regrouping or revamping of the
[24]       funds and things like that or as many changes as
[25]       we've had this year or this past fiscal year.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And you don't


 [2]       have to worry about your contract.  Your
 [3]       contract's good for the --
 [4]                 MS. MURPHY:  I --
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- next year?


 [6]                 MS. MURPHY:  -- don't really count on
 [7]       that contract too much.  The contract's at
 [8]       pretty much the will of the Council.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Why did we


[10]       have to have an extension last time?
[11]                 MS. MURPHY:  I think at the end of
[12]       2007, the June 30th, 2007 -- our City Clerk had
[13]       quit in January of 2007, January the 26th, and I
[14]       foolishly must have volunteered myself to fill
[15]       in for that City Clerk, because I was not asked
[16]       to, and then we just didn't hire one.  And I was
[17]       never voted on to be the Acting City Clerk or
[18]       fill in for the City Clerk or anything like
[19]       that.  So we just rolled along until we could,
[20]       from January of 2007 until we put Rhonda in
[21]       place in April --
[22]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  March.
[23]                 MS. MURPHY:  -- late March of 2008.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I believe Ms.
[25]       Alexander's question was why was the '06/'07
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 [1]       audit delayed?
 [2]                 MS. MURPHY:  Typically the City Clerk
 [3]       is usually also the one that does a lot of the
 [4]       accounting functions and get things ready for
 [5]       the auditor, too.  And at that time, we didn't
 [6]       have one, and I was trying to do all of that,
 [7]       too, and we just didn't get started early
 [8]       enough, I think.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But if she left
[10]       in January of '07, that would have been after
[11]       the audit was due.
[12]                 MS. MURPHY:  June 30th of '0 -- I
[13]       thought you meant the June 30th, '07 audit, last
[14]       year's.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  That's the one


[16]       that we're working on now.
[17]                 MS. MURPHY:  No.  We're working on June
[18]       30th, '08.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  '08.  Okay.
[20]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yes.
[21]                 She left before the year ended.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  And what


[23]       prevents you from donating or dedicating more
[24]       hours to us during the daytime?
[25]                 MS. MURPHY:  I have done that.  Even if
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 [1]       I'm not here, I've been in my office and calling
 [2]       in, because a lot of times when I'm here, you
 [3]       get involved in other things or people come by
 [4]       and you get more involved in what they need or
 [5]       what they're working on.
 [6]                 So I have done that.  I've donated too
 [7]       many hours a lot of times.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I said
 [9]       dedicate.
[10]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yeah.  Dedicated, too.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, she's


[12]       also donated also.
[13]                 MS. MURPHY:  Yeah.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I'm asking


[15]       her, sir.
[16]                 Because I'm just trying to figure out
[17]       if you spent more time here in the day -- I mean
[18]       I keep hearing --
[19]                 MS. MURPHY:  I've tried both.  I've
[20]       tried to be here more in the day or not.  I've
[21]       tried both.  And the Mayor wanted me to be here
[22]       more during the day, and it doesn't -- hasn't
[23]       seemed to help much yet, but it could be to the
[24]       fact that we already had all the files pulled
[25]       out from everywhere and not been able to put
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 [1]       everything back where we wanted it to be.
 [2]                 And Rhonda may can talk more about the
 [3]       status of the boxes that are all over the place.
 [4]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Oh, they're still.
 [5]       There is --
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So there's -- and


 [7]       I don't mean to interrupt.  I apologize.
 [8]                 Just so that we're clear and everybody
 [9]       has a timeline on these, because we've got a
[10]       mid-year budget review that's scheduled with
[11]       department heads, and they need to make sure
[12]       that what's being coded to their departments is
[13]       theirs.
[14]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So detailed


[16]       financial statements can be given to department
[17]       heads by?
[18]                 MS. MURPHY:  Well, I can go ahead and
[19]       print out the ones except for the retirement
[20]       things and stuff tonight and then make sure that
[21]       the Mayor and I talk to them about the other
[22]       stuff next week.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  December
[24]       financials will be available by?
[25]                 MS. MURPHY:  I had told the Mayor
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 [1]       sometime tomorrow or something.  We're still
 [2]       getting some December bills.  I still don't know
 [3]       why it takes so long to get some of the ones
 [4]       that are not on purchase order.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And the audit
 [6]       materials to Mr. Whitaker?
 [7]                 MS. MURPHY:  I talked to him today.
 [8]       They're going -- the trial balance is going by
 [9]       email sometime in the night or first thing in
[10]       the morning.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Okay.
[12]                 MS. MURPHY:  But he won't be here on
[13]       site until sometime later next week.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But he can start


[15]       running pretrial --
[16]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- clearing --
[18]                 MS. MURPHY:  That's what he --
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- and things on


[20]       those?
[21]                 MS. MURPHY:  And he'll start giving us
[22]       other lists of things, other things to do.
[23]                 And while y'all brought all this up,
[24]       what is -- or is there a problem with the
[25]       Council?  Because I didn't think there was a
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 [1]       problem with the Mayor to use some of the
 [2]       courthouse ladies here and then we help with
 [3]       their room or filing rooms up there too.
 [4]                 But there does seem to be a problem all
 [5]       the time that we're trying to use -- or do this
 [6]       stuff to get more organized, because there's no
 [7]       central file room or filing location or anything
 [8]       like that here at all.  And that's what we were
 [9]       trying to do is make the records better, and we
[10]       really got into it big time and then it stopped,
[11]       and now it's difficult.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I can't
[13]       understand why anybody would be against you
[14]       getting the job done.  I mean --
[15]                 MS. MURPHY:  But there is.  It's a
[16]       problem.  It got to a point to where the ladies
[17]       were even scared to come and work with us
[18]       because they thought that they were getting us
[19]       in trouble or something.  And it does seem to be
[20]       a problem.
[21]                 Or is it not a problem, Mayor, or has
[22]       it been a problem, or do you get phone calls?
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yeah, I've had a lot of
[24]       comments, yes.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Mayor --
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  And after this got --
 [2]       and Priscilla -- I told Priscilla to use what
 [3]       facilities at night, weekends, whatever to get
 [4]       this done, and that's all I could do.  And we
 [5]       have employees we depend on for each job, and
 [6]       the Mayor does the best he can to get this job
 [7]       done.  And if the employee don't do it -- and
 [8]       that's the reason I wrote the first letter.  And
 [9]       micromanaging from some of my councilmen is not
[10]       going to help.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I agree with
[12]       that.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Sir?
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I agree with
[15]       that.  Councilpeople should not be involving
[16]       themselves in the day-to-day operations of City
[17]       Hall.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'm sorry, but


[19]       it seems to me like it's hurt Ms. Murphy
[20]       probably as well as a lot of the other
[21]       employees.  You know, I don't feel like any of
[22]       us should be micromanaging.  It's not our job.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I agree.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And it's
[25]       definitely not our responsibility.


Page 43


 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And I have


 [2]       never the first time said anything about Ms.
 [3]       Murphy or the ladies from the courthouse or
 [4]       anybody else being here after night working.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And in fact, this


 [6]       Council realizes that part of the problem also
 [7]       is that our City Clerk has also been doubling as
 [8]       a permits clerk.  So any time anybody needs any
 [9]       kind of a building permit, the City Clerk's had
[10]       to deal with that.  And finally the City Council
[11]       -- fortunately, at the beginning of December, we
[12]       did vote to hire a permits clerk.
[13]                 And I'm not sure if we've hired one yet
[14]       but --
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  No, sir, we have not.
[16]       We've conducted one interview and we expect to
[17]       conduct another interview this week for another
[18]       qualified candidate.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Good.  Well,
[20]       hopefully we'll get that done soon.  So that's
[21]       another reason why --
[22]                 MS. MURPHY:  I think that'll help.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- you know,
[24]       we're chronically understaffed at City Hall.
[25]                 MS. MURPHY:  I think that'll help a
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 [1]       lot, and Rhonda may tell me if I -- I'm still
 [2]       doing a lot of the things, before, that the
 [3]       other City Clerk was doing before Rhonda because
 [4]       she doesn't have time yet until we hire the city
 [5]       clerk [sic], to do those things.  I mean when we
 [6]       hire the permit clerk.  So as soon as we get
 [7]       that taken care of -- of course it looks like
 [8]       we're going to be close maybe almost to the end
 [9]       of another fiscal year.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We hope to have that
[11]       person in by February the 1st, we hope.
[12]                 MS. MURPHY:  That should help a lot,
[13]       too, because we'll be able to spread out more of
[14]       those things, more of the duties that we were
[15]       doing.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Thank you.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Disregarding


[18]       whether it's Priscilla or someone else in her
[19]       position, I think that the City Hall staff is
[20]       drastically understaffed particularly in the
[21]       financial department.  We need a financial
[22]       department is what I feel.
[23]                 I mean we're paying payroll weekly.  I
[24]       know I like to get a weekly paycheck.  The cost
[25]       factor involved in doing weekly paychecks is
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 [1]       quite a bit compared to doing it every two
 [2]       weeks.  That would be a tremendous help, time-
 [3]       saver by doing it every two weeks.  So there's a
 [4]       lot of cost cutting that we can do, but I still
 [5]       feel that City Hall is understaffed when it
 [6]       comes to the financial department as well as the
 [7]       City Clerk's position, the permits clerk.
 [8]                 So that's my feeling on that.  If we
 [9]       went to replace Ms. Murphy with employees, I
[10]       would think that we would have to hire two if
[11]       not three people for a financial department.  So
[12]       I just wanted to comment about that.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anymore questions for
[14]       Ms. Murphy?
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I just want to


[16]       reiterate that I did not at any time complain
[17]       about the employees -- or Ms. Murphy or the
[18]       other employees being here working at night in
[19]       order to get the job done.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We know that, Bob.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So --
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And I can
[23]       certainly say the same thing.
[24]                 I think Ms. Murphy -- I mean she kept
[25]       this place together all the time we didn't have
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 [1]       a City Clerk, and I think she should be
 [2]       commended for that.
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Ms. Murphy's done a
 [4]       wonderful job.
 [5]                 Do you feel like you need somebody else
 [6]       to work with you?
 [7]                 MS. MURPHY:  Well, I'd like to know if
 [8]       we can finish the project that we had started
 [9]       and it not be a problem, because we have to
[10]       finish this here at City Hall.  There's some of
[11]       our records that are at court that are in their
[12]       way.  And to make everything more accessible, we
[13]       do need to be able to look into having the like
[14]       big shred truck come and work on these kinds of
[15]       things.  But we've been hesitant to do any of
[16]       that even if we just worked on it like one
[17]       Saturday a month or a couple or whatever without
[18]       it being a problem.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And I would


[20]       like to ask again, if I heard you correctly.  By
[21]       you working after hours, you get a lot more done
[22]       because --
[23]                 MS. MURPHY:  It's just quieter.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- you don't


[25]       have the interruptions and you're not having to
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 [1]       help with --
 [2]                 MS. MURPHY:  And it's quieter.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- the duties


 [4]       of the City Clerk --
 [5]                 MS. MURPHY:  Right.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- since she


 [7]       still is doing the permits and the other things,
 [8]       and everything's still behind.
 [9]                 MS. MURPHY:  There's a lot going on at
[10]       City Hall, usually -- and lately it has been --
[11]       and we're hiring people.  So there's a lot going
[12]       on.  And hopefully when we get the permit clerk,
[13]       things'll settle down a little bit more.
[14]                 Sandra's taken on a lot more job
[15]       responsibilities, and we have Dorothy.  And once
[16]       Rhonda gets a little bit of the permits off of
[17]       her, we expect for it to be a lot better.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  So I


[19]       guess what Mr. Bates was asking, if I understood
[20]       him correctly, is this going to be a problem
[21]       next year?
[22]                 MS. MURPHY:  I don't anticipate it
[23]       being a problem.  I mean I can't anticipate -- I
[24]       don't anticipate it being a problem.  I didn't
[25]       anticipate us being without a City Clerk as long
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 [1]       as we were.  If I did, I definitely wouldn't
 [2]       have volunteered myself, probably.  And y'all
 [3]       don't know if we're going to -- how long it
 [4]       takes to hire somebody, either.
 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Priscilla, do you feel
 [6]       like that you can get the financial reports and
 [7]       the auditor moving now?
 [8]                 MS. MURPHY:  I think so.  I have for 17
 [9]       years.  I think so.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  But at the


[11]       same time, Mayor, I don't think we need to
[12]       threaten her.
[13]                 MS. MURPHY:  Well, it is discouraging
[14]       sometimes to have to -- like to get, I don't
[15]       know, it brought up all the time, or either we
[16]       think we have it worked out with the Mayor or
[17]       the day-to-day functions dealt with with the
[18]       Mayor and the department heads, but, you know,
[19]       it's whatever the Councilpeople want to do.
[20]                 And it seems like, you know, this
[21]       Council's very interested, all of you, which is
[22]       great, and sometimes it's looked at as
[23]       micromanaging and sometimes it seems to be okay
[24]       if some of you do it and sometimes it's bad if
[25]       others of you do it.  So it's very chaotic in
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 [1]       City Hall sometimes.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Thank you.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Thank you very


 [4]       much.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Thank you.


 [6]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Moving right
 [7]       along.
 [8]                 GM Update.  There is no update on
 [9]       General Motors.  I talked to the people in
[10]       Detroit Friday.  They're still at a standstill.
[11]       And there is a possibility that they are talking
[12]       to one other entity but they're not saying
[13]       anything about it.  So that's --
[14]                 It's the same way.  The reporters keep
[15]       calling me, and I say, well, I cannot give you
[16]       anything.  GM is still at a stalemate with
[17]       Sembler at this time.  They're supposedly not
[18]       even talking.  So I just thought I'd bring you
[19]       up to date on that.
[20]                 And I would like to move one agenda
[21]       item up.  We got the O-W in 15 minutes.  O-I --
[22]       excuse me -- and O-W.  I would like for Mr. Jack
[23]       Halpern -- he's got another meeting to go to.
[24]                 And with the permission of the Council,
[25]       I'll put him before we go into the O-I and O-W.
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 [1]       Will that be all right with the Council?
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes, sir.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Certainly.
 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay, and you have five
 [6]       minutes, sir.
 [7]                 MR. HALPERN:  Thank you, Mr. Mayor and
 [8]       ladies and gentlemen.  I appreciate the
 [9]       opportunity.  My name is Jack Halpern and I'm
[10]       the Chairman of Halpern Enterprises.
[11]                 With me tonight are Bill Brown, our
[12]       company's president, Jimmy Cushman, who manages
[13]       several of our Doraville properties, and my son
[14]       Benjamin.
[15]                 Our attorney, Kathy Zickert, was unable
[16]       to make it tonight because of a prior
[17]       commitment.
[18]                 Halpern Enterprises opened its offices
[19]       in Pinetree Plaza more than 45 years ago when
[20]       Buford Highway was just a two-lane road.  Nearly
[21]       30 years ago, shortly before his death, the City
[22]       of Doraville dedicated Bernard Halpern Park on
[23]       Tilly Mill Road to honor my father and to
[24]       recognize his many contributions to the quality
[25]       of life in this community.
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 [1]                 I believe that our company is the
 [2]       largest commercial landlord in Doraville.  We
 [3]       provide space for more than 160 different
 [4]       businesses, and we're in the midst of a multi-
 [5]       million-dollar renovation of Pinetree Plaza.
 [6]       We've done our best throughout the years to
 [7]       maintain all our properties in a first-class
 [8]       fashion and to be a good corporate citizen of
 [9]       Doraville for nearly half a century.  We're
[10]       proud of the long and I think mutually
[11]       beneficial relationship that we've enjoyed with
[12]       the city.
[13]                 As a result, we were surprised to come
[14]       back from Christmas holidays to learn that this
[15]       Council had enacted a new zoning law, one that
[16]       was intended to dramatically change the uses
[17]       that would be permitted on our property and all
[18]       other C1 and C2 property in the city.
[19]                 We never received a phone call, a
[20]       letter or any other communication to let us know
[21]       that such drastic changes were being considered.
[22]       We had no opportunity to provide input into the
[23]       process or to have a meaningful dialogue with
[24]       this Council.
[25]                 I'm not here tonight to discuss the
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 [1]       legality of the ordinance the Council's
 [2]       rationale for making the changes that you did.
 [3]       Those are topics for a different time and place.
 [4]       But I am here to let you know that the impact of
 [5]       the new zoning law as it's currently written and
 [6]       is being interpreted as of today will be
 [7]       disastrous for our company and I believe it will
 [8]       be disastrous for the city of Doraville as well.
 [9]                 As the new ordinance is being
[10]       interpreted, nearly half of our existing
[11]       tenants, 66 different businesses, could not
[12]       legally rent new space to conduct the same
[13]       business that it was previously lawful for them
[14]       to operate.  Our ability to rent vacant space
[15]       has been greatly restricted, and, unfortunately,
[16]       we now have more vacant space to lease than ever
[17]       before in our company's history.
[18]                 If the City needs space to store files,
[19]       please give us a call.  We'll be happy to
[20]       discuss it with you.
[21]                 But in the midst of the worst economy
[22]       that our country and our community has faced
[23]       since the Great Depression, without any sort of
[24]       transition period, the Council has enacted a set
[25]       of zoning restrictions that will devastate the
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 [1]       value of our property and put a lot of people
 [2]       out of work who are already struggling to make a
 [3]       living and feed their families.
 [4]                 Several provisions of the new ordinance
 [5]       cause us concern, but let me just focus on one
 [6]       aspect in particular:  prohibition against
 [7]       wholesale businesses.
 [8]                 Now, whatever the Council's intent may
 [9]       have been in passing this provision, your impact
[10]       will not be to create an influx of new retailers
[11]       anxious to move to Doraville.  Retailers follow
[12]       new housing and population growth, pure and
[13]       simple.  The changes you've made to C1 and C2
[14]       zoning laws won't attract a single new retailer
[15]       to Doraville.  On the contrary, the consequences
[16]       will be to start Buford Highway down the path to
[17]       becoming a commercial ghost town with empty
[18]       store fronts, marginal businesses and declining
[19]       property values.
[20]                 What has been a unique, culturally
[21]       diverse and thriving business district where
[22]       land owners like our company have incentive to
[23]       keep reinvesting and upgrading our properties
[24]       will be rapidly deteriorating.  Existing -- I'll
[25]       finish shortly, sir.  Existing entrepreneurs and
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 [1]       small businesses will be moving out and
 [2]       Doraville will stagnate.
 [3]                 Now, I know that isn't the vision this
 [4]       Council had in mind when you enacted these
 [5]       zoning changes, but those will be the unintended
 [6]       consequences of your new policies.
 [7]                 Therefore, I am requesting that the
 [8]       City, in order to more thoughtfully consider the
 [9]       impact, enact a moratorium for 90 days.  Suspend
[10]       these changes to the zoning ordinance.  Give
[11]       yourself an opportunity to receive constructive
[12]       input from the property owners who are going to
[13]       be affected.  Allow for a transition period so
[14]       that the City can better assess how these
[15]       changes will actually be implemented and
[16]       enforced.  Give an opportunity for landlords and
[17]       business owners to understand the impact of the
[18]       new ordinance so that business plans can be
[19]       adjusted accordingly.
[20]                 If we work together, I'm confident we
[21]       can create a better long-term strategy for
[22]       attracting quality retailers to the area without
[23]       destroying so many existing businesses.  We can
[24]       make the vision of a better Doraville a reality.
[25]                 Thank you for your consideration, and I
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 [1]       hope that you will act favorably on a request
 [2]       for a moratorium.
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Thank you very


 [5]       much.
 [6]                 MR. HALPERN:  Obviously available to
 [7]       answer questions, but I've taken up a lot of
 [8]       your valuable time and I appreciate the
 [9]       opportunity.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We have a few minutes
[11]       before we can bring up the public hearing.
[12]                 Pam, do you want to go ahead with the
[13]       Ethics Committee update?
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes, sir.  I
[15]       was requesting an Ethics Committee update.
[16]                 Rhonda, is anyone present from the
[17]       Ethics Committee?
[18]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  I spoke to Gordon
[19]       Grant this morning.  I had talked to Ted Baggett
[20]       from GMA, and he had referred a Mr. Elliott from
[21]       Warner Robins to be in contact with Gordon.  So
[22]       I gave Gordon the phone number, and he has in
[23]       turned called his office and is waiting on a
[24]       return phone call from Mr. Elliott.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I would like to
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 [1]       have my email go on record if you don't mind.
 [2]       It was dated January 19th, which was yesterday.
 [3]       It was addressed to Rhonda, Mayor and Council,
 [4]       Mr. Weed.
 [5]                 The Ethics Committee had a public
 [6]       meeting on January 9th, 2009, to review the
 [7]       ethics complaints filed by me and review the
 [8]       City's Ethics ordinance and the Ethics Committee
 [9]       training documents.
[10]                 It appears that the Ethics Committee
[11]       has 30 days to review and present their findings
[12]       to the City Council, which will be February 8th,
[13]       2009.  Since the 8th is on a Sunday, I
[14]       respectfully request that the 30 days end on
[15]       February 9th, 2009, and that a special called
[16]       meeting be scheduled for that date unless the
[17]       Ethics Committee has reported their findings
[18]       sooner.
[19]                 The City's Ethics Ordinance also states
[20]       that if the Ethics Committee requests a public
[21]       hearing to receive testimony, that it must be
[22]       publicized and the accused notified within 10
[23]       days of the meeting.
[24]                 I respectfully request that
[25]       Ms. Blackmon, as official City Clerk of
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 [1]       Doraville, notify the Ethics Committee that this
 [2]       meeting, if they deem necessary, must be held no
 [3]       later than February 6th; thus, the notice must
 [4]       be sent to all concerned by January 23rd.
 [5]                 Due to sensitivity in this matter, I
 [6]       expect compliance and adherence to the City's
 [7]       Ethics Ordinance.
 [8]                 Respectfully, Pamela Fleming.
 [9]                 So that's the update, Mayor.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I have a question


[12]       on this.  There seems to be some confusion about
[13]       the 30 days.  Is that 30 days to begin taking
[14]       action or 30 days to render a decision?  Is that
[15]       30 days to -- you know.
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  What the ordinance says


[17]       is 30 days to do something.  Not to -- not
[18]       necessarily have the entire thing complete --
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- but 30 days to do
[21]       something, after -- 30 days after receipt of the
[22]       complaint by the Ethics panel.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  To at least begin


[24]       on it.  So it could take three months to gather
[25]       all the information --
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Correct.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- and that's --


 [3]       then they're fine and --
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That's correct.  It
 [5]       doesn't appear to be a decision must be rendered
 [6]       within 30 days.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
 [8]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  However, I think
 [9]       expediency is certainly in order and should be
[10]       stressed.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, of course,


[12]       but you want to do it right.  Okay.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Is that all?
[14]                 Okay.  We're going to take a
[15]       five-minute break and then we'll go into the
[16]       public hearing.
[17]                           - - -
[18]                      (Brief recess)
[19]                           - - -
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Meeting come to order.
[21]                 The next item on the agenda is Item No.
[22]       4.  We have some sign-ups on this.  We'll allow
[23]       10 minutes for all.  It looks like we got three
[24]       signed up, so that'll be about three-and-a-half
[25]       minutes each.


Page 59


 [1]                 So I'm going to let Scott take over the
 [2]       public hearing.
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, Mr. Mayor, I'm
 [4]       sorry to interrupt.  It's actually any person
 [5]       who wishes to speak, it's essentially the
 [6]       minimum opposition is 10 minutes and the minimum
 [7]       for is 10 minutes.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.  Okay.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Maximum.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  But if you --
[11]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No.  That's the
[12]       minimum.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Excuse me.


[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I mean you don't have
[15]       to talk the maximum.
[16]                 I just wanted to clarify for the record
[17]       that we're in compliance with the Zoning
[18]       Procedures Act.
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  If anybody's for it or
[20]       against it, if you want to give all your time to
[21]       somebody else, we'll allow that.
[22]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That's correct.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  So go ahead, Scott.
[24]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Mayor, in the interest
[25]       of brevity, I reprinted the exact ordinance that


Page 60


 [1]       was loaded onto the City Web site.  I'm going to
 [2]       provide that to the City Council members so that
 [3]       we're all working from the same item
 [4]       (presenting).  I'm going to tender a copy as
 [5]       well to the court reporter and also to
 [6]       Ms. Blackmon, and Mr. Weed has previously
 [7]       received his as well.
 [8]                 I just thought it would be simpler to
 [9]       go from what we've loaded on the City Web site
[10]       to provide the necessary comments that you may
[11]       have received from citizens.  We're working from
[12]       the same thing they looked at, the same exact
[13]       document.
[14]                 And Mr. Howe did assist me with loading
[15]       this onto the City Web site.  It has been on
[16]       there since the day after your previous meeting,
[17]       which was January 5th.
[18]                 As you recall, this item was tabled
[19]       date specific to tonight, so this is not the
[20]       first time we've introduced this item.
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And just for your
[22]       edification, you have a watermarked version
[23]       which includes all the changes that were
[24]       discussed, dated January 7th of 2009.  So either
[25]       Scott's version or the watermarked version
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 [1]       should cover all the changes.
 [2]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Sorry, Scott.
 [4]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  That's fine.
 [5]                 The copy that everybody has clearly
 [6]       states across the top of every single page,
 [7]       "draft, draft, draft," so there's no confusion
 [8]       on that issue.  And of course Mr. Weed's version
 [9]       that's been cleaned up by his secretary -- and I
[10]       do appreciate that -- has a draft watermark;
[11]       again, essentially the same document.
[12]                 We have received comments to the
[13]       Council from one citizen, and those were in
[14]       writing.  Have responded to the Council directly
[15]       my comments regarding the thoughts that were
[16]       provided by that citizen.  And again, with no
[17]       disrespect, I think the Council's had adequate
[18]       opportunity to respond to that individual and to
[19]       staff as well, and I have received very little
[20]       or no response at this point in time other than
[21]       one individual.
[22]                 So at this time, there is one change I
[23]       would like to go over, and this was an error on
[24]       my part.  On page -- what is labeled as page 13
[25]       of 18 -- and Mr. Weed's firm has already
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 [1]       corrected the page-numbering situation, but for
 [2]       the simplicity of you following a consistent
 [3]       document, I've not fixed the page numbering at
 [4]       this time because I don't want to confuse
 [5]       anybody.
 [6]                 The document that you're on, page 13,
 [7]       "Parking garages subject to design guidelines
 [8]       when the site is located within one-half mile
 [9]       radius of the existing Doraville MARTA station
[10]       property located in the vicinity of New
[11]       Peachtree Road and Park Avenue and furthermore
[12]       provided:" and there's a list there.
[13]                 So that item has been changed to one-
[14]       half, and that is my recommendation to you based
[15]       on our previous discussions, and that's
[16]       essentially the only change that I recommended
[17]       since the previous time you've seen this draft.
[18]                 And I think if you look through it
[19]       clearly, you see the bold and underlined text
[20]       where staff again meant to clarify for you the
[21]       last time to what extent there were changes
[22]       made, if any, and they're negligible, and these
[23]       represent the same changes that were discussed
[24]       at the last meeting.
[25]                 I think there has been discussion
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 [1]       regarding semantics of how things read.  Of
 [2]       course what reads well to me may not read well
 [3]       to another, et cetera, but essentially I am
 [4]       charged with enforcing the ordinance and I am
 [5]       understandable about the content.
 [6]                 I do apologize to our individuals who
 [7]       do not feel that the way the text is written is
 [8]       agreeable to them, but, again, it is incumbent
 [9]       upon me to enforce the ordinance.
[10]                 So at this time you do need to open the
[11]       public hearing portion, and we'll turn it over
[12]       to the Mayor to have that and then of course a
[13]       motion and a vote.
[14]                 Like I said, my recommendation is to
[15]       approve the draft that is present in front of
[16]       you now with that one minor change regarding the
[17]       parking garage with the attendant Office/
[18]       Institutional based on the lower floor, from one
[19]       mile to one-half mile as we've noted for the
[20]       record.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Did you do any


[22]       changes as far as the height of the buildings
[23]       around the town square?
[24]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I have made no changes
[25]       to that.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So you've


 [2]       still got them at 10 story?
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  On O-I?
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  On the O-I.


 [5]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  O-W, we have three
 [6]       stories or 35 feet, and O-I, I still -- yes,
 [7]       sir.  Ten stories subject to FAA approval if
 [8]       within the airport approach zone.
 [9]                 And it's further defined to increase
[10]       the setback where it's abutting single-family
[11]       detached dwellings.  So there's a provision in
[12]       there to increase the setback even further where
[13]       O-I is located adjacent to residential.
[14]                 As you'll note from the city map, the
[15]       overall matrix of the city, O-I and O-W
[16]       constitute a very little, small portion of it.
[17]       Most of the properties that are zoned are O-I
[18]       and O-W are concentrated in the central -- what
[19]       we call the central business district, what was
[20]       envisioned as a town center.  And some of those
[21]       properties or most of those properties -- excuse
[22]       me -- are City-owned properties, and some of the
[23]       land uses that are present on those properties
[24]       that are zoned O-I or O-W are not compatible
[25]       with either the existing zoning ordinance or the
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 [1]       proposed zoning ordinance.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  When we did


 [3]       the Comp Plan and we all agreed on it, we had
 [4]       said that the only 10-story buildings we wanted
 [5]       was north of 285.
 [6]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I understand, sir.  I
 [7]       apologize.  I was not here at that time.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, I mean


 [9]       you didn't read the Comp Plan when you put
[10]       together the O-I?
[11]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I have read the Comp
[12]       Plan, yes, sir.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And you didn't


[14]       see anything to that effect?
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I don't recall
[16]       specifically that.  I'm not saying that that was
[17]       not present in that document.
[18]                 I'll be honest with you.  I think that
[19]       is a kind of antiquated approach to zoning in a
[20]       modern city that's located mostly within 285.  I
[21]       mean it's approximately downtown.  I don't see
[22]       that as viable, so my recommendation would not
[23]       be to change that to five stories.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Just so we
[25]       understand the procedure here, I mean, because I
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 [1]       had requested a change also.  I mean if we
 [2]       decided we want a change here, can we just bring
 [3]       it up for a motion --
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Always.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- here at the
 [6]       Council or --
 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  You always can do that.


 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- would you do


 [9]       the public hearing first or --
[10]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That's entirely up to
[11]       the Council.
[12]                 I mean my preference would be to go
[13]       ahead and do the public-hearing portion and
[14]       complete that and then you can discuss the finer
[15]       points of the semantics of the ordinance.
[16]       However, there's no law that you have to do it
[17]       in that order.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Thank you.
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Stuart, are you
[20]       for or against?
[21]                 MR. ANDERSON:  I'm for it.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  For?
[23]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Sure.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Tom Hart?  For or
[25]       against?


Page 67


 [1]                           - - -
 [2]                       (No response)
 [3]                           - - -
 [4]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  All right.  Come on up,
 [5]       Stuart.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Ben Crawford


 [7]       had his hand up also.  I don't know whether he
 [8]       signed up.
 [9]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  I didn't sign up.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  You didn't sign up?
[11]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  I overlooked it.
[12]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do you want to sign up?
[13]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  I mean if somebody can
[14]       donate some time to me, I'd like to sign up.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I have an extra


[16]       copy, by the way.
[17]                 MR. ANDERSON:  I don't think 30 minutes
[18]       is --
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Mr. Mayor, out of an
[20]       abundance of caution, I wouldn't limit -- during
[21]       this public-hearing portion, to make sure that
[22]       we're compliant with the ZPA, I know that we've
[23]       got ordinary rules with regard to signing up to
[24]       speak on the agenda.  That's fine.
[25]                 However, my opinion would be,
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 [1]       underneath the Zoning Procedures Act, I would
 [2]       prefer that anybody who wishes to speak be
 [3]       allowed to do so.  Obviously, you control the
 [4]       time frame.  But I would rather err on that side
 [5]       than err on not allowing anybody who wished to
 [6]       speak on the ordinance the opportunity to do so.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anybody that wants to
 [8]       speak for it, would you -- first one come up,
 [9]       please.
[10]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Stuart Anderson.
[11]                 I sent the Planning Commission and the
[12]       City Council a list of my observations.  Did the
[13]       City Council get those observations?
[14]                 If they didn't, I have a copy of it,
[15]       and Rhonda could make a copy of it and y'all
[16]       could follow along if anybody doesn't have it.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I have it.
[18]                 MR. ANDERSON:  You have it?  Okay.
[19]                 First thing I want to say is I didn't
[20]       have a problem with the content with Scott's
[21]       ordinance.  I felt that the content, which is
[22]       the most important thing, is primarily
[23]       important.  I have a couple of content problems,
[24]       but basically the overall document was fine.
[25]                 I do have -- and I'll just read my
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 [1]       piece here.  I'm concerned about the sentence
 [2]       headed "Furthermore" and ended with
 [3]       "specifically excluded" on both pages 6 and 10.
 [4]       These sentences appear among the permitted uses,
 [5]       which is confusing.  These two sentences are a
 [6]       list of prohibited uses or excluded uses and
 [7]       should be headed that way and in their own
 [8]       section if they were deemed to be needed at all.
 [9]                 In any case, the sentence that begins,
[10]       "Any use not specifically," on page 15, to be
[11]       incorporated at the end of any prohibited-use
[12]       section if a list of prohibited uses is included
[13]       in the document at all, it should be cross-
[14]       referenced to where people can find.  If they're
[15]       reading that their massage parlor is not allowed
[16]       in O&I, they should see that that specifically-
[17]       excluded use is allowed in wherever that
[18]       specific use is allowed, which is probably M2 if
[19]       I'm not mistaken.
[20]                 So that putting the prohibited uses in
[21]       amongst okay uses or allowed uses, you're
[22]       reading allowed uses and then you run into
[23]       prohibited uses and then you go back into
[24]       allowed uses without any real knowledge of doing
[25]       that.  You've read a couple of prohibited uses
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 [1]       before you or a couple of allowed uses before
 [2]       you realize that you're out of the prohibited
 [3]       uses, the way this is written.  So I suggest
 [4]       that it be put into its own section as
 [5]       Prohibited Uses.  Sorry.
 [6]                 On pages 6 and 10, businesses exclude
 [7]       retail, then approve it.  Rather than "exclude,"
 [8]       wording should be in order of retail sales "will
 [9]       be regulated by" instead of "excluded;" once
[10]       again, cross-referenced.
[11]                 The old 907 isn't much clear than this
[12]       one.  But there's retail -- the wording is
[13]       confusing.  Retail is approved and then excluded
[14]       back and forth.  It's difficult, and especially
[15]       difficult if it's not cross-referenced inside
[16]       the document.
[17]                 Page 4, it's a small item but it leads
[18]       to confusion or a non-ability to understand the
[19]       situation.  A leading edge should be street or
[20]       pavement edge.  It speaks of sidewalks, leading
[21]       edge.  And to me a layman, the leading edge
[22]       might be the end where I'm walking toward.
[23]       There's nothing to tell me that it's the street
[24]       or the pavement edge, and I ask for that change.
[25]                 On page 7, 9 and 10, clinics of various
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 [1]       sorts are mentioned.  They should at least be
 [2]       cross-referenced, and I find the intents -- I'm
 [3]       afraid this is one of the things that Scott was
 [4]       referring to -- I personally found the intents
 [5]       in those 7, 9 and 10 about clinics hard to
 [6]       understand.  Well, I found them hard to
 [7]       understand.
 [8]                 And I raise the small question when you
 [9]       mentioned hospitals, aren't hospitals a little
[10]       large for this zoning category?  And of course,
[11]       at that point, you ask, what's a hospital?, and
[12]       you define hospital, et cetera.  The old 907 is
[13]       clear on this matter.
[14]                 Page 8 I call Bonita's Law.  Internet-
[15]       based business offices.  This sentence should
[16]       say something to the effect of will be
[17]       restricted as or governed under the adult
[18]       entertainment ordinance.
[19]                 I didn't -- well, whether I liked it or
[20]       not, it was a strangely-worded change.
[21]                 The next thing was page 13, Pam
[22]       Fleming's half-mile radius.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  It was Maria


[24]       Alexander's.
[25]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Maria Alexander's.  I
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 [1]       apologize.  Either way, it's done.
 [2]                 Page 13, under Peachtree Road and Park,
 [3]       this is a smart comment by me but it's true
 [4]       nonetheless.  MARTA -- under this document,
 [5]       MARTA would seem to be out of compliance with
 [6]       good zoning.
 [7]                 Page 16, maximum.  Shouldn't this be a
 [8]       minimum, minimum 35 feet in 907?  And we're
 [9]       putting a maximum of whatever it is, 25 feet or
[10]       so.
[11]                 And also should not the road
[12]       centerline-based setback also be addressed so
[13]       there's -- I find a maximum there to be -- the
[14]       building has to be as close as possible to the
[15]       road as possible.  It's a strange -- strange
[16]       ordinance.
[17]                 Page 16, maximum again.  And this is
[18]       something that Mr. Spangler referred to, I
[19]       think, but it's another aspect of it.  In 10-
[20]       story buildings that are anywhere near adjacent
[21]       to R1, the setback from the 10-story building
[22]       needs to be five extra feet on top of the
[23]       standard setback for every story that we go up.
[24]                 The five-foot-per-story rule, in my
[25]       readings, is the minimum.  I'd just as soon our
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 [1]       ordinances were not minimums.  A five-story
 [2]       gives basically a setback of -- say if the
 [3]       standard setback in this case was 20 feet, that
 [4]       would give a setback of 70 feet.  If the setback
 [5]       was seven feet, it would give a distance of 90
 [6]       feet.
 [7]                 If it was 10 feet, it would give a
 [8]       distance from the R1 property lines to the 10-
 [9]       story building of 120 feet.  I think 120 feet is
[10]       nowhere near -- well, it's barely far enough
[11]       away to have a 10-story building next to your
[12]       house.  70 feet would be -- you'd be looking up
[13]       at it all the time.
[14]                 And like I said, the five-feet-per
[15]       story is the minimum that I read in my readings
[16]       in this matter.
[17]                 Page 17, under permitted uses, the
[18]       reference to mini-storage should have a
[19]       conditional uses referral.  Otherwise, it just
[20]       leaves you wondering where conditional uses or
[21]       where mini-storage are supposed to be found.  If
[22]       you keep reading, you find it eventually.
[23]                 Page 19 is Ben Crawford's freight
[24]       elevator, which I thought was an appropriate
[25]       comment at the last meeting.
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 [1]                 Page 20, there's a couple of maximums.
 [2]       Same one as the first one, from 5- to 25-foot
 [3]       fronts.  25-foot fronts are -- well, a car's --
 [4]       a standard parking space is 25 feet long.  A 25-
 [5]       foot front is definitely maximizing the building
 [6]       use on the property.  It seems close to me.  And
 [7]       it says the maximum that it can be back is 25
 [8]       feet.  That means that the building can be
 [9]       closer to the street than the length of a car if
[10]       it's only recommended as a maximum 25 feet.  You
[11]       could have a five-foot distance from the
[12]       business which is, you know, sidewalk distance,
[13]       without -- anyway.
[14]                 The other maximum on this page is the
[15]       maximum impervious -- this one bothered me --
[16]       maximum impervious coverage of lots is 80
[17]       percent, he's got written here.  I question if
[18]       that is a good number for city and future
[19]       planning.  Page 16 of the document allows 80 and
[20]       85 percent impermeable space -- impermeable
[21]       coverage.
[22]                 I ask for Ronald's input, our
[23]       stormwater person, and I comment that the old
[24]       907 document has 40 percent.  So we've doubled
[25]       the impermeable space or impermeable footprint
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 [1]       of buildings.
 [2]                 This affects stormwater runoff, affects
 [3]       the water table.  We've doubled the size of a
 [4]       building that can be put on the same lot, that
 [5]       will not absorb water, so I found -- found that
 [6]       a problem.
 [7]                 And those are my findings.  Like I
 [8]       said, the basic information in the document is
 [9]       good as far as what should be in O-I and O-W,
[10]       but there's some confusion in the reading or --
[11]                 I look at a document so that it can be
[12]       read by other people, not just planners, not
[13]       just lawyers.  When I read things, I try to make
[14]       it -- try to think, if somebody's reading this,
[15]       can they understand it?
[16]                 And that's the basis of my comments,
[17]       primarily.  Questions?  Any questions?
[18]                           - - -
[19]                       (No response)
[20]                           - - -
[21]                 MR. ANDERSON:  That's it.  Thank you.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Mr. Crawford?
[23]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Ben Crawford.
[24]                 Mayor and City Council, actually I'm a
[25]       proponent for this.  I think it's a good
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 [1]       document.  I don't agree with Councilman
 [2]       Spangler and Bob Roche about changing it to five
 [3]       stories.  I think 10 stories would be
 [4]       appropriate.  That's just my own personal
 [5]       opinion.
 [6]                 I only saw one minor change that needed
 [7]       to be made, which just is a matter of a word.
 [8]       But other than that, I didn't really have a
 [9]       major problem with this.
[10]                 And the only other thing I had a
[11]       problem with was changing from one mile, which I
[12]       think Scott originally had for the radius of the
[13]       parking down there.  I think it should be
[14]       brought back to the one mile and not the half
[15]       mile.  I don't think that makes any sense at
[16]       all.  That's just my opinion on that.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Next?
[18]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  Bonita Hoffmeister,
[19]       Oakcliff Estates.
[20]                 Honorable Mayor and Councilmen, I
[21]       apologize.  I've had some personal problems in
[22]       my life so I haven't had the time to review this
[23]       as Stuart has.
[24]                 But I would like to remind you when we
[25]       put the Pond document together we did a very
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 [1]       good job of doing the setbacks on the commercial
 [2]       area and the O&I.  And I realize the O&I is not
 [3]       next to a residential area at this time, but if
 [4]       somebody requests a zoning ordinance revision, a
 [5]       zoning revision, and it does become next to
 [6]       residential, then it behooves us to be proactive
 [7]       today instead of reactive when that happens.
 [8]                 For that reason, I request that you go
 [9]       back and look at the height next to residential.
[10]       The Pond document that we had, a lot of time was
[11]       put into that by the citizens and by the Council
[12]       and by the Pond Company, and that is one piece
[13]       of the Pond document that was very well put
[14]       together, and several of you had a lot of input
[15]       into that.
[16]                 Not one of us wants to wake up, find
[17]       there's a rezoning and we're going to have a
[18]       10-story building right next to us.
[19]                 The only thing that I have is a
[20]       question to Mr. Weed and Scott, and that is
[21]       concerning the 80 percent.  I realize in the
[22]       downtown area, you do want high density, and you
[23]       may, so I'm going to leave that up to your
[24]       judgment.
[25]                 But my question is, does the flood
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 [1]       plain or does the waters of the State count
 [2]       towards that 20 percent that is permeable?
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Council, would you like
 [4]       for me to respond?
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Please.
 [6]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  When I looked at
 [7]       impervious, obviously I'm acting off existing
 [8]       experience.
 [9]                 The way I read your City Code right
[10]       now, I'll be honest with you, when you look at
[11]       the development situations in the city, it's
[12]       really a hundred percent impervious.  The only
[13]       thing that your old code addresses is the
[14]       building footprint.  It ignores everything else
[15]       that is impervious on the site.  So hence, you
[16]       have the development in the city which is
[17]       essentially a hundred percent impervious.
[18]                 Now, these lot sizes are based on the
[19]       minimum being outside of the wetlands and flood
[20]       plain.  So it is my hope that those areas,
[21]       obviously, because they're surplus areas, will
[22]       be part of the preservation of that 20 percent
[23]       pervious area on the site.
[24]                 So that was the thought process of
[25]       staff.  Again, I'm moving away from a document
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 [1]       which essentially does not regulate at all
 [2]       impervious surface to actually taking down a
 [3]       full -- for example, 20 percent, to have 20
 [4]       percent green space.
 [5]                 My hope again next is to rewrite the
 [6]       landscaping section of the ordinance to direct
 [7]       those people developing properties as to what
 [8]       exactly they should do with that pervious area.
 [9]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  I'm confused.  Could
[10]       you put that in laymen's terms?
[11]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Sure.  The next thing
[12]       we need to do is to work on the landscape
[13]       ordinance.  I'm just providing numbers here, and
[14]       this is zoning.  Okay?  The landscape ordinance
[15]       is typically outside the zoning ordinance.
[16]                 In that zoning ordinance, I'm going to
[17]       provide the necessary input to what we do with
[18]       these pervious areas:  for example, requiring
[19]       landscape islands and parking lots -- as you
[20]       notice, the city is essentially a sea of asphalt
[21]       and there's no greenery -- making that area that
[22]       was discussed the maximum of 25 feet but no less
[23]       than five feet in accordance with traditional
[24]       neighborhood design:  moving things closer to
[25]       the road, having entranceways on the road.
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 [1]                 I'm not envisioning or allowing here,
 [2]       as you see, any possibility that parking would
 [3]       be placed in front of these structures.  In this
 [4]       district, I'm attempting to move buildings
 [5]       closer to the road and to put the parking
 [6]       behind, and that's essentially the reason why
 [7]       the setback is written the way it is.
 [8]                 If it's not required in the zoning
 [9]       ordinance, people will not willingly place their
[10]       properties in a more modern perspective.  They
[11]       will continue to develop surface parking lots
[12]       with buildings like we have constructed all up
[13]       and down Buford Highway.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Just so I'm
[15]       clear, Mr. Anderson referenced the 40 percent in
[16]       the current zoning under 907.
[17]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Uh-huh.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Your
[19]       interpretation of that is that that stated only
[20]       40 percent of the property can be encumbered by
[21]       the building.
[22]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  The building footprint.
[23]       Does not address all the other built
[24]       improvements.  It's impervious.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Okay.  So as you
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 [1]       indicated and as we all know what we've got,
 [2]       we've got seas and seas of asphalt.  This --
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Uh-huh.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- addresses the


 [5]       total impervious surface --
 [6]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Right.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- only allowing


 [8]       80 percent of the total lot --
 [9]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- to be
[11]       impervious and 20 percent must be a pervious
[12]       surface.
[13]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.  And it's also
[14]       the reason why, you'll notice, I have addressed
[15]       the definition of "setback."
[16]                 You have a very antiquated definition
[17]       of "setback" that's measured from the centerline
[18]       of the road.  Well, where is that?  I'll be
[19]       honest with you.  Ten different people will
[20]       provide 10 different answers.
[21]                 We require surveys and site plans now
[22]       which require property pins to be placed and so
[23]       the setback is now being measured from the pin.
[24]       The improvements such as sidewalks and street
[25]       trees and benches and things of that nature will
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 [1]       essentially be in the public right-of-way where
 [2]       they should be, and the improvements on site,
 [3]       the things that count in those percentages, will
 [4]       be located on site, not in the public right-of-
 [5]       way.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Do any of these


 [7]       new definitions if we enact this apply to other
 [8]       zoning areas?
 [9]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, correct.
[10]                 You've already taken some work relative
[11]       to that, and you have instructed us as well to
[12]       work on the residential, and I am dutifully
[13]       going to get the residential done as well
[14]       because the setbacks imposed in the residential
[15]       right now are completely not in keeping with
[16]       what is built or what could be built in the
[17]       city.  It's too much of a hindrance.
[18]                 And as you will be aware, the
[19]       centerline of a road, an existing-built road, is
[20]       not necessarily the engineered centerline that
[21]       would show on a survey piece of paper.  You
[22]       know, there are -- I don't want to say they're
[23]       lazy road builders, but if you go back and look
[24]       at the built improvement overlaid on the
[25]       right-of-way, you'll generally find that the
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 [1]       road is nowhere near to the center of the
 [2]       right-of-way.
 [3]                 And that's why I contemplated and fixed
 [4]       this item now that we have, you know, again, a
 [5]       very knowledgeable and almost full-time building
 [6]       official, and he agrees with me that we do need
 [7]       to start measuring from the property pins which
 [8]       is the appropriate location for setbacks.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  But I guess my


[10]       question was this:  Here on page 20, you have --
[11]       well, it's actually not page 20 -- page 18
[12]       maybe? -- it says maximum front lot -- front
[13]       yard building setback, maximum rear yard
[14]       building setback.
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Yes.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  If we enact this


[17]       as it is, is that also -- these setbacks are
[18]       also going to apply to R1?
[19]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  At this time, we've not
[20]       chosen to change those sections.  And they're
[21]       very specific on how their setbacks are written
[22]       right now.
[23]                 And I would agree with you, there will
[24]       be some ambiguity until such time as we do fix
[25]       that.  But my intent is putting a definition in
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 [1]       there and providing for, as we've already
 [2]       provided for in M1/M2, C1/C2, this will now
 [3]       apply to O-I/O-W.  And very soon, the
 [4]       residential, any misinterpretation that might be
 [5]       put forth will be gone because it will be simply
 [6]       stated the same way as this is stated.
 [7]                 So in answer to that question, there is
 [8]       a little -- there might be considered as a
 [9]       little ambiguity, but if you read the
[10]       residential districts right now, they're crystal
[11]       clear.  They still have setback from the
[12]       centerline of the road only in residential.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And I apologize.


[14]       I didn't mean to butt into the public part.
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Sure.
[16]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  My question to you
[17]       still, Scott, is, if I buy a piece of property
[18]       that is 20 percent flood plain, then am I
[19]       allowed under this ordinance to build 80 percent
[20]       of that property in an impermeable condition?
[21]                 In other words, I buy a property that's
[22]       20 percent flood plain.  So I can build a
[23]       hundred percent permeable on everything else
[24]       that's left.  Is that the way this reads?
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, remember you
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 [1]       don't get credit for -- in calculating the lot
 [2]       area, you don't get credit for what is in the
 [3]       flood plain, so you actually have larger
 [4]       properties that have more open space present on
 [5]       them to begin with.  And certainly those
 [6]       properties that are flood plain will be able to
 [7]       be counted toward some landscaping and open-
 [8]       space criterion in the ordinance but they don't
 [9]       count to the minimum lot area.  So if you buy
[10]       wetlands in a flood plain, you're essentially
[11]       creating open space for the city.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So if it was one


[13]       acre and 20 percent of it was flood plain, they
[14]       would still be bound to do an additional 20
[15]       percent of a pervious surface?
[16]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.  Yeah.  I
[17]       think -- yeah, I think we're on the same --
[18]       Yeah.  Different semantics but we are on the
[19]       same genre'.
[20]                 And again, in the past, I don't know,
[21]       you know, again, how the development occurred,
[22]       but generally I don't find much preservation of
[23]       critical flood-plain areas in the city.  And my
[24]       intent is to -- if you buy a piece of wetlands
[25]       and flood plain, guess what?  You're creating a
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 [1]       nice big green space area for the City because
 [2]       there's really essentially nothing else you can
 [3]       do with it.
 [4]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  Thank you very much,
 [5]       Scott, for that.
 [6]                 I would -- I have talked with -- my
 [7]       concern about the height on the buildings with
 [8]       Scott today, and he did recommend that we
 [9]       incorporate the setbacks as we had our research
[10]       similar to what we did when this Pond document,
[11]       to like I think it was the residential, and you
[12]       have 40-foot setbacks, you were allowed 40 feet
[13]       they could develop a two-story and then they had
[14]       to go back another 40 feet and then they could
[15]       build the next tier of building height.
[16]                 That was something we worked very hard
[17]       on when we did the Pond document.  I think it
[18]       was a good recommendation.  I would recommend
[19]       that you either incorporate that in your C1/C2,
[20]       O-I and O-W or that you come up with a building
[21]       standards and criteria that incorporates that.
[22]       Thank you.
[23]                 MS. SHERLOCK:  Hi.  My name's Cat
[24]       Sherlock and I live in Northwoods.  I appreciate
[25]       the opportunity to basically ask some questions
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 [1]       if I may.
 [2]                 I think maybe I misunderstood this and
 [3]       so I just want to clarify it.  Are we enacting
 [4]       this ordinance that disregards most of the work
 [5]       we did on the Comp Plan, that disregards all of
 [6]       the community input, that disregards the
 [7]       community standards that we spent, I don't know,
 [8]       six to nine months with educational meetings and
 [9]       hearings and debates and re-editing and re-
[10]       editing and re-editing until we came to the
[11]       community consensus?
[12]                 Have I got that wrong?
[13]                 And I'm specifically thinking about the
[14]       height of the buildings and I'm specifically
[15]       thinking about the pervious and impervious
[16]       square footage.  I'm kind of in shock so I'm not
[17]       using good nouns, but I'm just surprised.  And
[18]       I'm also wondering, you know, are we going to do
[19]       this again in three more years, because I
[20]       believe it's every five years, and we're going
[21]       to go through that whole process again?
[22]                 I have to tell you, that would make me
[23]       very cynical to go through that process again,
[24]       and we haven't done it for 20 years, and then
[25]       have ordinances enacted less than a year later
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 [1]       that totally disregard that.
 [2]                 I was on the Planning Commission for a
 [3]       year.  I went to the Community Planning Academy
 [4]       by the Atlanta Regional Commission, and I just
 [5]       have difficulty in understanding how that's
 [6]       congruent with our consensus a year ago.  And I
 [7]       don't have the professional qualifications but I
 [8]       do have an interest and I am a property owner.
 [9]                 And I'm also wondering, there does seem
[10]       to be a problem in terms of some of the
[11]       definitions.  I'm uncomfortable with leaving
[12]       those definitions loose and unclear before we
[13]       move on to the next ordinance.  I don't
[14]       necessarily think they have to be clear to me,
[15]       but what I've heard today is they're not clear
[16]       and we're going to enact an ordinance where
[17]       they're not clear to people with technical
[18]       background and may leave us legally kind of
[19]       flapping in the wind.
[20]                 I'm excited to have a revision but I am
[21]       -- I don't even have an adjective for the idea
[22]       of just, you know, it's a year later.  We went
[23]       through that process as a community.  I remember
[24]       having something like 300 people participated in
[25]       that.  And we did it because we were legally
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 [1]       required to do it and because we would have
 [2]       ordinances that were based on citizen input, not
 [3]       just somebody's technical background -- although
 [4]       I sure appreciate that.
 [5]                 And I guess, to be honest, that's my
 [6]       question really to the Council.  We have a city
 [7]       planner who's knowledgeable in his discipline as
 [8]       making choices based on his professional
 [9]       judgment.  I don't know.  I haven't heard that
[10]       anybody's mandated that person to also include
[11]       what planning has gone before and what we kind
[12]       of told the State of Georgia we would do both in
[13]       terms of water use, pervious -- I mean there's
[14]       like 18 things that are impacted by this that
[15]       haven't been addressed.
[16]                 Thank you.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Scott?
[18]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Yes, sir.
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Can you answer her
[20]       question of does this go against the Comp Plan?
[21]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I would be happy to
[22]       address that.
[23]                 The Comp Plan as is adopted is a
[24]       general guideline.  And I'll be honest with you.
[25]       I struggle every day with that document as
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 [1]       prepared.  But nevertheless, it is adopted by
 [2]       the City and has many what I see as very glaring
 [3]       holes and it's representative generally of
 [4]       hiring consultants to do work that staff or
 [5]       inside assistants could better do.  Again, no
 [6]       disrespect to those individuals.
 [7]                 "Impervious" is not at all addressed by
 [8]       the Comp Plan in any real detail.  However, I'll
 [9]       tell you something that is addressed is a town
[10]       center, traditional neighborhood design, and
[11]       that's been my focus on the rationale for trying
[12]       to move buildings closer to the right-of-way:
[13]       so we don't see seas of parking lot within the
[14]       city, so that we see the front of, hopefully,
[15]       with a new architectural ordinance, a very
[16]       architecturally pleasing facility that's usable,
[17]       that allows people to come in off the sidewalks
[18]       -- hopefully, again, when we have sidewalks
[19]       throughout the city -- to change the context of
[20]       development in the city away from what it has
[21]       been doing, which has worked for a number of
[22]       years.
[23]                 But I'll be honest with you:  It's not
[24]       working now, it's not representative of other
[25]       communities, and I don't think it's really, if I


Page 91


 [1]       understand the City Council's vision, working
 [2]       there.
 [3]                 On the discussion of the height
 [4]       requirement on O-I, that was the only thing
 [5]       that's been discussed thus far that I think has
 [6]       any controversy or may be in conflict with the
 [7]       Comp Plan.  And I'm not married to that height
 [8]       requirement.
 [9]                 But the discussion of impervious,
[10]       again, it's not addressed.  The discussion of T
[11]       and D design definitely is addressed, and that's
[12]       the reason why I prepared this in this way.  And
[13]       hopefully, again, with more ordinances,
[14]       landscaping -- which I think is critical, it
[15]       needs to be done -- and an architectural
[16]       ordinance, again a lot of these efforts can be
[17]       achieved by those, but that's not the proper
[18]       location for them in the zoning ordinance.  So I
[19]       have some work to do after this.
[20]                 Again, I'm not married to the height
[21]       requirements, but I've heard nothing else
[22]       tonight that I would see even as a potential
[23]       conflict of the Comp Plan.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Does that answer any of
[25]       your questions, Cat?
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 [1]                 MS. SHERLOCK:  That was an answer.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Mr. Crawford?
 [3]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Ben Crawford.
 [4]                 Actually, I was involved with the Comp
 [5]       Plan when it came in its inception, and
 [6]       everything else with the City, and I attended
 [7]       many of the meetings.
 [8]                 And from what I understood, I believe
 [9]       Scott is correct, that that was just to be a
[10]       guide for the city for five years.  And it was
[11]       explained to us at the time -- whether the
[12]       people that did the Comp Plan or not did a great
[13]       job or not, but it was explained to us at the
[14]       time that it would be a living document, a
[15]       guide; it would be updated as the city moved
[16]       forward.  And that was my understanding at that
[17]       point when we had those meetings, and there was
[18]       a lot of citizen input.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I believe the


[20]       Comp Plan is redone every what?  Ten years?
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Said five, I believe.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I believe it's


[23]       ten.
[24]                 MS. FRAYSSE:  Right.  Ten.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Ten?
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 [1]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  It was five, I believe.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  No.  It was


 [3]       ten.
 [4]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  (Inaudible)
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  No.  We went


 [6]       over this last time.  We didn't do it at ten
 [7]       years, so -- but it is every ten years that
 [8]       we're required to do that.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Stuart, you've already
[10]       spoke 10 minutes.  What have you got now?
[11]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Stuart Anderson.
[12]                 To address the specific case, the
[13]       permeable situation, this brings up another one
[14]       of my pet peeves, I suppose.  I read this and I
[15]       see the 80 percent and I see the 40 percent.
[16]       And once again, other people read it and they
[17]       don't understand it either.
[18]                 Scott has come up and said that it will
[19]       be fixed by landscaping and architectural.
[20]                 What I'm here to say is when I read
[21]       this document, I want to see the cross reference
[22]       so that I know what this 20 percent or this 80
[23]       percent or whatever it is refers to so that I
[24]       can then go to landscaping and know that that's
[25]       how that changes the 80-percent number that I'm
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 [1]       looking at or I can go to architectural
 [2]       standards.  Even though they aren't written yet,
 [3]       since he's writing the document, they should be
 [4]       cross-referenced to that section of the document
 [5]       so that those areas of concern and understanding
 [6]       are for the reader a place to find those pieces
 [7]       of information.
 [8]                 And so what we've done tonight or what
 [9]       we've talked about highlights that fact, that
[10]       there is no cross reference to landscaping and
[11]       architecture when I read 80 percent and I'm
[12]       concerned about the 40 percent.  And I certainly
[13]       know what Scott means about lots of parking
[14]       lots, but -- so that's my point.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We have one more, Tom


[16]       Hart.
[17]                 MR. HART:  This is supposed to be about
[18]       the O&I.  You know, this statement by Jack
[19]       Halpern earlier is something I've heard repeated
[20]       probably about a hundred times this week on the
[21]       telephone from people that live in the city,
[22]       business owners, that basically I haven't been
[23]       out of the house because I've been on the phone
[24]       the whole time.  They are just staggered by the
[25]       lack of foresight, about not looking into
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 [1]       details when we make six-acre car lots and we've
 [2]       got brand new dealerships at four acres; about a
 [3]       complete lack of notifying these business owners
 [4]       and property owners and neighbors about changing
 [5]       the -- I mean people cannot go out of town for a
 [6]       week and come back and find their house is still
 [7]       there.  I'm just appalled by the whole thing.
 [8]                 But getting back to this O&I, when we
 [9]       did this Comprehensive Plan, it was with Roberts
[10]       & Company, it was basically hammered out over
[11]       many, many hours, lots of fighting, and finally
[12]       it came down to a solution that everybody was
[13]       happy with.  And the town center incorporated
[14]       three-story buildings -- I think they were 35/40
[15]       feet high -- and it was quite distinct.
[16]                 The setbacks of major arterials like
[17]       Buford Highway, Peachtree Industrial five feet
[18]       from the property line -- I mean right-of-way
[19]       gets to the point of being absurd.  You're
[20]       talking about because Buford Highway has been
[21]       widened so many times, you'd have a store front
[22]       basically up on top of the sidewalk.  So we
[23]       already have problems with cars running over all
[24]       those lights on Buford Highway and running over
[25]       the curbs.  They're going to be in the front of
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 [1]       the store fronts.  Minor arterials or side
 [2]       streets, fine.  But this document is not even
 [3]       close to being well thought out.
 [4]                 And I think that the C1/C2 review, the
 [5]       M1/M2 review, I mean I'm appalled by the fact
 [6]       that it hasn't been given a presentation through
 [7]       the Planning Commission like we originally
 [8]       passed that document.  A hundred percent of that
 [9]       Council and Mayor voted for the Planning
[10]       Commission to review these major events like
[11]       zoning ordinances, buildings that were over an
[12]       acre, and this Mayor and Council have decided to
[13]       totally disregard any of those facts.
[14]                 So just passing this thing without a
[15]       public review by the Planning Commission where
[16]       people can, in a less severe setting, state
[17]       their opinions, to review this document and
[18]       compare it to the Comprehensive Plan where they
[19]       have time to look at it, I just -- I think the
[20]       city right now -- you look at Buford Highway.
[21]       We got Midas Muffler Shop.  They left.  Drive
[22]       Time, they left.  Butler Tire.  They're gone.
[23]       The major BMW, it's one city block over there on
[24]       the Dunwoody side.  They've closed.
[25]                 This city is imploding right now, and
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 [1]       we have a Council -- and we're right in the
 [2]       middle of the worst recession probably since the
 [3]       Great Depression -- that has total disregard for
 [4]       the citizens of this area and total disregard
 [5]       for the business community.
 [6]                 Thank you.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anybody else?
 [8]                           - - -
 [9]                       (No response)
[10]                           - - -
[11]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I'd like to be again
[12]       very clear based on some of the commentary.
[13]                 There has been ample opportunity since
[14]       the last City Council meeting, which I believe
[15]       was January 5th.  This has been loaded on the
[16]       City Web site.  In fact, we stated that night
[17]       that it was to be loaded on the Web site.
[18]                 Some of the ordinances that have been
[19]       discussed as being law are probably not law.  I
[20]       mean we've looked into those, and you're fully
[21]       aware of that.
[22]                 There's been some procedural hiccups in
[23]       the past when the City Council has adopted --
[24]       excuse me -- yes, when the City Council has
[25]       adopted some items that need to be looked into.
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 [1]       And again, I'm not saying that they're right or
 [2]       wrong, but there are some situations.
 [3]                 So to that end, I'll just be very frank
 [4]       with you.  This is a living document.  If
 [5]       something in here doesn't work, again, I'm not
 [6]       married to it.  It's my recommendation to you.
 [7]       It is a living document.  If you find that it
 [8]       doesn't work, we'll change it.
 [9]                 But I don't think the substance of the
[10]       ordinance, I don't think -- I'll be honest with
[11]       you.  There's 95 percent of this ordinance, the
[12]       discussion has arisen because of the
[13]       specificity.
[14]                 Where you had a very broad document
[15]       that basically allowed anything before, you have
[16]       such specifics now.  We've addressed every
[17]       single business you could possibly think of.
[18]       The word "day care" is a fine example.  Day care
[19]       did not exist probably let's say 1965/70, and
[20]       that's a common term now.  So it's a business,
[21]       something to recognize.  The specificity that we
[22]       put in here has drawn a lot of attention and a
[23]       lot of criticism of it, again.
[24]                 But I think this document has been
[25]       prepared and is representative of the need to
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 [1]       correct existing deficiencies.  And to be honest
 [2]       with you again, it leads you more toward
 [3]       traditional neighborhood design, and that is
 [4]       having streetscapes rather than having shopping
 [5]       centers.  This document does that much more than
 [6]       what you have in existence.
 [7]                 And so to that end, I still recommend
 [8]       that you approve this document.  Again, I'm not
 [9]       married to any specifics.  If there are specific
[10]       items we'd like to go over, I'm fine with that.
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anybody have any
[12]       comments at the table?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I previously


[14]       emailed Scott in regards to my comments, and he
[15]       did email me back.  Mine also was a comment that
[16]       Mr. Anderson made.  I was having -- you know, I
[17]       blamed it on being ill, but even when I go back
[18]       and re-read, it is confusing in the detail area
[19]       of having the prohibited uses intermingled with
[20]       approved uses.  So that's one thing I was having
[21]       difficulty reading and didn't like it at all.
[22]                 I just wanted to make that comment.  I
[23]       just feel that those need to be taken out and
[24]       listed as a separate heading as prohibited uses
[25]       after the conditional uses.
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Bob, do you have any
 [2]       comments?
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Just in general.


 [4]                 I mean I know we've been through the
 [5]       C1/C2 and M1/M2 and this document.  And you
 [6]       know, one thing I learned very quickly about
 [7]       sitting up here is that if I want a hundred
 [8]       percent, I'm going to be very disappointed.
 [9]                 I can quibble with some things in the
[10]       document, particularly some things that were
[11]       mentioned here.  There's some other things that,
[12]       you know, I flatly disagree with, frankly.
[13]                 But one thing that I am concerned
[14]       about, and it's been mentioned by a couple
[15]       people, when this started happening, when these
[16]       ordinances were starting to be rewritten, I mean
[17]       the efficiency part of me was like I'm so glad
[18]       we're getting this done.  We're making some
[19]       progress.
[20]                 I remember the last couple years,
[21]       because I attended just about every single
[22]       meeting in 2007 -- I think the only one I didn't
[23]       go to was the zoning ordinance meeting, and I
[24]       thought I just don't want to go through that,
[25]       you know.  But I remember all the pain and all
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 [1]       of the arguing and everything.  Everyone seemed
 [2]       to agree that something was wrong, but, you know
 [3]       -- and there was a lot of work done, and I'm
 [4]       concerned about that.
 [5]                 I'm also very concerned -- and it's on
 [6]       the agenda a little bit later -- about the
 [7]       review through the Planning Commission, and
 [8]       everything that we did before, you know, went
 [9]       through the Planning Commission, and I'm
[10]       concerned about the process.
[11]                 I'm concerned about, again, people
[12]       saying that, you know, we didn't know about
[13]       this.  You know, when this kind of started way
[14]       back in -- I think there was a meeting on
[15]       September 25th that I was at the time sick in
[16]       bed.  And if I remember correctly, the agenda
[17]       said zoning issues but we ended up passing
[18]       something like four or five different fairly
[19]       serious zoning ordinance changes.
[20]                 And my main concern, I mean without
[21]       even addressing the content of this or the other
[22]       stuff, I think we're getting ahead of ourselves.
[23]       I think that, on the one hand, it's great that
[24]       we got some things done.  I'm very concerned
[25]       about the notification or lack of notification


Page 102


 [1]       or even just the perceived lack of notification
 [2]       on this, and I'm concerned that maybe people did
 [3]       not get a chance, a sufficient opportunity to
 [4]       address this in C1 and C2 and this.
 [5]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Sir --
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Doesn't mean I


 [7]       would change my opinion necessarily about the
 [8]       content of these documents, but I'm frankly very
 [9]       concerned about that.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Well, with all
[11]       due respect, this has been on the agenda since
[12]       December 15th.  So this is the -- 15th -- yeah,
[13]       this is the third public hearing that has been
[14]       scheduled.  The O-I/O-W ordinance has been
[15]       available to us and to the citizens and whomever
[16]       else wants it since prior to that date.
[17]                 I think there's been ample time.  This
[18]       is now our second public hearing.  It's been
[19]       posted on the Web site since then.  I've had a
[20]       chance to thoroughly review it and provided my
[21]       comments to Mr. Haeberlin prior to the 15th of
[22]       December.  So I appreciate your comments.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I'm speaking in


[24]       general; not just about this one, but the C1/C2
[25]       and the other zoning ordinance changes that have
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 [1]       been made.
 [2]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Again, notice was
 [3]       provided in accordance with Georgia law and
 [4]       that's all I can say.  That's all I can do.
 [5]                 If I step out of that venue and I go to
 [6]       one specific individual and notify them
 [7]       differently than any other individual I have
 [8]       notified, I'll be honest with you, you could
 [9]       have me -- I certainly could be the target of a
[10]       lawsuit, and I'm not going to do that.
[11]                 I think that we have disseminated this
[12]       information time and time again.  Mostly, we
[13]       hear from citizens.  We don't normally hear from
[14]       business owners, actually property owners,
[15]       somebody who owns something in O-I/O-W or C1 or
[16]       C2 or M1/M2.  So to that extent, there's been
[17]       ample notification which is required.
[18]                 The only substantive discussion that I
[19]       heard tonight is the discussion on lowering the
[20]       building height in O-I/O-W to five stories, and
[21]       that seems to be the only thing consistently
[22]       that's drawn any alarm from anyone up here.  And
[23]       like I said, I'm not married to that height, and
[24]       if you'd like to change it to that if that's
[25]       what's necessary to adopt this document --
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 [1]                 Remember, every day that we go on
 [2]       without passing this is one more thing that
 [3]       sneaks into the city that falls under the
 [4]       general and very broad parameters of O-I/O-W.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, my comments


 [6]       were more general than just this particular O-I/
 [7]       O-W, because you're right.  I mean Councilman
 [8]       Bates is correct.  We did delay this and put it
 [9]       off and give other people a chance to come in on
[10]       it.
[11]                 But I'm just concerned about the lack
[12]       of citizen involvement in our current process.
[13]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Oh, I think there's
[14]       been plenty of citizen involvement.  I beg to
[15]       differ.  Generally these meetings, the
[16]       perception is that they're being run by the
[17]       citizenry.  And again, that's no disrespect to
[18]       you guys.
[19]                 Everybody had an opportunity, and they
[20]       were told at the last meeting, send your
[21]       comments in writing to the City Council.  Okay.
[22]                 There's tons of news groups in the
[23]       city.  We received one page of comments from one
[24]       citizen, and he did speak tonight.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Again, my
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 [1]       comments were general about C1/C2, all the other
 [2]       stuff, not specifically this one.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  But I would


 [4]       like to ask a question in regards to
 [5]       notification.
 [6]                 So this is an O-I/O-W, which none of us
 [7]       live in, okay, but yet we as citizens,
 [8]       residents, are speaking, but we haven't notified
 [9]       the O-I/O-W present occupants --
[10]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  And we can't do that.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  -- that we are


[12]       even having this.
[13]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  And we can't do that.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  And therefore,


[15]       we go back to Mr. Halpern and his comments
[16]       tonight, and I am very concerned about that in
[17]       that C1/C2, though I voted yes for that
[18]       ordinance, if that's what's going to happen to
[19]       his property, the City of Doraville and its
[20]       revenues are going to take a major hit.  And we
[21]       did not notify them, C1/C2's, that we were
[22]       having a zoning ordinance change.
[23]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  We notified --
[24]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Let me address this
[25]       part because this is in my realm.
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 [1]                 We complied with 36-66-4 of the
 [2]       Official Code of Georgia.  That's the Zoning
 [3]       Procedures Act.  That sets out very clearly what
 [4]       the notice requirements are -- the advertisement
 [5]       that's got to be run, how often it's got to be
 [6]       run, signage or no signage.  It's written right
 [7]       there in black and white in numerical order.
 [8]       That has been accomplished.
 [9]                 Can you choose to do more?  Yes, you
[10]       can.  The problem inherent in that is procedural
[11]       due process underneath the 14th Amendment of the
[12]       Constitution of the United States.
[13]                 Because we are humans, there's no
[14]       perfect notice.  If you elect to, for example,
[15]       send everyone in an affected area a letter, what
[16]       are you going to base that on?  Will you base it
[17]       really upon 911 addresses?  Will you base it
[18]       upon the last known owner of the last known lot?
[19]       What happens if a new tenant leaves the very day
[20]       the letter comes in and -- you know, old tenant
[21]       leaves and a new tenant comes in?
[22]                 There is no perfect notice.  That's why
[23]       the legislature wisely set out what the notice
[24]       would be, because all we can do is make it as
[25]       close as we can.  When you put it in the
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 [1]       newspaper, it's good enough.  When you post a
 [2]       sign, it's good enough.  Is it perfect?  No,
 [3]       ma'am, but it will never be perfect.
 [4]                 So unfortunately, you have to stick
 [5]       with what's good enough, and if we go too much
 [6]       beyond that, we are building a trap to put our
 [7]       foot into in my opinion.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I don't mean to


 [9]       go on a wild goose trail here, but I commented
[10]       today in an email to all of us in regards to
[11]       once it's printed, scanning it and putting it on
[12]       the Web site --
[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Any document --
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- and then
[15]       putting it on -- the actual -- we cut it out of
[16]       the newspaper and we post it on our door.
[17]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  There's nothing wrong
[18]       with doing that.  What I would like you not to
[19]       do is make that -- put it in the form of an
[20]       ordinance.
[21]                 Once again, every time you build a
[22]       better mouse trap, you may be the mouse who's
[23]       caught in the trap.  If you comply with the
[24]       State law, you've complied with the State law.
[25]       And that is the best notice that you can do, in
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 [1]       my opinion.  If you do more, more opportunity
 [2]       for mistakes to be made.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I understand.


 [4]       I just --
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  As I shared with


 [6]       Bill and Jimmy -- I spoke with them Friday
 [7]       because they wanted to talk about the whole
 [8]       thing -- there is a solution to this that is not
 [9]       a legal one, and that's where the business
[10]       community get together and organize a business
[11]       association that works together and creates that
[12]       conversation and has that mechanism to get word
[13]       out very quickly to their associate members
[14]       regarding upcoming events and activities that
[15]       may impact them and give them a voice to talk to
[16]       the Council and the Mayor as a collective voice
[17]       as a business association.
[18]                 The city has not got that.  That is a
[19]       -- in my opinion, a very critical piece that
[20]       needs to be generated and created by them, for
[21]       them, to better them, certainly as a component
[22]       of interacting with us.
[23]                 So I hear you and I appreciate that and
[24]       I share those concerns.  That, to me, is a
[25]       viable solution for the business community to
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 [1]       have a say in how government functions in a
 [2]       jurisdiction of which they have no say.  And
 [3]       that's a concern, and I shared that with them
 [4]       when I met with them Friday.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I thought we


 [6]       already had a business association.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  We do not.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Mayor?
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We tried a business
[10]       association, and there was no concern at the
[11]       time.  The first meeting we had, we might have
[12]       had 10 people.  Then it got to five people.  And
[13]       I tried it in three different times of the day
[14]       so that the business people could come in.  And
[15]       it got to the point that I had food and
[16]       everything here, and nobody was interested.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And let me be


[18]       very clear -- and I don't mean to cut you off,
[19]       Mr. Spangler.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  That's all right.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But in my
[22]       opinion, a business association runs indepen-
[23]       dently of city council and of the city.  They
[24]       operate --
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, I did try.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I understand,
 [2]       sir.
 [3]                 But they operate of their own, because
 [4]       anything that's run by this, by the government,
 [5]       will taint the process.  They need to have their
 [6]       own voice that is not encumbered by being run or
 [7]       involved or active in the daily operations of
 [8]       City Hall.
 [9]                 So I apologize, Mr. Spangler.  I didn't
[10]       mean to cut you off.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I agree with


[12]       that, but I would like to ask Mr. Cushman.
[13]                 Were you aware or Mr. Halpern aware
[14]       that there was a business association at one
[15]       time?
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I sent a letter --
[17]                 MR. CUSHMAN:  At one time --
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  -- to all the
[19]       businesses.
[20]                 MR. CUSHMAN:  -- about a year ago.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Sir?
[22]                 MR. CUSHMAN:  A year, year-and-a-half
[23]       ago.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  About a year,


[25]       year-and-a-half ago?
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yeah.  I sent a letter
 [2]       to all the businesses, and it was just set up so
 [3]       that we could talk about --
 [4]                 MR. CUSHMAN:  We attended --
 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  -- what the City wants
 [6]       out of the businesses and what the businesses
 [7]       want out of the City.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'm sorry.


 [9]       What did you say, Mr. Cushman?
[10]                 MR. CUSHMAN:  I did go to the one
[11]       meeting.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Just one of


[13]       the meetings?
[14]                 MR. CUSHMAN:  I'm not aware if it's
[15]       still going on.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  He did.
[17]                 MR. CUSHMAN:  But it was one of them,
[18]       and I believe there were two business
[19]       associations.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So we did make


[21]       an attempt, Mayor, to have --
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- an
[24]       association?
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Maybe I should have
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 [1]       kept on and not give up, but it just seemed like
 [2]       it was impossible.  And I understand the
 [3]       businesses -- a lot of them run their own
 [4]       business and they have to be there during the
 [5]       time their store is open.
 [6]                 But it didn't work, so that's all I can
 [7]       say about it.
 [8]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I would like to make
 [9]       one thing clear for the record.  If you go back
[10]       to the pre-existing zoning ordinance and you
[11]       look in C2, C2 is the only place where
[12]       warehousing and wholesaling were ever addressed,
[13]       and it says "incidental to."  It says
[14]       incidental.  These businesses are clearly not
[15]       incidental.  They're 100 percent wholesaling or
[16]       warehousing.
[17]                 So "incidental" was the word in the
[18]       previous ordinance where it actually allowed it
[19]       in only one location, which was C2.  So I want
[20]       to make that clear for the record.
[21]                 People are very confused on this issue.
[22]       Some of these things that are here today, I
[23]       don't know how they got there.  Apparently
[24]       somebody was not reviewing the terminology
[25]       "incidental."
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 [1]                 But returning back to the O-I/O-W, like
 [2]       I said, the only thing that I see of the
 [3]       discussion which has not already been hammered
 [4]       out and discussed at length in emails and in
 [5]       public meetings -- and I actually have
 [6]       advertised O-I/O-W twice 45 days prior to
 [7]       December 15th, so it's been running since
 [8]       December 15th.
 [9]                 So the only substantive item that I see
[10]       is the discussion of the building height, and
[11]       again, I'm not married to that.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And on that note,


[13]       Mr. Mayor, I will make a motion to adjust the
[14]       building height to five stories.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I think three


[16]       is what we had in the Comp Plan, Mr. Bates.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I appreciate
[18]       that, and I will stand by my motion to make it
[19]       five.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do I get a second?
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I second it.


[22]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Mr. Mayor, before you
[23]       do that, could you actually close the public
[24]       portion of the hearing?  I didn't hear that.
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Actually, we went well
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 [1]       over on the time.
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, sir, I know that.
 [3]       I understand that.  But I didn't hear that part
 [4]       of it closed, and I'd like to have that done.
 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, do I need a
 [6]       motion on that?
 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No, sir, you don't need
 [8]       a motion.  I think you just need to make an
 [9]       announcement from the bench.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  I will make an
[11]       announcement from the bench that the public
[12]       hearing is closed.
[13]                 Now I have a motion and a second.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Ms. Calvert had


[15]       her hand up, Mayor.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes, ma'am.  What did
[17]       you want to speak on?
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Are we going to


[19]       go from the public --
[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'd like you to,
[21]       Mr. Mayor.
[22]                 MS. CALVERT:  It hasn't been closed.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I cannot open it back
[24]       up.
[25]                 MS. CALVERT:  Oh, it has been closed.
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 [1]       Okay.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  It's been closed.
 [3]                 MS. CALVERT:  Okay.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  You can open


 [5]       it back up, can you not?
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yeah, you can.  You
 [7]       most certainly can.
 [8]                 In fact, I would recommend that anybody
 [9]       who has anything to say about this ordinance,
[10]       please say it.
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, I gave everybody
[12]       a chance.
[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And let us move on to
[14]       making a decision about the ordinance.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Don't blame me for that
[16]       one.  I gave everybody a chance.
[17]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No, sir.  I'll take
[18]       responsibility for that.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Do we need a


[20]       motion to reopen the public portion?
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No, sir, I don't
[22]       believe you do.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I will reopen the
[24]       public portion.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Thank you, Mayor.
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 [1]                 MS. CALVERT:  Well, I think back over
 [2]       the years of how Perimeter Mall probably looked
 [3]       as farm land.  And I'm looking now at the
 [4]       advancement that perimeter area has, and I'm
 [5]       wondering if our making our ideas of low
 [6]       buildings is to our benefit to our future.
 [7]                 I would like to see tall buildings.
 [8]       There are homes all over perimeter area, and
 [9]       they are looking up at these tall buildings,
[10]       but, oh, look at the revenue all those buildings
[11]       are bringing in.  Are we looking for our future
[12]       or are we looking for what we want to see just
[13]       for now?  I probably won't be around for that
[14]       future.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.
[16]                 Anybody else, come on up.
[17]                 MS. CRAWFORD:  Susan Crawford.
[18]                 I would like to back up what Ginny just
[19]       said.  I don't think we should limit ourselves
[20]       any more than we absolutely have to when it
[21]       comes to the height of the buildings, and I
[22]       thought we discussed this at length before.
[23]                 That's my two cents' worth.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.
[25]                 Anybody else?
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 [1]                 MR. HART:  I think there's a lot of
 [2]       confusion about the height of these buildings.
 [3]       We're talking about 10-story buildings and we're
 [4]       talking about between New Peachtree Road and
 [5]       Buford Highway where there's a large commercial
 [6]       stretch that you could build a 20-story building
 [7]       if you wanted to.  I mean that's in the
 [8]       commercial district.
 [9]                 We're talking about the O&I town center
[10]       where on top of the hill it was restricted to
[11]       two- and three-story buildings with the retail
[12]       on the bottom and professional offices over the
[13]       top of it, and that was the Comprehensive Plan
[14]       and that was the LCI plan.  There was no
[15]       restrictive height of the buildings.  It was
[16]       just the tall buildings went in an appropriate
[17]       area.
[18]                 Sixty percent of the city is
[19]       commercial,  okay, and so you don't want a 20-
[20]       story building in every square inch of the city.
[21]       So there was a town center that gave a feeling
[22]       of a town center with a height restriction of
[23]       three stories, not five, and if you wanted to
[24]       build a 20-story building, you've got half the
[25]       city to build it on.
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 [1]                 So please look at what your -- you
 [2]       know, the Comprehensive Plan map, figure out
 [3]       where you're going, and vote appropriately.
 [4]                 But having a store with a five-foot
 [5]       setback on the right-of-way of Buford Highway, I
 [6]       don't think you understand where the right-of-
 [7]       way is.  It doesn't even allow for a six-foot-
 [8]       wide sidewalk in front of it.  When they put the
 [9]       sidewalks on Buford Highway, GDOT had to buy a
[10]       sliver of land basically from one end of the
[11]       city to the other just to accommodate the
[12]       sidewalks they have now.
[13]                 If you knew what your -- I mean just
[14]       the basic understanding of how to construct the
[15]       city is lacking here when these people make
[16]       these judgments and make these statements like,
[17]       "I want to be like Perimeter Mall."  You know,
[18]       the Ravinia was built over there and they got
[19]       20-/30-story buildings over there because it's
[20]       in an appropriate area.  In the town center
[21]       part, you don't have a 20-story Macy's store
[22]       there.
[23]                 You just have to use these height
[24]       restrictions in appropriate areas.  Behind Donna
[25]       Pittman's house, I don't think we want a
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 [1]       10-story building shadowing her house.  When we
 [2]       talked about it, we talked about three stories.
 [3]       I want everybody to recall the conversations
 [4]       that were had.  A lot of people spent a lot of
 [5]       time on this, went through a lot of detail, and
 [6]       then, you know, blow it off like nothing
 [7]       happened.
 [8]                 And as far as this notifications of
 [9]       business, I haven't found one business that had
[10]       any idea their 10-million-dollar investment just
[11]       got blown out, all due respect to our city
[12]       attorney.
[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I just follow the law,
[14]       sir.
[15]                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Well, it's
[16]       legal.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anybody else?
[18]                 MS. KOONTZ:  I wasn't going to say
[19]       anything but --
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Come on up.
[21]                 MS. KOONTZ:  Steph Koontz from
[22]       Oakcliff.  The Comp Plan.  Any of you-all that
[23]       were around -- I know Donna was and Bob was for
[24]       sure -- at all those meetings, we went round and
[25]       round and round about the town center, not
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 [1]       filling it up with super high-density stuff like
 [2]       we're talking about.  And finally, everybody
 [3]       agreed you could build all this tall, high-
 [4]       density stuff everywhere else but let's keep the
 [5]       town center a town center.
 [6]                 And if you look at like Suwanee and
 [7]       these other places and Decatur, they don't have
 [8]       10-story buildings jammed right together up in
 [9]       the town center.  It goes out from the center of
[10]       the city, and you've got the center that's
[11]       lower-level buildings.
[12]                 And we did it in the Comp Plan, and
[13]       like Cat said, now it's like we're just throwing
[14]       all that work and seems like other work that's
[15]       been done years ago just in the trash can.
[16]                 And that's my comment.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Scott, there


[18]       was a great deal of talk about the neighborhood
[19]       not directly behind me but Mr. Ambrose and that
[20]       particular neighborhood right there -- about
[21]       keeping that three foot [sic] and they were
[22]       going to have that area stay three foot even if
[23]       we include --
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Three story.


[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  What did I say?
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 [1]       Three foot?  Three story.  I'm sorry.
 [2]                 So I'm wondering, did we change that?
 [3]       Because that was a special area that they had
 [4]       put only for three foot.
 [5]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Again, I'm really
 [6]       confused.  Again, remember we're on O-I/O-W now,
 [7]       and I don't see any O-I or O-W adjacent to where
 [8]       I know your dwelling to be.  So again, I'm
 [9]       pretty confused on that.
[10]                 Most of the O-I is City property;
[11]       right?  The rest of the O-I or O-W, is it
[12]       compatible with the land use?  Well, I encourage
[13]       you to go out and look.
[14]                 The ideals of the Comp Plan, have any
[15]       of them been realized through the rezoning or
[16]       development of those properties?  No.  Again, it
[17]       was a platform.  Okay?  So to achieve that Comp
[18]       Plan, we need to do some severe changes to the
[19]       existing zoning of the property, much less our
[20]       codes, so --
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  I am just
[22]       really concerned about that particular area,
[23]       three-story versus five-story, because the
[24]       neighborhood there was very, very concerned
[25]       about that.  And I believe at the time there was


Page 122


 [1]       -- that particular area was set aside from the
 [2]       other to remain three foot.  I mean three story.
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Yeah.  The only area
 [4]       that is near, again, where I know you live is
 [5]       actually zoned C2 and is not zoned O-I or O-W.
 [6]                 And the rest of the O-I -- the only O-I
 [7]       that I see that really, really directly impacts
 [8]       a neighborhood is about three places -- Chestnut
 [9]       at Homeland, on Flowers, and to some extent the
[10]       location where I believe Star Towers was to be
[11]       built, which was approved I believe at 10
[12]       stories.
[13]                 So again, you know, you have actions of
[14]       prior councils that are directly contradictory
[15]       to the Comp Plan that has been so eloquently
[16]       discussed here tonight.
[17]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Mr. Mayor, if I may,
[18]       I'd like to address the audience very briefly.
[19]                 Is there anyone else here who would
[20]       like to comment on the O-I/O-W ordinance?
[21]       Please speak now or forever hold your peace.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.
[23]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Mr. Anderson I believe
[24]       would like to make an initial comment, Mr.
[25]       Mayor.
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 [1]                 MR. ANDERSON:  I brought up the height
 [2]       issue for, as Bonita mentioned, the relevance to
 [3]       setbacks from R1 and to safeguard that
 [4]       situation.
 [5]                 I also ask the City Council to consider
 [6]       the 13 items that I brought up and not just blow
 [7]       them off, I guess.
 [8]                 And I wasn't going to bring up the
 [9]       notification situation, but everybody else keeps
[10]       doing it, and it's been an issue of mine for
[11]       some time.  I was going to bring it up in
[12]       citizens' comments.
[13]                 But if we can't -- if we have to notify
[14]       in The Champion that nobody reads, perhaps we
[15]       could change this procedure and make our legal
[16]       organ the one that people around here read,
[17]       perhaps the --
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  We can't.
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  We looked into that.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  But I have said


[21]       in several meetings and requested that it be
[22]       sent to The Dekalb Neighbor because they do
[23]       print those.
[24]                 MR. ANDERSON:  In both them.  That's my
[25]       --
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  You could do both.
 [2]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Both.  All three, all
 [3]       six, yeah.
 [4]                 And the other thing is the last
 [5]       attorney was tasked with doing an ordinance
 [6]       about sending out letters to people within a
 [7]       thousand yards of any zoning or variance change.
 [8]       And I've been asking for that forever, and I
 [9]       just address it here.  I apologize, Murray,
[10]       because it is a C1-C2 thing that Halpern brought
[11]       up, and I wasn't going to mention it until --
[12]       but it's been mentioned numerous times, and I'm
[13]       for letting people know.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  And I believe


[15]       Mr. Howe has been sending that -- is that
[16]       correct? -- to the Dekalb?
[17]                 MR. HOWE:  They do.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yeah.  And I


[19]       believe they do print those.  I've seen them
[20]       several times.
[21]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Certified.  A certified
[22]       letter you'd get back if they didn't receive it,
[23]       and then you'd know they hadn't received it;
[24]       that sort of thing, and I --
[25]                 But I also -- I just ask you to please
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 [1]       consider the 13 items that I brought up.  Scott
 [2]       has addressed the five-foot setbacks from the
 [3]       street and some of the rest of this, but some of
 [4]       it hasn't been discussed at all.
 [5]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Ben Crawford.
 [6]                 Now I'm a little bit confused.  I work
 [7]       for a government agency, and we have rules that
 [8]       get passed every year, and it's up to the people
 [9]       that do business with the State to be aware of
[10]       what the rules are.  They get posted on our Web
[11]       site.  And you do business, you have to keep
[12]       track of what you're doing.  And that's the way
[13]       it works within city government, too, I assume.
[14]                 So I don't know.  I don't understand.
[15]       You know, we should be doing what's required.
[16]       We have rule changes that we made; we're
[17]       required to publish it and then hold a public
[18]       hearing.  And a lot of public hearings -- I
[19]       haven't had one that I've held a public hearing
[20]       where anyone's ever showed up.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you, Ben.
[22]                 Anybody else?  Going once.
[23]                           - - -
[24]                       (No response)
[25]                           - - -
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I'm going to declare
 [2]       the public hearing closed.
 [3]                 Okay.  What's the next step, Scott?
 [4]                 We do have a motion on the table if you
 [5]       want to follow through on it.
 [6]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I think the motion was
 [7]       Councilman Bates, the second was Ms. Alexander.
 [8]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And that motion simply
 [9]       dealt with the height.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  That is correct.


[11]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  You're referring to
[12]       page 16 of the document that you presently have
[13]       in front of you, maximum building height.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  And so that


[15]       will include that particular area I'm talking
[16]       about?
[17]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, like I said, I'm
[18]       not familiar with this area that's adjacent to
[19]       your property zoned O-I.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Well, maybe I'm


[21]       confused, then.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Donna, this is


[23]       where the (brief, inaudible conversation).
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Wouldn't it be


[25]       a good idea, Scott, to postpone this one more
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 [1]       time?  I know you're going to say no, but I
 [2]       think for the benefit of --
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  I got it.  It's
 [4]       on the other side.
 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Hold on.
 [6]                 Did you get the answer to your
 [7]       question?
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.  The
 [9]       document I had does not show that, but this one
[10]       does, so we're good.
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We're good.  Okay.
[12]                 Do you want to hold that motion?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes, sir.
[14]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  I got a motion
[15]       and a second.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I'm sorry.  Say


[17]       what you commented again, please, so I can write
[18]       it down.
[19]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Motion was by
[20]       Councilman Bates and seconded by Alexander
[21]       regarding building height on page 16, maximum
[22]       building height, to move it to five stories, and
[23]       the rest of the terminology would stay exactly
[24]       the way it is -- subject to FAA approval,
[25]       et cetera.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  So we need
 [2]       discussion of this motion?
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Discussion.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Frankly, my
 [5]       concern is more with the way the map is laid
 [6]       out.  There's O-I areas, for instance, that are
 [7]       -- these are O-I's that directly abut R1, and
 [8]       particularly in Northwoods, and there's Star
 [9]       Towers, and there's another piece of O-I that's
[10]       just down there.  I think it's on Wilton.  I
[11]       can't see the street name from here exactly.
[12]                 I mean I'm more concerned about the
[13]       area than the height restriction itself.
[14]       Personally, I don't want to look out my back --
[15]       sit on my back -- you know, my deck and see a
[16]       10-story building there.
[17]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I do apologize.  I did
[18]       misspeak, and I was looking so quickly at the
[19]       map.  The actual Star Towers property as
[20]       proposed is C2.  The O-I is across the street
[21]       from that.  So I want to make that clear, I did
[22]       misspeak.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.  That's


[24]       fine.
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Okay.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  The point is,
 [2]       though, that as you mentioned a couple meetings
 [3]       ago -- and for the record, I'm comfortable with
 [4]       the notification for the O-I/O-W, still not
 [5]       comfortable with the lack of the Planning
 [6]       Commission, but whatever.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Bob, can I say
 [8]       something?  I don't think his motion is going to
 [9]       make a motion to accept this whole --
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No, I understand.


[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  -- thing.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And what I'm


[13]       saying is I'm trying to explain why I think I'm
[14]       going to support this motion to bring it to five
[15]       stories, and that's because these two O-I areas
[16]       literally share a property line with houses in
[17]       my neighborhood, and personally I think I would
[18]       rather have them at five stories than 10
[19]       stories.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anymore discussion?
[21]                           - - -
[22]                       (No response)
[23]                           - - -
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll, please.
[25]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
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 [1]       Alexander?
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
 [3]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
 [5]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Going from 10


 [7]       to five; is that correct?
 [8]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Yes, ma'am, but the
 [9]       rest of the wording as specified.  So if the FAA
[10]       will not approve five, it'll be less.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[12]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[14]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[16]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[17]       Spangler?
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  No.
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Rhonda, what have we?
[20]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Sir?
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  What was the --
[22]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Five to one in favor.
[23]       Carried.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.  There was
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 [1]       one other issue I keep bringing up.
 [2]                 I think that a veterinary clinic, as
 [3]       long as it's fully-enclosed is fine in O-I/O-W
 [4]       area, and I would like to make a motion to add
 [5]       -- take out the part of the language that says
 [6]       except veterinary clinics and be able to include
 [7]       veterinary clinics in O-I -- fully-enclosed
 [8]       veterinary clinics within O-I/O-W.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Mr. Roche, did


[10]       you want this to go back before the Planning
[11]       Commission before we --
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I would love for


[13]       that to happen but --
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  I want


[15]       to make a motion.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  But I got another


[17]       motion first.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'm sorry.


[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  But they've


[20]       already had time to review it.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I don't have a


[22]       recommendation from the Planning Commission.  Do
[23]       we have a recommendation from the Planning
[24]       Commission on O-I/O-W?
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  No, sir, because it's
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 [1]       currently not required.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I understand.


 [3]                 But anyway, let's deal with the
 [4]       veterinary hospital first.
 [5]                 When I grew up as a kid, that was
 [6]       usually the local veterinarian, and I don't see
 [7]       there's a problem with having one of those near
 [8]       the neighborhoods.
 [9]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  If they're enclosed
[10]       and soundproofed.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Enclosed and --


[12]       yes, absolutely.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Mr. Haeberlin,


[14]       they're currently allowed for in M1?
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  They are in -- I can't
[16]       recall the text on M1.
[17]                 The one I looked at today was C2
[18]       because there is a facility that was previously
[19]       a veterinary clinic that's actually zoned C2,
[20]       which is proximate to the core center of what
[21]       people are calling the proposed town center.
[22]       There is a piece of property already zoned C2
[23]       that was actually built as a veterinary clinic
[24]       that's currently eligible -- you know, obviously
[25]       with getting a business license -- to have a
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 [1]       veterinary clinic there.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, I know my


 [3]       personal feelings aren't supposed to draw into
 [4]       this, but about 14 years ago I nearly killed my
 [5]       cat accidently by dipping it.  And by taking it
 [6]       to the veterinary clinic every eight hours for a
 [7]       cortisone short, the cat was much -- you know,
 [8]       obviously survived.  She still hasn't forgiven
 [9]       me.
[10]                 But anyway, I make the motion that we
[11]       allow fully-enclosed, soundproof veterinary
[12]       clinics in O-I/O-W.
[13]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Sir, would you
[14]       entertain making that as a conditional use in
[15]       case there is a unique situation -- you know my
[16]       feelings on this, but a unique situation where
[17]       it's not appropriate.  And so if it's a
[18]       conditional use, you, the Council, could then
[19]       manage that situation.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I'll go along
[21]       with that.  I will modify my motion to allow,
[22]       for conditional use, fully enclosed, soundproof
[23]       veterinary clinics within O-I/O-W.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Second?
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I'll second that.
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 [1]                 And just for the record, it is listed
 [2]       as a permitted use under C2.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
 [4]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Yes, sir.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I just wanted to


 [6]       make sure that I was correct on that.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  More discussion?
 [8]                           - - -
 [9]                       (No response)
[10]                           - - -
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll, please.
[12]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[13]       Alexander?
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[15]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
[17]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[19]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[21]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[23]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[24]       Spangler?
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
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 [1]                 Now I'd like to make a motion to
 [2]       postpone this until the Planning Commission has
 [3]       the opportunity to look at it and give us
 [4]       feedback, and hopefully we can do that before
 [5]       the next Council meeting.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I'll second that.


 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Can you do that, Ben?
 [8]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Could I speak for a
 [9]       moment, Mayor?
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Come on up.
[11]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Ben Crawford.
[12]                 Actually, the Planning Commission on
[13]       something like this would be happy to review it.
[14]       We reviewed -- I believe we reviewed the M1 and
[15]       M2.  I think we also --
[16]                 Did not we have -- Scott, did we not
[17]       have the C1 and C2?  Or no, we didn't have that.
[18]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Actually no.
[19]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  No, we didn't get that.
[20]       No, we looked at the M1.
[21]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  No, sir.  You've not
[22]       reviewed any of those.
[23]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  No.  But the M1 and M2,
[24]       we were given that by somebody at some point.
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Yes, sir, you have been
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 [1]       provided copies --
 [2]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Right.
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  -- of that.
 [4]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Okay.  That's fine.
 [5]                 Actually at this point, you know, I'll
 [6]       leave it up to the City Council to decide what
 [7]       we should do.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  You can handle it?
 [9]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Give us a time frame.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  We got a motion
[11]       and a second.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Mr. Weed, because


[13]       this is a public hearing and it would be
[14]       postponed to a date certain, would that mean
[15]       reopening a public  hearing at the future date?
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  My opinion would be you


[17]       don't have to do that.  That was my opinion last
[18]       time we moved it to a date certain as well.
[19]                 However, the Council at that time had
[20]       suggestions of major rewrites and the Council
[21]       then elected to reopen the public hearing so
[22]       that those rewrites could be considered.
[23]                 Thus far -- the short version is it's
[24]       up to the Council.
[25]                 My opinion is you're not legally
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 [1]       required to do that.  The public hearing is the
 [2]       public hearing, and as long as you met the
 [3]       advertisement requirements, you've done that.
 [4]                 If there are dramatic changes you would
 [5]       like to have further public input on, then you
 [6]       can elect to reopen the public hearing again.
 [7]                 It's not a legal question.  It's a
 [8]       policy question.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  More discussion?
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Mr. Crawford.


[11]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Ben Crawford.
[12]                 First of all, not as a Planning
[13]       Commission member, just as a citizen, I support
[14]       the work that Scott's done and I agree that it
[15]       should be passed tonight.  And not as a Planning
[16]       Commission member, just as a citizen of
[17]       Doraville, I don't see why we should spend any
[18]       more time going over it again and again and
[19]       again.
[20]                 But like I said, I don't want to be --
[21]       the Planning Commission, we're having enough
[22]       problems as it is by lots of people, you know,
[23]       kind of saying -- you know, just alluding to
[24]       different things about the Planning Commission.
[25]       But I don't want the Planning Commission after
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 [1]       all the hard work we've done for the city to be
 [2]       put in a position where we're slowing down the
 [3]       progress of the city.
 [4]                 I believe this document will work.  I
 [5]       spoke during the public session for it.  I'm for
 [6]       it now with some slight changes that I
 [7]       mentioned.  But that's why I'm leaving it up to
 [8]       you.  The Planning Commission shouldn't be
 [9]       responsible for what you guys decide to do.
[10]                 If you want us to look at it, it's up
[11]       to you guys to have us look at it.  I don't see
[12]       a need for us to do it.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  I will


[14]       retract my motion and I want to make another
[15]       motion that we still postpone this until we get
[16]       the changes made in writing, and maybe Scott can
[17]       have that done by the next meeting.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  So would we
[19]       consider this a first reading of the ordinance
[20]       essentially tonight?
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  If you care to, yes,
[22]       sir.
[23]                 It's been well read, so --
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I tend to agree.


[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  But on
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 [1]       previous ones, have we not said that we would
 [2]       pass the ordinance with the changes?
 [3]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Yes.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Okay.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, we were


 [6]       doing that because part of that was because we
 [7]       were doing one meeting a month.
 [8]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  With all due respect,
 [9]       since I handle permits, every day I get things
[10]       in that are caught in the middle because it
[11]       hasn't been passed yet.  The same with any
[12]       zoning change that we make.
[13]                 So tomorrow I could get something in
[14]       that the ordinance will change, but because it
[15]       hasn't passed, I have to allow it.  And this has
[16]       been going on since December.  Just want to put
[17]       that out there.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  But even so --


[19]       and I appreciate your comments -- we passed a
[20]       resolution that was changed five times after we
[21]       passed it.  Five different times things were
[22]       included into this resolution that was going to
[23]       go to the Statehouse, and I have issues with
[24]       that.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I don't believe
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 [1]       we did pass that.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  We didn't


 [3]       pass it.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.  We passed


 [5]       it with -- yes, we did.  We passed it.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  For the


 [7]       Charter changes?
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes, ma'am.


 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.  We


[10]       haven't voted on that yet.
[11]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I don't believe so,
[12]       ma'am.
[13]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  It has not been
[14]       passed.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I stand to be


[16]       corrected.  I was under the impression we passed
[17]       it with the -- with the comments of that night
[18]       and from that moment on.
[19]                 Then, why isn't it on the agenda
[20]       tonight?
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Well, I believe I


[22]       can answer that.  We postponed it until after
[23]       the referendum so that we could include that
[24]       language as part of the Charter.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  My apology.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  It's scheduled


 [2]       for February --
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Councilman Spangler
 [4]       specifically requested and everyone agreed ---
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  My apology.


 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- that he thought it
 [7]       would be better after the vote, but it's going
 [8]       to be on the first meeting in February.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Thank you.


[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I tend to agree


[11]       with Mr. Crawford's comments.  It's going to
[12]       come up in the agenda a little bit later.
[13]                 As far as -- much as I like Scott and
[14]       the work he's done, I still think that the P.C.
[15]       needs to review all this stuff.
[16]                 But I think, again, we've trampled the
[17]       corpus of this document to -- you know, to where
[18]       there's mud stains on it, and I think that for
[19]       the moment, you know, I'll go along with what
[20]       Mr. Spangler said.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We got a motion.  Do we


[22]       have a second on it?
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I'm sorry.


[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I'm sorry.  I got


[25]       that backwards.
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 [1]                 Well, no.  You withdrew the motion.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I withdrew the


 [3]       motion for it to go to the Planning Commission
 [4]       but then I made another motion to postpone it
 [5]       until the next meeting until they have an
 [6]       opportunity to rewrite it with the correct
 [7]       verbiage and the legal whatever Mr. Weed calls
 [8]       it.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Second.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  You can change
[11]       everything and have it ready for the next
[12]       meeting, Scott?
[13]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Sir, the City Attorney
[14]       and I certainly have the wherewithal to deal
[15]       with that without postponing this yet again and
[16]       again allowing that window for things to pass
[17]       into the city that will then become legal
[18]       nonconforming uses.
[19]                 I'm very concerned about the amount of
[20]       time that is spent to a document that only
[21]       addresses maybe two percent of the land use, and
[22]       I think we need -- we've beat the proverbial
[23]       dead horse, and I think we need to have some
[24]       action.
[25]                 And with all due respect to the
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 [1]       Council, Mr. Weed and I are very capable of
 [2]       making those changes that you've indicated.  We
 [3]       are agreeable to them.  And if that's what it
 [4]       takes to get this document passed, I'm perfectly
 [5]       agreeable.
 [6]                 Again, I'm looking out for the best
 [7]       interests of the city.  I don't want us to have
 [8]       that broken window, as the Clerk has discussed,
 [9]       to occur between now and whatever time we may
[10]       again convene for a hearing, because remember
[11]       you don't have hearings on nights that are
[12]       regular called meetings so it would have to be a
[13]       special called meeting.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'm sticking


[15]       by the motion I made.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  So you're saying we'll
[17]       have to have a special-called meeting, yes?
[18]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Yes, sir.
[19]                 I'm still waiting for --
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  If the motion


[21]       passes.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  If it passes.


[23]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I'm still waiting for,
[24]       you know, some reply from the Council regarding
[25]       another zoning case where we have left the
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 [1]       individual to float out there in infinity
 [2]       waiting for a hearing and in fact I'm receiving
 [3]       calls from their attorney on a daily basis.
 [4]                 We need to decide on a time when we can
 [5]       have public hearings and we need to be
 [6]       consistent.  It's not providing any assistance
 [7]       to the staff and it certainly is a disservice to
 [8]       the residents.  I mean they should be able to
 [9]       count on some specific meeting date.  And that
[10]       process is just simply not working.  We need to
[11]       make some action on this with all due respect.
[12]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Did we get a second on
[13]       that?
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Pam seconded


[15]       it.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Anymore
[18]       discussion?
[19]                           - - -
[20]                       (No response)
[21]                           - - -
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll, please.
[23]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[24]       Alexander?
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.
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 [1]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  No.
 [3]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
 [5]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  No.
 [7]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No this time.
 [9]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[10]       Spangler?
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Move to adopt.


[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  With the


[14]       changes.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  With the changes


[16]       voted on and noted.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Second.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  This will be the


[19]       first reading.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  No.  This is --
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  No.  This is


[22]       their document.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Don't we have to


[24]       waive the first reading or is this --
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No.  In my opinion,
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 [1]       you've had a first reading --
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- so I think we're
 [4]       okay there.
 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  We have a motion


 [6]       and a second.  Anymore discussion?
 [7]                           - - -
 [8]                       (No response)
 [9]                           - - -
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll.
[11]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[12]       Alexander?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[14]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
[16]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  No.
[18]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[20]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[22]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[23]       Spangler?
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  No.  I'd
[25]       rather see the changes.
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Got that, Scott?
 [2]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Got it passed.  We'll
 [3]       make the necessary changes, and I entrust once
 [4]       we get the necessary changes and we actually get
 [5]       an officiated copy, I'm going to provide a copy
 [6]       to each one of you in your box just so you can
 [7]       update your zoning ordinances.
 [8]                 And if there's any other districts that
 [9]       you don't have, please let me know and I'll be
[10]       happy to make copies of those as well.  I want
[11]       you to have the same information that the public
[12]       views on our Web site.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  The Web site


[14]       version, I mean first of all, I had a heck of a
[15]       time finding it, but I don't think any changes
[16]       on the Web site have been made since forever.
[17]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Luke is actually in the
[18]       process of -- he had one draft on there that
[19]       we're taking off and putting the official, that
[20]       the other one represents the official adopted
[21]       copy.  And then this O-I/O-W, we'll load again
[22]       when we have an official adopted copy.
[23]                 We need to take the drafts off but we
[24]       can't take the drafts off until we have an
[25]       official copy.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, I'm talking


 [2]       about the entire zoning ordinance, because
 [3]       there's one place where you have the C1/C2 and
 [4]       the M1/M2, but then when I looked for the zoning
 [5]       ordinance itself, it didn't exist.  I had to
 [6]       find it --
 [7]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Yeah.  Muni Code does
 [8]       not have a lot of the zoning information on
 [9]       there, and we discuss that at will with the City
[10]       Clerk and the attorney's office.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  It's like on one


[12]       of the business pages.  So if I was a resident,
[13]       I probably would never find it.
[14]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Okay.  I'll be happy to
[15]       look into how it's -- like I said, how it's
[16]       labeled on the Web site.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, we should


[18]       put it on the same page as the other ordinances.
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Absolutely.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you, Scott.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I've got a


[22]       question for you, Mr. Weed --
[23]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, sir.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- from just a


[25]       few minutes ago when we were talking about
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 [1]       advertising the changes in the ordinances to
 [2]       where the business owners could get a little
 [3]       better notice, heads up, and you said legally
 [4]       we're better off with just doing what we've been
 [5]       doing --
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That's my opinion.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- but we can,


 [8]       like Ms. Pittman recommended, use the Neighbor
 [9]       and also use any other flyer or any
[10]       informational piece that they might get to
[11]       advertise these changes or these meetings --
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- and we


[14]       would be legal?
[15]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes.  You could use --
[16]       you could create more notice than is required by
[17]       the existing State law.
[18]                 I would ask you not to do it by
[19]       ordinance, because after you do it by ordinance,
[20]       then you are duty-bound to comply, and the
[21]       superior court won't hesitate to throw out your
[22]       ordinance if you haven't followed your own rules
[23]       every time even though you followed the State
[24]       law on it.  So I would ask you not go change
[25]       your ordinance to do that.
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 [1]                 If you want to as a courtesy send out
 [2]       in other publications, there's nothing wrong
 [3]       with that.  A clever zoning lawyer would try to
 [4]       argue that that became your policy and you
 [5]       didn't follow your policy, and even though it
 [6]       was an unwritten policy, it was your policy, and
 [7]       the first time you miss one, he'll try to beat
 [8]       your ordinance that way, because that's exactly
 [9]       what I would argue.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I guess what


[11]       I'm asking, then, is what do we do?  What do we
[12]       need to do to keep that from happening but to be
[13]       able to give them more information on upcoming
[14]       changes without making it an ordinance or a
[15]       policy?
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I would like to talk
[17]       with Scott about that and see if we can come up
[18]       with something that I feel comfortable, you
[19]       know, legally with that we can present back to
[20]       the Council on that issue.  And then hopefully
[21]       there's a way we can find some mechanism that
[22]       you will feel better about.
[23]                 As I said, as long as it's not in
[24]       writing that that's what you do and you don't do
[25]       it in the same publications every single time,


Page 151


 [1]       you haven't established an actual policy and
 [2]       practice.  It's random.  That may in fact defeat
 [3]       the purpose of what you want to accomplish, but
 [4]       at the same time, that's legal too.
 [5]                 Let me -- let us think about it and get
 [6]       back with you and see if we can come up with
 [7]       something that can make everybody either happy
 [8]       or everyone can live with.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  I --
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Could you also


[11]       include -- I'm sorry.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  That's okay.


[13]                 I was just going to say -- Brian has
[14]       already said it -- that I certainly agree it
[15]       would be fantastic if the businesses could get
[16]       together separate from the City just as
[17]       businesses and maybe have a liaison or someone
[18]       that could communicate back to the businesses
[19]       what's going on.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yeah.  The
[21]       membership in a business community or
[22]       organization, while it may be a wonderful thing,
[23]       shouldn't be a requirement for finding out
[24]       what's going on in the city.  I mean that's just
[25]       my opinion.
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  None of the information


 [2]       has been hidden.  I mean it's anything but.
 [3]       It's out there.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I mean I --
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  If anybody cares enough


 [6]       to find out, it's right there.
 [7]                 All I'm concerned about is making sure
 [8]       that we don't establish some rule that we now
 [9]       have to live with.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I understand.


[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Well, I think


[12]       accessibility for our businesses as well as the
[13]       residents of going to the Web site even though
[14]       that's not the legal organ, I still feel that
[15]       that would be another way to advertise the fact
[16]       that there's going to be --
[17]                 I mean we advertise the public
[18]       meetings.  We're advertising, you know, the
[19]       Council meetings and so forth.  I 18-daysally
[20]       feel that we need to include that onto our Web
[21]       site -- you know, upcoming events and indicate,
[22]       you know, "Public hearing for zoning
[23]       recommendations for C1/C2" or whatever.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I actually
[25]       believe now that we've got a new process or
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 [1]       policy where we're not doing zoning or variances
 [2]       on regular Council meetings, that those will be
 [3]       now special-called meetings, that those will be
 [4]       posted and duly advertised and promoted on the
 [5]       Web site from that avenue.
 [6]                 So I absolutely agree with you that
 [7]       that's yet another venue that we can utilize for
 [8]       getting the word out.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, we should


[10]       have it on the Web site where you can subscribe
[11]       with your email, you know, address, and that
[12]       way, any time something happens you get an email
[13]       from the Web site.
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'm not trying to
[15]       discourage that.  All I'm trying to discourage
[16]       would be putting it in the form of a zoning
[17]       ordinance that mandates we have to do it,
[18]       because in case Rhonda has a bad day or, you
[19]       know, Scott doesn't show up and it doesn't get
[20]       on the Web site, then I don't want that to
[21]       defeat a zoning ordinance that you crafted.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.  But doing


[23]       just the barest minimum, you know, required by
[24]       law I don't think is adequate in my opinion.
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I can't speak to that.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I understand what


 [2]       you're saying.
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  My job is to make sure
 [4]       you do the bare minimum required by law.
 [5]       Anything beyond that is gravy.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, let's have


 [7]       some gravy.  Thank you.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Five minute break.
 [9]                           - - -
[10]                      (Brief recess)
[11]                           - - -
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'd like to


[13]       postpone the meeting.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I'd rather go a


[15]       little longer.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do I get a second?
[18]                           - - -
[19]                      (No response)
[20]                           - - -
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Try again in half


[22]       an hour.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, that was


[24]       it.  We'll finish it all the way now.
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Pam?
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I wanted to


 [2]       address our personnel policy, one section of it,
 [3]       at least for active duty military compensation.
 [4]                 We do presently have in our current
 [5]       personnel manual -- and thank you, Mr. Weed, for
 [6]       addressing that.  It's Section Four, 4.1.2,
 [7]       Provisions, and it's classified Military Leave.
 [8]                 First of all, I want to comment that I
 [9]       strongly support all the men and women serving
[10]       in our armed forces whether they're on active
[11]       duty or in the reserves or national guard.
[12]                 When deployed, both the service
[13]       personnel and the City suffers.  The employee
[14]       undertakes the burden of leaving home and their
[15]       loved ones and they also are very much concerned
[16]       about their financial obligations here at home
[17]       while they're away, and the City suffers because
[18]       we lose a valuable employee for the time that
[19]       they're gone and also the responsibility of
[20]       trying to put a person in place to take care of
[21]       their position while they're gone.
[22]                 Presently our provisions include the
[23]       USERRA guideline which only pays 18 days in any
[24]       one calendar year for the purpose of training.
[25]       Our City personnel manual goes on to say that we
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 [1]       will include an additional 30 days, additional
 [2]       working days, I believe.
 [3]                 We also indicate in our present
 [4]       provisions that the active duty personnel,
 [5]       military personnel, is entitled to a leave of
 [6]       absence without loss of pay during that 18-days
 [7]       period of time -- their performance rating will
 [8]       stay the same and their other benefits;
 [9]       specifically, medical, life and retirement
[10]       benefits -- but not to exceed the 30 additional
[11]       working days.
[12]                 I have polled a couple of cities in our
[13]       area, and there was only one of four that
[14]       compensated beyond the 18 days.
[15]                 I truly feel that it's my suggestion
[16]       that the City institute a policy to compensate
[17]       an active duty personnel so that he does not
[18]       have any financial burden or loss of income,
[19]       that the City will compensate the employee the
[20]       difference between their City salary and their
[21]       military salary.  One of the requirements,
[22]       however, was for us to, you know, actually be
[23]       able to compensate that is that they would need
[24]       to supply a military pay stub within 18 days to
[25]       ensure the continuation of their City salary.
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 [1]                 I would like to also suggest that the
 [2]       City continue the medical benefits for the time
 [3]       period that they are gone, to ensure that their
 [4]       family is covered, to actually ensure that they
 [5]       are covered so that there's not a gap from the
 [6]       time they leave till the time they get back so
 [7]       they don't have to, you know, reapply for
 [8]       medical benefits.  I think that the City should
 [9]       take care of that so they stay active.
[10]                 That their service time with the City
[11]       will not be interrupted by deployment; however,
[12]       their vacation time and their personal sick time
[13]       would not accrue during the time that they were
[14]       gone.
[15]                 The City should also be notified within
[16]       30 days -- excuse me -- 30 days in advance of
[17]       their discharge from active duty and a report
[18]       date to the City would then be established
[19]       because there probably would be a time period
[20]       where they would need to have some time at home,
[21]       get reacquainted with their family, take a long-
[22]       deserved vacation.  So a determination --
[23]       determined report date would be established by
[24]       the City at that time.
[25]                 And that's what I would like to propose
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 [1]       as a -- to include into our military pay policy
 [2]       or military leave policy at this time.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  The
 [4]       continuance of medical benefits, would that also
 [5]       address the contribution to their retirement
 [6]       funds?  I assume those would be continued also?
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I would say yes on
 [8]       that.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Are you talking


[10]       about what they're presently putting in their --
[11]       you know, 5 percent of their earnings or
[12]       whatever?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I'm not sure


[14]       how the City retirement fund works.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  The City pays that.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  The City pays


[17]       the retirement fund and then they have an option
[18]       to take out more percentage?
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  They could take out
[20]       more, but the City pays for the retirement.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Then that
[22]       benefit should be included as well, I would
[23]       think.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.
[25]                 Also there was one other thing you
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 [1]       mentioned:  accruing sick leave and vacation
 [2]       pay.  I think he should accrue it while he's
 [3]       gone.  Why would you eliminate that to him?
 [4]       He's still an employee.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  But he's on


 [6]       leave of absence.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well --
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  And it's
 [9]       specific when you're on leave of absence for any
[10]       other employee of the City.  If they take a
[11]       leave of absence, their vacation time is not
[12]       being accrued.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, this is
[14]       different.  It's going overseas to fight for the
[15]       country.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Well, not
[17]       necessarily, sir, because they may be deployed
[18]       to, for instance, New Orleans or --
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  That's not the case,
[20]       though.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  No, sir.  I'm


[22]       talking about the City's policy.  I'm not
[23]       talking about a specific instance.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I don't see any reason
[25]       why this should be put in a policy set in stone.
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 [1]       I think the Council should have an option to
 [2]       change that at any time, not put it in a
 [3]       personnel policy.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Well, Mr. Mayor,


 [5]       I will respectfully disagree with you on this.
 [6]       I think that creates an arbitrary and subjective
 [7]       position versus an objective one that's clear
 [8]       and fair for not just an employee but any
 [9]       employee that may be in military service.  So I
[10]       respectfully disagree with you on that.
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  All right.  That's
[12]       fine.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yeah.  I like all


[14]       that.  I do agree, frankly, that if someone gets
[15]       activated, which may or may not be deployed,
[16]       that they should suffer no loss of income or
[17]       whatever.  Companies I've worked at, I mean in
[18]       the private sector, that's kind of usual that,
[19]       you know, if you make 40 thousand and we pay you
[20]       50 thousand, they'll pay the difference, but
[21]       everything else basically is the same.
[22]                 Being a lifer brat, I know growing up
[23]       we had medical care provided by the military.
[24]       How that works with the reserves and -- I have
[25]       no idea.  So my only question is, would that be
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 [1]       redundant?  But I don't know if it is or not.
 [2]       But frankly, just for the sake of simplicity, I
 [3]       would go along and just say continue it.
 [4]                 And I probably would go ahead and
 [5]       continue as far as accruing the salary and
 [6]       everything else, because I was told, and I
 [7]       haven't gotten confirmation, that we actually
 [8]       have someone that's on active duty now.
 [9]                 CHIEF KING:  Yes.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  You know, I
[11]       helped a little bit with some of these.  You
[12]       know, some of these cities, I mean they
[13]       basically do nothing.  And I think where we are
[14]       now, I think we pretty much do what the bare
[15]       minimum of the Federal law says.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  In our current


[17]       policy.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  In our current


[19]       policy.
[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, that's correct.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And Chief,


[22]       what are we doing with the -- I think it's one
[23]       of your employees that is currently --
[24]                 CHIEF KING:  Yes, sir.  The young man
[25]       is in actually my unit, deployed.  He actually


Page 162


 [1]       got activated earlier, and he's waiting for --
 [2]       you know.  I told him to kind of hold up until
 [3]       the Council determined the policy before we
 [4]       cross that bridge.  At the point, he says -- you
 [5]       know, he offered to resign, and I told him that
 [6]       we didn't want him to do that because he's a
 [7]       valued employee and I think he brings a lot to
 [8]       our organization, and I hope to get him back as
 [9]       soon as he redeploys back home.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  But now will


[11]       his military pay be equal to what he's making in
[12]       the P.D.?
[13]                 CHIEF KING:  I'm not sure yet, sir.  I
[14]       have to determine what his pay allowances would
[15]       be.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Do you have


[17]       any idea what his rank is now?
[18]                 CHIEF KING:  He is a first lieutenant,
[19]       sir.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  First
[21]       lieutenant?
[22]                 CHIEF KING:  Yes.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And it's true
[24]       that we will run the risk of, you know, someone
[25]       getting activated and just deciding never to
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 [1]       come back and work, and we're out that money.
 [2]                 But still, I think that considering the
 [3]       situation and considering -- you know.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Well, I
 [5]       certainly agree with Ms. Fleming and I certainly
 [6]       agree that it needs to be placed in a policy.
 [7]                 I do not have a problem, though, with
 [8]       allowing him to accrue his vacation time or
 [9]       whatever while he's gone.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  He or she.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  He or she.
[12]                 I don't foresee that being a problem.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Ms. Fleming, will


[14]       you be okay with that?
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I don't have a


[16]       problem with that.  I was just going by what our
[17]       present leave-of-absence policy is, and, you
[18]       know, it addressed that and it said that.  And
[19]       reading also the USERRA guidelines, it indicates
[20]       that we're not obligated to do anything other
[21]       with military that we wouldn't do for, for
[22]       instance, Rhonda that needed to take six months
[23]       off of leave of absence.  What we would do for
[24]       her, we would need -- you know, we'd do for both
[25]       entities.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And Ms. Fleming,


 [2]       thank you very much for putting this together.
 [3]       It is very well done and I very much appreciate
 [4]       that.
 [5]                 I would concur with Ms. Pittman to
 [6]       accrue the vacation.  I think our service men
 [7]       and women -- we need to provide an opportunity
 [8]       for that talent to come back and encourage that
 [9]       to come back no matter what department that they
[10]       are in, whether that be in our Public Works
[11]       department or at the Parks & Rec or in our P.D.
[12]                 So thank you for putting this together.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  You're welcome.


[14]                 And one thing I did, the reason why I
[15]       put notified 30 days in advance, because that
[16]       gives the City an opportunity to look at their
[17]       present personnel and know where we might be
[18]       able to fit that person back in.  Yes, Chief
[19]       King will come back in that position, but there
[20]       may be in his department that that employee may
[21]       not be able to come back into that specific spot
[22]       but we must guarantee a position for him within
[23]       the City.  So that's the reason why I was asking
[24]       for a 30-day notice.
[25]                 I don't know whether -- Chief, whether
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 [1]       that is a possibility whether you are allowed to
 [2]       indicate that you're going to be discharged in
 [3]       30 days or -- so you might enlighten us on that.
 [4]                 CHIEF KING:  And normally you do have,
 [5]       but I don't know.  Normally --
 [6]                 The Mayor made me come back to work
 [7]       five days after I got back.  He wanted me back.
 [8]                 But yes, ma'am.  Thirty days.  Normally
 [9]       -- I want to make sure that I heard you
[10]       correctly.  The employee notifies the City of
[11]       when his intent.  But the USERRA law, the
[12]       employee notifies the City of his intent to
[13]       return to work on a specified date.  Based on
[14]       that, it's within -- within 30 days.  But a lot
[15]       of times, you know, he says, "Hey, I'm ready to
[16]       come to work," we tell him, you know, "We're
[17]       waiting for you.  Come on."
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Well, the way I


[19]       wrote it was he needed to notify us 30 days
[20]       prior to his discharge and that we could discuss
[21]       between the employee and his department head.
[22]       Because like I said, he may want to take a
[23]       vacation, two weeks vacation or three weeks, you
[24]       know, so that his return date is subject to
[25]       discussion is the way I wrote it.


Page 166


 [1]                 CHIEF KING:  Sure, ma'am.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yeah.  And he


 [3]       wouldn't be discharged necessarily.  It would be
 [4]       like deactivation or going back on nonactive
 [5]       status or whatever.
 [6]                 I guess my only question would be, you
 [7]       know, if this did happen, someone was deployed
 [8]       or -- sorry -- went on active status and came
 [9]       back 15 months later and decided, "You know
[10]       what.  I don't want to go back to Doraville," is
[11]       there a way to make it so that in that case we
[12]       wouldn't be liable for accrued vacation,
[13]       et cetera?
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'd like to do some
[15]       research on it, but my off-the-cuff answer would
[16]       be no.  I think you're, you know, either in for
[17]       a penny and for a pound.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  But I'll look into it.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Could we not --


[21]       I'm sorry.  Could we not indicate in our policy
[22]       that accrued vacation and accrued sick time,
[23]       those two items would be accrued and applied
[24]       upon return to the City?
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Unless you have or
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 [1]       unless you're doing that for nonmilitary
 [2]       personnel, if we had a similar policy for them,
 [3]       then it might be possible.  But I think based
 [4]       upon the accrual as I read it right now in the
 [5]       current policy, I'm not sure that we could do
 [6]       that, but I'll certainly look into it.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And just a
 [8]       question.  There's always situations where
 [9]       people could take advantage, and I'm -- I'll ask
[10]       the questions but I'm still willing to take that
[11]       risk.
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I think it's one of
[13]       those things where you do take the risk, and,
[14]       you know --
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- certain people might
[17]       build up a lot of comp time and, you know, for
[18]       fear of losing it, they resign and you end up
[19]       having to pay them and go on with life.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  It just happens.
[22]                 I'll look into it.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Say like if


[24]       the person did not return to the position in the
[25]       City with Maintenance Department, the Police
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 [1]       Department, Library, wherever, then would we
 [2]       still be obligated to give him that accrued
 [3]       vacation time and comp time?
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  My opinion right now is
 [5]       I think that we would.  However, I will see if
 [6]       we can build some caveats into the policy.  I'll
 [7]       check on that first thing tomorrow.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I think they


 [9]       would still, you know, be required or I think we
[10]       should require them to come in and have
[11]       separation papers done for him or her if they
[12]       chose not to come back to the City.  We could at
[13]       least request them to return to the City to sign
[14]       separation papers.
[15]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  You know, we can always


[16]       ask people to out-process but you can't force
[17]       them to --
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Okay.
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- unless you have a
[20]       contract with them of some kind, which I
[21]       wouldn't recommend.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  If you would be


[24]       amenable to take out the not accrue --
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Not accrued.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- I will second


 [2]       your motion.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  And include


 [4]       retirement.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And include --


 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- retirement.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I would like to


 [9]       make a motion to include into our current
[10]       personnel policy under Military Leave, Section
[11]       A, 4.1.2 of the provision, that the City will
[12]       compensate the employee the difference between
[13]       their City salary and their military salary;
[14]       that the City will continue their medical
[15]       benefits and retirement benefits during the time
[16]       that they are deployed and they will not be
[17]       interrupted; their service time will not be
[18]       interrupted; their vacation and personal sick
[19]       time will continue to accrue during their
[20]       deployment.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And I'll second


[22]       that if you are done.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anymore discussion?
[24]                           - - -
[25]                       (No response)
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 [1]                           - - -
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll.
 [3]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
 [4]       Alexander?
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
 [6]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
 [8]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[10]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[12]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[14]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[15]       Spangler?
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Now based on


[18]       this, Mayor, I'd now like to make a motion that
[19]       the employee that we presently have serving in
[20]       Iraq --
[21]                 CHIEF KING:  No, ma'am.  He's preparing
[22]       to go to Afghanistan.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  So he has not


[24]       left yet.
[25]                 CHIEF KING:  He has not left.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Is he on active


 [2]       status?
 [3]                 CHIEF KING:  He's on his 18-day
 [4]       military --
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.
 [6]                 CHIEF KING:  -- leave right now.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Okay.  All
 [8]       right.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  But this will
[10]       apply to --
[11]                 CHIEF KING:  Yes.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.  Okay.


[13]       Thank you.
[14]                 CHIEF KING:  We will notify him, ma'am.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Okay.  Thank


[16]       you very much, sir.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I would still


[18]       like, Chief, for you to give me that information
[19]       as far as what his military pay is as a first
[20]       lieutenant --
[21]                 CHIEF KING:  Sure.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- on active


[23]       duty.
[24]                 CHIEF KING:  Okay, sir.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And when he
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 [1]       deploys, I'm sure he'll get a little extra money
 [2]       for combat pay?
 [3]                 CHIEF KING:  Yes.
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And just to remind the
 [5]       Council as you already know, the way our
 [6]       personnel policy works currently, it has to be
 [7]       adopted by ordinance.  So what we'll do is I'll
 [8]       either go ahead and draft an ordinance that just
 [9]       deals with this one issue --
[10]                 We owe you -- or we just completed the
[11]       first draft of the complete personnel policy
[12]       which we hope to get to you late this week.  So
[13]       I can either go ahead and do this one chunk of
[14]       it and be done with it if you prefer or we can
[15]       wait and include it in the rest of the policies.
[16]                 I get the impression I think you'd like
[17]       to go ahead and activate this one section --
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- and that's how I
[21]       recommend you do.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.  We have


[23]       two people, so we want to get that active now.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I thought we


[25]       were going to have that employee manual by the
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 [1]       end of the year last year.
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, we have done
 [3]       everything we could to do that.  And frankly,
 [4]       Councilman, the Council's been the holdup.  So
 [5]       we have continued to endeavor to do that and try
 [6]       to bring it in on time.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  How has the


 [8]       Council been the holdup?  Because when you first
 [9]       took on this job, we'll say, you told us we
[10]       would have multiple meetings with the department
[11]       heads and the Council and that we'd work things
[12]       out.  As a matter of fact, I think one of the
[13]       comments you made was that we would more or less
[14]       be locked in a room and we wouldn't be allowed
[15]       to come out until we had this thing worked out.
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That still is my
[17]       preference, sir.
[18]                 And we have had those meetings.  We've
[19]       met with the Mayor, we've met with the Chief,
[20]       we've met with the department heads, we've met
[21]       with Council.
[22]                 We believe we've fulfilled our terms of
[23]       the contract.  I will continue to do more.  And
[24]       if you're not satisfied ultimately, I'll pass it
[25]       on to my superiors.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'm not saying


 [2]       I'm not satisfied.  I'm just saying I thought
 [3]       you had given us a end-of-last-year date to have
 [4]       it completed.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That was our intention
 [6]       and our hope.  We got stymied, frankly, with
 [7]       dealing with the comp-time issue v. the workers'
 [8]       comp and the issue regarding paid time off.
 [9]                 If you recall, Council wanted to get
[10]       the input of the department heads.  We scheduled
[11]       that meeting, we had the meeting.  The
[12]       department heads were required by a certain date
[13]       to give comments back to the Mayor.  He's
[14]       collated virtually all those comments.
[15]                 There are a few of those department
[16]       heads, those comments are still outstanding.  I
[17]       hope to get those this week.  I think that's the
[18]       Mayor's instruction to the department heads.  At
[19]       that time, I will deliver those comments to you
[20]       by the end of the week and I'll also deliver you
[21]       the first draft of the policy.  That's the best
[22]       we can do.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I would like


[24]       to make the motion again, Mayor, since we've
[25]       passed this, to postpone the meeting until our
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 [1]       next regular scheduled meeting.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do I get a second?
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I'll -- well, my


 [4]       only concern is we have a couple of people.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  And we've got a


 [6]       couple of individuals on the agenda --
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yeah, we need


 [8]       to --
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  -- and I really


[10]       feel that we need to --
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  We've gone this


[12]       far, we might as well finish it up because we
[13]       have people sitting out there.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  We have people


[15]       who showed up who shouldn't have to come back.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  You say I don't get a
[17]       second; is that correct?  Okay.
[18]                 Danilo Linares.  Scratching him.
[19]                 Susan Fraysse.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Susan?
[21]                 CHIEF KING:  He's not here, sir.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Susan.
[23]                 MS. FRAYSSE:  I'm Susan Fraysse and I
[24]       am here because I would like today to speak in
[25]       support of a City employee.  I'm starting my
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 [1]       stopwatch to try to keep it pretty quick.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Five minutes.


 [3]                 MS. FRAYSSE:  Five minutes.  Okay.
 [4]                 I'd like to say a few words in support
 [5]       of Luke Howe.  He is the Mayor's assistant.  I
 [6]       can speak from personal experience about the
 [7]       very positive interactions I have had with
 [8]       Mr. Howe and the good relationships he has
 [9]       cultivated and the communication skills he
[10]       contributes to our city.
[11]                 As a resident, I'm grateful for all his
[12]       efforts to improve communications between the
[13]       city and its residents, the business community,
[14]       the general public and the news media.
[15]                 I want to say that in reference to some
[16]       of the conversations that have happened earlier
[17]       tonight at the meeting, the Web site that
[18]       Mr. Howe has implemented and managed and
[19]       continues to work with and improve is especially
[20]       helpful to me as a resident and to business
[21]       owners and people in the community.
[22]      A lot of the information that people
[23]       need to know is on the Web site now, and that
[24]       wasn't true four or five years ago.  One of our
[25]       councilmen four or five years ago had to
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 [1]       actually run an official Web site for the City
 [2]       because the City's Web site was in such poor
 [3]       shape, nobody could get any information from it.
 [4]       So we have made tremendous progress.
 [5]                 I want to say that I'm a librarian, a
 [6]       retired media specialist, so I have my visual
 [7]       aids.  Some people in the audience, I can look
 [8]       at you and tell you probably don't ever go to
 [9]       the City Web site and it doesn't mean anything
[10]       to you that there is a City Web site or whether
[11]       it's good or whether it's bad.  But there is a
[12]       tremendous amount of information, and Mr. Howe's
[13]       efforts have resulted in making it much easier
[14]       for me to be a participating citizen here
[15]       because of the information that's on the Web
[16]       site.
[17]                 I have that visual aid and I have got
[18]       lots -- it's got documents with the pages that
[19]       you can see (indicating).  There are sections
[20]       for residents, for the business community, for
[21]       visitors, for city services, government
[22]       information, news and events, frequently asked
[23]       questions and the contact information.  All of
[24]       it is invaluable.  There are forms.  There are
[25]       forms for building permits, the requirements for
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 [1]       new businesses. There are documents from the LCI
 [2]       and from the Comp Plan.  Very high-powered
 [3]       graphics are available to all of us, nice visual
 [4]       displays, including ordinances when we're
 [5]       considering, you know, redoing zoning and that
 [6]       sort of thing.
 [7]                 So I think I want to say that Mr. Howe
 [8]       is in excellent communicator, and that has been
 [9]       a big problem in the City, not having good
[10]       communication.  He fills a lot of gaps.  He
[11]       meets a lot of needs in terms of his ability to
[12]       communicate.  He has a journalism degree from
[13]       the University of Georgia, and whether you --
[14]                 Huh?
[15]                 MR. HOWE:  A minor from Georgia
[16]       Southern.
[17]                 MS. FRAYSSE:  Oh, Georgia Southern
[18]       University.  I missed it.  You're not a UGA.
[19]                 MR. HOWE:  No, ma'am.
[20]                 MS. FRAYSSE:  Excuse me.  Strike that
[21]       for the record.  I apparently offended him.
[22]                 It's an excellent Georgia school.
[23]                 But I want to say that what that means
[24]       to me is that he can write in clear,
[25]       grammatically correct whole sentences.  He can
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 [1]       actually spell.  He can write a clean, clear
 [2]       press release.  He can edit the content and
 [3]       appearance of the City Web page.  That's what
 [4]       journalism is about now.  I notice the AJC is
 [5]       moving away -- the paper's getting thinner and
 [6]       thinner and they're getting more and more
 [7]       content online, and we have to move with that,
 [8]       too.  And I cannot tell you how gratifying it's
 [9]       been to see things improve in that way so much.
[10]                 He plans to make even more improvements
[11]       with the launching of phase two of the City Web
[12]       site which will include things I ask him about
[13]       all the time like printer-friendly pages.  This
[14]       page looks great right now, but when you print
[15]       it off there's a blank where the graphic is
[16]       because it's in html, and email and the Web are
[17]       different.
[18]                 What he's had to do in some cases, he's
[19]       working real closely with the Oakcliff Neighbors
[20]       Association because we in Oakcliff care a lot of
[21]       about the ordinances, about whether people put
[22]       their trash cans out on time and stuff, and so
[23]       we want to be sure that they know the schedule
[24]       of when they're supposed to put their trash cans
[25]       out.
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 [1]                 He's got eight pages of content, and
 [2]       I'm working with Merle Evans and others in the
 [3]       Oakcliff Neighbors Association to be sure that
 [4]       this stuff is available for people.  They could
 [5]       print it out.  This is in a .pdf file.  I think
 [6]       we'll have a short brochure that will just be a
 [7]       bifold so that we can give that to people.  He's
 [8]       been very flexible in terms of working with the
 [9]       residents to try to get the information that we
[10]       care about out there.
[11]                 Page after page of contacts with
[12]       current, specific phone numbers and emails and
[13]       job duties, and lists of schools, and all kinds
[14]       of information.
[15]                 May I also take 30 seconds to make my
[16]       supportive statement in terms of the Planning
[17]       Commission?
[18]                 And I will talk with anybody at length
[19]       and show you my book here to sing the praises of
[20]       Luke Howe, and I hope we can keep him.
[21]                           - - -
[22]                        (Applause)
[23]                           - - -
[24]                 MS. FRAYSSE:  I also want to be
[25]       supportive of the Planning Commission in doing
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 [1]       the rezoning reviews.  I attended their last
 [2]       meeting on January the 8th.  I saw the current
 [3]       members who are on that commission effectively
 [4]       conduct two rezoning reviews in collaboration
 [5]       with the City Planner, who's also an excellent,
 [6]       well educated, experienced professional.
 [7]                 The next day, a summary of their
 [8]       actions were posted on the City Web site, and I
 [9]       couldn't ask for more.  This is a collaboration
[10]       between two City employees working very
[11]       productively together to get that information
[12]       out to the public.
[13]                 I will say I do have some concerns that
[14]       as current members of the Planning Commission
[15]       rotate off the committee, there could be some
[16]       strain on the committee associated with the
[17]       learning curve for new members.  As we've all
[18]       talked about, there's been a lot of learning and
[19]       a lot of people involved and trying to get
[20]       involved with improving the city from a planning
[21]       perspective, and we struggled with it quite a
[22]       bit here in the city.  I'm a little concerned if
[23]       we pile on lots more duties in addition to
[24]       rezoning, that may contribute to difficulties
[25]       experienced by that committee.
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 [1]                 But I expect the decision about the
 [2]       future duties of the Planning Commission will be
 [3]       worked out by the city attorney, the planner,
 [4]       the members of the Planning Commission, and it's
 [5]       going to be approved one way or another by the
 [6]       Council tonight or sometime very soon, and I
 [7]       will support the work of the Planning Commission
 [8]       whatever their duties are determined to be.
 [9]                 Thank you.
[10]                           - - -
[11]                        (Applause)
[12]                           - - -
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Item No. 9 has been
[14]       scratched.
[15]                 Murray?
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, sir.  Mr. Mayor
[17]       and members of the Council, Item No. 10 would be
[18]       Valdes Indemnity.
[19]                 To make a very long story short, Juan
[20]       Valdes and daughter Alejandra Valdes are
[21]       operating a restaurant to the best of our
[22]       knowledge known as La Costa Seafood.  They have
[23]       occupied a space on Buford Highway.  They have
[24]       approached the City in an attempt to pay
[25]       occupation tax.
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 [1]                 I use the term "occupation tax" because
 [2]       that's the correct legal term.  The old-
 [3]       fashioned term is "business license."  In
 [4]       actuality, the City isn't licensing anyone to do
 [5]       anything.  They're simply paying a tax to do
 [6]       business in the city.  In 1996, the State
 [7]       recognized that difference and abandoned the
 [8]       term "business license," but we'll call it a
 [9]       business license for the sake of convenience.
[10]                 The problem, however, is the fact that
[11]       there's a current corporation called El
[12]       Pescador, Inc., and a gentleman by the name of
[13]       Luis Coranado.  Mr. Coranado and Mr. Valdes are
[14]       embroiled in litigation and there is some issue
[15]       as to the occupancy of the space which both
[16]       parties claim they've got a legal right to.
[17]                 The City of course doesn't care who
[18]       occupies the space.  We have no interest
[19]       whatsoever in who occupies that space or who is
[20]       victorious in the litigation.  It is not our
[21]       problem, and of course it's my job as your city
[22]       attorney not to let it become our problem.
[23]                 As such, what I recommend to you is
[24]       that if you do allow the Valdeses to pay
[25]       occupation tax, how we should go about doing
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 [1]       that is having a hold harmless and indemnity
 [2]       agreement which basically would indicate that
 [3]       they would defend us and pay for any legal costs
 [4]       that might occur if Mr. Coranado or any
 [5]       corporation he represents attempts to sue the
 [6]       City over the acceptance of the occupation
 [7]       taxes.
 [8]                 There are two other alternatives.  One
 [9]       of the alternatives would be to take the
[10]       occupation taxes and do what's called an
[11]       interpleader, interplead it into a superior
[12]       court and say, "Judge, we don't know who's going
[13]       to win the other suit but we don't want to be
[14]       involved in it.  Here's the money.  You decide
[15]       whether we can keep it or not."  And of course
[16]       we'll take money out of our coffers in order for
[17]       me to do that.
[18]                 And the other thing we could do is
[19]       simply refuse to accept the taxes and let one
[20]       party or the other attempt to force us to take
[21]       the tax money and do that.
[22]                 This way I believe is a reasonable
[23]       compromise by allowing them to pay occupation
[24]       tax and yet we're protecting the City, so I'd
[25]       recommend the adoption of the indemnification
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 [1]       agreement.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  There is a


 [3]       blank.  Is there supposed to be a corporation
 [4]       name in that blank?
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The last version was
 [6]       sent 1/16/09, and there are no blanks in that
 [7]       version, so that name has been inserted.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I have a 1/16/09


 [9]       and I have a blank.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I don't have


[11]       -- mine are blank as well.
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Okay.  The names are as


[13]       follows:  Juan Valdes, Alejandra Valdes, in
[14]       order; La Costa Seafood, LLC.
[15]                 The other blanks are Luis Coranado, El
[16]       Pescador, Inc., and El Pescador.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Okay.
[18]       Whereas, Valdes is embroiled in pending
[19]       litigation with Luis Coranado regarding a
[20]       corporation named?
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  El Pescador, Inc.,
[22]       which formerly operated a restaurant known as El
[23]       Pescador.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Okay.
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And the only other
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 [1]       blank that you might have would be in the --
 [2]       (counting) one, two, three -- fourth preamble
 [3]       paragraph.  That's La Costa Seafood there.
 [4]       Hopefully, you shouldn't have any other blanks.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  So after


 [6]       Alejandra Valdes --
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  In the first
 [8]       paragraph.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  -- in the


[10]       first paragraph, there's a blank and then it
[11]       says La Costa Seafood.
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes.  There is no blank
[13]       any longer.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Okay.  So


[15]       Valdes and then La Costa Seafood.
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That is correct.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  And it's
[18]       Coranado El Pesca, did you say?
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  In paragraph two of the
[20]       paragraph two of the preamble, it's Luis
[21]       Coranado and the other blank would be
[22]       El Pescador, Inc.
[23]                 I actually got this to -- I got this
[24]       version by fax to the Clerk, it was after hours
[25]       on the 16th.  Not her fault, but that was as
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 [1]       soon as we could get it.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do I have a motion?
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  They have not


 [4]       signed this agreement, though, however.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'm not going to
 [6]       present it to them until the Council approves
 [7]       that you are interested in doing it.
 [8]                 We have got an indication from them
 [9]       that they are willing to do so.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, do we need a
[11]       motion?  You present it to them.  Do you have to
[12]       have a --
[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, Mr. Mayor, I'd
[14]       rather do it this way.  If you approve it and
[15]       they don't sign, that's fine.  It's null and
[16]       void without their signature.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  But the only
[18]       party that would be enjoined in this would be
[19]       Valdes; is that correct?
[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Correct.  Well, it
[21]       would be both of the Valdeses and their
[22]       corporation, individually and as a corporate
[23]       entity.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So this wouldn't


[25]       have any bearing on Mr. Coranado.


Page 188


 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No, it will not.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  So
 [3]       Mr. Coranado could still sue us.
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes.  But if he does,
 [5]       the Valdeses pay, which is the point.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Okay.  I'll make


 [7]       the motion to adopt.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  And there is


 [9]       an agreement also with the Halpern Corporation?
[10]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Not between the City
[11]       and the Halpern Corporation.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No, no, no.


[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  My understanding of the


[14]       facts directly from Mr. Halpern in a
[15]       conversation that I had with him in the Mayor's
[16]       office was that in order to avoid a claim of
[17]       wrongful eviction by Luis Coranado for whatever
[18]       other reasons might exist, Mr. Halpern has an
[19]       indemnity agreement with at least one of the
[20]       Valdeses.  I don't know what other entities.  I
[21]       haven't seen that agreement.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I'll make the
[23]       motion to adopt.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Second.
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anymore discussion?
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 [1]                           - - -
 [2]                       (No response)
 [3]                           - - -
 [4]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll.
 [5]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
 [6]       Alexander?
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
 [8]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
[10]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[12]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[14]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[16]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[17]       Spangler?
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And I will pick


[20]       up Mr. Spangler's bucket of water and make a
[21]       motion to adjourn.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'll second.


[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I'll second.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll, please.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, we're going
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 [1]       to postpone.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I will make a
 [3]       motion to postpone.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I knew what you


 [5]       meant.
 [6]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll.
 [7]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
 [8]       Alexander?
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[10]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
[12]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[14]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[16]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[18]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[19]       Spangler?
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.  Meeting
[22]       adjourned.
[23]                           - - -
[24]            (Meeting adjourned at 9:27 p.m.)
[25]                           -o0o-
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 [1]                   C E R T I F I C A T E


 [2]  STATE OF GEORGIA]


 [3]  COUNTY OF DEKALB]


 [4]       I hereby certify that the foregoing transcript


 [5]  was taken down, as stated in the caption, and the


 [6]  proceedings were reduced to typewriting under my


 [7]  direction and control.


 [8]       I further certify that the transcript is a true


 [9]  and correct record of the evidence given at the said


[10]  proceedings.


[11]       I further certify that I am neither a relative


[12]  or employee or attorney or counsel to any of the


[13]  parties, nor financially or otherwise interested in


[14]  this matter.


[15]                This the 27th day of January, 2009.


[16] 


[17]                      _____________________________


[18]                                Theresa Bretch, CCR


[19]                                   Permit No. B-755


[20] 


[21] 


                                                 [SEAL]


[22] 


[23] 


[24] 


[25] 
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Special Called Meeting City of Doraville Municipal Planning Commission, January 


22, 2009, Summary Action Report: 


 


1. Call to Order (Chairman Ben Crawford presiding): 


 


2. Roll Call (Mr. Ballantyne not present). 


 


3. Chairman Ben Crawford read aloud the “Affidavit of Chairperson Regarding 


the January 8, 2009, Executive Session.” See attachment. 


 


       Chairman Ben Crawford read aloud the “Affidavit of Chairperson or Presiding 


       Official.” See attachment. 


 


 Members read and signed both documents. Mr. Ellis abstains due to him not 


being present at the January 8, 2009, PC Executive Session. 


 


 City Attorney Murray Weed discusses with PC members the nature of the 


document prepared by him for the Members. 


 


 Chairman Crawford read aloud an email from Doraville citizen Stuart 


Anderson dated January 7, 2009, to PC members which was referenced as 


potential litigation at the January 8, 2009, PC meeting.  Said email document 


was tendered as an exhibit into the record minutes of this Special Called 


meeting. 


 


 Approximately 7:08 p.m. PC member Richard Ballantyne arrived. 


 


 Public comments were heard by Citizen Tom Heart. 


 


 Chair notified Citizen these comments were not germane to the discussion of 


the Executive Session action(s). 


 


4. Motion for New Business.  Motion passed unanimously. 


 


 Minutes of January 8, 2009, meeting were offered for Members 


consideration. 


 


 Minutes were unanimously approved (Minutes Not Yet Available). 


 


       PC Floor Opened for Public Comments: 


 


      Citizen Tom Heart spoke regarding his discontent with the actions of the PC, 


      the Mayor and Council, and City Planner. 


 


      Member rebuttal and comments. 


 







 2 


     City Planner Scott Haeberlin rebuttal and comments. 


 


     Chair notified Citizen Heart that he had exceeded his allowable time. No     


     additional time would be allowed by the PC. 


 


5.     Motion to Adjourn. Motion for Approval unanimous by all members.  


 


6.     Adjournment (approximately 7:50 p.m.) 


         


 


      * Indicates amendments to Agenda 


 


The tape transcript of proceedings is available from the City Clerk’s Office via an Open 


Records Request at a cost of $5.00 per tape. Please contact the City Clerk, Rhonda 


Blackmon at (770) 451-8745. 








 
 


 
 
 


Planning Commission Agenda 


January 22, 


2009 


Planning Commission  


7:00 PM     


      CITY HALL COUNCIL ROOM 


      


    


 


 


   
   
       


1.                  Call to Order by Ben Crawford  


2.                  Roll Call  


3.                  Review Executive Meeting January 8, 2009 


               4.          Adjournment 
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 1   APPEARANCES:
   
 2   Doraville City Council:
   
 3        Hon. Ray Jenkins, Mayor
   
 4        Councilmember Maria Alexander
          Councilmember Brian Bates
 5        Councilmember Robert Spangler
          Councilmember Donna Pittman
 6        Councilmember Bob Roche
          Councilmember Pam Fleming
 7 
          Murray J. Weed, City Attorney
 8 
          Ms. Rhonda Blackmon, City Clerk
 9 
   
10 
   
11 
   
12 
   
13 
   
14 
   
15 
   
16 
   
17 
   
18 
   
19 
   
20 
   
21 
   
22 
   
23 
   
24 
   
25 
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 1                  P R O C E E D I N G S
 2                 MAYOR JENKINS: This is a special-
 3       called meeting for the purpose only of the mid-
 4       year review.
 5                 The mid-year review should not be a big
 6       problem other than a few items that we have that
 7       are what we call over, and of course the
 8       department heads have a certain amount of time
 9       to correct that.
10                 Will you call the roll, please?
11                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember
12       Alexander?
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Here.


14                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember Bates?


15                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Here.
16                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember Fleming?


17                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Here.
18                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember Pittman?


19                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Here.
20                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember Roche?


21                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Here.
22                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember
23       Spangler?
24                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Here.
25                 MAYOR JENKINS: Okay.  This will be
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 1       discussion mainly between the department heads
 2       if needed and of course the Council, so we will
 3       go right into it.
 4                 Priscilla, are you going to get up to
 5       the microphone or where are you going to be?
 6                 MS. MURPHY: I think we was going to
 7       let the Police Department go first since they
 8       have the largest --
 9                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yes, but I meant
10       talking about you're going to be available?
11                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
12                 MAYOR JENKINS: Have you got theirs
13       separate from the others or are they all stapled
14       together?
15                 MS. MURPHY: They start on page 6.
16                 MAYOR JENKINS: Chuck, you want to go
17       ahead?  I think what we might do is bring up the
18       items that we're either close to or above or
19       under and maybe we can get them explained.
20       Okay?
21                 MS. MURPHY: I think they have a plan,
22       Mayor, of what they need to do with their
23       budget.
24                 MAYOR JENKINS: Very good.
25                 Well, go ahead and present it.  I mean
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 1       you're going to do it, Chuck, yourself, or are
 2       you going to have somebody else?
 3                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Yes, if I may help.
 4                 MAYOR JENKINS: Very good.  Go right
 5       ahead.
 6                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Okay.  We are going
 7       to be close and over on a couple of items.  I'll
 8       go with what we can move.
 9                 Yes?
10                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I want to ask


11       this, sir.  Are we going to be a half a million
12       dollars over this year like we were last year or
13       are you going to be able -- or is the Police
14       Department going to be able to contain
15       everything within the amount of the money that
16       they were budgeted for?
17                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: No.  We're going to
18       -- we are going to be over.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: You're going


20       to be over again?
21                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Yes, sir.  According
22       to the numbers that we have, we are going to be
23       over.
24                 MS. MURPHY: But not that much over.
25                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: No.  I mean it's not
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 1       going to be that much over if we have the
 2       necessary adjustments made that we need.  There
 3       was certain things calculated that were
 4       calculated low, so we're going to be over on
 5       those items.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And what I'm


 7       saying is at the end of the year, are we going
 8       to be three or four hundred thousand dollars
 9       overspent on the budget?
10                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: I don't know how
11       much, how much we'll be over.
12                 I can tell you that unless we make some
13       adjustments, yes, we will be over.  And I've
14       come up or we have come up with some money that
15       we can move around to different items to take --
16       to take account of some --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: The line --


18                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: -- of the overages.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- items that


20       you're over now?
21                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Right.
22                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yes.
23                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: But we can't make it
24       all up.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I believe
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 1       there was some confusion, too.  I don't know if
 2       it was miscommunication or what it was.  Some of
 3       us on Council were under the impression that
 4       four additional officers that were current
 5       vacancies had been included in this budget, and
 6       then I guess we sort of found out after the fact
 7       that possibly those four employees had not been
 8       included in the budget that was approved June
 9       30.
10                 And then I guess one of the concerns I
11       had is when Council approved the Christmas
12       bonus, I immediately asked the Mayor and Ms.
13       Murphy where those moneys were budgeted.  I
14       don't think any department needs to be punished
15       for receiving a Christmas bonus.  And I guess I
16       would like to see based on per department -- I'm
17       assuming that those Christmas bonuses were in
18       their regular employees salary line -- I'd like
19       to see a dollar amount for all those bonuses for
20       each department, because that's not fair.
21       You're giving the employees a gift, but, at the
22       same time, you're taking moneys away from their
23       budget that possibly, you know, wasn't included
24       in there.  And I don't think that was the intent
25       of us giving them the Christmas bonus.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: The total dollars of all
 2       of the annual salary adjustments for those
 3       departments was right under $40,000.  And there
 4       is something typically figured in -- maybe not
 5       that much -- because it did increase some this
 6       year for that, for those line items.  But that
 7       is something that wasn't fully accounted for in
 8       the budget.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And I believe


10       that one of the things that the Chief had
11       discussed regarding the salary budget was that
12       the officers, for example, Seigler and the
13       officers working the metal detector at the
14       court, were not supposed to be charged against
15       the Police Department salaries, that they were
16       supposed to be charged to City Hall and to the
17       courts.
18                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  The Chief sent a
19       memo, I think.  I don't have a copy of it with
20       me.  But it was not until, say, October or
21       November that he sent a memo to the court and
22       the City Hall.  So at this time, we went back
23       and made a copy of all of the time sheets for
24       the Police Department, and they're currently
25       working on getting the actual number of hours
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 1       for each officer to make any adjustment for
 2       that.  But we're anticipating that that's
 3       probably only going to make like a $20,000
 4       difference.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And how much


 6       would the bonus, the Christmas bonus -- well,
 7       let's not say Christmas bonus --
 8                 MS. MURPHY: No, let's not.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- but the


10       incentive pay that we gave to the P.D., how much
11       did -- how much would that affect the --
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Each
13       department.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, I'm just


15       asking for the --
16                 MS. MURPHY: Well, the --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- Police
18       Department.
19                 MS. MURPHY: The majority of the -- it
20       was like thirty-seven thousand-something
21       dollars.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: For everybody.


23                 MS. MURPHY: For everybody.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: But for --


25                 MS. MURPHY: But the --
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- the P.D.


 2                 MS. MURPHY: -- majority of that is the
 3       P.D., so it would be a little over $30,000 for
 4       them.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Thirty
 6       thousand.
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Yeah.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So saying


 9       fifty thousand actually was being charged to the
10       Police Department that shouldn't have been.
11                 MS. MURPHY: Very well could have been,
12       that we didn't account for when we were
13       estimating for the budget.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So there was


15       no estimation at all for any kind of Christmas
16       bonus?
17                 MS. MURPHY: There was some, but it
18       went up I believe a hundred dollars per
19       employee, something like that.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So you're only


21       talk about the difference in what we gave this
22       past Christmas and the Christmas before, not the
23       whole amount.
24                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  So it
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 1       wouldn't even be 30,000; it would only be about
 2       probably fifteen, fourteen/fifteen.
 3                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: What's the head


 5       count in the Police Department?
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: It's about 75.


 7                 MS. MURPHY: No.  77, right around
 8       there.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Okay.  To follow


10       up on what Councilwoman Alexander said, I mean,
11       I believe we did have four openings budgeted in
12       anticipation of the annexation passing?
13                 MS. MURPHY: And we went back and forth
14       so much.  And then we have figured out that we
15       did indeed not budget for the four additional
16       officers that we thought for annexation
17       purposes.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: We did have


19       budgeted -- in the Police Department's budget,
20       the money was there for the vacancies, however
21       many that may have been, whether it was four or
22       five.
23                 MS. MURPHY: I believe it was four.
24                 Was it four?
25                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: I'm not sure how
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 1       many vacancies there were.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: It was four.


 3                 MS. MURPHY: It was four.
 4                 And some of those vacancies were
 5       budgeted for at $36,000 starting pay for a
 6       police officer, but we were able to get some
 7       more experienced officers so all of those
 8       positions were not filled at that $36,000 rate.
 9       Some were at $42,000.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, how many


11       of those positions were actually filled?
12                 MS. MURPHY: All have been filled now.
13                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Every one of them.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: As of when?


15       Because, you know, there was a period of time
16       that we had to not have had --
17                 MS. MURPHY: At least --
18                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- all those


19       positions filled.
20                 MS. MURPHY: -- most of this fiscal
21       year, they have been filled.  They were hired
22       early in this fiscal year.
23                 CAPTAIN BROWN: The last one was just
24       hired about two months ago but the other ones
25       kind of filtered in over the last probably six
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 1  months.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  So you


 3       can't say that you had those people in those
 4       positions for the entire year.
 5                 CAPTAIN BROWN: No, they have not been.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So you can say


 7       -- you could safely say that they've been in
 8       those positions being paid, whether it be the
 9       additional moneys or the $36,000, for at least
10       four months or five months.
11                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Four or five months
12       estimate, I would say.
13                 MS. MURPHY: I'm going to let Chuck --
14       they went over theirs extensively, and they have
15       some definite plans about where they are under
16       on some line items and over on others that they
17       want to make budget adjustments for, definitely.
18                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Okay.  We can go
19       over those items now.
20                 On line item 14, Education and
21       Training, okay, we're going to be under on that
22       line item and we're going to be over on line
23       item 20, Prisoner Food.  Okay.  We're projected
24       to go over on that by $26,000 if our numbers
25       stay the same as we are right now.  But we can
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 1       take $26,000 from line item 14 and move to line
 2       item 20 to cover that.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: I have a
 4       question.  You may not be able to answer it, and
 5       I apologize.
 6                 Prisoner Food, is that figured into the
 7       contracts that we have with John's Creek and
 8       Sandy Springs?
 9                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: No, I don't think
10       so.
11                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: I don't think so.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I do believe


13       so.
14                 MAYOR JENKINS: You do?
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yes, I do.


16                 I do believe the Sandy Springs contract
17       references one meal per day.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: For their fee.


19                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I believe so.


20       I believe it's written in the contract.  You can
21       verify it, but I thought it was.
22                 MS. MURPHY: But we don't charge an
23       additional amount to them for food.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: It's included


25       in the dollar amount.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: It's included in the
 2       dollar amount.
 3                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: In the dollar
 4       amount.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, what if
 6       they're there for more than one meal?
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Well, it's so much per
 8       four-hour block.
 9                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: It's a four-hour
10       block that we bill them for.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.  How much


12       does it cost to -- how much does a meal cost or
13       three meals?
14                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: I don't have a price
15       on how much the meals cost.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Didn't mean to


17       just jump on the food but I was just trying to -
18       - okay, if we've got the contract and we're over
19       on the food budget and I know that we
20       underbudgeted for it because of the amount of
21       possible prisoners that we're getting from that
22       area, I was just wondering whether Council
23       needed to look back at the contracts after the
24       next term, when those contracts are up, whether
25       we do need to increase the price.  So that was
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 1       the only question.  That was the reason for the
 2       question.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Well, a real
 4       quick question while we're on that.  Are we
 5       running in excess of prisoners from Doraville or
 6       are we running at a higher rate from Sandy
 7       Springs or John's Creek?  Where's the --
 8                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: We were pretty
 9       consistent throughout the years as far as the
10       Doraville inmates.  We pretty much had to guess
11       for this budget line because we did not know
12       what --
13                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: There wasn't any


14       historical --
15                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: -- volume we'd get --
16                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- data on it.
17                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
18                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: -- from the others.
19                 Obviously, we guessed pretty low.
20                 But no.  I mean the prisoners coming
21       in, Doraville inmates --
22                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Sandy Springs brings
23       in quite a few.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So you
25       actually underestimated the amount of prisoners
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 1       that you would -- you received for this six,
 2       seven months.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And I wonder


 4       if the budget did -- this budget may not have
 5       included John's Creek.  I don't know.
 6                 MS. MURPHY: I don't think it included
 7       an estimate big enough to handle John's Creek --
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Okay.


 9                 MS. MURPHY: -- and they have been
10       picking up.
11                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Yeah.  They've been
12       picking up, but Sandy Springs has brought in
13       quite a few.  So we did not estimate -- we
14       underestimated on that number.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Do we have any


16       kind of feel for Sandy Springs building their
17       own facilities?  Have you heard?
18                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: I don't.  No, sir.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: You haven't


20       heard anything?
21                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: No, sir.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: What about


23       John's Creek either?
24                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: I don't have any
25       idea if they're in the process of doing that or
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 1       not.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Just how much


 3       did you say you were moving?
 4                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: $26,000.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Thank you.


 6                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: That should -- that
 7       should cover that line.
 8                 Take your attention to VCR Tapes,
 9       Cassette Tapes, line item 25 as well as Tire
10       Replacement, line item 34, and line item 42,
11       AMMO, Targets, Cleaning Equipment.
12                 We would like to take $5,000 out of
13       each one of those line items for a total of
14       $15,000 and move that to line item number 21,
15       Postage.  We're projected to go over there.  And
16       line item --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Do you want


18       to add just five to postage?
19                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I think he


20       said the fifteen.
21                 MS. MURPHY: Just 1200.
22                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: 1200.
23                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Just 1200.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Oh, just


25       1200.
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 1                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Just 1200.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Okay.  So
 3       you're taking $5,000 from each of the three.
 4                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Each of the three.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: And now at this


 6       point, we're going to put 1200 in --
 7                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: In Postage.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- in 21.
 9                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Right.  1200 in 21.
10                 5,800 in line item 37, Contract-
11       Copiers.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: How much?


13                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: $5,800.
14                 And $8,000 in line item 32 for Minor
15       Repairs and Auto Parts.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And why would


17       we need to add to that particular line item,
18       Chuck?
19                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: The Dodges -- I think
20       we were discussing yesterday about Shane not
21       being able to work on --
22                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Shane is not able to
23       service and do repairs to the Dodge cars that we
24       have, the Chargers and the Magnums.  He's not
25       able to do those at our maintenance facility, so


Page 20


 1       we have to send them to Dodge to have the
 2       repairs done.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: But did we not


 4       get a warranty like everybody else gets?
 5                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Some of --
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: You got any


 7       idea?
 8                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Some of our cars are
 9       out of warranty.  And transmission -- we had a
10       transmission on one of them that's not covered
11       on warranty, so, and some of our cars are just
12       simply out of warranty.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, see, I


14       think Chrysler now gives a 100,000 mile drive
15       train.
16                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Okay.  I'm not --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And they have


18       been for a --
19                 REESE WILLIAMS: It's the service on
20       the transmission, the 30-thousand, 60-thousand
21       and 90-thousand miles.  We do service on the
22       vehicles around that period, and only Dodge can
23       service the transmission and the rear end.  You
24       can't even check the transmission fluid in the
25       transmission.  Only Dodge can touch those.
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 1                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Shane's not able to
 2       do that, so --
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So that would


 4       equate to $8,000 for those services?
 5                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Yes, sir.  Roughly
 6       $8,000 with what we have coming up.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Are we
 8       strictly all mostly Dodge now, Chrysler
 9       products?
10                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: No, sir.  We still
11       have some Crown Victorias.
12                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Mr. Spangler, a lot of
13       those Crown Victorias are in the 80,000-to-
14       100,000 mile range right now.  They are starting
15       to need some attention, too, that is a little
16       bit more than what Shane can handle at his
17       level.  So we're having to also go to the Ford
18       dealership with a good bit of those because of
19       the high mileage on them.
20                 We probably have a few more Dodge
21       products than we do the Fords, but that's where
22       we're at.  And I think a lot of that, the minor
23       repairs and stuff, some of it's coming from the
24       Fords, too, because of the high mileage.
25                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: All right.  If we
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 1       move that $15,000 out and put $1200 for postage,
 2       $5,800 for the copiers and $8,000 for Minor
 3       Repairs and Auto Parts, then that should balance
 4       that out.
 5                 All right.  The next one is the User
 6       Fees - Petroleum I.D. Cards, and I'm not sure
 7       what line item.
 8                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: I don't know if it has
 9       a line item.
10                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: I don't know that it
11       does either.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Item number 40,


13       GCIC User Fees?
14                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: No, that's not it.
15       Give us a second.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: 52.
17                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: 52.  User Fees -
18       Petroleum I.D. Cards.
19                 This expense began after the fiscal
20       year started so we didn't know how much that we
21       were going to need.  However, the revenues from
22       this, from the tanker I.D.s and alcohol permits
23       and taxi permits should more than cover the
24       expense that we need for this line item.  We're
25       projected -- if things keep going, we're
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 1       projected to get 60 to 80 thousand dollars more
 2       than what we budgeted in revenues from tanker
 3       I.D. and taxi I.D. and alcohol permits.
 4                 So if we continue to go like we're
 5       going, we would need Users Fees, the I.D. Cards,
 6       to be set at around $18,000 in order to cover
 7       that expense.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  Did we


 9       not budget for an additional person last year
10       for this position, for this line item?
11                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: The additional
12       person was budgeted, yes, sir.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And did we


14       ever go to every two years and the increased
15       feeds for those cards?
16                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: I'm not --
17                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: Yes.  That's why our
18       revenue has increased.  We've already met our
19       revenue budget and exceeded it already year-to-
20       date, so we are going to bring in quite a lot
21       more than we anticipated in revenue because of
22       that change.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So in the


24       budget June 30th, we approved a zero amount
25       there?
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: It's a new line
 2       item.
 3                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: We didn't have it.  It
 4       hadn't started yet.
 5                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: It started after the
 6       budget.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: We always had


 8       petroleum permit cards.
 9                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: Not the fee for the
10       live scan.  This is a live scan.  When they get
11       fingerprinted, it's sent off to the GBI.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Okay.  But


13       where was the expenditure line for the permit
14       cards?
15                 MS. MURPHY: This is a new expenditure.
16                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: This is a new --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I understand


18       that, but where was the original one for the
19       permit cards?
20                 MS. MURPHY: We didn't have.
21                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: We didn't have.
22                 MS. MURPHY: We just had an internal
23       administrative.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So we didn't


25       ever charge for the supplies of issuing the
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 1       card, the physical --
 2                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: The supplies are on
 3       line item 26, the Film I.D. Camera, CID
 4       Development.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Okay.


 6                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: So the printer film
 7       and the cards came out of that.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And you've


 9       only used $600 out of a $6,000 budget?
10                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: Yes, but we have --
11                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Yes.
12                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: -- a large order we're
13       about to place also.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  So what


15       did you want to do with this line 52, Chuck?
16                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Well, I need --
17                 MS. MURPHY: 18 thousand.
18                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Yes.  I'm going to
19       need roughly $18,000.
20                 MS. MURPHY: And the offset is the
21       revenue increase.
22                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Oh, yeah.  The
23       revenue increase will more than offset that
24       $18,000.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Could you tell
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 1       me again -- I'm looking at the revenues.  Could
 2       you tell me again what items of revenues?
 3                 MS. MURPHY: It's 21.
 4                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Line 21.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Now, would the


 6       Fingerprinting Fees and Reports be part of that
 7       revenue also?
 8                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Fingerprinting Fees?
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Fingerprinting


10       Fees and Reports.  Would that revenue be part of
11       -- to be applied against that expense as well?
12                 Our general revenue, line number 20 is
13       Fingerprinting Fees and Reports as a revenue
14       item.
15                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: I believe the
16       fingerprinting fees -- we don't do outside
17       fingerprinting or public fingerprinting, so that
18       might be --
19                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: The reports --
20                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: The reports is
21       basically the records room reports.
22                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
23                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: The accident reports,
24       the incident reports.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Okay.  Thank
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 1       you.
 2                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: We're not allowed to
 3       do outside fingerprinting.
 4                 MS. MURPHY: So Chuck, you think that
 5       you're going to bring in 60 to 80 thousand
 6       dollars more revenue than we're already showing?
 7                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Above what we're
 8       showing.
 9                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  So instead of
10       40,000 budgeted, you would feel comfortable with
11       a hundred thousand?
12                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: At this point,
13       according to my records, we've brought in 63,000
14       as of December 31st, which differs from
15       Priscilla's, and we can compare notes on that.
16       But even taking the lower of the two, the 50,000
17       that it says we brought in, I mean that would
18       put us at least up to a hundred.  But that may
19       not be an even 50/50 on either side only because
20       the bulk of -- some of the I.D. cards came in
21       December, so that was a little bit higher than
22       other months.  But because this is a new fee,
23       this is still the trial period for this year.
24       But we will at least bring in I'd say sixty
25       more.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: So that's a hundred
 2       thousand.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I would really


 4       like to be conservative --
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yes.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- on the revenue


 7       projections and talk about moving that --
 8       doubling it from forty to eighty.  That gives a
 9       little bit more of a cushion just in case.
10                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: And then like he was
11       explaining, for the I.D. cards or for the live
12       scan fees that we were discussing, we only need
13       about 18,000, so we're almost there anyway.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: So for the
15       Tanker/Taxi Permits, you're suggesting that we
16       increase that budget line item to 80,000?
17                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Yes, ma'am.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: May I make a


19       comment?  I don't mean to revert back.  But the
20       Police Housing Contract would be for, for
21       instance, Sandy Springs and --
22                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: And John's Creek.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- and John's


24       Creek?  You're already above budget, if I'm
25       reading this correctly, by $116,000, and that
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 1       surely is handled under the food situation --
 2                 MS. MURPHY: Well, that's not --
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- is it not?


 4                 MS. MURPHY: That's not above budget.
 5       That's what we --
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: I'm sorry.
 7                 MS. MURPHY: That's not above budget.
 8       We're about halfway there.  See the 51 percent?
 9                 That's what we've got left to collect
10       that we budgeted.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So we're tracking


12       fairly accurately for half the year.
13                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Oh, okay.  All


15       right.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I guess I'm a


17       little concerned by revenue line item 44.  Are
18       we over budget for that?
19                 MS. MURPHY: I believe --
20                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Police Warrant


21       Entry Contracts.
22                 MS. MURPHY: Oh.  One of them hasn't
23       started yet.  One of the contracts hasn't
24       started.  The Police Department at John's Creek
25       has us entering warrants.  And then later on,
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 1       the court is going to have us entering warrants
 2       too.  We thought they were going to both start
 3       at the same time, but according to Captain
 4       Brinkley, who helped me determine what to bill
 5       and when it started, one of them has not started
 6       yet.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Well, then,


 8       obviously you need to adjust that, then --
 9                 MS. MURPHY: I guess --
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: -- because


11       there's six months, and we're at 8 percent.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Do you know if


13       that was anticipated to start later?
14                 MS. MURPHY: I don't think we know when
15       it will start.  It may not start in this fiscal
16       year.
17                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Yeah.  We're waiting
18       on them.
19                 MS. MURPHY: But we can find out.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, again,
21       there's $30,000 here that we're saying we're
22       going to get, and we have no idea if we're going
23       to get that or not so we probably need to adjust
24       that downward.
25                 MS. MURPHY: Well, we can adjust that
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 1       down easily with -- because of the forty that
 2       we're adding.  We're using 18,000 for the Police
 3       Department.  So we can take some away from
 4       there, part of the rest of the money from the
 5       forty.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: What about


 7       ten?  Council?
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Yeah.
 9                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: Moving it to ten or
10       bringing it back?
11                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Moving it to ten.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So we're going to


13       subtract 23,000 from that line item.
14                 MS. MURPHY: Can we move it down to
15       twenty-two and then it will exactly match with
16       the 40,000 that we're moving -- I mean that
17       we're increasing.  So the eighteen and the
18       twenty-two equal the forty, and that's still
19       even more conservative.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Well, actually,


21       you're talking about moving it --
22                 MS. MURPHY: Instead of it being --
23                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: At thirty-three,


24       you're wanting to bring it to twenty-two?
25                 MS. MURPHY: I mean bring it to nine
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 1       instead of ten.  I'm sorry.  Take that much away
 2       from it.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, I mean this


 4       is a revenue line item.  I think what we're
 5       trying to do here is to figure out how much
 6       money we really think we're going to get for
 7       this individual line item regardless of any
 8       other line item.
 9                 MS. MURPHY: I'm sorry.  Maria, did you
10       want to bring it to $10,000 total or take ten
11       away?
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: $10,000


13       total.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: $10,000 total.


15                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I think that


16       would be --
17                 MS. MURPHY: Well, that's lowering that
18       by $23,000 --
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
20                 MS. MURPHY: -- and I've only got
21       $22,000 left out of the forty to offset.  So I
22       guess that's what I was saying.  Could we bring
23       it to eleven?
24                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: We got $11,000


25       extra up in insurance and premiums.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, I mean I


 3       think we're going to have to go through all
 4       these lines in the revenue before we're done
 5       here, I mean, because I'm concerned about a lot
 6       of these revenue line items that were --
 7       personally, I think they're just overbudgeted at
 8       this point.
 9                 I understand trying to balance it and
10       saying, "Well, if we take away this much from
11       here to there."  We can do that on the
12       expenditure side; but if the money ain't coming
13       in, the money ain't coming in.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Well, before we


15       start getting into that, I'd like to get the
16       rest of the department heads and get their
17       input.  And personally, I'd like to spend some
18       time reviewing this on my own without us sitting
19       here and discussing line by line.  I'd like to
20       get a general sense from my own perspective of
21       where we're at.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: But I would


23       prefer continuing with our department heads.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Absolutely.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yes.
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 1                 So how do we address this situation
 2       with the salaries that we possibly did not
 3       budget enough?
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: How much would


 5       we not have budgeted enough on the salaries?  I
 6       think we just said -- and Captain Brown, correct
 7       me if I'm wrong -- that we didn't use that
 8       salary, the line item, for those four vacancies
 9       for the whole year.  We only used about what?
10       Five months?
11                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Yes, sir.  That's
12       probably a good estimate because we recently
13       have got like a full staff, but over a -- we've
14       been interviewing and recruiting and doing
15       everything we could do over the last probably
16       six to eight months to get up to full staff, and
17       we finally are, and that took about six months
18       to get there.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  So


20       there's about six months of salary we didn't
21       use.
22                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Roughly.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: At least.
24       Okay.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, we've still
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 1       spent more than the six months' worth of budget.
 2       We're still over budget for that dollar amount.
 3       And even if we had four people and we paid them
 4       each six grand more than we expected, that's
 5       only $24,000, and we've -- looks like we've
 6       essentially spent almost seven months' worth of
 7       budget on this in six months.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Did you reduce


 9       the Christmas remembrances?
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, even with


11       that, I mean we said that we budgeted about 150
12       each.  So we had 77 people and -- or I'm sorry
13       -- and because the bonus was 250 --
14                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: That was only


15       --
16                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- that's another


17       $7700.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- $150 more?


19                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So we're still
20       talking --
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: But that was


22       their net.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Is it fifteen
24       hun- --
25                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Was it fifty or
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 1       a hundred?
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: All right.  Well,


 3       if we gross up and we call it a hundred, that's
 4       $7700 --
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: We had 200 the


 6       year before.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Yeah.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- plus $24,000.


 9       So we're still talking, maybe tops, $35,000.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And you have


11       to account for the difference in the actual
12       salary of hire versus that salary that was
13       budgeted.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Yeah, I already


15       did that because I said we budgeted $36,000 but
16       we hired people at around forty-two.  So I gave
17       it another -- you know, if we gave it $10,000,
18       that would be $40,000 plus the $7700.  That
19       takes us to about $50,000.  And these are really
20       high numbers, high estimates, but we're still
21       talking about 50 grand.
22                 So absent the 50 grand, we're still
23       over significantly, I think, because $50,000 --
24                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I guess I


25       would like to see last year's budget and verify
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 1       that we did budget for those four positions that
 2       were filled.
 3                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: Last year's payroll
 4       budget was $2,750,000.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So $250,000.


 6                 MAYOR JENKINS: Priscilla, do you
 7       remember how much the bonus was versus last
 8       year's?  Was it four and four fifty or was it
 9       three-and-a-half to four fifty?
10                 MS. MURPHY: It went from two hundred
11       to two fifty net, I believe.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: It says 50.
13                 MAYOR JENKINS: So it's 50 dollars.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right, so but
15       with the net, I mean that's probably 65 bucks or
16       $70 when you add in the -- because we grossed it
17       up, so the taxes and everything adds some money
18       to that.
19                 My point is just that, you know, yeah,
20       I mean --
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And then we


22       have to take away, again, the security here at
23       City Hall and security at the courthouse, which
24       you estimated that to be about $20,000.
25                 MS. MURPHY: And we talked about that
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 1       in the last day or so.  And they decided that if
 2       they could get copies of the time sheets, that
 3       instead of us estimating, they're going to get
 4       actual times, and we can get that amount
 5       corrected.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Okay.  So the
 7       $20,000 we talked about there.  The hiring the
 8       new hires at the higher rate, and it was about
 9       $24,000.  The bonuses, about -- we'll call it
10       nine or ten thousand.  We're still only -- that
11       accounts for about $70,000.  But so far, we're
12       over budget -- well, I mean we have to -- it
13       gets spread around into these, because a lot of
14       these things depend on other things.  When you
15       pay people money, you have to pay more for
16       Social Security and Medicare.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Do we know,


18       have a figure of what workman's comp is?
19                 MS. MURPHY: For each -- for a police
20       officer rate?
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: No, the


22       total, because we only budgeted like two
23       seventy-five double O four, and I believe it
24       went up.
25                 MS. MURPHY: It was right under -- I
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 1       think it's two ninety-six, but I can get that.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And I guess I


 3       would like to get our deductible information and
 4       our multiplication factors on that, because I
 5       checked with another municipality, and they have
 6       the same plan we do, and they're only paying a
 7       hundred and seventy-five.
 8                 MS. MURPHY: Okay.  Well, I think --
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So I would --


10                 MS. MURPHY: -- that's a current --
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: -- like to


12       get that information.
13                 MS. MURPHY: -- Open Records request
14       that we're working on now with that information.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Okay.


16                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Thank you.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Where is this


18       other municipality?
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Suwanee.


20                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And what is


21       their --
22                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: 99 employees.


23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: 99 employees?


24                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And they're


25       paying a hundred seventy-five.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: Do they have more clerical
 2       employees than we do?
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I don't know.


 4       That's why I need the information.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: That's 99
 6       employees total.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Uh-huh.


 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Not in the police


 9       department.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Right.


11                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And how many


12       do we have total?
13                 MS. MURPHY: 115.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: 115.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: 115.  It's not


16       that much difference.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: No, sir.


18       That's why I want to make sure that GIRMA's
19       giving us the best bill they can -- best amount
20       we can get.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And do they


22       get theirs through GIRMA also?
23                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yes, they do.


24                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: If memory serves,


25       Mr. Bates had requested that we look at putting
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 1       this stuff out for bid, and I don't know if that
 2       was ever followed up on.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I don't think


 4       it was because I think she had some questions
 5       about -- I forgot what you call those factors.
 6                 MS. MURPHY: The experience mod.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yeah, the


 8       experience factors.
 9                 And when I requested the information
10       from Suwanee, she gave me all that information
11       and the deductible and the different
12       multiplications.  So they got theirs down.  I
13       believe their first bill was two-ten or some-
14       thing, and then they got down to one ninety-six;
15       and then they got another some kind of factor
16       and got it down to one seventy-five.
17                 MS. MURPHY: We had some credits, too,
18       to our factors.
19                 But when we get to our audit, sometimes
20       if we get too low, we end up paying it again,
21       and that maybe what's going to happen to them,
22       too, if they don't estimate correctly or when
23       you get through the year, because the premium is
24       based on just an estimate of what you think your
25       payroll's going to be.  And that is a big factor
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 1       to ours, also, because of the overtime and the
 2       payrolls that we pay.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: But there are


 4       also -- I talked to some other municipalities
 5       that self-insure, and I've also talked to
 6       another municipality that has private insurance.
 7       I've heard pros on self-insurance and the GIRMA.
 8       I have heard that yes, the private insurer saves
 9       you money but their attorneys are not as good as
10       the GIRMA attorneys.  So you have to -- you
11       can't just look at the dollar amount.  You have
12       to look at the whole picture.
13                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  We've had several
14       pretty good-sized claims, unfortunately, over
15       the years.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Did we ever get


17       our dollar amount for the . . . you know I'm
18       going to ask for it.  What's that work out to be
19       at the moment over the last period you have?
20                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: We don't know.


21                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: That's all right.


22                 The dollar amount, the current
23       liability for comp time.
24                 MS. MURPHY: Just comp time?
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Yeah.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: $118,666.62.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Is that total?


 3                 MS. MURPHY: Uh-huh.
 4                 And if that had taken -- if they're
 5       allowed to take that like a day off, that won't
 6       hurt our expenses because they're taking a day
 7       off and will get paid this just like their
 8       regular pay.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: No, I got that.


10                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: But in a
11       sense, it's still going to cost you because
12       you're going to have to replace their position
13       if they take a day off.  If you have an officer
14       who takes a day off of comp time, you've got to
15       put somebody else in that place.  Is that
16       correct?
17                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: No, sir.
18                 CAPTAIN BROWN: No, sir.
19                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Not at --
20                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: You just let


21       that day or that position go vacant for the day.
22                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: We just have one
23       short that day.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And so we


25       don't accrue any overtime for anybody else?
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 1                 CAPTAIN BROWN: No.  If we allow comp
 2       time for anyone, we don't bring in someone
 3       overtime.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So we just --


 5                 CAPTAIN BROWN: We just have to suck it
 6       up and do it.  I mean I know it sounds, you
 7       know, like how do you do that?
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: It sounds


 9       pretty dangerous to me.
10                 CAPTAIN BROWN: It probably is, but you
11       have to do it.  That's the only way you manage
12       time.  Either that, or we got to pay them.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, I'll ask


14       you this, Captain Brown.  This came up a meeting
15       or so ago.  Don't you feel like -- and I feel
16       like, and I think the attorney did, too -- if
17       you paid, the majority of the employees would
18       probably rather have the money than the comp
19       time?  And especially to have it paid in that
20       period where they had the overtime, during that
21       pay period.
22                 CAPTAIN BROWN: I guess it's personal
23       preference.  I know some people enjoy the time
24       off because if they've got the comp time,
25       obviously they had to work over --
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: To get it.


 2                 CAPTAIN BROWN: -- for some reason or
 3       another, and sometimes they're on several hours
 4       -- several days straight without a day off, so
 5       they -- some of them enjoy the time off.  Some
 6       would rather have the money, I guess.  But it's
 7       personal preference, I guess.
 8                 But what our goal is to try to do is to
 9       give them that time off as soon as we can so it
10       doesn't build up.  And we have that accrued time
11       up in high numbers, but it's difficult.
12                 But now that we are finally at full
13       staff, we're able to do that without
14       jeopardizing the safety of the officers on the
15       road more than we used to be able to.  So we're
16       finally in a position where we can do that and
17       be a little more comfortable about doing it.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I guess the part


19       that still scares me here is that we're six
20       months through the fiscal year, we were not at
21       full staff during that period of time but we've
22       spent about seven months worth of salaries and
23       expenses on this, and some people have accrued
24       time-and-a-half, I guess.  You know, we don't
25       know how much of these dollar amounts are
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 1       overtime, because I know some people get
 2       overtime and some people get comp time.  And
 3       then other people have got comp time that, you
 4       know, we're just not getting that number.  Is
 5       that as of the end of December or the end of
 6       November?
 7                 MS. MURPHY: End of December.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: End of December.


 9                 So everyone's assumably taken their
10       Christmas comp time if they were going to do
11       that, too, so --
12                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
13                 But I want to point out there is one
14       week of pay in here, in December, that very last
15       week, December the 31st.  The 1st fell on a
16       Thursday, the 2nd was a Friday.  The checks were
17       dated on December 31st and they're showing in
18       here, so there's one --
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Extra week?
20                 MS. MURPHY: -- extra week in here.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: But is it 26
22       weeks for the first half of the year?
23                 MS. MURPHY: 27 weeks in this number.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So we'll have


25       one less week --
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: Yes, in the --
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- in the
 3       next?
 4                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
 5                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Mr. Roche, I know
 6       overtime, we've probably accrued a good deal of
 7       overtime this year and used a lot of overtime
 8       this year, but I think now that we are full
 9       staff, we'll see some of that decrease.  I mean
10       the numbers are already reflecting that to a
11       degree.  This time from July to December in
12       2007, we used -- we had 4,927.5 hours; 2008,
13       July to December, it was 3965.  So it's 962
14       hours less already, so we're moving towards less
15       overtime.
16                 But I'm just not so sure that when we
17       calculated our salaries for this budget year,
18       that we weren't calculating that at what our
19       manpower levels were at time, which was probably
20       seven or eight officers short at the time.  And
21       now that we are back at full staff, I think
22       there's a difference there.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: It should have


24       been calculated at full staff, anyway.  Okay?
25                 CAPTAIN BROWN: I agree.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I mean I would


 2       have to say that it probably was.  If I was a
 3       department head, I would want to make sure that
 4       I had that tallied up or, you know, done
 5       correctly, because if you run six months with
 6       four short, that gives you that much more money
 7       that you can move around in your budget.
 8                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: But, sir, we don't
 9       calculate the salaries nor do we calculate the
10       workers' comp, group insurance, any of that.  We
11       never have, never have.  Wouldn't have the first
12       clue how to do it.  We don't do payroll.
13                 CAPTAIN BROWN: But I will say this:
14       this manpower shortage that we've had has
15       probably been for seven or eight years.  We've
16       been that short.  Sometimes it's three or four
17       officers, sometimes it's been up to five or six
18       officers.  So the number Priscilla is probably
19       looking at is probably actual numbers that she
20       has based previous budgets on for all those
21       years.
22                 And we have just not been able to fill
23       those positions up until here recently.  And now
24       that we have, they're here.  And it's what we've
25       always been allotted.  People need jobs now.
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 1       Actually, they'll take -- they'll even take a
 2       job as a police officer in the City of Doraville
 3       now, where, in the past, we couldn't hire
 4       people.  And we actually have been able to do
 5       that for the first time.
 6                 MS. MURPHY: I want to tell you I want
 7       to agree with Captain Brown.  There is a great
 8       possibility that all of those positions were not
 9       covered or accounted for or estimated for,
10       because I don't have like a chart of how many
11       positions there are supposed to be in each area
12       when we start doing this.  When we do the
13       budget, I have a roster of the current employees
14       that we have at the time, and I have an idea of
15       what the Council's going to give them for a
16       raise.  And last year, the only thing that --
17       addition that I remember was we had four
18       vacancies for police officers.  And I know we
19       hired some people in the E911 area.  So if we
20       have any vacancies in any area, whether it's
21       E911, the jail, officers, or Code Enforcement or
22       anything, I haven't -- I don't have a roster
23       that says I need this many positions at this
24       many dollars, and I've never had that.  So there
25       is a great chance that we never estimated enough
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 1       for being fully staffed the way that they want
 2       to be staffed.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  But


 4       who's responsible for setting this line item
 5       number 1, the salary for the regular employees?
 6       Who's responsible for setting that dollar amount
 7       for that department?
 8                 MS. MURPHY: That dollar amount --
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I mean if I


10       were a department head, I wouldn't let anybody
11       else set that for me.  I would want to set that
12       for myself because I would know if I'm going to
13       run a hundred percent, that I'm going to have
14       enough money in my budget on that line to cover
15       that.
16                 MS. MURPHY: For most departments of
17       ours, all the little departments, they depend on
18       I can give them a roster and say here's your
19       employees.  Then we add so much estimate for
20       overtime, so much estimate for promotions or
21       whatever, or taking vacation, things like that.
22                 But for the Police Department, pretty
23       much the same thing has happened.  I'll say this
24       is what we've got.  Sometimes the Chief will say
25       I got four additional -- I need four additional
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 1       slots or something like that.  But I don't think
 2       we ever have said that we're going to have this
 3       many people and that might cost us so much for
 4       each position to be fully staffed.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, do we go


 6       back, though?  How do we derive at that number?
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Well, the number --
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Do we go back


 9       last year?
10                 MS. MURPHY: -- is the same thing.
11       It's the current employees that we have, plus an
12       estimate for what overtime's going to be, or
13       vacation, sick, holidays, that type of thing.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And I think


15       you also included an estimate for the raises.
16                 MS. MURPHY: Yeah.  Well, not an
17       estimate.  The starting point of it is what we
18       think the raises are going to be against the
19       current employee roster that we have.
20                 And there's also a little bit of
21       difference on their salaries because they can
22       pay -- help me with this -- for canine
23       maintenance and field training officer regular
24       pay, not overtime, but four additional hours for
25       those specialty positions.  And we may not have
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 1       budgeted for 44 hours a week for those few
 2       officers that there is versus 40 hours a week
 3       that we do, so there is a little bit of
 4       difference there, too.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: But why would


 6       we not have budgeted?  Knowing that we had the
 7       situation, why would we not budget for those
 8       additional employees?
 9                 MS. MURPHY: Well, I'm not sure that I
10       knew we had the situation that we could pay the
11       44 or how many people we were going to pay the
12       44 hours to versus -- and there's how many?
13                 CAPTAIN BROWN: It's four --
14                 MS. MURPHY: Four.
15                 CAPTAIN BROWN: -- full-time canine
16       officers.  And then the field training officers,
17       we only give them that additional four hours
18       when they actually have --
19                 MS. MURPHY: Do the training.
20                 CAPTAIN BROWN: -- a training.  They
21       don't get it every week.  Sometimes it's --
22       during the 10-week training phase, they may
23       rotate between four different FTO's, but they
24       only get that four additional hours if that
25       cadet is with them that whole time.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: So it's not all year long
 2       or every week.  So there may not have been
 3       enough accounted for in our estimate to handle
 4       all of that.
 5                 This number's also high for this part
 6       of the year because this is the time of year,
 7       December, when we pay the holiday pay, when we
 8       cash out the sick pay, when we cash out vacation
 9       pay.  That's when the employees tend to do it
10       because it's Christmas time.  So that's making
11       this number seem pretty high right now.
12                 You couldn't take this number and
13       multiply it by two and think that that's going
14       to be the salaries, because December was an
15       extremely unusual month for all of the extras,
16       the performance pay they get around Christmas
17       time and holiday pay, things like that.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: So do you think


19       this will correct itself over the next couple of
20       months?
21                 MS. MURPHY: No.  By talking to -- by
22       meeting with them, we don't think we estimated
23       enough, even though the overtime is down, to
24       cover, to get through the end of the year
25       without going over.  And we had talked about
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 1       waiting another month or two to see what it
 2       does, but they wanted to make it quite clear to
 3       the Council that we indeed were going to be
 4       short in this area.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Is there more
 6       coming into the line item 5, Retirement
 7       Contributions, or is that relatively complete?
 8                 MS. MURPHY: I think that's relatively
 9       complete.  We just paid all the things December
10       31st.  While the auditor's here this week and
11       next week, I'm going to let him look at all the
12       bills, too, and make sure that --
13                 The sad part of ours is that our
14       retirement and our workman's comp is based on a
15       calendar year.  That doesn't match our fiscal
16       year.  So I'm going to check that with him and
17       make sure that this is tracking okay too.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: And any idea on


19       what workers' comp is going to end up on each of
20       the departments? because the Police Department
21       is our largest single expenditure on the
22       workers' comp, and last year we had a known bust
23       on that.  Any idea on where this is going to end
24       up this year?
25                 MS. MURPHY: The good part about that
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 1       is I've changed the payroll system to each
 2       employee has a class code that's assigned to
 3       that, and now each month, each month on your
 4       financials and each week when we do the payroll
 5       so much is already expensed to each department.
 6       So we'll be able to track it each month and see
 7       where we're going instead of waiting to get one
 8       big bill at a time.  And we have each class code
 9       by department, so much percentage for the
10       clerical, so much for Public Works Department,
11       so much for a police officer.  I've set all that
12       up so it's accrued each week.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: But is that based


14       upon the estimate or is that the actual bill
15       that we got?
16                 MS. MURPHY: It's based on the
17       estimated premium which is the bill that we got.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: The two


19       ninety-six.  She said that came in.
20                 MS. MURPHY: Yeah.  It's based on what
21       we're trying to anticipate meeting.  So even if
22       we go over on our salaries, we should be
23       expensing more in preparation for having to pay
24       more moneys when we get audited.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Okay.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: And while we're on the
 2       retirement or workman's comp, the workman's comp
 3       -- and I'm not sure what the Council wants to do
 4       because each council is unique.  But typically
 5       if we looked at workman's comp -- before, the
 6       City Clerk has looked at sending it out or
 7       getting prices or comparing it to other cities,
 8       and now I know about two Council people that
 9       want that information now.  So I wasn't sure if
10       each Council person was going to try to go and
11       get those quotes, too, or if that's something
12       they wanted the City Clerk and the Mayor --
13                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: No.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: No.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: If the Council
16       wants to put that out for RFP, that will be a
17       process done by City Hall, not by myself or --
18                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- any other
20       Council person.
21                 MS. MURPHY: Okay.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yeah.  We're


23       just gathering information --
24                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: All I'm doing --


25                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: -- from other
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 1       municipalities.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- is wanting to


 3       make sure that there's valid evidence to say we
 4       need to go out and bid this out, not to actually
 5       do -- I'm not going to get into doing RFPs on my
 6       own.  That would be --
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yeah.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- a very
 9       dangerous precedent.
10                 MS. MURPHY: Okay.
11                 CAPTAIN BROWN: While we're on workers'
12       comp, I'd like to say one thing, and I hope this
13       comes into being also.  We recently went
14       department-wide with Tasers this year, and we've
15       probably been in that for about two months now.
16       I get the workers' comp claims on my desk, so I
17       see them all when they come in.  And they've
18       been -- of course the department -- I think the
19       Police Department is the biggest.  I'm sure we
20       take a hit on the workers' comp because we use
21       the most of it from officer injuries and stuff.
22       But I really think it'll go down over the next
23       several months just because we're carrying
24       Tasers now, because they're not fighting with
25       people.  They're not getting broken arms or
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 1       fingers and stuff, going to the hospital.  And
 2       every department so far that's went to Tasers
 3       department-wide has had a tremendous reduction
 4       in workers' comp claims.  I hope we'll see that
 5       come to a realization.  And we can check those
 6       numbers at the end of the year compared to last
 7       year and see if it has an effect on it.  So
 8       hopefully, we'll be able to report back that it
 9       will.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: On the


11       gasoline, I know that you guys have instituted a
12       department policy as far as reimbursement for
13       part-time jobs, and I believe that we invoiced
14       Sandy Springs for some fuel during the gas
15       crisis.  Where is that revenue posted and how
16       does it offset the expenditure for the P.D.?
17                 MS. MURPHY: It's in the revenues but
18       it's under Miscellaneous Income because I didn't
19       think it was going.  But the part-time job
20       surcharge that you're talking about, we added on
21       line number 45 on page 4, Reimbursements.
22       That's what the officers pay for their part.
23                 According to our auditor, we can't
24       charge back the reimbursements against the
25       expense.  They need to be shown under revenues.
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 1       So that's why it's separated.  And they asked me
 2       to separate it out for them, and that's what we
 3       did.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: But the Sandy


 5       Springs fuel was just on a miscellaneous line
 6       item?
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Uh-huh.  I didn't think it
 8       was going to be ongoing.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yeah.  I hope


10       not.
11                 MS. MURPHY: And going back to
12       workman's comp -- and we had this at one time --
13       if we had a formal safety program with safety
14       officers in each department, too, there's
15       additional moneys that we can save, or credits.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay, Captain


17       Brown.  Any comment on that?
18                 CAPTAIN BROWN: We'll do it if it'll
19       help.  We do whatever the Council will ask of us
20       to do that.
21                 MS. MURPHY: It would be all
22       departments.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I know, but


24       since they're the largest and they're the only
25       ones here, I'm just asking if they would be
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 1       agreeable.
 2                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Absolutely.  If it'll
 3       help out on the cost of it, we'll do whatever
 4       the Council asks.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And I'm sure


 6       if you do it, the other departments would
 7       probably do it also.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: We've got another


 9       department head here, don't we?
10                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Dennis wanted


11       to remain.
12                 DENNIS CHUPP: Well, in the past, I
13       thought we tried the safety issue before, and
14       from where it fizzled out, I couldn't tell.
15                 MS. MURPHY: We have had a safety
16       program before.  We may already be still getting
17       the credit.  But we are not having our safety
18       meetings like we're supposed to.
19                 CAPTAIN BROWN: About a year, I guess,
20       was the last one.  I remember all the department
21       heads sent a representative.
22                 MS. MURPHY: I believe Betty Cloer was
23       here, so it's been over a year.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So what you're


25       saying is that we're getting that credit but
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 1       we're not doing what we need to do to earn that
 2       credit.
 3                 DENNIS CHUPP: We're not walking the
 4       walk.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Captain Brown,


 6       are you still agreeable to --
 7                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Absolutely.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- do that?


 9                 CAPTAIN BROWN: We'll start coming
10       back.  You just give us a date.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: But on the
12       gasoline, the Sandy Springs usage is already on
13       your expenses.
14                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: So we've got an


16       offsetting revenue line item.  So really that --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: So could we


18       know how much the usage was so we could
19       determine -- I mean so we could compare it,
20       please.
21                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: We've got that number.
22       It's right here.  It was 1,557.38.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: What composes the


24       other $66,000?
25                 MS. MURPHY: Of Miscellaneous Income?
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Yes.
 2                 MS. MURPHY: Well, luckily, this month
 3       we had gambling proceeds from our gambling raid
 4       -- $46,000, I believe.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Oh, that's right,


 6       and that's non-asset forfeiture moneys.
 7                 MS. MURPHY: That's right.  It comes to
 8       the general fund.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Got you.  Thank


10       you.
11                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: I believe we had
12       two.
13                 CAPTAIN BROWN: There was one like
14       $16,000 and one I want to say $40,000.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So what's the
16       bottom line in this department as far as the
17       budget adjustments?  I mean moving money around
18       within the department is one thing, but what's
19       the bottom line?
20                 MS. MURPHY: Well -- and they can help
21       me with this, but I think we're looking for
22       $300,000, and we have some of it that we may
23       move from E911 salaries because there's some
24       extra salary there and some in Quality of Life
25       because there's been some shift in personnel in
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 1       those departments.  But we are not going to be
 2       able to cover the whole 300, do you think?
 3                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: I mean just in the
 4       meeting that we had up here with Priscilla and
 5       the Mayor the other day, we averaged out the
 6       weeks, and just a safe number, in November, the
 7       average weekly payroll was $62,156.  Priscilla
 8       said to multiply that by 25 weeks, which would
 9       put us up to $1,553,900, plus what we are
10       currently at.  Our new budget would need to be
11       $3,207,362.  So with that number, we need
12       $307,362.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: $307,000?
14                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: But that's just
15       calculating when we --
16                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: You said 25
17       weeks, and there's 26 weeks in a year.
18                 MS. MURPHY: Because I got an extra one
19       in this one.  I got an extra week in here.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: 27 in the


21       first half.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Okay.
23                 MS. MURPHY: Now, they wanted to make
24       sure they brought it up early.  I told them we
25       didn't have to adjust it right now.  We could
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 1       watch January and February, adjust it in
 2       February, adjust it in March, but sometime we
 3       have to deal with it.  And they wanted to make
 4       sure that the Council is fully aware of it.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, I would


 6       personally rather make the adjustments now so we
 7       have a fresh budget so that we know what the
 8       overall effect is going to be.  Because, again,
 9       we haven't gotten there yet, but when we look at
10       the revenue side, you know, Councilman Spangler
11       asked, you know, who set these budgets?  Well,
12       ultimately, we do up here because, you know, we
13       can set the numbers to whatever we want, but we
14       also have to look at the revenue coming in.
15                 And I realize that the Chief's not
16       here, but the question I would have for him if
17       he was here is, what if we say no?  What if the
18       money -- what if the revenue simply isn't there?
19                 MS. MURPHY: The Chief is being
20       consulted, and he's on board with the changes
21       that we're proposing, and he does realize that
22       we're going to fall short being fully staffed.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And my
24       question was when we first started, are we going
25       to be over again on the budget?  I think what I
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 1       heard was we were going to be able to adjust
 2       within the budget here, but it looks like what's
 3       being said now is we're still going to be
 4       another $300,000 over at the end of this fiscal
 5       year.
 6                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: We're not going to
 7       be able to adjust the whole amount.
 8                 MS. MURPHY: The whole $300,000, no.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So are we


10       going to change it to increase that department's
11       budget every year by four and five hundred
12       thousand dollars?  And where is that money
13       coming from?  Is it going to continue to come
14       out of the savings?
15                 You know, we're down -- we're getting
16       down there pretty good.  I used to hear we had
17       seven million in savings, but what do we have
18       now?  About three-and-a-half, four million?
19                 MS. MURPHY: No.
20                 MAYOR JENKINS: About seven million.
21                 MS. MURPHY: It's still around the
22       seven million.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: How could we


24       have seven million when we pulled out $750,000
25       for last budget and then we also supposedly
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 1       pulled some money out for the parks?
 2                 MS. MURPHY: We haven't pulled the
 3       money out for the parks, not the 1.2 million.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: 1.25.
 5                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  We have not pulled
 6       all of that.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, where


 8       did the $750,000 come from that we took out of
 9       the -- did that come out of the savings?
10                 MS. MURPHY: All of that didn't come
11       out of savings.  Some that we had.  But we're
12       still very fortunate to have the surplus that we
13       have in the bank right now.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: What is the


15       actual surplus that we have right now?
16                 MS. MURPHY: We still have the seven
17       million dollars that we can access savings.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay, because


19       I was --
20                 MS. MURPHY: We have money coming in
21       from this budget -- I mean this fiscal year,
22       too.  We still --
23                 And typically we keep money put up so
24       we can make the interest income.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  So my
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 1       question is and what I'm having a hard time
 2       understanding is we were three-quarters of a
 3       million dollars overspent on the last budget.
 4                 MS. MURPHY: In some departments, but
 5       some departments were under, so all of that
 6       didn't have to come out of savings.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: But how much


 8       actually did come out of savings?
 9                 MS. MURPHY: I'd have to pull all of
10       those numbers again.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Because if


12       that came out of savings, if we had seven
13       million dollars and there's only a hundred
14       thousand came out of the savings, then we're
15       still not going to have seven million dollars.
16                 MS. MURPHY: But we put more money in
17       savings in the first six months of this fiscal
18       year.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  But we


20       could have possibly had eight million, then, in
21       savings.
22                 MS. MURPHY: Not that much, no.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, or


24       seven-and-half million.
25                 That's what I'm saying.  I just say we
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 1       cannot continue to set a budget and continue to
 2       go over the budget and continue to take the
 3       money out of savings, you know.
 4                 MAYOR JENKINS: What we're going to
 5       have to do is adjust that budget up so that
 6       won't happen.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well --
 8                 MAYOR JENKINS: The economy is not like
 9       it was ten years ago or five years ago.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, I
11       understand that.
12                 MAYOR JENKINS: It's got to go up.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I understand


14       that.
15                 MS. MURPHY: We got to get better at
16       doing the budget --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Correct.


18                 MS. MURPHY: -- estimating the budget
19       and having a proper budget calendar and better,
20       accurate guesses or estimates for the budget.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Correct.


22                 MS. MURPHY: And over the years, each
23       department -- because I'm going to talk to you
24       some as well as the Mayor about the other
25       departments -- but each department is getting
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 1       better about knowing what their needs are and
 2       estimating it.
 3                 But there still seems to be always
 4       something that comes up like those I.D. cards,
 5       things like that, little things that we don't
 6       anticipate.  And the big things on here on
 7       salaries being off, we can make those changes
 8       and get a full roster and say this is what it's
 9       going to take.
10                 Another thing that I know we didn't
11       budget for or maybe didn't estimate enough for
12       is if we have promotions during the year, say
13       four or five officers get a promotion, then
14       there's probably not enough estimate in there,
15       either, for the salaries.  So we've got to do
16       better about anticipating possible promotions or
17       maybe even -- I don't want to say get to the
18       excess of having the budget too high and then
19       any department head gets used to they can spend
20       that much money, but we've got to get a better
21       budgeting process, too.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I'm glad you --


23                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: I --
24                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- brought that
25       up.
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 1                 I'm sorry, Ms. Fleming.
 2                 Do we have a tentative calendar in
 3       place for the '09-'10 budget?
 4                 MS. MURPHY: I don't have it in
 5       writing, but the Mayor and I have talked about
 6       getting started as early as March.  We wanted to
 7       have it approved in May and not in June.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Thank you.  That


 9       would be wonderful.
10                 MS. MURPHY: And we planned that
11       before, but we're going to this time.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  Well,


13       this next budget meeting which you're going to
14       have, then are you going to have the department
15       heads be a little more accurate in budgeting or
16       asking for the moneys they need?
17                 MS. MURPHY: Well, yes.  And each
18       department, they're very good about knowing all
19       of their other stuff.  They pretty much have no
20       control over workman's comp and electricity,
21       group insurance, things like that.  But I'll be
22       more aware, too, of saying how many vacant
23       positions do you have here and am I estimating
24       enough for overtime and people cashing in the
25       vacation or -- and some of that stuff's a shot
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 1       in the dark, really.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, I can


 3       understand that, but I think we could do a lot
 4       better than what we've been doing by having the
 5       safety meetings.  I know that can cut down on a
 6       lot of workers' comp claims.  There's lots of
 7       other things we can do.
 8                 But as a business, and we are a
 9       business -- even though we're city government,
10       we're still a business -- I think we can do a
11       much better job in projecting our needs.
12                 Revenues may be a little more
13       difficult, or maybe we need to underestimate --
14                 MS. MURPHY: And we need to be more
15       conservative with them, because I've noticed
16       over the last couple years, they've been
17       declining and we haven't been as conservative
18       with them as we should be and we're going to
19       have to be in the next few years.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So therefore,


21       we need to watch our expenditures.  We need to
22       start cutting corners everywhere we can.
23                 And again, the safety piece of it, the
24       less on the workers' comp and whatever else that
25       we can do, because the revenues, like the Mayor
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 1       said earlier, they're going to be a lot less
 2       from here on out for the next couple, three or
 3       four years.  You know, we don't even know how
 4       long.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: One of the things


 6       that's been mentioned before is that in the
 7       budget process if you could break things down
 8       into separate departments for the accounting for
 9       the budget process, because it's a lot easier to
10       manage because you're not lumping one big number
11       together, and that way, you can just roll up
12       departments into an overall department.
13                 And of course I know we've been there,
14       but I think ultimately what Councilman
15       Spangler's getting at is that we can't continue
16       to put out more money than we're taking in.
17                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: And the revenues,


19       I mean every day you pick up the newspaper.  And
20       last weekend, you know, the lady that gave our
21       presentation, you know, she was talking about
22       how they're giving all their people unpaid
23       furloughs --
24                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- throughout the
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 1       state.  You know, I mean government's really
 2       getting hurt right now, and it's going to catch
 3       up to us and I think it already is catching up
 4       to us.
 5                 And my biggest concern at this point,
 6       and I think maybe the same as Mr. Spangler's, I
 7       really think we've got to take another look at
 8       these revenues, and I think that's why we need
 9       to strike a new budget now, because if we're
10       going to come up short a half a million dollars
11       in the budget, we need to know now, not wait
12       until June.
13                 MS. MURPHY: And to be honest with you,
14       if you don't correct these revenues now and
15       there's not expenses that you can't cut a lot of
16       money out of -- and the biggest expense in here
17       is the parks, and I don't want to -- y'all
18       agreed to do the parks, and I don't want
19       citizens upset that their parks are not going to
20       get done, and the Council voted to take that
21       money out of savings and do the parks.
22                 And I'm not trying to defend the
23       departments or whatever, but from what the Mayor
24       and I met with the departments about, they are
25       running leaner and trying to control their costs
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 1       better.  I mean the Police Department has
 2       started doing the part-time surcharge for the
 3       gas, things that we haven't done in the past,
 4       and I'm sure lots of other things.
 5                 But we go to cutting these revenues and
 6       we've already approved these expenses, there's
 7       money going to come out of the savings to cover
 8       this year's budget, I'll be honest with you,
 9       because there's not enough expenses that I can
10       see in here to where that we could do without.
11       And I know this Council does not want to start
12       laying off any employees, and I've heard you all
13       say that before.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Absolutely.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: No.  But at


16       the same time, we got to keep the residents in
17       mind.  They're not going to pay any more taxes
18       for no more services than what they get now.
19                 MS. MURPHY: I understand.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And you know,


21       there's a lot of them right now that are not
22       happy with the services that they are getting.
23       So if we go raising their property taxes, then
24       we're going to be in one world of hurt.
25                 What we need to concentrate on right
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 1       now is the expenditures.  We need to really cut.
 2       And you know, we may be a little lean now but we
 3       need to get a lot leaner because I don't want to
 4       lay anybody off.
 5                 MS. MURPHY: I understand.  And each
 6       department -- and we can look back, but each
 7       department has trimmed expenses in their
 8       departments over the years, I know the last
 9       three or four years definitely.  There has been
10       some growth in some of the departments like the
11       Quality of Life but they're also bringing in
12       revenue to help offset their items, too.
13       There's things that we have to have for the
14       E911, and that's bringing in some revenue too,
15       but --
16                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, is it


17       bringing in enough?  Are these two that you just
18       mentioned -- and they're not departments but
19       within the department, but are they bringing in
20       enough revenue to cover the expenses?
21                 MS. MURPHY: I believe that we're
22       short.
23                 CAPTAIN BROWN: I've got Quality of
24       Life.  Y'all can have them if you want them, but
25       I can tell you that it is a hard -- that's
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 1       difficult at best.  But they're bringing in a
 2       tremendous amount of revenue for their two
 3       positions.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Is it the same


 5       amount, though?  Jamie, does it cover the cost
 6       of having the two Quality of Life people --
 7                 CAPTAIN BROWN: It's way --
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- and the


 9       equipment?
10                 CAPTAIN BROWN: -- outweighing their
11       salaries in their revenues and fines that they
12       bring in, because some of the fines that they're
13       -- these people that are cutting, you know, 10
14       and 20 trees in their yard, they're slapping
15       some heavy fines on them and the multi-families
16       and all this stuff.  Those fines are real high.
17       You all set the fine amounts.  And I'm telling
18       you, they're probably coming up with their
19       revenues -- and I haven't even looked at the
20       numbers but I see their reports that come
21       through.  And if you had four Quality of Life
22       people working out there right now, I still
23       think their fines and revenues would outweigh
24       what their salaries are.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And that's
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 1       what we need to do.  I mean I'm not encouraging
 2       them to go out and give fines.
 3                 CAPTAIN BROWN: And I understand that,
 4       but these are people that just won't come into
 5       compliance.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: We need these


 7       people -- we need them to earn their --
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Mr. Spangler --


 9                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- expendi-


10       tures.
11                 Excuse me just a minute, Ms. Fleming.
12       I had one other question I needed to ask Captain
13       Brown while he's standing.
14                 A few months ago, we used to get
15       reports on the Quality of Life -- what areas,
16       what addresses and what the infractions were and
17       what was done -- and we were told that we would
18       be getting those later, and we've never started
19       receiving those back.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I got mine.
21                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Well, no, I still send
22       them.  I send them on the 12th of every month.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I'm talking


24       about for a whole month.
25                 CAPTAIN BROWN: The previous month is
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 1       what you get, and it's on a spreadsheet.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Not just one


 3       sheet.  It would tell you the address, the
 4       infraction.
 5                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Well, this is a total -
 6       - this is a breakdown of the neighborhoods.  I
 7       don't think it gave addresses because --
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: How about one


 9       day next week I bring over to you --
10                 CAPTAIN BROWN: I know which one you're
11       talking about.  That's what we did in the past.
12       And I can't remember, honestly, but I think I
13       sent one of those over and it seems like y'all
14       said y'all don't want to know addresses because
15       you don't want to know if a neighbor got this or
16       that, you'd rather just have the raw numbers of
17       violations.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I don't
19       remember.
20                 CAPTAIN BROWN: And I may be wrong.  I
21       may be wrong, but --
22                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I will tell you
23       my preference is to just get the raw numbers,
24       because if that gets out, then you got neighbors
25       looking at neighbors looking at -- and I'm --
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 1                 CAPTAIN BROWN: I thought that's what
 2       the discussion was, but I may be wrong.  It may
 3       have been on citations.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: And these are


 5       citations, not necessarily convictions.
 6                 CAPTAIN BROWN: That could be, I mean,
 7       because these are not convictions.  These are
 8       just -- they're contacts --
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
10                 CAPTAIN BROWN: -- the tickets that
11       they write, the warnings that they issue --
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
13                 CAPTAIN BROWN: -- and the types of
14       violations, and it's broken down by neighbor-
15       hood.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Because you are


17       kind of innocent until proven guilty.
18                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Absolutely, sir.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, I think


20       they even went as far as there was a column on
21       there that they were actually -- you know, it
22       was either a warning or they actually paid the
23       citation.
24                 CAPTAIN BROWN: Yes, sir.  And we'll do
25       whatever y'all want to do on it.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, if
 2       nobody else wants it, I would like to continue
 3       to get that information.
 4                 CAPTAIN BROWN: I will try to get that
 5       information compiled and I'll just -- what I can
 6       do is I guess forward.  Let me do a trial run on
 7       it this next month and I'll forward it to Rhonda
 8       also, and you-all can work that all out.  But
 9       I'll do whatever you want on it.  But they're
10       very active.  I mean they --
11                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I know they


12       are.  I just wanted to see, you know, what they
13       were doing.  I had a neighbor that got a
14       warning, a long-time neighbor, first time ever,
15       so I know they're out there.
16                 CAPTAIN BROWN: It makes a lot of
17       people upset but it also makes a lot of people
18       happy because they're the ones who called to
19       complain.  It's difficult to deal with it, but I
20       know we need to have it.  There's no question.
21       But it is hard to deal with.
22                 MS. MURPHY: And to answer your
23       question about the E911, we do not make -- it
24       has not and it has never covered itself with the
25       charges that are on the phone bills.  I want to


Page 77 - Page 80 (20) American Court Reporting Company, Inc.
www.ACRGA.com


Min-U-Script®







 


City Council Meeting 
City of Doraville, State of Georgia


Mid-Year Budget Review -  Vol.  
January 28, 2009


Page 81


 1       correct something.  We've had that before,
 2       because we've always had dispatchers or
 3       communication officers, so that's not entirely
 4       new.  What is new in the last few years is that
 5       we have been getting the revenue to go against
 6       it.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: So the revenue is


 8       new to offset the expenditures, and that's --
 9                 MS. MURPHY: In the last --
10                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- from the
11       surcharges off the phone bills.
12                 MS. MURPHY: -- few years, yes.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: But it's still
14       not enough to cover the expenditures.
15                 MS. MURPHY: No, it's not, and it won't
16       ever be.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Mr. Spangler --


18                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Yes.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- and Council


20       and all of us that are present, to be able to
21       say that Doraville is a good place to live and a
22       great place to live, we have to offer services.
23       Quality of Life, they help pay for -- I mean as
24       far as the income they're bringing in, no, it
25       doesn't pay for their salaries.
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 1                 Public Works Department doesn't bring
 2       in any revenue.  Are we going to say that we
 3       don't want them anymore?
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: No, ma'am.


 5                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: How about the


 6       Rec Department or Dekalb Library?
 7                 We are a service-oriented city.  That's
 8       how we can sell ourself in saying this is who we
 9       are, this is what we have to offer.
10                 I totally agree with you in that we
11       need to watch our expenses very carefully.  But
12       to suggest that a department must come up with
13       the same revenues of what their expenditures
14       are, I can't agree with that at all, though I
15       appreciate your comment.
16                 And the second comment I had was that
17       it appears that the underbudgeted has been
18       adding on each year.  Over and over and over
19       again we've underbudgeted for the employees for
20       the Police Department possibly because of the
21       fact that they may have been without a full
22       force.  So it's compounded itself over a couple
23       years.
24                 Now, no, I don't want us to go over
25       budget and have to take out any more money out
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 1       of savings, either, but I can see how this has
 2       just compounded itself.
 3                 No, the revenues are not going to be
 4       with us this year, so we are all -- every single
 5       department's going to have to look at it and be
 6       able to cut back the best way possible.
 7                 MS. MURPHY: I want to warn you that
 8       they probably will not be able to cut enough
 9       expenses to offset the revenue.  So we are
10       definitely looking at if we're going to get
11       through the rest of this fiscal year, we're
12       going to come out of savings to do it, and we
13       want you to know it now and not in May or June.
14                 It's going to happen, because I know
15       that they're running fairly lean, and I know
16       everybody can trim back, but I'm afraid that
17       we're not going to bring in enough, to the point
18       where I'm pretty sure we're going to come out of
19       savings just to cover these expenses.
20                 And the largest part of our expenses
21       are salaries and employee benefits, and that's
22       just a sad fact.  And this Council does not want
23       to start laying off employees, because that's
24       what you've said.  But I don't know that we're
25       going to be able to cut enough out to avoid
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 1       that, and I want you to understand it.  And
 2       we'll know more each month.  And every depart-
 3       ment is watching more each month.  I mean they
 4       are fully aware, and they're trying to cut
 5       costs.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: You know, I hate


 7       to say this.  I think we're going to have to
 8       seriously consider a couple of things.  First of
 9       all, the one-and-a-quarter million dollars for
10       parks, we need to decide what that's earmarked
11       for and we may have to postpone it.
12                 But the other thing, I mean as you're
13       saying, we can't continue deficit spending, you
14       know.  And we may be at full staff now, but I
15       mean there's always going to be turnover.  And
16       maybe we need to consider thinking very
17       carefully, very seriously, if we do have a new
18       vacancy, about filling that vacancy.  We may
19       have to consider a hiring freeze, you know.
20                 I know they're having a -- I hate to
21       pick on the Police Department, but I know
22       they're having a career fair just across the
23       way, you know, and I don't see how we're not
24       going to lose one or two people that way.
25                 I think as far as the comp time, I
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 1       think we probably just need to bite the bullet
 2       and get everybody down to no more than 40 hours
 3       or 80 hours or somewhere in between and just
 4       bite that bullet and do what we have to do to go
 5       forward.
 6                 But the problem we're having now is,
 7       again, we're spending more money than we're
 8       taking in.  And you know, understand something:
 9       Mr. Noonan says it a lot and Mr. Spangler says
10       it, you know, about being like a business.
11       Well, what I've always seen about Doraville is
12       that we're out of balance and we don't have the
13       sales side or the marketing side.  We're just
14       kind of like what we call development.
15                 We're understaffed, I believe, behind
16       that glass wall.  We're very understaffed, you
17       know.  So it's not a matter of laying people
18       off.  We actually, desperately, I think, need to
19       probably bring in at least one or two more
20       people.  Now, we did bring in and we did hire or
21       create an opening for the permits clerk, and
22       we're using that budget out of what we would
23       have spent for the City Inspector.
24                 MS. MURPHY: Maybe not.
25                 CLERK BLACKMON: It was already there
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 1       anyway.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: It was already


 3       there?
 4                 CLERK BLACKMON: When I was there, it
 5       was me and Chuck.
 6                 MAYOR JENKINS: We hope to have that
 7       person by the first of February.
 8                 I'd like to say something on here.  I
 9       think if you will look at the situation, the
10       economy, the way it hit everybody, not just the
11       City of Doraville, our gasoline doubled,
12       everything went up and all, and I think the City
13       of Doraville is very fortunate in being able to
14       override that and still have money in the bank
15       and even -- I'm not justifying anybody going
16       over budget, no.  But I think if everybody --
17       and as I say, I think we were very lucky to be
18       able to override it without dipping any more
19       than we did in the budget.
20                 And I remember when we used to do
21       budgets -- and I won't get into what happened
22       back in '03.  They cut the budget so bad, it is
23       just now hitting us if you want to look at it
24       that way.  But we used to sit down and do the
25       budgets.  We would figure up, like you say, the
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 1       revenue, how much money we had, and we would add
 2       a little to each of those items.  We didn't cut
 3       them and say, "Okay.  Even though this looks
 4       good, let's cut another $5,000 off here."  We
 5       added a little bit.  And we always came out with
 6       a balanced budget without any problems.
 7                 You can't cut $100,000 on a budget one
 8       year and expect to make it up.  You're going to
 9       get behind.  And this is what John King
10       mentioned.  When they cut our budget back, I
11       believe it was '03 or '04, we cut it exactly
12       $100,000, but it's just now hitting us.
13                 And I'm not saying that we're -- and
14       we're not necessarily going over the money
15       that's coming in.  You can look at it that way
16       if you can want to.  We can cut back, yes.  We
17       can cut back on overtime, and that's what our
18       Police Department and everybody's going to do.
19                 But I'm saying to you, don't you think
20       the City of Doraville was very fortunate on
21       having a little bit stuck back for this problem?
22       And we're going to do everything we can.  But if
23       you keep cutting budget and cutting budget,
24       you're still going to get deeper and deeper in
25       the hole.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, I think one


 2       of the things that helps us in Doraville is that
 3       a lot of the businesses that are here -- we're
 4       losing businesses right and left, but a lot of
 5       these are smaller businesses.
 6                 MAYOR JENKINS: That's exactly what I'm
 7       saying.  Not necessarily the situation that
 8       we're not doing things right.  It's the economy.
 9       And we've got to deal with it as it comes along.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: And that's what


11       I'm saying.  The income that we're used to
12       getting is not going to be there.  The income
13       that I was used to getting last year wasn't
14       there.  There were things I couldn't buy last
15       year.  All I'm saying is we cannot continue to
16       spend more money than we take in.
17                 MAYOR JENKINS: Well, we all agree with
18       that.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, and it also


20       means that we have to make tough decisions
21       sometimes --
22                 MAYOR JENKINS: That's right.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- and that's why


24       we're here.
25                 MAYOR JENKINS: And I think the --
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: This is what --


 2                 MAYOR JENKINS: -- Police Department --
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- we were
 4       elected to do.
 5                 MAYOR JENKINS: The Police Department
 6       is trying now to make their tough decisions.
 7       And as we get through this budget, there's other
 8       departments that'll have to do the same thing.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I'm not speaking


10       about the department.  I'm speaking about all
11       the departments.
12                 MAYOR JENKINS: I am, too.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: And that's what


14       Mr. Spangler's speaking about:  all departments.
15                 MAYOR JENKINS: I'm talking about all
16       departments, too.  We haven't got to those yet.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Ms. Fleming,


18       the comment that I was trying to make, I guess,
19       was first of all, I don't think any of the
20       residents want to see our property taxes go any
21       higher or city taxes go any higher for no more
22       services than we get.
23                 I wasn't saying to cut any services.  I
24       don't feel like we need to cut.  As a matter of
25       fact, we need some services improved, and that's
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 1       what the majority of the residents think.  The
 2       last thing in the world I want to do is cut
 3       services.
 4                 So you know, I'm looking at what we can
 5       do and what we should do as a Council, as a
 6       government, as a business, to cut every possible
 7       expense that we can cut, whether it be overtime
 8       or it be by turning the vehicle off and not
 9       letting it idle for 30 minutes just because it's
10       hot outside or -- yeah, if it's cold, I don't
11       want them to freeze, but I also don't want them
12       to die of carbon monoxide poisoning, either, by
13       leaving it run.  But there's all kind of things
14       that we can do, and I think we need to start
15       doing those things in order to cut our
16       expenditures.
17                 MS. MURPHY: There are some revenue-
18       producing areas that we're exploring also, and
19       Scott, the City Planner, may have already
20       mentioned these, but our fee schedule -- and
21       Rhonda, you can help me with this -- for
22       variances and rezoning is not in line from where
23       it should be, for what our costs are.
24                 CLERK BLACKMON: Not just those two
25       areas.  Permitting, period, is way low.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: So we're going to come
 2       back.  I think Scott's already -- we're already
 3       working on a possible fee reschedule restruc-
 4       turing for the whole deal.  So hopefully, we
 5       will generate more revenue.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I would like


 7       to ask, and I think the money's in the budget,
 8       for the Building Inspector's position.  Are we
 9       going to hire another Building Inspector?
10                 MS. MURPHY: We're going to talk about
11       that in a few minutes, I think.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: But the money


13       was in the budget for that position.
14                 MS. MURPHY: No.  The Council agreed to
15       advertise a job, I believe, for a building
16       inspector, and we didn't increase the budget at
17       that time.  I guess we were just going to use
18       the moneys that was already in there from our
19       previous building inspector, and in the
20       meantime, we've used a contract building
21       inspector --
22                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So the moneys


23       that --
24                 MS. MURPHY: -- for that position.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- we had in
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 1       for that position are going to the -- the --
 2                 MS. MURPHY: The contractor.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- contractor.


 4       Okay.
 5                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
 6                 MAYOR JENKINS: Bob, that's working out
 7       real good.  We don't have to have any benefits,
 8       and it's less than the full-time salary.  We
 9       don't have to have vehicles.  And that's
10       something I think we need to think about because
11       it does help when we don't have to furnish
12       vehicles, we don't have to furnish insurance,
13       retirement and everything.  The man comes and
14       does his job, he's gone, and that's it.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, let me ask


16       a question about that.  I mean if we have a
17       full-time City Inspector and they're riding down
18       Buford Highway and suddenly they see a new
19       tattoo parlor and it wasn't there before, if
20       he's a City employee, I would think that he
21       would want to go and look at -- or some use or
22       something that's out there that, you know,
23       doesn't look right.  I mean on their own, if
24       they're a City employee, I would think that
25       they'd want to come and find out what the status
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 1       was, find out whatever.
 2                 A contract employee is not going to do
 3       that.  They're only --
 4                 CLERK BLACKMON: Well, John --
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- going to do --


 6                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- actually does.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- exactly what


 8       they are asked to do.
 9                 CLERK BLACKMON: John actually does.
10       He acts just like a -- just like Chuck did.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Does John get


12       paid for doing that, for patrolling the city?
13                 CLERK BLACKMON: He lives near here, so
14       I mean he has breakfast at Waffle House every
15       morning.  So he's in the area anyway, so he just
16       -- and actually, one of the advantages that I
17       have with John versus Chuck is that I give his
18       number out freely, and they call him.  I don't
19       even -- half the time he goes out in the field
20       and does his inspections that they've called him
21       on before he comes in, and then whatever I have
22       at 11:00 or 12:00, I give him, and then he
23       finishes the day that way.  So he's aware of
24       stuff going on before I am.  Between him and
25       Code Enforcement, they inform me of it and call
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 1       me, "Does this person have this?" or, you know,
 2       "Have they turned in paperwork?", and we catch a
 3       lot of people that way.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Okay.  Well, if


 5       it's working out --
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Scott's doing


 7       that, too, isn't he?
 8                 CLERK BLACKMON: Yes, he is.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So we're
10       working the neighborhoods also.  They're heavily
11       in the neighborhoods.
12                 CLERK BLACKMON: I mean John --
13                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I would say


14       Quality of Life is.  I know --
15                 CLERK BLACKMON: Yes.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- they are.  But


17       what about John Calcaterra and Scott?
18                 CLERK BLACKMON: When John is in a
19       neighborhood doing a current job, if he notices
20       something, he comes back and lets me know.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: But he's not


22       always in the neighborhoods.
23                 CLERK BLACKMON: Correct.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.
25                 CLERK BLACKMON: He does not patrol it.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  So all


 2       we're counting on is the Quality of Life.
 3                 CLERK BLACKMON: But neither -- a
 4       building official would not --
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: But Chuck wasn't


 6       patrolling the neighborhoods, either.
 7                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- either.  They would
 8       not patrol.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Chuck was in


10       the neighborhood a lot more than you think he
11       was.  He was in the neighborhoods a lot more
12       than people know.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: And I would say


14       that Mr. Calcaterra is probably in the neighbor-
15       hoods a lot more than what people know.
16                 CLERK BLACKMON: Yes.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: I'd like to
18       address Chuck and ask you if there were any
19       other line items that you needed to address.
20                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: No, ma'am, I believe
21       that's it.  Those changes that we mentioned at
22       the very beginning and then our final discussion
23       here, I believe that's -- that's it unless
24       there's any other questions.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I did have
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 1       one question.  I had asked this before.  How
 2       long is this lease on the red-light camera and
 3       are we still paying for that?  Are we generating
 4       enough income off of that camera to pay for the
 5       lease expense?
 6                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
 7                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: As of right now, we
 8       are still -- it is still paying for itself.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Okay.


10                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And I'd like


11       to ask, add, too, we never did -- even though we
12       approved the one on PIB, we never did --
13                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: We were denied.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: DOT, that


15       State law got us.
16                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: The State DOT denied


17       us on that intersection.  They did a study and
18       didn't see that it was necessary, so we were
19       denied.
20                 But the red-light camera is paying for
21       itself.  There are some changes coming up, but
22       those are administrative changes that we're
23       going to have to make, signage and things like
24       that that the legislature has --
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Additional
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 1       signage than what we already have?
 2                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: They're actually --
 3       if I remember correctly, they're actually going
 4       to be changing the signage.  Instead of the sign
 5       that we have that looks like the red light, it's
 6       a totally different sign that we're going to
 7       have to put in place.  But as of right now,
 8       everything is still the same.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And I know


10       that Dekalb County has again postponed their
11       digital change-over for the radios.
12                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: We just went to a
13       meeting this morning on that, and we'll be
14       changing over in March.
15                 CAPTAIN BROWN: March the 14th.
16                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Yes, March.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: You got that


18       in writing holding your breath?
19                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: I'm sorry?
20                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So do you


21       have that in writing holding your breath?
22                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Well, that was the
23       hard date that they gave us this morning.
24       Captain Brinkley and Scott Childress went to a
25       meeting this morning.  So I will be asking for
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 1       y'all to give us your radios because after April
 2       the 1st they will no longer be serviceable if
 3       they're not reprogrammed.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: But you have


 5       already purchased the ones you needed?
 6                 CAPTAIN BROWN: We did find out that we
 7       probably are going to need about seven or eight
 8       additional mobile radios, the call radios.
 9       They're digital but not the same digital
10       variance that Dekalb County went to.  All of the
11       portable radios are good to go.  We don't have
12       to buy any additional.
13                 Now, yours won't work.  They're not the
14       new XTS5000 radio and they won't -- they're not
15       digital and they won't work.  They're about
16       $5,000 apiece, and they're portable radios.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I think the
18       Council could probably do without.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So will that


20       come out of --
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I never did learn


22       those codes, anyway.
23                 CAPTAIN BROWN: We will probably buy
24       the additional radios that we'll need to get.
25       We may be able to sell the MCS2000 radios that
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 1       are not digital to the MARTA police.  That's
 2       what they're using.  So we can recoup the cost
 3       of the six or seven car radios that we'll need
 4       to buy.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And so that


 6       would come out of the General Equipment Replace-
 7       ment capital expenditure line item?  Is that
 8       where those funds would come out of?
 9                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: We could move it out
10       of that line item as well as Computer/Radio/
11       Parts and Repairs which is line item 31.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: 31?
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Isn't that a
14       capital expenditure, though?
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: It's on page


16       7.
17                 MAYOR JENKINS: Priscilla, didn't we
18       put or did we put the red-light camera that we
19       had proposed for Peachtree Industrial in the
20       budget, did we not?
21                 MS. MURPHY: We put -- unfortunately,
22       we anticipated the revenues for it so we're
23       going to have to lower those revenues.
24                 MAYOR JENKINS: But I'm saying did we
25       put it in the budget to be installed?
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: We anticipated the
 2       revenues but we did not put anything in for the
 3       expense --
 4                 MAYOR JENKINS: For the budget.
 5                 MS. MURPHY: -- for we didn't know when
 6       it was going in.  So we're going to lose more
 7       revenue there.
 8                 MAYOR JENKINS: But I mean we won't put
 9       the camera in; is that correct?
10                 MS. MURPHY: We got denied, so we won't
11       be able to.
12                 MAYOR JENKINS: I was hoping it was in
13       the budget so we could use that for something
14       else, but --
15                 MS. MURPHY: No.
16                 MAYOR JENKINS: -- that's not true.
17                 MS. MURPHY: Unfortunately --
18                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: The revenue is there.
19                 MS. MURPHY: -- the revenue is there
20       but no expense.
21                 MAYOR JENKINS: Okay.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Chuck, thank


23       you very much.
24                 CAPTAIN ATKINSON: Thank you.
25                 MAYOR JENKINS: Thank you.
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 1                 Let's take a five-minute break.
 2                           - - -
 3                      (Brief recess)
 4                           - - -
 5                 MAYOR JENKINS: Meeting come to order.
 6                 You've completed that one for the
 7       Police --
 8                 MS. MURPHY: I've got one other --
 9                 MAYOR JENKINS: -- for now?
10                 MS. MURPHY: -- thing I want to clarify
11       with the Council about the salaries.  I want to
12       know --
13                 MAYOR JENKINS: Salaries of who, now?
14                 MS. MURPHY: The Police Department.
15                 MAYOR JENKINS: Okay.
16                 MS. MURPHY: I want to know if it'll be
17       okay with the Council to increase the salaries
18       for the Police Department by $250,000 and lower
19       the Parks budget for right now by $250,000 to
20       offset that.
21                 The other part that we think we're
22       going to fall short can be transferred possibly
23       from the E911 or the Quality of Life because of
24       personnel changes that were made there.
25                 But at least we would have already made
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 1       an effort to start accounting for our shortfall
 2       here, and it sounds like the Council seems to be
 3       willing -- we're not going to spend that money
 4       in the parks before the end of this fiscal year,
 5       anyway.  So I want -- I was wondering if we
 6       could get some kind of consensus about that,
 7       too, while we're trying to make these other
 8       changes.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: So you're
10       proposing $250,000 from Parks --
11                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- and giving a


13       figure on 911 and the other one.
14                 MS. MURPHY: Well, I think we want to
15       move those in a couple months from now as we
16       know more.  And they're doing changes in their
17       department, monitoring overtime and things like
18       that, and then we can move those in the next
19       budget meeting or something.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: But the parks is


21       going to be out of savings, it's going to be out
22       of capital --
23                 MS. MURPHY: Very well it could but --
24                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- because that's


25       what we're talking about.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: But that's the -- where I
 2       think this is going to come out of, anyway, out
 3       of savings, ultimately.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I would prefer to


 5       go ahead and finish tonight and get a brand new
 6       budget with the adjustments or --
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Well, I understand that.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- proposed
 9       budget and go from there and then see --
10                 MS. MURPHY: Well, to actually --
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- what we got to


12       do.
13                 MS. MURPHY: -- change our budget, we
14       have to adopt a resolution.  So there wouldn't
15       be -- I'm not asking you to vote for it now.
16       I'm sort of looking for guidance to create the
17       documentation that you can approve, the
18       resolution that you can approve.  So I'm sort of
19       needing to find out what you're willing to lower
20       to increase this expense for those salaries.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: And I guess all


22       I'm saying, and it's just me so far, but I would
23       rather see an overall bottom line and then see
24       where we're at then and be able to decide
25       instead of deciding before we've looked into the
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 1       other departments and before we looked at
 2       revenues.  I think it's better to look at -- you
 3       know, go through the departments, go through the
 4       revenues, then see what our dollar amount's
 5       going to be, see what our deficit's going to be,
 6       and then at that point see about making adjust-
 7       ments.
 8                 MS. MURPHY: Okay, but --
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: That's what I --


10       because we're going to have to come back anyway.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I can agree


12       with --
13                 MAYOR JENKINS: This is from surplus
14       anyway.  It's not --
15                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
16                 MAYOR JENKINS: -- money that we're --
17                 MS. MURPHY: And those revenues are
18       being lowered enough.  And it's my opinion that
19       we cover these salaries for the employees that
20       we already have, it's going to come out of
21       savings.  You're not --
22                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: No, I'm not --


23                 MS. MURPHY: You're going to do that.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- saying no.
25                 I'm just saying the way we go about
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 1       doing this, I would prefer to go through all
 2       this first and go through each individual
 3       department and then go through all the revenues
 4       if that's what we're going to do and then see
 5       where we are before we start moving big money
 6       around.
 7                 MS. MURPHY: The Mayor and I met with
 8       the other department heads about their budget.
 9       Right now, there's very few other departments
10       that are going to make any adjustments at all.
11       They seem to be in line.  There's a few things
12       that the Mayor and I are going to bring up about
13       Planning Department and the Inspector Department
14       and General Government.  But the rest of the
15       departments did not have any changes that they
16       want to make -- no transfers, no anything right
17       now.  So we're down to lowering the revenues or
18       adjusting the revenues and just a few things in
19       General Government -- legal, community develop
20       and the City Inspector department.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, where are


22       we with the legal, then, for instance?
23                 MS. MURPHY: But what I want to -- when
24       we're preparing the next documents that come to
25       your proposed budget changes, I got to consider
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 1       the two hundred and fifty or the whole three
 2       hundred thousand, anyway, to come back to that
 3       to make this thing balance.  So I got to find a
 4       place that we're going to lower some expense or
 5       that we're going to take it out of savings.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, okay.


 7       My question is what was the original budget for
 8       that department.
 9                 MS. MURPHY: For salaries was two --
10                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: No, no.  The


11       complete budget --
12                 MS. MURPHY: Oh, the total?
13                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- for that


14       department.  What was their total budget?
15                 MS. MURPHY: Not counting capital
16       improvements, for just the Police Department,
17       not 911 or Code Enforcement --
18                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: No.  I'm
19       talking about everything that's under the Police
20       Department.
21                 MS. MURPHY: $5,255,530.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: That's
23       everything, 911, Code Enforcement.
24                 MS. MURPHY: No.  That's just the
25       Police Department.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  What is


 2       the total on everything?  I believe it was seven
 3       point something.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, it's not
 5       going to be here till we add it up.
 6                 MS. MURPHY: No.  We have to add it up.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, it's


 8       going to be over 7 million, though.
 9                 MS. MURPHY: I don't think it's going
10       to be over seven.  Let me get the 911.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: But there are


12       other areas in other departments that are not
13       coming to us this evening because they do not
14       wish to adjust their budget at this present
15       time.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I understand.


17       I understand.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: They may be


19       underbudgeted in so many -- I mean their budget
20       may be higher than what their expenditures are
21       by a great amount, and, therefore, we could
22       possibly ask that particular department to then
23       --
24                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Take their


25       money and --
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- take their


 2       money and --
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- give it to


 4       the other department.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- give it to


 6       the Police Department.
 7                 MS. MURPHY: We don't have that
 8       scenario, no.  The only place we have the huge
 9       excess is the parks, because the departments
10       pretty much are getting better about estimating
11       what they need.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I guess what


13       my question was, Ms. Murphy, is, okay, we're
14       going to take $300,000 out of savings regardless
15       of how you look at it --
16                 MS. MURPHY: Yes, sir.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- whether we


18       take it out of the parks or whatever because
19       there's not enough in the other departments to
20       make up the $300,000.
21                 How many less revenues, I think is what
22       Mr. Roche is asking, are we going to have?  So
23       in essence, we could wind up still over three-
24       quarters of a million dollars overspent on this
25       budget.


Min-U-Script® American Court Reporting Company, Inc.
www.ACRGA.com


(27) Page 105 - Page 108







 


Mid-Year Budget Review -  Vol.  
January 28, 2009


City Council Meeting 
City of Doraville, State of Georgia


Page 109


 1                 MS. MURPHY: We could, yes, sir.  We
 2       could.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So why can't -


 4       - my question is, why can't we stay within the
 5       amount?  What was our budget total for all
 6       departments for the whole city for the year?
 7                 MAYOR JENKINS: Five million something.
 8                 MS. MURPHY: For the general fund was
 9       $13,300,000 or so.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And that was


11       over the previous year's budget.
12                 MS. MURPHY: Yes, it's increasing the
13       previous year's budget mainly due to
14       improvements in the park.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Now we're


16       going to increase it again for the lost
17       revenues.  That's --
18                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  But we over-
19       estimated revenues, clearly.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Well, when we


21       overestimated the revenues, then we
22       overestimated the expenditures, too.
23                 MS. MURPHY: By default, yes, because
24       we used those revenues to offset those expenses,
25       yes.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: All right.  So


 2       why can't we go back in and underestimate the
 3       revenues and underestimate the expenses?
 4                 MS. MURPHY: Well, we're already seven
 5       months in and have spent seven months' worth of
 6       money, so --
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Okay.  I'm --


 8                 MS. MURPHY: And we have these
 9       employees that are already hired that we have to
10       pay through the end of the fiscal year.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Then, why


12       can't we keep the budget at the 13 million
13       instead of --
14                 MS. MURPHY: We got to find some
15       tremendous places to cut, and that's why I was
16       suggesting the parks.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: But if we cut


18       the parks, that money's not really --
19                 MS. MURPHY: That was originally going
20       to come out of savings, anyway.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: It was going


22       to come out of savings.
23                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So we're not


25       really adjusting the budget to stay at the 13
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 1       point whatever million.
 2                 MS. MURPHY: Did any of y'all see
 3       anything in any other of your departments that
 4       you handle, any areas where there were excess
 5       money to move --
 6                 SERGEANT LOPEZ: Not with the radios
 7       coming.
 8                 MS. MURPHY: -- to cover the salaries?
 9       because they would have moved to cover the
10       salaries from excess that they already had in
11       their control.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I guess I'm


13       just having a problem.  Once you're given a
14       budget, then you have to stay within -- you
15       should stay within that budget --
16                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- unless


18       something extraordinary comes up --
19                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- like an


21       acquisition of property or --
22                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  I guess the
23       extraordinary thing in this is that we/I or a
24       combination of both, all of us, underestimated
25       their salaries or didn't estimate enough for
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 1       overtime, holiday pay, vacation pay.  That's the
 2       problem there because that's an estimate.
 3                 And the Mayor's right.  In the past,
 4       we, always having the cushion that we've had,
 5       have clearly in the past overestimated our
 6       expenditures and our revenues at times and never
 7       really spent them.  We didn't go over.  We
 8       managed to accumulate the money that's in the
 9       savings.  We didn't have to track things as
10       tight as we do.  These budgets, as they've grown
11       over the years, we're trying to get a better
12       estimate of what we're doing.
13                 There's not any cushion in there.
14       There's not even the recommended contingency
15       that I've asked for to be in there in each
16       department.  I couldn't get that passed through
17       previous Council in the past.  There should be
18       contingency in this budget, anyway, for things
19       that are going to come up in every depart- -- or
20       at least somewhere in there.  We don't have any
21       pool of money that says if something out of the
22       ordinary comes up, we're going to pay for it out
23       of this and be able to move it from one place to
24       the other.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: And
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 1       contingencies generally -- correct me if I'm
 2       wrong -- is a three month?  Is that --
 3                 MS. MURPHY: Well, now, that's what we
 4       have in surplus.  I mean we're very fortunate.
 5       We're one of the few cities that has enough
 6       surplus to be able to run their city.  Also have
 7       enough surplus to stay out of the banks.  We
 8       don't pay interest.  We're not borrowing money.
 9       We're not accumulating any debt.  We're not
10       making loan payments.  We are very rare in that
11       respect.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And we want to


13       keep it that way.
14                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
15                 And I'm not saying we want to spend all
16       the savings, either.  I understand your
17       concerns.  But I'm trying to make sure that you
18       understand the way I feel:  that if we make any
19       cuts, they're going to be drastic cuts --
20       services might get affected; may or may not --
21       or to cover this because we overestimated our
22       revenues and they fell off due to reasons that
23       we can't control, too; that we agreed that we
24       could have these expenses based on those
25       revenues, and they're not coming in.
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 1                 So once we go to the department heads
 2       and say cut out what you can cut, I still feel
 3       like we're still going to have to come out of
 4       savings to make it through the end of this year.
 5                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yeah, but I think the
 6       point -- I may be wrong about it -- Bob's point
 7       is don't take it out of savings till we have to.
 8       Don't take it out now.
 9                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  I know that --
10                 MAYOR JENKINS: Is that what you were
11       trying to --
12                 MS. MURPHY: Well, I think that the
13       Councilmember --
14                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: No.  Physi-


15       cally.  Physically just from one location in the
16       budget to another, Mayor.  I don't think she --
17                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yeah, but I'm talking
18       about the parks money.
19                 MS. MURPHY: I think Councilmember
20       Spangler's point is don't try to take it out of
21       savings.  Quit spending money in some of the
22       departments --
23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Right.
24                 MS. MURPHY: -- and don't take it out
25       of savings.  Don't spend some of the money
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 1       that's allocated for the rest of this fiscal
 2       year.  I think that's what Councilmember
 3       Spangler is saying.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: And I agree with


 5       that.  I think that, to me, the definition of a
 6       balanced budget is the dollar amount going out
 7       equals at least the dollar amount you're
 8       bringing in.  If it's more than that, to me,
 9       that's a deficit budget.
10                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: And we don't want


12       a deficit budget.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: If I understand


14       you correctly, from previous years, we have had
15       a built-in contingency -- call it an emergency
16       fund or what-not -- that that's what has built
17       up the surplus account in our savings.  And now
18       we don't have that cushion, so when events
19       happen, we don't have that contingency, that
20       cushion --
21                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- that fall-back


23       resources that's been built into the budget.  So
24       one could argue -- and I'll be very careful in
25       saying this.  One could argue that the surplus
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 1       account that is in our savings is actually the
 2       contingency fund there that's been built up over
 3       the years.
 4                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
 5                 MAYOR JENKINS: That's right.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: And I will not


 7       advocate for us to dip into that --
 8                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- under -- but
10       it is there in case of urgent needs or economic
11       conditions that warrant a safety net.
12                 Now, what we need to be judicious in in
13       reviewing the budget is making sure that we have
14       a balanced and responsible budget.  I don't
15       disagree with that.  But there are economic
16       conditions that nobody can foresee, and we need
17       to be --
18                 MS. MURPHY: And I'm trying to be
19       honest with you on how some of these numbers or
20       estimates were developed, too, so everybody
21       understands what we're dealing with here.
22                 And in the past, the Council was very
23       conservative on the revenue numbers and probably
24       very liberal on the expense side, so we wasn't
25       in here every few months adjusting the budget.
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 1       I mean that's the kind of environment that we
 2       lived in before.  And we didn't spend all of it.
 3       We didn't go over on the budget.  We've actually
 4       had a few years where we've made in excess of a
 5       million dollars and put it up.  There's plenty
 6       of years where we would go into the savings to
 7       renovate something or put these roofs on or
 8       remodel something, things like that.  But it
 9       does seem like now, because we don't have any
10       contingency or cushion in any of these line
11       items or a lot of them, that we reach into
12       savings a lot because we don't have those.  And
13       maybe we have been more aggressive about
14       anticipating our revenues, too.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, you know,


16       last year -- and maybe we can just agree that
17       I've already made this speech about setting our
18       goals and then, you know, the whole process, and
19       that way we can say that I've already said that.
20       But I did have a quick email with Councilman
21       Bates about doing a retreat so that the elected
22       officials could get together and decide what our
23       goals are going to be, what our priorities are
24       going to be for the next year and then use that
25       as the basis for setting our budget.  That's
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 1       something we still haven't done and we didn't do
 2       it last year.
 3                 MS. MURPHY: I think the department
 4       heads that are running the departments, they
 5       have their own set of goals, too.  And I mean I
 6       agree, they need direction from the Council, but
 7       -- no disrespect, but you depend on the
 8       department heads to run their departments and
 9       control their budget and their needs and provide
10       the services to the community.
11                 But there needs to be a better way of
12       knowing what is expected by the Council, I
13       guess, and better communication about what the
14       department head -- what's expected of the
15       department head and what the department head is
16       trying to do for their department, because I
17       feel like the Council doesn't quite understand,
18       just as I don't understand everything.  I hate
19       to pick on the Police Department, but they're
20       here, and they're the largest department.
21                 But they have many little divisions
22       within their department, too, that the Council
23       may not be aware of, that I'm not quite as aware
24       of, and the Council -- they're trying to improve
25       their department and services and response times
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 1       and things like that.  Council's not aware of
 2       that.  And the Council's more worried about if a
 3       citizen called in with different complaints,
 4       things like that.
 5                 So there does have to be something
 6       done, but I hate to see it get to the point to
 7       where the Council's trying to set a budget for
 8       the departments that they don't run and don't
 9       have an everyday-hands-on basis with.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: I don't think


11       the Council was doing that.
12                 What I was trying to look at is, okay,
13       say one department says, okay, I need a hundred
14       dollars for the whole year.  Okay?  Now, why
15       can't that department keep this budget at that
16       $100 or less, you know?  I mean if he tells us a
17       hundred dollars, he's been a department head for
18       20 years --
19                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- then he


21       knows to look and build that contingency in that
22       request that he's made for that budget.  Okay?
23                 And I guess what I'm understanding is
24       before the budget process, you got with all the
25       department heads.  They all gave you a figure
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 1       for what --
 2                 MS. MURPHY: Part of it.  They have a
 3       wish list and they have -- they pretty much know
 4       what they have been spending and what they would
 5       like to add.  But there's things that are going
 6       to come up that they don't anticipate, and it
 7       has been terribly hard in the last few years to
 8       get any cushion in the budget anywhere, any
 9       contingency.  We had it in once, we take it out,
10       and we really should have something in there.
11       And we do have money to fall back on, fortu-
12       nately.
13                 And overall, the department that we
14       just went over, the Police Department, there was
15       very few line items, considering all the line
16       items that they have, that they went over on.
17       The one that's giving you the biggest problem
18       right now is salaries.
19                 They didn't have the sole responsi-
20       bility of coming up with that number that was
21       used for their budget.  And yeah, we could do a
22       better job of knowing what is the roster, what
23       are the vacancies, and putting extra money in
24       there.  And I didn't ask, so to speak, how many
25       are you vacant in each one.  I just had the four
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 1       vacancies.  And that's why I'm trying to explain
 2       to you where the number come from, because I
 3       know the departments try to stay within their
 4       budget, but things are beyond their control
 5       sometimes, too, or there's a lack of communi-
 6       cation between us or something that can make it
 7       better.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And I could


 9       understand.  I could understand 15 or 20
10       thousand dollars but not a hundred or plus
11       thousand.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Yeah.  And to


13       kind of tag along with what Councilman Spangler
14       is saying and why I keep coming back to the
15       budget, I mean the department head, I mean they
16       deserve more from the Council.  You know, if
17       it's Maintenance -- you know, if the Council, we
18       go out on a retreat and we come back and we say,
19       as far as Maintenance, our number one priority
20       is to fix any potholes that happen.  Our number
21       two priority is to sweep the streets.
22                 And so, you know, we say, "Well, here's
23       your money," and, you know, Bobby looks at it
24       and he says, "We've got a lot of potholes.  Let
25       me make sure we fix those potholes even if I
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 1       can't sweep the streets four times a week" or
 2       three times a week or whatever, that means that
 3       this list of priorities and goals is a tool that
 4       the department manager can use to manage the
 5       money reflective of the goals that have been set
 6       by the directors, the board of directors, which
 7       is us up here.
 8                 And of course we get elected.  We get
 9       hired by the citizens.  Because you're right.  I
10       mean they're responsible to us, but we are
11       responsible to the citizens that hired us, and
12       they're counting on us to make sure that their
13       property taxes don't go up.
14                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: And there's some


16       things that we'd love to have and there's things
17       on wish lists.  There's things I'd love to have.
18       But you know, we have to set priorities, and I
19       think that the Council's not been, frankly,
20       meeting their responsibility on that.
21                 MS. MURPHY: Well, I'm not disagreeing
22       with that.  I think that would be great if the
23       Council would get a unified priority list or
24       something because -- I'm speaking for some of
25       these department heads again, but it seems like
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 1       sometimes we go in six or seven directions and
 2       it causes little problems or whatever for the
 3       personnel.
 4                 But I think with better guidelines from
 5       the Council and better budgeting process or
 6       whatever, that it will get better, continuously
 7       better.
 8                 But I'm not trying to stand here and
 9       say that I didn't have some responsibility in
10       where this number come from or say the
11       department head had full responsibility.  I want
12       you to understand where the numbers come from.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: All right.  We


14       understand and appreciate your integrity, your
15       honesty.
16                 MS. MURPHY: And Mayor, do you want me
17       to talk about the other departments pretty
18       quick?
19                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yeah.
20                 MS. MURPHY: The ones that don't want
21       any changes right now is the Library.  Animal
22       Control is well within budget.  Maintenance is
23       well within their budget.  I talked to Carol
24       about the arena, the swimming pool and the
25       boxing club.  At the moment, she doesn't want
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 1       anything changed.  I'm going to come back to
 2       General Government in a minute.
 3                 The quickest stuff that we can talk
 4       about is, Mayor, I need a number or estimate
 5       because we've started doing repairs to the 3774
 6       Central Avenue building.
 7                 MAYOR JENKINS: And we haven't
 8       completed that.
 9                 MS. MURPHY: We haven't completed it
10       but we started it and incurred some -- we're
11       going to have some costs in January.  So I need
12       an estimate of what we're going to spend because
13       we didn't technically budget for that.
14                 MAYOR JENKINS: Okay.  I can get that
15       tomorrow.
16                 MS. MURPHY: And under -- on page 18,
17       the City Planner budget, we feel like there is
18       enough money there now for when we fill the
19       permit clerk position that we can be okay
20       through the end of the fiscal year since it
21       wouldn't be -- so there'd be no --
22                 MAYOR JENKINS: In other words, his
23       budget is set up for what?  Eighty?
24                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
25                 MAYOR JENKINS: And we can pull in the
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 1       permit clerk.
 2                 MS. MURPHY: Since it's just a few more
 3       months.
 4                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yeah.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Again, we'll


 6       have to remember to adjust that budget next
 7       year.
 8                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
 9                 And under City Inspector, one of the
10       changes that we need to make is to transfer
11       money from regular employees salary down to the
12       contract labor, you know, to move 30,000 or
13       35,000 more dollars from the money --
14                 MAYOR JENKINS: Item number 18.
15                 MS. MURPHY: -- that we have left over.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
17                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
18                 So that's just a move.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Those lines


20       2, 3, 4 and 6 -- 5 and 6 decrease also?
21                 MS. MURPHY: They could, yeah.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Absolutely.


23                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Uh-huh.
24                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  And that may be
25       some of the money that we can use to help offset
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 1       the salaries in the Police Department.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So we're not


 3       going to hire a City Inspector for the rest of
 4       the year.
 5                 MS. MURPHY: I doubt we could get one
 6       hired before the end of this fiscal year.  I may
 7       be wrong.
 8                 MAYOR JENKINS: I still would talk
 9       against that.  It's working so good, it's
10       unbelievable, and I think Ms. Blackmon will
11       agree with me on that.
12                 CLERK BLACKMON: And then to me, that's
13       one of the ways that I'm cutting costs because
14       we don't pay any insurance or anything for him.
15       He has his own vehicle, gas, all of that.
16                 MAYOR JENKINS: Right.
17                 CLERK BLACKMON: And he does just as
18       good of a job.  I had to tweak him a little bit
19       in the beginning but he's got it down now, so --
20                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So all your
21       adjustments are going to be within that
22       department, then.
23                 MS. MURPHY: For right now, within the
24       same.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: While we're on
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 1       that line item, is Mr. Calcaterra asking for
 2       reimbursement for gas or is that part of his
 3       contract?
 4                 MS. MURPHY: He hasn't.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: So that line
 6       item, too --
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  That could be
 8       lowered, too.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: -- would be
10       adjusted as line items 19 and 20.
11                 MAYOR JENKINS: You said he did ask for
12       it?
13                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: No.
14                 CLERK BLACKMON: No, he does not.
15                 MAYOR JENKINS: I know.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So this whole


17       thing can be tweaked, basically.
18                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  And this is one
19       that's going to help offset some of the revenue
20       changes.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: 2 through 6,


22       the variance amounts to approximately $43,000.
23                 MS. MURPHY: That's good, because the
24       next thing I need a lot of money.
25                 On page 22, Legal Department.


Page 128


 1                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I'm sorry.  Are


 2       we done with the City Planner yet?
 3                 MAYOR JENKINS: Well, what do you need
 4       on the City Planner?
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I just -- we
 6       talked about it and then we -- I just wanted to
 7       make sure we're done with that.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: You got car


 9       wash and all these other items that can come
10       out, too:  uniforms, car wash --
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Uh-huh.


12                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: -- minor


13       repairs and all that.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Right.


15                 MAYOR JENKINS: That's right.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Meetings,


17       conventions, small equipment, gasoline, the
18       whole nine yards.  So that particular -- if
19       we're not going to have a City Inspector, then
20       that needs to be changed completely.
21                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yes.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Now, are we


23       using 19?
24                 MS. MURPHY: We're not anymore.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Okay.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: So 19 and 20


 2       can go away, too.
 3                 MS. MURPHY: Well, it could be that we
 4       could think about if we're going to stay on a
 5       contract basis or even if we hire a City
 6       Inspector, it could go in the same area with the
 7       Planner.  I mean not saying that they'd be under
 8       the Planner or anything but in the same --
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Same
10       department?
11                 MS. MURPHY: -- same department.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, that's the


13       thing you have to be careful of, because some of
14       this might need to be transferred into Planning
15       in terms of training and education.
16                 CLERK BLACKMON: Right.
17                 MS. MURPHY: On page 22 under Legal
18       Expenses, due to all of the changes or
19       improvements or whatever to our ordinances and
20       everything else, we need to increase our legal
21       fees for our City Attorney.  That number needs
22       -- the way it's tracking, the number instead of
23       $150,000 needs to be in the ball park of
24       $261,000.
25                 MAYOR JENKINS: According to the way
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 1       it's going now, yes.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: But we're


 3       under -- we only have spent 17 percent of
 4       outside legal fees.
 5                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
 6                 MAYOR JENKINS: You're just referring
 7       to the one.
 8                 MS. MURPHY: Yes, sir.
 9                 MAYOR JENKINS: That's right.
10                 MS. MURPHY: That number needs to be
11       adjusted, or at least some, to handle the rest
12       of the year.  And --
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So the


14       outside legal services, when are those fees
15       incurred?  Are they incurred when we use the
16       GIRMA attorneys?
17                 MS. MURPHY: Pretty much when we use
18       the GIRMA.  If we use anything else, I think we
19       have one for some General Motors.  It may be
20       finished or just about finished.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Do you know


22       if you've received billings for the -- I think
23       we have a workman's comp out there, I think,
24       still.  Have we received billings from GIRMA for
25       that?
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: No.  So maybe we shouldn't
 2       adjust there too much, but maybe some from the
 3       City Inspector can help cover.
 4                 And I'm not saying that that's what the
 5       Legal is going to end up being, but it's
 6       averaging about $18,500 a month right now with
 7       all the changes.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And how much


 9       -- how much --
10                 MAYOR JENKINS: Outside Legal is
11       Mr. Pye and --
12                 MS. MURPHY: It's GIRMA Elarbee
13       Thompson.  It's several different ones.
14                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yeah.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I got $260 an
16       hour.
17                 MS. MURPHY: Hm?
18                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I think the GIRMA


19       was something like --
20                 MS. MURPHY: Oh, yeah.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- $260 an hour,


22       so I'd --
23                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yeah, I think


24       so.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- be very
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 1       careful about taking anything away from --
 2                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- their budget,


 4       especially when we have out -- we don't want the
 5       same thing to happen that happened before, where
 6       we didn't get our bills for nine more months.
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  That needs to be
 8       addressed.
 9                 And going back to General Government --
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Are we okay on


11       Municipal Court?
12                 MS. MURPHY: Uh-huh.  Talked to
13       Corally.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: I wanted to ask


15       something on that.  I don't know whether you can
16       answer it.  But we have asked -- and I don't
17       believe I've received an answer yet.  Maybe some
18       of the other Council members have.
19                 What are the past-due fines or the
20       fines that have not been collected?
21                 MS. MURPHY: I'll get with Corally and
22       find out and get a printout for you.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I guess that


24       sort of ties into a question I was going to ask.
25       I don't know when we were going to get to where
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 1       it would make sense.  But when we -- which I'm
 2       saying "when we," not "if."  When we collect
 3       these fines that we have turned over to GMA as
 4       far as that will be a revenue, where will you
 5       show that?
 6                 MS. MURPHY: Well, those -- some of
 7       them are still on our receivables and they're --
 8       they'll be shown as Additional Income on here.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: On the


10       general side, I guess?
11                 MS. MURPHY: Uh-huh.  And so I'm not
12       sure how much we're going to be able to get yet.
13                 And then there's some other things that
14       we're working on from old revenues, too, that's
15       a good bit of money.  But we're not sure how
16       long it's going to take our process for getting
17       that, too, for some old business license.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Okay.


19                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Have we done a


20       write-off on that lately?
21                 MS. MURPHY: We make allowances for bad
22       debt every year --
23                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Okay.
24                 MS. MURPHY: -- in the audit.
25                 And while we're back here, I forgot
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 1       something in Stormwater.  We had tried to get a
 2       clam truck into last year's budget, and we
 3       ordered it.  It did not get here in time.  I was
 4       trying to make sure it stayed in last year's
 5       budget.  We didn't get it in time or get it paid
 6       for in time for it to stay included in last
 7       year's budget.  It has to be received in the
 8       fiscal year, not just ordered in the fiscal
 9       year.
10                 So I talked to Bobby about it, and we
11       want to put it here in Stormwater so the
12       Stormwater money can pay for it instead of it
13       coming out of Maintenance or savings because it
14       is used to pick up everything -- limbs or pieces
15       of trees or whatever, things that could get into
16       the stormwater drains.  And we believe -- I got
17       to check with the contract person with CH2MHill
18       -- that we're okay in doing this.  But typically
19       I wait for them to make any budget changes.
20       They usually work with us on the budget for the
21       Stormwater, anyway, so I've got to talk to them
22       a little bit and make sure they're in agreement.
23       But if we don't do it through Stormwater, we're
24       just going to put more money over in escrow with
25       Dekalb, waiting to do a stormwater project.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Because I


 2       know I think in our classes that they mentioned
 3       you could buy a street sweeper out of Stormwater
 4       and one of those leaf vacuum trucks.
 5                 MS. MURPHY: Okay.  We did buy the
 6       street sweeper last year.  But that's why I want
 7       to check with CH2MHill to make sure, and Bobby.
 8       At first we said it may be a stretch, but we're
 9       going to find out instead of just spending it
10       out of savings.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: But for the


12       2008 budget --
13                 MS. MURPHY: We need to include --
14                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- we had it --


15       I'm sorry.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: It was for the


17       2007.  We had it as a capital expenditure and it
18       was going to come out of savings, was that not
19       correct?
20                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  It was one of our
21       last-minute budget adjustment things because we
22       thought we were going to get it in, and it just
23       didn't get in in time.  It got ordered, just
24       didn't get here for some reason.  And if it can
25       stay here in Stormwater, then it's just going to
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 1       lower the Dekalb County Management Fees part, so
 2       it would offset right within its own department
 3       and not come out of savings.
 4                 And now on page 11 is the General
 5       Government.  There's a few things that Rhonda
 6       and the Mayor and I talked about about being
 7       over.  One of them is signs for -- and I think
 8       those are for when there's a variance or rezone.
 9       We're thinking about and we talked to Scott
10       about putting some of these expenses over in the
11       Planning Department or dividing those expenses
12       up for different types of advertising and signs.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I think that


14       would probably be a good idea because I think
15       it's came up before that sometimes you have to
16       justify the costs for the fees or whatever, so
17       that may be a good idea.
18                 MS. MURPHY: And general supplies is
19       tracking over some.  We're looking at those.
20                 MAYOR JENKINS: Give us the numbers,
21       please, on the item number.
22                 MS. MURPHY: I'm sorry.  24.  That
23       one's tracking over some, and Rhonda and I are
24       looking into where it could be coded to a
25       different line item because there's plenty of
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 1       ones that are not tracking at the 50 percent
 2       right now.
 3                 And Telephone is tracking over because
 4       we're still having trouble with the City Hall
 5       telephone bills having too many other depart-
 6       ments' phone expense in there -- some of the
 7       pieces of the Library or the Arena and things
 8       like that.  But we had someone to come out to
 9       try to help us get all of that straightened out.
10                 And line number 13, Accounting
11       Services, is tracking too high also.
12                 And the Retirement is higher than we
13       anticipated too.
14                 MAYOR JENKINS: We got two line items
15       on the -- are you talking about both of them?
16                 MS. MURPHY: Number 9.
17                 MAYOR JENKINS: Okay.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So what


19       happened there?
20                 MAYOR JENKINS: Nothing's been used on
21       either one of them.
22                 MS. MURPHY: We got a new percentage
23       recently.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Okay.


25                 MS. MURPHY: I thought we were at 12
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 1       percent.  We were at 14.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Okay.


 3                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: And the reason


 4       for two line items?
 5                 MS. MURPHY: One is for the Council and
 6       one is for --
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Thank you.


 8                 MS. MURPHY: There's some like Grounds
 9       Maintenance that we think that we're going to
10       get with Bobby under General Supplies or Repairs
11       and Maintenance.  We think some of it should be
12       moved to Grounds Maintenance.  There are some
13       things we're going to move around and figure out
14       what we're going to do, where we're falling
15       short.
16                 There's one study on page 12 that we
17       had done that we didn't budget for, so we've got
18       to account for that.  But there's money that we
19       haven't spent like in Building Improvements,
20       number 3, and Office Furniture, things like
21       that, that we can move around.  But we thought
22       we would get some more information from Rhonda
23       and Bobby and then make recommendations about
24       what to move so we'll know clearly where we've
25       got money left.
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 1                 And I think the Mayor wanted to bring
 2       up something about a salary adjustment.
 3                 CLERK BLACKMON: Item --
 4                 MS. MURPHY: Oh, I'm sorry.
 5                 CLERK BLACKMON: I just wanted to bring
 6       up that that was over, but we've had more
 7       meetings.
 8                 MAYOR JENKINS: Which one?
 9                 MS. MURPHY: 40.  We've had so many
10       meetings, we didn't estimate enough money for
11       the transcription services.
12                 MAYOR JENKINS: That's something else
13       that slipped up on us as far as  we've had so
14       many extra meetings, and everybody wants a court
15       recorder.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Well, what we


17       did last year, Mayor -- I stand to be corrected,
18       but we were not having her during our work
19       sessions.
20                 MAYOR JENKINS: That's true.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: So that cut it


22       in half, cut the money in half.
23                 MAYOR JENKINS: That's right.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: And now that


25       we've elected to go to two regular meetings per
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 1       month, then the budget comes back --
 2                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- to what it


 4       was before.
 5                 MAYOR JENKINS: Okay.  So in other
 6       words, we will have to up that budget.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Absolutely.


 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Yes.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And then also


10       I think --
11                 MAYOR JENKINS: We do want to keep it
12       that way?
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: -- last year


14       you had it posted in another place, too,
15       sometime, because I asked you --
16                 MS. MURPHY: Right, right.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: -- and it was


18       posted somewhere else.
19                 MS. MURPHY: We separated it out, yeah.
20       And we like using the court reporter for
21       consistency, and it's easy to file the minutes
22       that way and to get them posted on MUNI code
23       also, because we actually get them in electronic
24       format too.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: And we're checking into
 2       the prices for getting everything updated for
 3       MUNI code as far the minutes go.  So we believe
 4       it's going to help save money in other areas
 5       too.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: On line item 13,


 7       where are we on track on that?
 8                 MS. MURPHY: I don't know.  Last year
 9       it was --
10                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: 93.
11                 MS. MURPHY: Yeah.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: But you were also


13       doing Clerk responsibilities.
14                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  And this year,
15       well this year -- Rhonda and I think that once
16       we get the Permit Clerk hired, that she will
17       start doing more of the things that I'm doing
18       now.
19                 CLERK BLACKMON: There are still items
20       that Priscilla is handling that I should be
21       handling, and I would say probably around
22       Aprilish when this other person, the Permits
23       Clerk, gets up and running, I can start taking
24       some of that off of Priscilla, and that will
25       help in her hours as well as her salary.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Even with the


 2       Permits Clerk taking a load off, are you
 3       comfortable with your level of staffing now -- I
 4       mean after that?  I mean I know you've been
 5       short-staffed for quite some time.
 6                 CLERK BLACKMON: Yeah.  That will help
 7       tremendously.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: But will it --
 9                 CLERK BLACKMON: So yes.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- get you where


11       you need to be?
12                 CLERK BLACKMON: Yes.
13                 MAYOR JENKINS: When we get the Permits
14       Clerk, she'll be working in that office too.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: No.  I got that.


16       I just want to make sure that, you know, that's
17       going to be enough.
18                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: So just real
19       quick because I'm curious.  The December line
20       item, line item 13, is $10,760.
21                 MS. MURPHY: Uh-huh.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: At your billable


23       rate of $40 an hour, that is 8.6 hours every day
24       for 31 consecutive days.
25                 MS. MURPHY: Getting ready for the
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 1       audit and all, I spent a tremendous amount of
 2       hours in December and I think even late -- some
 3       of the other months where we were changing,
 4       where I had to go back into the last fiscal year
 5       and change the different funds that we broke
 6       out.  It's been a tremendous amount of hours.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: But that's not
 8       different than any -- we got to prep for the
 9       audit every year.
10                 MS. MURPHY: Well, this time we
11       actually went back and reclassed and moved all
12       those funds -- those different funds out.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: There was two


14       funds, the hotel/motel tax and E911.
15                 MS. MURPHY: E911, and we changed solid
16       waste.  There was several that we moved out.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: But those aren't


18       big line items.  Those are fairly small line
19       items.
20                 MS. MURPHY: And there's stuff in every
21       month.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Right.
23                 MS. MURPHY: And I may talk to y'all
24       about changing this, but we developed doing
25       this, too, and it seems to take more time, too.
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 1       But it may be that I change this, get something
 2       like it and get it automatically to print out of
 3       the accounting software, too, with all the line
 4       numbering and everything on it.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: This doesn't
 6       print out automatically out of MAS90?
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Some of this is exported
 8       out to Excel to get it in the format with
 9       actually the line numbers and things like that
10       on it.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Is there a format


12       that's an automated report out of MAS90 that
13       would --
14                 MS. MURPHY: It's very similar, yeah.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: It seems to me if


16       there was a report that would get us the same
17       information, to spend the time duplicating --
18                 MS. MURPHY: It could be close.  And
19       this was developed with some of the things that
20       you-all said that you wanted.  So I was going to
21       talk to you-all about changing or showing -- I
22       could do different things right off of the
23       accounting software.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I mean because


25       eight-and-a-half hours a day for 31 consecutive
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 1       days is an exorbitant amount of money for
 2       deliverables that we haven't yet received.
 3                 MS. MURPHY: Well, it's not just for
 4       these.  It's for all the accounts receivable,
 5       posting all of the deposits, and payroll and --
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I understand
 7       that, but we've also been supplementing your
 8       staff with City Hall employees and Court
 9       employees.
10                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  We have.  And some
11       of that is due to that we're still trying to
12       manage the records better or archive the records
13       better and get those organized, because we can't
14       go through those audits that you want to do for
15       the alcohol beverage and things like that
16       without pulling all those records for GMA too.
17                 CLERK BLACKMON: Plus instead of
18       upping, yours got lowered.
19                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  Last year's
20       budget, it did get lowered.  And we haven't had
21       a year in a while where it seemed to be normal.
22       We never had a year that we have budgeted for
23       when we had a full-time City Clerk or anything.
24                 MAYOR JENKINS: Are you saying all the
25       time that you use extra help, that's not
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 1       necessarily for you; it's for archiving a lot of
 2       the materials?
 3                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  That's what we did
 4       originally.  And then it depends on what's going
 5       on.  We've used them recently for sending out
 6       business licenses and things like that to make
 7       sure that they get out or if we got a big
 8       mailing to go out.  But a lot of it is to --
 9       originally when we first started using them was
10       to organize everything.
11                 CLERK BLACKMON: Organize the office,
12       which is still not completed because we stopped
13       for a while.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: What all do we


15       still need to do?  I guess the bigger question
16       is is this something that is going to occur
17       every year or are we trying to catch up four
18       years?
19                 CLERK BLACKMON: Not once I --
20                 MS. MURPHY: Well, we're catching --
21                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- get her trained.
22                 MS. MURPHY: -- up more than four
23       years.  I mean we when we started pulling out
24       files and cleaned out the Clerk's office, there
25       was stuff in there from '76.
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 1                 CLERK BLACKMON: Yeah.  We've already
 2       shredded a lot of stuff.  And part of the
 3       problem was that one of our previous clerks
 4       filed everything A through Z no matter what it
 5       was.  So titles to vehicles, insurance, bonding
 6       companies, everything you can think of was A to
 7       Z.  So I'm having to go through and segregate
 8       titles to vehicles, excise tax for restaurants,
 9       all the different categories that we have into
10       new files and then refile everything.
11                 And it has not even come close to being
12       done, because we can't find anything, and that
13       was due to how the previous filing system was.
14       And all I can do is correct it, but you cannot
15       find anything.
16                 MS. MURPHY: Like the Mayor allowed us
17       to buy fireproof filing cabinets, things like
18       that, but we do have a lack of a central filing
19       location.
20                 And I think some of y'all have been to
21       the courthouse and seen I think what they call
22       the dungeon.  So the deal was, to begin with, we
23       have records up there.  I believe the Police
24       Department may have some.  If we got our
25       straightened out, how we were going to house the
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 1       records, get up there and destroy records that
 2       we can due to our retention schedule, get out of
 3       their way so they can have room for storing
 4       their tickets, things like that.  That was our
 5       first try to make sure we got our records
 6       centrally located, because we have records in
 7       Maintenance in fireproof things that the Mayor
 8       had Bobby make for us.  We've got records
 9       everywhere -- Court, Maintenance here.  It's not
10       quite -- not efficient at all.
11                 CLERK BLACKMON: And that's not
12       something you can go do during your eight-hour
13       day is go up there and start going through
14       stuff.  It's impossible.
15                 MS. MURPHY: And the Mayor allowed us
16       to get more fireproof cabinets, too, so that has
17       helped some, too.  And we're trying to make sure
18       that vital records are stored in those.  And
19       going through the safe was like going back in
20       time.
21                 So it's been lots of improvements, but
22       we still sort of -- we need a place, a central
23       location for housing the records if we can find
24       a place.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So is this
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 1       overtime we're using out of the courts budgeted?
 2                 MS. MURPHY: Yes, it -- there was money
 3       in the budget.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: How did we


 5       estimate that?
 6                 MS. MURPHY: There was a vacancy that
 7       they had not filled.  They had a vacancy, and
 8       the money stayed in their budget.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Have they


10       filled that vacancy now?
11                 MS. MURPHY: No.  And they don't plan
12       to, I don't think, because they've been able to
13       run without it.
14                 And in this fiscal year, we haven't
15       used them quite as much in this fiscal year.  We
16       started -- I think I started with them last
17       January or somewhere in there, thinking we were
18       going to get a new City Clerk, and let's clean
19       up her office and put her files so where she
20       doesn't quit on the first day.  That's how it
21       got started.
22                 But you were going to talk about a
23       salary adjustment, Mayor?
24                 MAYOR JENKINS: Whenever they've
25       finished their questions.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: Okay.
 2                 MAYOR JENKINS: Have you --
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I'm done for
 4       right now.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, let me just


 6       ask you.  I mean obviously we had so much
 7       happening in November and the last few months
 8       with the audit and everything.  And now with the
 9       audit, we'll hopefully -- I know that that's
10       going to be an ongoing process until it's done.
11                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So it will
13       probably decrease in the coming months, then?
14                 MAYOR JENKINS: I would say when we
15       finish this audit, we'll pretty well -- or
16       immediately have to start on the next one.
17                 MS. MURPHY: Pretty soon.  And we'll be
18       working on the budget too.
19                 MAYOR JENKINS: Because we cannot get
20       any more extensions --
21                 MS. MURPHY: It seems like we --
22                 MAYOR JENKINS: -- so we'll have to
23       start.
24                 MS. MURPHY: -- have something, some
25       project going on all the time, but it should go
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 1       down a good bit.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Any time you're


 3       doing a big conversion like that, it takes up
 4       all the time.  So it just takes what it takes, I
 5       guess.
 6                 MAYOR JENKINS: Back when we hired
 7       Rhonda, we usually hire -- I think we hired
 8       Rhonda at forty-two/five.  And we talked at that
 9       time that after a six-month probation -- I don't
10       know if it was put in a motion or whatever --
11       that we would look in an upgrade in her salary
12       at that time, and she's well over the six months
13       now.  And I do realize that we would have to put
14       something in the budget, but I propose that we
15       go ahead and, if it's feasible to the Council,
16       to think about going ahead and upgrading her
17       salary.  And you know, I think that would be up
18       to the Council of how much.  And I'd like to
19       have some comment on that.  I don't think it was
20       put in a motion at the time when we hired her,
21       but we did discuss it:  after a six-month
22       probation, we would look at the salary.
23                 MS. MURPHY: She was hired at $48,000,
24       I believe, Mayor.
25                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yeah, but she's more
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 1       than that now because of --
 2                 CLERK BLACKMON: No.  That's what --
 3                 MAYOR JENKINS: -- her raises.
 4                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- I make now.
 5                 MAYOR JENKINS: Is that correct?
 6       You're at forty-eight/five now?
 7                 CLERK BLACKMON: No.  Forty-eight.
 8                 MAYOR JENKINS: Excuse me.
 9                 CLERK BLACKMON: $48,000.
10                 MAYOR JENKINS: So do we have any
11       discussion on that being as we're on this
12       particular part of it or --
13                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: How far along are


14       you toward Certified Clerk status?
15                 CLERK BLACKMON: As far as the classes,
16       I've got another one coming up in April.  I'm
17       taking them as soon as I get them, but they
18       didn't offer one at Mayor's Day like they
19       usually do.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: That's odd.
21                 CLERK BLACKMON: They said -- when we
22       were at the one in Savannah, they said that it
23       was due to the economy, they were cutting back,
24       so they did without that one.
25                 MS. MURPHY: You have one in February.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: How many credit -


 2       - I'm not familiar with the certification
 3       requirements.
 4                 CLERK BLACKMON: I only have about 12
 5       hours or something like that because I just
 6       started doing them right after March, whenever I
 7       got the very first one, which I think was last
 8       April.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: And how many do


10       you need to get certified?
11                 MS. MURPHY: 101.
12                 CLERK BLACKMON: Uh-huh.  They said two


13       -- it takes two to three years to be completely
14       certified because they don't -- you can't --
15       there's only one course you can do online.
16                 MS. MURPHY: And two conferences a
17       year.
18                 CLERK BLACKMON: Right.  And you can't
19       take them until they offer them.  There's no way
20       for me to do it in any quicker, because that's
21       the way they have them set up.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, back when


23       we were looking at hiring city clerks, that was
24       a long, long time ago, I think Councilwoman
25       Alexander looked up some comparable numbers,
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 1       comparable salaries.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: For certified


 3       clerks, yes.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: What were they


 5       like?
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I don't have


 7       that information with me, but I think more
 8       importantly, the exempt/nonexempt question needs
 9       to be answered.
10                 MAYOR JENKINS: What?
11                 CLERK BLACKMON: Which is another
12       reason I'm asking for the salary.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: The exempt/


14       nonexempt question needs to be answered.
15                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
16                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yeah.  Well, that --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: We have not


18       discussed --
19                 MAYOR JENKINS: We're running into that
20       problem.  She's having to work all those extra
21       hours, and it's getting into a situation with
22       her, that I have compensated her and I've gave
23       her some comp time because it was only right.
24       But if she's going to be completely exempt, she
25       needs to be brought up to where that she can
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 1       justify being a Clerk, actually, with the extra
 2       meetings that we're having, and the two meetings
 3       a month plus the extra meeting she has to be
 4       here.
 5                 CLERK BLACKMON: It would also give me
 6       the freedom to work over without the pressure of
 7       having to ask for overtime.  I would just --
 8       it's included, the salary is the salary because
 9       I am nonexempt, and then -- you know, because I
10       know how to do Sandra's job, so --
11                 And in a case like we just had where
12       she was out, I can work over to help cover her
13       area.  Right now, there's a lot of pressure for
14       me to even ask for an hour to stay over.  It
15       would alleviate all of that as well.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: We have a


17       February 9th personnel manual meeting planned.
18       And I think that's one of the issues which is
19       different in our personnel manual, was exempt
20       and whether they would get overtime at time-and-
21       a-half or comp time or anything at all.
22                 So I think whatever we might do for
23       exempt employees we should do for all exempt
24       employees.  So I don't know whether we're going
25       to come to this decision tonight or whether
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 1       we're going to wait until February the 9th.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: If I
 3       understood the Mayor correctly, Ms. Fleming,
 4       what he was asking for was a raise in salary for
 5       an exempt employee in order to not have to pay
 6       comp time or overtime.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, absent the


 8       question about exempt or nonexempt, we're
 9       talking about putting her salary at some place
10       that's a lot more comparable to what city
11       clerk's do --
12                 MAYOR JENKINS: Yes.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- particularly


14       good city clerks.
15                 CLERK BLACKMON: And alleviating the
16       question of the exempt/nonexempt --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.  That too.


18                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- because we do have
19       other department heads --
20                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So there's two


21       factors.
22                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- who are nonexempt
23       that are getting overtime and so forth.  So your
24       comment I think is also feasible, because I'm
25       not the only one, but I'm not here for them.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Mayor, did you


 3       have a proposal?
 4                 MAYOR JENKINS: Well, I would think the
 5       salary range would be between fifty-five and
 6       sixty-five.  That's my opinion.  And I believe
 7       there were some studies done on that.  I believe
 8       it was in between those figures.
 9                 Do you remember, Maria?
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yeah, but


11       that was already for a fully-certified clerk.
12                 MAYOR JENKINS: For a fully-certified.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yes, sir.


14                 MAYOR JENKINS: Okay.
15                 CLERK BLACKMON: And they range all the
16       way up into the 100,000's for the fully-
17       certified clerks.
18                 And I will also mention that my salary
19       last year on the W-2 at year ending was $64,835
20       with my overtime and comp time, and I am asking
21       for $65,000.
22                 MAYOR JENKINS: Sixty-five.
23                 CLERK BLACKMON: Uh-huh, which would
24       put me at exactly what I made last year and I
25       won't have to worry about the overtime and the
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 1       comp time.  I have the freedom to work when I
 2       need to work and not have to worry about it.
 3       Plus I'm supposed to be over every department in
 4       this building, supposedly.
 5                 I have a huge responsibility.  I'm
 6       getting ready to take on more because there's a
 7       lot of stuff that I need to be learning to help
 8       alleviate Priscilla's hours and get people off
 9       of her back.  I will do that as soon as the
10       Permit Clerk is in place.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: We can't expect


12       you to take a cut in pay.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I guess I had


14       some questions, too, that we have this person
15       that has the job title of Assistant City Clerk.
16       And unfortunately, there's been occasions when
17       you haven't been able to be to a meeting and
18       we've imposed on Ms. Murphy.  And I guess I
19       don't quite understand that, because, to me, the
20       Assistant City Clerk should -- she's your backup
21       when you're not here, and I don't understand why
22       we don't see her presence here and we're --
23                 CLERK BLACKMON: There's been an
24       occasion where I think most of the time that has
25       been a special-called meeting, which if she
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 1       doesn't have enough notice, because she works a
 2       second job, then she cannot tell them I'm not
 3       going to be --
 4                 On regular meetings, I believe there
 5       was one regular meeting and she did cover me
 6       because I gave her enough -- I knew it was a
 7       regular meeting and I knew I wasn't going to be
 8       here.
 9                 Special-called are different.
10       Sometimes they come up quicker.  She has been
11       told, though, by the Mayor and myself, that you
12       need to be more available.  The only reason that
13       job even -- I didn't qualm with it, she's had it
14       for years, so.
15                 MS. MURPHY: Even before.
16                 CLERK BLACKMON: Even before she worked


17       here.
18                 MS. MURPHY: Right.
19                 CLERK BLACKMON: Yeah.  She's been
20       there for several years.
21                 MS. MURPHY: And she did mention that
22       with enough notice, she could --
23                 CLERK BLACKMON: Yeah.
24                 MS. MURPHY: -- give enough notice.
25                 CLERK BLACKMON: I know there were two
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 1       special-called and she couldn't.  I did not give
 2       her enough notice.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, it seems


 4       reasonable to -- I mean I think we're getting
 5       off easy, you know.  You're just asking us to
 6       continue paying you what we were paying you
 7       before --
 8                 CLERK BLACKMON: I mean that's what --
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- including all


10       the overtime and everything.
11                 CLERK BLACKMON: Right.  Well, yeah,
12       because I wouldn't accumulate any of that, which
13       is what a nonexempt is supposed to be.  Two
14       hours or 200 hours, I mean.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
16                 CLERK BLACKMON: And that's where
17       everybody wants me to be.  So $48,000 is not
18       enough to do everything that I'm . . .
19                 MAYOR JENKINS: Well, and I've seen her
20       have to stay on the days when she picks up our
21       packet, two to three hours after we get the
22       agenda set, to get that done.
23                 Anybody have a suggestion?
24                 CLERK BLACKMON: And I'm working on
25       that, too.  Part of that is Mr. Weed's office, I
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 1       get things kind of late, but I'm working on it.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Are we looking


 3       for a motion here?  I mean I'd be happy to make
 4       a motion that we increase her salary to $65,000
 5       a year.
 6                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: I have a ques-


 7       tion.  So where do we go once we get certified?
 8       I mean is that --
 9                 CLERK BLACKMON: I mean from $65,000, I
10       would be happy just going to the normal reviews
11       that I get every year just like everybody else.
12                 Like I said, they range up to -- after
13       a certain amount, it goes by how long you've
14       been somewhere, because a lot of the ones that I
15       looked at that were $100,000 or $90,000, you
16       know, they'd been there for a long time.  So it
17       would just go by normal merit or review.
18                 MAYOR JENKINS: Do I get a second?
19                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Second.
20                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, as far as


21       discussion, all I can say is that I can't see
22       giving Rhonda a cut in pay from what she made
23       last year.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Well, I think


25       part of that was not having the exempt/nonexempt
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 1       definitions and classifications done.
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, the point


 3       was she still -- you know, Rhonda made overtime
 4       back then.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: That was my


 6       point.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So we can't
 8       expect her to work as many hours for less money.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: But do you


10       think you'll be working that many hours now that
11       we're going to have an additional person?
12                 CLERK BLACKMON: I do, especially if
13       I'm going to be doing everything I'm supposed to
14       be doing.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
16                 CLERK BLACKMON: I mean yeah, I do.
17                 It'll cut -- I'm sure it'll cut back
18       some because once I get the office -- and it's
19       going to take a while because it's a process.
20       We've got to make room.  Like Priscilla said, we
21       don't have anywhere to store anything.  So if
22       we're going to keep it the way we have it now,
23       we need to get in there and shred stuff, move
24       stuff from in there to there to make room for
25       new stuff.  Because every year, we box stuff up,
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 1       Sandra -- we've got occupational tax, gross
 2       receipts.  Every department has maxed out.  So
 3       it's going to take a little while to get all the
 4       files in order, everything shredded and put
 5       where we can do a year-to-year routine swaparoo,
 6       because right now we are in a mess, and then it
 7       will cut back.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: I mean I think


 9       you do a fantastic job.  I'm just not feeling
10       how comfortable I feel with $65,000 right now.
11       Is there a compromise or something we could
12       discuss?
13                 MAYOR JENKINS: When did you say you'll
14       be fully certified?
15                 MS. MURPHY: It'll take years, Mayor.
16                 CLERK BLACKMON: It'll take me another
17       year to a year-and-a-half at the rate they do
18       the courses, but that's -- I can't control that.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, the
20       alternative would be to leave you as nonexempt
21       so you can continue to make overtime and you can
22       continue to make as much as you're making now,
23       which is --
24                 CLERK BLACKMON: Right.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: -- right around
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 1       $65,000 a year.
 2                 CLERK BLACKMON: That's an option.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So it's like, you


 4       know, this isn't even about a merit increase.
 5       This is just about, you know, making a correct
 6       adjustment for going to nonexempt status.
 7                 MAYOR JENKINS: Well, on the same line,
 8       no matter what she makes, when the new manual is
 9       put out, she won't get any overtime.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: That's what I'm


11       saying.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: And we're


13       going to adjust the other employees --
14                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Not
15       necessarily.
16                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: -- that are


17       functioning --
18                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: We're going to


19       have to.
20                 MAYOR JENKINS: I don't know what's in
21       the old manual.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So we're


23       going to adjust the other employees that are
24       going to be switching from nonexempt to exempt?
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: You can't give
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 1       people cuts in pay and expect them to stick
 2       around or expect them to work as hard as they've
 3       been working now.
 4                 CLERK BLACKMON: I think there's only
 5       one or two others that fall under the category
 6       that it would affect.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I mean the
 8       alternative we're talking about is saying, well,
 9       you know, continue to do what you're doing, but
10       instead of 65 a year we'll pay you 48 a year.  I
11       don't know if I'd want to stick around for that
12       personally.  I don't think that would be fair.
13                 It sounds like a lot of money, but
14       that's what we're paying Rhonda now.
15                 CLERK BLACKMON: And that's why I chose
16       that figure --
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Yeah.
18                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- because that is
19       what I made, just under that --
20                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
21                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- not even $200 less
22       than that last year.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: When you get


24       the Permits Clerk, you'll be working less hours
25       in a sense.  It'll give you more time to do the
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 1       other responsibilities.
 2                 MS. MURPHY: She's going to have to
 3       pick up more of the stuff that I do.
 4                 CLERK BLACKMON: Yeah.  It'll be real
 5       close to balancing out.  After work, I don't do
 6       permit stuff.  I do all the stuff that I don't
 7       get to during the day.  So replacing that and
 8       then adding on all the stuff that I'm supposed
 9       to be doing that Priscilla's still doing, it's
10       going to end up balancing out.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Yeah.  Priscilla


12       will be working less hours.
13                 CLERK BLACKMON: Right; which was one
14       of the goals.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
16                 CLERK BLACKMON: We also want to get
17       her back to a normal -- what she was doing
18       before we lost Betty and what-not.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Exactly.  So I
20       think it all works out.
21                 Like I said, it's going to cost us no
22       matter what.
23                 MAYOR JENKINS: Priscilla, she will be
24       able to take some off of you; is that correct?
25                 MS. MURPHY: That's the plan.


Page 167


 1                 MAYOR JENKINS: Excuse me?
 2                 MS. MURPHY: That's the plan.
 3                 I'm still doing I'd say 90 percent of
 4       the stuff that I was doing when we didn't --
 5                 CLERK BLACKMON: Right.
 6                 MS. MURPHY: -- have a City Clerk.
 7                 CLERK BLACKMON: She's doing a lot of
 8       the stuff that Betty Cloer was doing when she
 9       was here.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Such as?
11                 MAYOR JENKINS: I know Betty used to
12       help with the auditor too.
13                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
14                 CLERK BLACKMON: She was heavily
15       involved with the auditing, she was heavily
16       involved with the budgeting.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Give me a sense


18       of some of the things that you're doing that you
19       shouldn't be doing that should be on the Clerk's
20       job.
21                 MS. MURPHY: Well, like Betty before
22       would like enter the deposits in the computer,
23       things like that.
24                 CLERK BLACKMON: More involved with
25       excise.
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 1                 MS. MURPHY: Excise, all of those.
 2       Making sure that those things get paid.  She
 3       does all the coding of the -- she did the coding
 4       of the bills, the accounts payable.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: But that's under


 6       your contract.
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Well, actually, the
 8       department heads code the bills, or they were.
 9                 And you do the money.
10                 So entering the deposits, coding of the
11       bills, and a lot of the like human resource type
12       stuff.
13                 CLERK BLACKMON: And insurance --
14                 MS. MURPHY: Insurance.
15                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- the retirement.
16                 MS. MURPHY: And retirement, the
17       pension fund, secretary type things, all the
18       retirement applications and things like that.
19                 CLERK BLACKMON: And the salaries on my


20       page 11 are on track, so I don't even see where
21       it would -- I am at 54 percent.  So pending, you
22       know, merit raises next year which will be
23       another, it should stay right on track where
24       it's at now.
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So that wouldn't
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 1       be a budget adjustment.
 2                 MS. MURPHY: We don't think so.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Well, I don't
 4       know.  That's 54 percent which is 4 percent over
 5       track.  The Police Department is 57 percent, 3
 6       percent over that.  We went on and on at the
 7       Police Department about their regular salary --
 8       regular employees going over, but we're not
 9       talking about City Hall.
10                 CLERK BLACKMON: But we also determined


11       that they had not had full staff in years, and
12       that's what accumulated them not having a budget
13       for full staff.
14                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Yeah.
15                 CLERK BLACKMON: So now we have that in
16       place to be able to use for theirs.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: And their regular


18       employees is almost 3 million dollars a year
19       versus two hundred -- a quarter of a million
20       dollars, so the dollar amounts were
21       significantly different.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I'm aware of
23       that.  But talk about pure percentages, you're
24       still going to track over.
25                 CLERK BLACKMON: And I was already in
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 1       place.  These people were in place for six
 2       months.  I mean I've been here doing this since
 3       March.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: So are we going


 5       to do this across the board?  If we make other
 6       employees exempt, are we going to --
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: That's what


 8       Mr. Roche said.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: It's only fair.
10                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: So that
11       puts --
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Give people a cut


13       in pay?
14                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: No.  I'm just


15       asking.  I just want to be sure.  I want to
16       clarify that that's going to occur.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: So that


18       affects the librarians?
19                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: The Police
20       Department?
21                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yeah.  So


22       that 3.2 is not going to be good enough for the
23       Police Department.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Are we legally


25       mandated to bring these people to nonexempt
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 1       status?
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: It depends.


 3       It's a determination.  Some departments --
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: -- have


 6       working lieutenants, which we are one of them.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: So we may or may


 8       not have to do it, so.
 9                 MAYOR JENKINS: I think it's by virtue
10       of the job itself, not necessarily the amount of
11       the salary.
12                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: It was a rhetori-


13       cal question.  I kind of knew the answer.  I'm
14       just saying that, you know, we may not have a
15       choice.
16                 All I'm saying is that to take someone
17       who's making in this case $65,000 year and say,
18       guess what?  Here's a promotion and a big cut in
19       pay.
20                 The most important thing we have as
21       assets here at the City is the people that work
22       here at the City.  The vast majority of our
23       employees are just -- you know, they go way, way
24       above and beyond, and I think to start treating
25       them poorly would probably not be a very good
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 1       thing.  And giving people cuts in pay to go with
 2       their promotion, I don't think -- or in this
 3       case, additional responsibility, et cetera,
 4       et cetera, is probably not a good thing.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: I think as a


 6       policy in the future, in the hiring for the
 7       City, that we issue a job description and
 8       specify qualifications required.  Since it's
 9       certifications, we need to stick to that job
10       description.
11                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, certifi-
12       cation or not, I think the job's getting done.
13                 MAYOR JENKINS: Well, I was obligated
14       to bring this up at this meeting because I do
15       remember we stated that, and Ms. Blackmon
16       reminded me that this was -- and I'm not saying
17       it was in a motion, but we did discuss it when
18       we hired Ms. Blackmon.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Right.
20                 MAYOR JENKINS: That's all I can say.
21       And whatever comes out of this, that's entirely
22       up to the Council.  And I don't think it would
23       affect any other exempt employee.  The ones that
24       I know of are --
25                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: The librarian
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 1       may disagree with you.
 2                 MAYOR JENKINS: Well, possibility, yes.
 3       I don't know.  I'm not arguing with that.
 4                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: See, that's my


 5       biggest concern is that -- by all deserving, I
 6       just want to make sure that it's fair across the
 7       board.  If we're going to do it for one, we need
 8       to do it for everybody.
 9                 CLERK BLACKMON: I agree, and that's
10       why I brought this up because --
11                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: So we need --


12                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- I have been --
13                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: -- to make sure


14       that --
15                 CLERK BLACKMON: -- counseled about my
16       overtime, so.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: -- if we do
18       that, I mean --
19                 CLERK BLACKMON: I'm either exempt or
20       I'm nonexempt.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Right.  But we


22       need to do it across the board, I think.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Well, if it was


24       across the board -- The February 9th meeting
25       that we've got, that's one of the issues that
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 1       I've got.  I think if an employee is working
 2       over 40 hours, whether they're nonexempt or
 3       exempt, they ought to be paid for the hours
 4       they're working.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Absolutely.


 6                 MAYOR JENKINS: If we can afford it.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Well, and the


 8       way that I'm going to -- and of course this is
 9       the February 9th meeting, but --
10                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Can we --
11                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: -- the reason


12       I'm going to propose it for that item, sir, is
13       that the statement says exempt employees will
14       not receive overtime or comp time.  And it's
15       stated a period -- you know, a statement.
16                 And my comment would be, "Comma, unless
17       approved by the Mayor."  That's the way I think
18       it should read.
19                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Well, look at
20       what it would cost us to replace our City Clerk.
21       You remember we went through all this at the
22       beginning of the year, and we couldn't -- you
23       know, we had a heck of a time finding anyone
24       that was qualified, and they certainly wanted a
25       lot more than $65,000 a year.  So that's what we
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 1       need to look at.  What's the replacement cost?
 2                 CLERK BLACKMON: Certification does not
 3       prepare you for the job.  So I mean certified or
 4       not, I've still got the same issues to deal with
 5       day in and day out, and I can't up the
 6       certification any quicker.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I understand.
 8                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: What I would like


 9       to do would be to delay this until we get a
10       resolution to the exempt/nonexempt discussion on
11       February 9th, and at that point, revisit it.
12       That would be my preference.
13                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I'll withdraw the


14       motion.
15                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Thank you.
16                 MAYOR JENKINS: Okay.
17                 MS. MURPHY: You want to look at the
18       revenues tonight?
19                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: No.  I would like


20       to move to adjourn and give us time to digest
21       what we've got in front of us.
22                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: And I would


23       like to second that.
24                 MS. MURPHY: But do you want it on the
25       Council meeting or another night like the 9th?
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 1                 MAYOR JENKINS: Priscilla, do we want
 2       to go ahead and set another meeting?
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I think we need


 4       to.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Yeah, sure, but


 6       not a Council meeting.
 7                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Rhonda, if you


 8       could poll the Council via email.
 9                 CLERK BLACKMON: The Council meeting is


10       Tuesday.
11                 MAYOR JENKINS: Well, we've already got
12       extra on this Council meeting.  It can't be at
13       the Council meeting.
14                 CLERK BLACKMON: Oh, no.  Yes.  I'm
15       just trying to remember what other meetings are
16       coming up.
17                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: We've got the
18       2nd, the 9th, the 17th and the 23rd already
19       locked up.
20                 MS. MURPHY: And Rhonda, you have a
21       Clerk's Conference.
22                 CLERK BLACKMON: In February, yeah.
23                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: We need to


24       finish this as quickly as possible.
25                 MS. MURPHY: Yes.
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: I don't disagree.


 2                 If you can poll us for -- I'm available
 3       I think sometime -- no, I'm out of time that
 4       week.
 5                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: In the meantime,


 6       can we get the adjustments that you want to make
 7       so far and we get a fresh copy of this?
 8                 MS. MURPHY: I think -- yeah.
 9                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: I mean you know


10       which adjustments you've already talked about
11       making.
12                 MS. MURPHY: Yeah, and definitely
13       theirs too.
14                 CLERK BLACKMON: How is Tuesday the 3rd


15       at 6:00?
16                 MAYOR JENKINS: Tuesday what?
17                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: That's next
18       Tuesday.
19                 CLERK BLACKMON: Next week, Tuesday?
20                 MAYOR JENKINS: Don't we have a meeting
21       on that Tuesday?
22                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: No.
23                 MAYOR JENKINS: Okay.
24                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Could we do it


25       any earlier?
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 1                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: No, because I


 2       work in Duluth.
 3                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: We could do it


 4       on a Sunday.
 5                 MAYOR JENKINS: Mayor, it would be all
 6       right with me.
 7                 MS. MURPHY: Do you need the department
 8       heads here if they don't need any changes in
 9       case you have any questions?  Unless they have
10       something.
11                 MAYOR JENKINS: You're saying the
12       department heads?
13                 MS. MURPHY: Right.  Like tonight,
14       sometimes we know that the Police Department is
15       just going to take a while, so all our
16       department heads are not necessarily here
17       because they didn't have any changes that much,
18       but do you want them here?
19                 MAYOR JENKINS: I think they should be
20       here.
21                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Sure.
22                 CLERK BLACKMON: And what was the
23       consensus?  Tuesday at 6:00?
24                 MAYOR JENKINS: Call the roll.
25                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember
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 1       Alexander?
 2                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER: Yes.
 3                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember Bates?


 4                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES: Yes.
 5                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember Fleming?


 6                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING: Yes.
 7                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember Pittman?


 8                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN: Yes.
 9                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember Roche?


10                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE: Yes.
11                 CLERK BLACKMON: Councilmember
12       Spangler?
13                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER: Yes.
14                 MAYOR JENKINS: Meeting adjourned.
15                           - - -
16            (Meeting adjourned at 9:10 p.m. the same
17       day.)
18                           -o0o-
19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 
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 [1]                  P R O C E E D I N G S
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Meeting come to order.
 [3]                 Call the roll, please.
 [4]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
 [5]       Alexander?
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Here.
 [7]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Here.
 [9]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Here.
[11]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Here.
[13]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Here.
[15]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[16]       Spangler?
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Here.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I want to approve the
[19]       minutes for the 12/15/08 meeting.  Do I get a
[20]       motion?
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So moved.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Second?
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Second.


[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll.
[25]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
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 [1]       Alexander?
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
 [3]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
 [5]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
 [7]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
 [9]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[11]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[12]       Spangler?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
[14]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I put on the agenda
[15]       Update on GM Property.  There really is no
[16]       update.  There's been a lot of news media
[17]       coverage and TV coverage.
[18]                 The last time I talked to the people at
[19]       GM, they're still talking to -- and at the time,
[20]       they didn't want anybody to say that, but it was
[21]       Sembler.
[22]                 And of course there's a lot of talk
[23]       about a stadium.  That could be true and it
[24]       could be scuttlebutt.
[25]                 But what I'm saying is GM says they're
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 [1]       at a standstill even talking with Sembler.  So
 [2]       that's the latest I have.
 [3]                 If anybody has any more, GM is still
 [4]       telling me that I'll be the first to know when
 [5]       they sell it and who they sell it to.
 [6]                 So that's pretty well all the update I
 [7]       have unless somebody has some to add to it.  I
 [8]       really know that there's a lot out there, but
 [9]       it's not -- as far as I know, it's not all true.
[10]                 So we'll see.  Some people love the
[11]       idea of a stadium; some don't.  I don't know.
[12]                 The only comment that I've made on it
[13]       is that we have to look at it.  We're doing a
[14]       study on it now through Luke as to how a stadium
[15]       would affect the city, our revenue and whatever.
[16]       And that's what we've got to look at:  what
[17]       would be the best for the city as far as our
[18]       economy.
[19]                 And I want to bring up also that on our
[20]       Planning and Zoning public hearings -- and I
[21]       would like to have a motion on this:  that we do
[22]       not have any public hearings on our regular
[23]       agenda meeting nights because they take up too
[24]       much of our meetings, and that's the reason we
[25]       had old business on this tonight.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Can I make a


 [2]       motion on that?
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'd like to


 [5]       make that motion that we don't have these
 [6]       meetings during our regular meeting -- public
 [7]       hearings.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  On the public hearing
 [9]       meetings, yes.
[10]                 Do I get a second?
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I second that.


[12]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anymore discussion?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I believe


[14]       Mr. Haeberlin had a question.
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I just need to clarify
[16]       that to some extent.
[17]                 We do have some items that are
[18]       scheduled out till February 2nd.  Those have
[19]       already been advertised.  So to the extent that
[20]       you're changing the procedure up to February
[21]       2nd, we're going to have to abide by those dates
[22]       and times which have been advertised for those
[23]       items that have already been advertised.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, can we just make
[25]       the motion as of -- what did you say?
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 [1]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, I mean you
 [2]       consult the attorney on that.  I just want to
 [3]       make you aware of that:  that up until February
 [4]       2nd, we have things that are already advertised.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  You could make the
 [6]       motion and just make it effective March the 1st
 [7]       or the first meeting in March.  Either one would
 [8]       be fine.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, up until


[10]       what point in February do we have the meetings
[11]       advertised to or for?
[12]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  February 2nd.
[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  February 2nd.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  February the


[15]       2nd?  Well, why don't we just do it --
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  You could do it then.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.
[18]       February the 2nd will be the last meeting we
[19]       have of public hearing meetings --
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  On the night of a
[21]       regular meeting.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- on the


[23]       night of a regular meeting.
[24]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.  Thank you.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Could we not
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 [1]       have -- or possibly with this motion indicate
 [2]       that the public hearings will be at 6 o'clock,
 [3]       prior to?
 [4]                 I mean if we're having to have them on
 [5]       City Council evenings, that the public hearings
 [6]       would be at 6 o'clock prior to our 7 o'clock
 [7]       meeting.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  How are they


 [9]       advertised?
[10]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  They're advertised for
[11]       7 o'clock up until February 2nd.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Okay.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  And after that, you're
[14]       saying that we could have them on a regular
[15]       meeting night but it would have to be before the
[16]       regular meeting.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  No.  My
[18]       preference would be not to have it on the
[19]       meeting night at all.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I was just
[22]       trying to compensate for the February 2nd.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  That was your motion.
[24]       Make it February the 2nd.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  My
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 [1]       motion, what I said, February the 2nd, the
 [2]       ending date.  Any other meetings we'll have at a
 [3]       time when the entire Council can be available
 [4]       for the meetings.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Weren't we going


 [6]       to have a separate meeting every month for these
 [7]       types of things?
 [8]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, that is one of
 [9]       the ideas that had been thrown around is having
[10]       like a third -- say a third meeting a month if
[11]       needed where we have stuff advertised that is
[12]       exclusively planning and zoning.
[13]                 That way, you would focus on that one
[14]       particular item.  We could spend as much time as
[15]       we needed on things.  And then your regular
[16]       meetings would be reserved for the bulk of City
[17]       business which is not planning and zoning.
[18]                 So you'd have to look at it and see
[19]       where you might be able to fit in this quote
[20]       third meeting.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, again, I


[22]       think it needs -- it doesn't need to be a set
[23]       date because six of us may have -- one of the
[24]       six of us or two of the six of us may have
[25]       something planned, so it needs to be a date that
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 [1]       we can all --
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  A special called
 [3]       meeting.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yeah, a
 [5]       special called meeting and at a time when we can
 [6]       all attend.
 [7]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  We're going to have to
 [8]       look at what the best time is for that because
 [9]       I'm going to -- to advertise things, to be able
[10]       to do my job, I'm going to need for you guys to
[11]       then nail down a time when you're going to be
[12]       doing it.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, if you


[14]       know you've got something coming up that you're
[15]       going to have a special called meeting for, how
[16]       long do you -- how far out do you have to
[17]       advertise?  Two weeks?
[18]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, to be honest with
[19]       you, based on getting the ad in and getting the
[20]       signs up and everything else, really I need like
[21]       21 lead days on an ad itself, much less the
[22]       other items, you know, no more than 45 days
[23]       prior to the hearing.
[24]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The State law is no
[25]       less than 15 nor more than 45 days prior to the
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 [1]       meeting where official actions will be taken.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  Well,


 [3]       21 days, then.  You know, you get with us 21
 [4]       days before you plan the meeting and then we'll
 [5]       all let you know if we can or can't be at that
 [6]       particular meeting.
 [7]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  My only concern with
 [8]       that is from a scheduling perspective of the
 [9]       timeliness of keeping our petitions rolling is
[10]       that we really should look at a set time every
[11]       month for a planning and zoning meeting because
[12]       I think we're going to get in a situation where
[13]       we're just not being able to accommodate any
[14]       applicants.
[15]                 And like I said, I don't want -- I
[16]       don't want us to not be timely in our approach
[17]       to processing applications.
[18]                 I mean certainly I'll definitely love
[19]       to work with the Council on that particular
[20]       time, but I think we are going to need to nail
[21]       down a more concrete time frame for this third
[22]       meeting if that's what you're choosing to do.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I guess the other


[24]       thing is that the meeting would be scheduled
[25]       after the Planning Commission meeting for that
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 [1]       month, too.
 [2]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  That's correct, yeah.
 [3]       You would be working from a recommendation.  If
 [4]       it's a rezoning, you'd be working from a recom-
 [5]       mendation from the Planning Commission.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Third Monday?


 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Third Monday is


 [8]       council meeting.  Fourth Monday.  Second or
 [9]       fourth.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Can't we make it a
[11]       special called meeting rather than set up a
[12]       monthly third meeting?
[13]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I mean we could.  I
[14]       just think we're going to have problems as we
[15]       receive petitions.  They're probably going to be
[16]       sitting around and waiting for this, you know,
[17]       convalescence of the folks.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  If we go


[19]       ahead and schedule a third meeting, can we
[20]       always cancel it if we don't have anything on
[21]       the agenda?
[22]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Absolutely.  If we
[23]       don't need it, we don't need to have the
[24]       meeting.
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, that would be all
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 [1]       right.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  We just --


 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Long as we have a way
 [4]       out.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  -- put an


 [6]       agenda saying meeting was cancelled, no business
 [7]       to conduct or whatever?
 [8]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No problem.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I'm okay with
[11]       second or fourth.  Mondays are good for me.
[12]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We had one sign-up on
[13]       that item, which was Stuart Anderson.  Come on
[14]       up to the microphone, Mr. Stuart.
[15]                 MR. ANDERSON:  In this matter?
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Sir?
[17]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Is it in this matter
[18]       that I signed up for?
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  You put down planning
[20]       and zoning meetings.
[21]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Very good.  Very good.
[22]       Indeed.  Thank you.
[23]                 I have a copy in front of me of 06-22,
[24]       which states that application packet to the
[25]       planning commission and certified planner.  The
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 [1]       modification of zoning ordinances 14-03, 16-02,
 [2]       16-03 and 16-04(a), all to be modified to --
 [3]       wherein the -- got to read here -- city clerk.
 [4]       Except in cases of administrative variances, the
 [5]       city clerk shall immediately forward copies of
 [6]       the variance application -- variance application
 [7]       packet to the planning commission and certified
 [8]       planner.  City planner, Planning Commission and
 [9]       certified planner shall forward their recommen-
[10]       dations to city planner -- City Council in
[11]       writing at least 7 days prior to public hearing,
[12]       et cetera.
[13]                 That's basically the change that they
[14]       made to -- the City Council made to 14-03,
[15]       16-02, 16-03, 16-04(a).
[16]                 So before you go on in your timing all
[17]       of this, you need to take -- either change that
[18]       law or figure out the timing wherein the
[19]       Planning Commission is supposed to be inserted
[20]       in that process.  Okay?
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Thank you.


[22]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  To second the thought,
[23]       the only caveat I have if we bring it to a vote
[24]       would be I will need to go back to the zoning
[25]       ordinances and the charter just to make sure
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 [1]       there's nothing more formal that's already
 [2]       established that we wouldn't have to -- you
 [3]       know, we'd have to change formally by virtue of
 [4]       ordinance.
 [5]                 Off the top of my head, I don't know
 [6]       that there is, but I'll do that check tomorrow
 [7]       and get back with you.
 [8]                 MR. ANDERSON:  That was enacted by the
 [9]       City Council, and the City Council needs to
[10]       change it if they want to change it.
[11]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'm not disagreeing
[12]       with Mr. Anderson at all.
[13]                 I'm just saying that that's part of
[14]       what I would regularly do anyway and I will do
[15]       that.  So that's the caveat before you vote.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  What are you saying?
[17]       Postpone the meeting, this motion?
[18]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No, sir.  You can go
[19]       ahead and make the motion, and -- and what I
[20]       would do is I would go back and make sure that
[21]       the codes where applicable reflect what you just
[22]       wanted -- what you wanted to do.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Well --
[24]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Mayor, I walked in a
[25]       minute or two late.  Can I comment on this too?
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 [1]       I didn't get a chance to sign in.  I was late.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Come on up.
 [3]                 MR. ANDERSON:  And I stole the sign-in
 [4]       sheet.
 [5]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Ben Crawford.
 [6]                 I actually reviewed -- I wasn't at the
 [7]       last meeting, but I reviewed the tape for the
 [8]       last meeting where a variance was approved to
 [9]       subdivide a lot.  And if that's correct, on our
[10]       ordinance, it seems like that variance needed to
[11]       come before the Planning Commission.
[12]                 Is that correct?
[13]                 I mean that was the process in the
[14]       past.  I believe Stuart's correct.  I believe
[15]       City Council, to the best of my recollection,
[16]       voted on that, and I'm kind of curious why that
[17]       didn't come before us.
[18]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  As of right now, the
[19]       code does not reflect that the Planning
[20]       Commission gets variances.  It isn't there.
[21]                 Now --
[22]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  That actual ordinance
[23]       that he read from was something that was voted
[24]       on, and you're saying it's not there is what
[25]       you're saying.
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  What I'm saying is that
 [2]       the codes that I have reviewed did not include
 [3]       this ordinances.
 [4]                 I will look at this ordinance --
 [5]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Okay.  But --
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- and see if --
 [7]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  -- it was there.
 [8]                 And then my further question is --
 [9]                 No.  I know.  You're going to go back
[10]       and look.
[11]                 And my further question is, our common
[12]       practice before was for us to review that.  And
[13]       I know the city planner did discuss it with us,
[14]       that they were going to carte blanche take the
[15]       variance review process away from us, along with
[16]       yourself and I believe the other attorney from
[17]       your firm.
[18]                 And we really didn't --
[19]                 I think that was at the time it was
[20]       broached, was it not?  When we had our meeting
[21]       with the city planner?
[22]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  It was discussed during
[23]       the Planning Commission training session with
[24]       Mr. Weed and his associate --
[25]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  That's right.
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 [1]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  -- and myself, it was
 [2]       not in the code and therefore we would not be --
 [3]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Okay.
 [4]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  -- doing anything other
 [5]       than the code.
 [6]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Right.
 [7]                 MR. ANDERSON:  I didn't object that
 [8]       night because I didn't have it in my possession
 [9]       and I wasn't going to challenge it.
[10]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  But I wasn't there that
[11]       night.
[12]                 And then that brings me to -- a further
[13]       question is in reviewing the tape, it seemed
[14]       like there were some people on City Council that
[15]       felt like it was better that it went before the
[16]       Planning Commission.
[17]                 And I, myself, thought this was an
[18]       arbitrary motion by the City -- City Council to
[19]       just come back and change it without getting
[20]       into any kind of dialogue with us.
[21]                 I know they have the ability to do
[22]       that.  We're just a volunteer group that has put
[23]       a lot of effort into this over the years.
[24]                 But it seems to me like out of mutual
[25]       respect, there would have been some kind of
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 [1]       discussion about it prior to it being --
 [2]                 And that wasn't a discussion prior to
 [3]       being changed.
 [4]                 And I think the community's been trying
 [5]       to grow, and I think part of that growth process
 [6]       has been the Planning Commission working,
 [7]       working with the City Council over the last few
 [8]       years.  There's been rough points in between,
 [9]       but I feel like we've always made an -- most of
[10]       us have always made an honest effort to help the
[11]       city and help the citizens.  And I just -- you
[12]       know, I mean it seems to me like, you know, the
[13]       same old stuff over again.
[14]                 And I, for one, did listen to the tape,
[15]       and I actually disagree with you on that as far
[16]       as subdividing the guy's lot.  I mean I listened
[17]       to it carefully, and my position would have been
[18]       -- and I don't know about what the rest of the
[19]       city Planning Commission would have been, but I
[20]       would have rejected that.  I didn't think it was
[21]       a good thing and I still don't think it's a good
[22]       thing.
[23]                 It seemed to me like basically you're
[24]       saying for future development and for future
[25]       monetary gain for this individual for future
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 [1]       security of his family.  And if his dad was an
 [2]       architect, just from the drawings of the
 [3]       property itself, if he's worried about his dad
 [4]       passing away, he could go ahead and do the
 [5]       drawings, and then when he gets ready to build,
 [6]       then he can ask for his variance.  What's the
 [7]       big rush?  Why carte blanche hand this to this
 [8]       guy?  Just doesn't make any sense to me.
 [9]                 And then also one further point,
[10]       Mr. Mayor, is I felt, just reviewing this -- and
[11]       as a citizen, I'll make this comment -- and this
[12]       is directed to you, Mr. Mayor, is I felt that
[13]       you didn't handle yourself in a very proper way
[14]       during that meeting when people were getting up
[15]       to discuss the variance that night.  That's just
[16]       my own personal opinion.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, I hope it's just
[18]       your opinion.  I do the best I can up here.
[19]                 And I think we've gotten a little off
[20]       track here.
[21]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Uh-huh.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  All we wanted to do was
[23]       to find out and keep these public hearings from
[24]       getting on regular Council meetings.
[25]                 Now, if we need to have another special
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 [1]       meeting on the Planning and what they do, what
 [2]       the Council wants them to do, that's a different
 [3]       story.
 [4]                 All the question was -- and we had a
 [5]       motion on the table and a second -- that we do
 [6]       not have these public hearings on regular
 [7]       Council meeting nights, and we've already got
 [8]       into a deep discussion on the planning board.
 [9]                 Am I talking out of turn?
[10]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  No, sir.
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Well, then, I'm
[12]       going to call for the motion.
[13]                 You want to keep your motion on the
[14]       floor?
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I didn't make


[16]       the motion.
[17]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Yes.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes, you did.


[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  The motion for


[21]       the meeting?
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes, sir.


[23]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Motion not to have
[24]       them on the regular --
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Only not to
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 [1]       have them in the regular meeting.
 [2]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  That's what we're --
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Right.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Not to have a


 [5]       specific day every month to have this meeting or
 [6]       -- or --
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  No, no.  All the motion
 [8]       was, to keep them off the regular meeting
 [9]       nights.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  Let's


[11]       go back and we'll redo this whole thing.
[12]                 I will make a motion that we do not
[13]       have any more public hearing meetings during a
[14]       regular Council meeting and that we will set up
[15]       those meetings when it's convenient that all
[16]       Council and Mayor can be at those meetings.
[17]                 And if we have to advertise, if we have
[18]       to go to the city planner or whomever 21 days or
[19]       45 days, whatever, then we can all know that 45
[20]       days or 21 days from now, we'll be able to
[21]       attend that meeting.
[22]                 I don't -- I can't see setting a
[23]       specific date or day every month for a meeting
[24]       if we don't need it.
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Do you second
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 [1]       that?
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yeah.
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Effective


 [5]       February 2nd?
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Effective


 [7]       February the 2nd.  Thank you, Ms. Alexander.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I'm going to call for
 [9]       the motion.
[10]                 Call the roll.
[11]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[12]       Alexander?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[14]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
[16]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[18]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[20]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[22]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[23]       Spangler?
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Mr. Mayor, just very
 [2]       briefly.
 [3]                 Assuming that the ordinance I've been
 [4]       handed tonight is accurate and correct, the
 [5]       ordinance attempts to modify sections 16-02
 [6]       through 16-04(a).  It doesn't modify section
 [7]       2-40, which is where the powers and the
 [8]       authorities of the Planning Commission are
 [9]       found.
[10]                 In 2-40, there is a power for the
[11]       Planning Commission to hear variances.  Can that
[12]       be changed?  Certainly.  But that isn't in 2-40,
[13]       this ordinance doesn't change 2-40, and that's
[14]       where we are today.  Doesn't mean that we can't
[15]       do it.  It's just -- it's not there yet.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  So what


[17]       are you saying we need to do, Mr. Weed? because
[18]       we need to keep the Planning Commission.  The
[19]       Planning Commission was formed to give Council
[20]       guidance and help, and they've done a lot of
[21]       research and have done an excellent job.
[22]                 So what do we need to do to be able to
[23]       keep them and let them do the work that they've
[24]       chosen to volunteer to do --
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I would advise you --
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- for no
 [2]       money?
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- to modify ordinance
 [4]       2-40 to include the Planning Commission in the
 [5]       loop, so to speak, on variances as one of the
 [6]       powers that are granted with regard to giving
 [7]       nonbinding recommendations on variances.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I make a motion


 [9]       that we do that.  I had thought someone else was
[10]       going to put this on the agenda.  When we submit
[11]       agenda items, we can't see everyone else's
[12]       agenda item.
[13]                 Even if we have to add this to the
[14]       agenda, I mean this is something that definitely
[15]       needs to be resolved, and I do think that the
[16]       Planning Commission does need to be reviewing,
[17]       you know, basically all the stuff.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Wait just a minute,
[19]       Bob.  This is not on the agenda tonight.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No.  I know.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I mean why don't we put
[22]       it on the next agenda and get that taken care
[23]       of?
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Mayor, it's


[25]       already come before the Council with
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 [1]       Mr. Crawford and Mr. Anderson.  Why couldn't we
 [2]       add it to the agenda if it would be okay?  I
 [3]       think we could probably get a majority vote and
 [4]       go ahead and settle it tonight.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The only caveat I have
 [6]       about that is right now 2-40 is not in your
 [7]       zoning code.  However, it deals with the
 [8]       Planning Commission, and there's language about
 [9]       zoning in 2-40.
[10]                 I would like to play it safe.  And if
[11]       you decide you want to change 2-40, I would
[12]       still like to run an ad underneath the Zoning
[13]       Procedures Act so that our bases are covered
[14]       just in case it's interpreted at some point in
[15]       the future that 2-40 was the zoning ordinance,
[16]       for safety's sake.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, I don't
[18]       want to wait two weeks to start the process.
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, what you could do


[20]       is, you know, if the commission wanted to just
[21]       authorize me to go ahead and do the work, I mean
[22]       you could certainly do that and get a vote on
[23]       that.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.  Can we


[25]       make that motion or do we have to add it to the
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 [1]       agenda and then make the motion?
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I would prefer you add
 [3]       it to the agenda and make the motion.
 [4]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do I get a motion?
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I'd like to make


 [6]       a motion to add this to the agenda.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Second?
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And I'll
 [9]       second.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Now, what


[12]       exactly are we adding to the agenda?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  To be able to


[14]       start the process to change 2-40 to include the
[15]       Planning Commission in the process for
[16]       variances, changes to the zoning ordinance,
[17]       whatever, whatever's not there now.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Call the roll.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  So your


[20]       motion is to --
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Add it to the
[22]       agenda.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  -- authorize


[24]       -- to add an agenda item to authorize the city
[25]       attorney to start modifications of 2-40.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  In order to


 [2]       keep the Planning Commission -- let the Planning
 [3]       Commission do what they were chosen to do, what
 [4]       they volunteered to do back when we first set up
 [5]       the Planning Commission.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yeah.  So this


 [7]       vote's just to add it to the agenda.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Are we ready for
 [9]       a motion?
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, I made the


[11]       motion.
[12]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll, please.
[13]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[14]       Alexander?
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.
[16]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  No.
[18]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[20]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
[22]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[24]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[25]       Spangler?
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  It seems like
 [4]       before, when a zoning question or a variance
 [5]       question came to the Council, we got recommen-
 [6]       dations.  We got recommendations from the P.C.
 [7]       And that way, we didn't have to -- the Planning
 [8]       Commission -- and that way, we didn't have to
 [9]       have a full-blown public hearing during the
[10]       middle of a meeting.  I'm not sure why that's
[11]       different or whatever.
[12]                 And I understand, and in all due
[13]       respect to the planner, I mean you guys are just
[14]       following the law.  I mean you're not doing
[15]       anything wrong here.
[16]                 Anyway, I would like to make a motion
[17]       to authorize the City Attorney to begin the
[18]       process of modifying our current ordinances as
[19]       needed to include the Planning Commission in
[20]       reviewing variances -- whatever they're not
[21]       reviewing today, have them do the zoning
[22]       ordinance or variances.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'll second,


[24]       although I can't understand why we let them do
[25]       this for this period of time and now all of a
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 [1]       sudden it's wrong.
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, I think I can
 [3]       answer that, you know.  I was asked to provide
 [4]       some training to the Planning Commission, and
 [5]       one of the things that came up obviously in a
 [6]       training session for the Planning Commission is
 [7]       what are the powers of the Planning Commission,
 [8]       and this is a power that wasn't specifically
 [9]       listed, which means that they don't have it.
[10]       Doesn't mean that they can't get it, but it
[11]       doesn't mean [sic] they don't have it.  And just
[12]       because we have done something before --
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Oh, I under-


[14]       stand that.
[15]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- doesn't mean that
[16]       we're following the code.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I understand


[18]       that.  But what power did we give them that
[19]       they're not actually authorized to have?
[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The power to review
[21]       variance --
[22]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Variance.
[23]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- requests.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  So is there a


[25]       reason for that, the reason it was not put in
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 [1]       there?
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  To my knowledge, it's
 [3]       never been in the code.  There have been -- give
 [4]       me one second -- there have been at least two
 [5]       changes since 1979 to 2-40, and to my knowledge,
 [6]       it just was never in there since 1979.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  So is this a


 [8]       norm for planning commissions not to have this
 [9]       or is it just by choice?
[10]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Normally, in the
[11]       situations I've dealt with, planning commission
[12]       does not review variances.  There's a separate
[13]       board set up called a board of zoning appeals.
[14]       And that's in most jurisdictions.  The council
[15]       never touches the variance or has any right as
[16]       far as conflicting with the decision made by the
[17]       board of zoning appeals.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Mr. Haeberlin,


[19]       I thought that there was a planning board, okay,
[20]       as we have now --
[21]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  That's correct.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- but there


[23]       also was a review board that would go back and
[24]       review any appeal that -- if they turned down a
[25]       zoning condition, problem or whatever you want
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 [1]       to call it, it they turned it down, then there
 [2]       was a separate committee which would be -- you
 [3]       could appeal to.
 [4]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  No, no.
 [5]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  We do not have that.
 [6]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  No.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, I'm just


 [8]       saying there is a system like that.
 [9]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, usually -- okay.
[10]       In the situations where the planning commission
[11]       is a recommending body, if you have a board of
[12]       zoning appeals, most ordinances are set up that
[13]       if the board of zoning appeals denies something,
[14]       you go to superior court.  If the city council
[15]       denies something, you go to superior court.
[16]       There's not this back-and-forth between having
[17]       these abdicating powers to these individuals and
[18]       then not letting them proceed with them.  So
[19]       it's done differently in other jurisdictions.
[20]                 However, generally, in my experience in
[21]       13 years, the planning commission does not
[22]       review variances absent a rezoning.  So a
[23]       variance with a rezoning petition is a different
[24]       situation than just a variance from the code.
[25]                 And you're aware of course that there
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 [1]       are variances that have nothing to do with the
 [2]       zoning code.  They're development variances that
 [3]       are exclusively your domain and not that of any
 [4]       other body even if you set it up in that manner.
 [5]       So we'll have to look at to what extent the type
 [6]       of variances the Council will be hearing a
 [7]       recommendation from the Planning Commission.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, the P.C. is


 [9]       -- I mean the Planning Commission is an advisory
[10]       thing.  I mean they don't have the --
[11]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- power to do


[13]       anything --
[14]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- other than to


[16]       -- they're an extra pair of eyes, a very -- as
[17]       has been said, a very well trained pair of eyes,
[18]       you know, because when I get this packet, I
[19]       always -- you know, as long as I'm here, I'm not
[20]       going to catch everything.  I'm not going to be
[21]       an expert and I'm not going to learn as much as
[22]       everyone else is.  And it's just this added
[23]       layer of comfort with anything having to do with
[24]       zoning ordinances or variances or zoning changes
[25]       if I have -- if we as a council have one more
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 [1]       voice to say, "We think this is a good idea," or
 [2]       "We don't think this is a good idea," it's just
 [3]       that added level of comfort.
 [4]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Typically that is the
 [5]       case with a variance from the zoning code.
 [6]                 What I'm saying is there will be
 [7]       variances from development regulations once we
 [8]       have a full-fledged development regulation in
 [9]       effect, that typically in most jurisdictions
[10]       never reach the level of the planning
[11]       commission.  They have them as administrative
[12]       functions or they go directly to the council.
[13]       For example, a variance to not allow -- to not
[14]       require a sidewalk on a property frontage is
[15]       usually a non-zoning variance.
[16]                 So to the extent that you're advocating
[17]       variances to the Planning Commission, then you
[18]       need to decide what is the full scope of the
[19]       variances that you'll be giving them.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And I would tend


[21]       to lean towards a larger scope, frankly, unless
[22]       they --
[23]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  And that is your
[24]       pleasure.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And again, it's
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 [1]       just --
 [2]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  You have to be aware
 [3]       that --
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- an advisory --


 [5]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  -- it will in many
 [6]       cases slow down the petition processes.
 [7]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  And that's what I was
 [8]       going to add, too, because from a permit side,
 [9]       some of these applicants with these small
[10]       administrative, why make them wait an additional
[11]       one to two weeks to get it finished when it's
[12]       something that can just be knocked out --
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Is there a way --


[14]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  -- if it's nothing --
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- to quantify
[16]       that --
[17]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  -- on a large scale?
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- to what's
[19]       reasonable and what's not reasonable?
[20]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, you have an
[21]       administrative function in your zoning ordinance
[22]       right now.  It's reserved for the Mayor.  It's
[23]       very limited.  I think it addresses maybe four
[24]       things.  And that, to my knowledge, has never
[25]       been used since I've been here.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.  I don't


 [2]       think we have to decide this today or tonight.
 [3]       I do think, though, that, to me, historically,
 [4]       yes, the Planning Commission's always been
 [5]       involved.
 [6]                 I was not aware that you were starting
 [7]       to bypass the Planning Commission until last
 [8]       time we were here.  I found out at the last
 [9]       minute.  So I don't know about anyone else, but
[10]       this Council member didn't realize that was
[11]       going on.
[12]                 Again, you guys followed the law.  You
[13]       didn't do anything wrong, I mean, and I don't
[14]       mean to imply that.  But I do think that the
[15]       Planning Commission is a valuable tool in our
[16]       decisionmaking process and we should include
[17]       them as much as is appropriate.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Well, I'd like to


[19]       point out that up until October, we didn't have
[20]       a planner.  So the Planning Commission served an
[21]       incredibly important role in being those eyes to
[22]       help guide the process for the Council.  We now
[23]       have a professional, qualified planner to
[24]       provide us with guidance and input.
[25]                 You know, I think there's a role for
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 [1]       the Planning Commission to be there and to serve
 [2]       as that extra eye.  But when we've got an
 [3]       individual who's got the expertise in a lot of
 [4]       different areas, I would like to retain, you
 [5]       know, at least some leeway for his discretion.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, of course.


 [7]       I mean we want -- obviously.  I mean I would
 [8]       like to get both opinions, frankly.
 [9]                 I'm just saying that one doesn't
[10]       replace the other.  I think one adds to the
[11]       other, one enhances the other.
[12]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Right.  So you'll be
[13]       getting a recommendation not only from your
[14]       Planning Commission but from your staff as well,
[15]       and they --
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Absolutely.
[17]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  -- may diverge.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Absolutely.
[19]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  And then you are the
[20]       final decisionmaker.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Exactly.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  That's fine.


[23]       But in the meantime, I agree with Mr. Roche.  I
[24]       think the Planning Commission has done a pretty
[25]       terrific job.  I'd like -- I would hope that
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 [1]       they would all stay and continue to help us.
 [2]       And even if it is a conflict between you and
 [3]       them, then like you said, it's going to be up to
 [4]       us so --
 [5]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, thus far,
 [6]       scheduled for them for January 8th at 7:00 p.m.
 [7]       is the rezoning on 3921 Flowers Road that you're
 [8]       all aware of.  It's a translation station.  And
 [9]       then also, too, the rezonings for the Peachtree
[10]       Industrial Boulevard, which I think is 6477, -79
[11]       and -81, that was directed to us by Council is
[12]       going to them again on January 8th.
[13]                 So the things that I have received that
[14]       are in the hopper right now are going to them
[15]       because they are rezoning related, and they will
[16]       be on January 8th.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  How about changes


[18]       to the zoning ordinance itself after tonight?
[19]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  After tonight's, I
[20]       don't have anything in the hopper that I'm aware
[21]       of other than a text amendment on January 19th
[22]       for M1/M2.  That's the only thing I'm aware of.
[23]                 Are you aware of something else,
[24]       Murray?
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  M1/M2?
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  With the
 [2]       modification.
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Text amendment to
 [4]       M1/M2.
 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Bonita, come on up.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  We passed


 [7]       M1/M2.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No, but this is a


 [9]       change.
[10]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  I'm not an employee,
[11]       so I can say, really take what Scott has
[12]       recommended, seriously.  You might want to
[13]       consider a separate board for or council for
[14]       your variances simply because sometimes you do
[15]       run into legal problems.
[16]                 I would also recommend to avoid legal
[17]       problems that you have the opinion of the
[18]       Council read as by our planning -- or Scott,
[19]       because that way, we don't get anything that a
[20]       lawyer could use additional testimony other than
[21]       just their opinion, and that way they can speak
[22]       as citizens if they wish.  But the Board should
[23]       just be a simple statement that's read by Scott.
[24]       That leaves us free of any potential legal
[25]       problems.
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 [1]                 And just basically really take what
 [2]       Scott said to heart because I think he's really
 [3]       giving you some excellent advice that we should
 [4]       consider.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  So would it be


 [6]       better -- I guess you're saying it would be
 [7]       better to have a separate board for that?
 [8]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  It's just -- again,
 [9]       it's something that's food for thought for you
[10]       to think about, and it is going to be more work.
[11]       You know, Mr. Weed will have to prepare an
[12]       ordinance to that effect and we'll have to get
[13]       some people to volunteer for it.  It is another
[14]       board.
[15]                 Just, you know, either way is fine with
[16]       me, but we need to -- if we're going to send
[17]       stuff to the Planning Commission, let's be
[18]       consistent and let's send everything there, not
[19]       piecemeal it.  They're going to have to have a
[20]       meeting every month.  There's no if's, and's or
[21]       but's.  It will have to be a regularly-scheduled
[22]       meeting, and we'll have to --
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  For the Planning board
[24]       or for the Council?
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  The Planning
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 [1]       Commission.
 [2]                 We'll have to have that participation
 [3]       on that night.  We'll have to make decisions, to
 [4]       keep things moving in a timely manner to you.
 [5]       For example, on January 8th, we're going to have
 [6]       to have five decisions rendered that night as a
 [7]       recommendation to you, to keep things on
 [8]       schedule up to February 2nd.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, let's


[10]       ask Mr. Crawford since he's --
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Can you do it?
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- the
[13]       chairman of the Planning Commission.
[14]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Yeah.  I'll pick up my
[15]       package tonight.
[16]                 And if Scott could get the correct
[17]       e-mail address for me, that'll be helpful,
[18]       because I didn't receive the last e-mail.  I've
[19]       been getting it all along, and all of a sudden
[20]       it's wrong.  I think it's AOL dot com.  So I
[21]       didn't really get it.
[22]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Okay.  Will do.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, let me
[24]       bring out one more thing.  If for some reason
[25]       there's a schedule and for some reason the
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 [1]       Planning Commission doesn't meet that schedule,
 [2]       then couldn't we just proceed without their
 [3]       recommendation and just put that into the
 [4]       ordinance that says -- you know.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, I mean --
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I don't want to


 [7]       make it more complicated than necessary, but --
 [8]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yeah.  But my concern
 [9]       would be the 14th amendment procedural due
[10]       process requirement.
[11]                 If you have an applicant for a zoning
[12]       or variance matter and the Planning Commission
[13]       for whatever reason doesn't meet and we have
[14]       built into the ordinance a requirement that, you
[15]       know, if they don't meet, it would still go to
[16]       the Mayor and Council, while I don't think that
[17]       would be illegal because we would have addressed
[18]       it up front, I don't think it's good policy and
[19]       I'd be worried that some applicant would say,
[20]       "Okay.  Well, I should have been able to go to
[21]       the Planning Commission" --
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.  Fair
[23]       enough.
[24]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- or "I should not be
[25]       --" you know, "It shouldn't have had to go to
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 [1]       the Planning Commission" if they granted an
 [2]       unfavorable decision.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Fair enough.
 [4]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  To answer your question,


 [5]       Mayor --
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I would make it A or B.
 [7]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  -- Mayor, we'll be
 [8]       ready.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I don't really


[11]       think the Planning Commission has cancelled any
[12]       meetings, to my knowledge.
[13]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  No.  There's been times
[14]       when things have been slow and there hasn't been
[15]       a meeting --
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Right.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Right.
[18]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  -- because we were under


[19]       the direction of City Council, and if the
[20]       basket's empty -- there was complaints from City
[21]       Council that we were holding meetings with no
[22]       work available.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  When you get


[24]       the information --
[25]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  No.  We'll start a
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 [1]       regular schedule.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.
 [3]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  We'll take Scott's
 [4]       advice and we'll start a regular day.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, like I
 [6]       said, basically the motion was to just begin
 [7]       this process and maybe -- and then we can just
 [8]       have it on the agenda for next meeting.
 [9]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Since we have members
[10]       of the Planning Commission present tonight, let
[11]       me state for the record so that they're aware
[12]       that I would like to have their packets ready
[13]       for the 8th meeting -- I do apologize.  They've
[14]       not done packets in the past.  But let me have
[15]       their packets ready to them no later than 4:30
[16]       tomorrow.  Would they please come by my office
[17]       and pick up their packets by 4:30 tomorrow p.m.
[18]       And that will be for the 8th meeting, and I will
[19]       have something ready for them.
[20]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Okay.  So you want us to
[21]       pick it up -- if I can get this correctly --
[22]       pick it up and then render a decision on the
[23]       8th.
[24]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  And on the 8th, you can
[25]       take whatever appropriate time, you know, after
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 [1]       the public hearing function to workshop or
 [2]       discuss the item, and we will have an actual
 [3]       recommendation to the City Council to carry
 [4]       forth on the 8th.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  That doesn't


 [6]       give them very much time.  You're giving them
 [7]       two days.  Well, actually a little less than two
 [8]       days, two full days.
 [9]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  That's all right.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Can you do


[11]       that?
[12]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Sure.
[13]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, we'll take as
[14]       much time as we need to at the meeting, so --
[15]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Sure.  We'll make it a
[16]       long time.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  So anyway, the


[18]       motion was -- and I forget the wording, but to
[19]       begin this process of including the P.C. in this
[20]       process.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Have we got a second?
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.  Second.


[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Call the roll.
[24]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[25]       Alexander?
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.
 [2]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  No.
 [4]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
 [6]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
 [8]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[10]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[11]       Spangler?
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.  Motion
[14]       carried.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Mr. John Li, will you
[16]       come forward, please.
[17]                 Traditionally, we elect an ambassador
[18]       from the community.  Tonight, I'm going to --
[19]       John Li has been our ambassador since --
[20]                 How long do you think it's been?
[21]                 MR. LI:  2002.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  2002.
[23]                 MR. LI:  2002, 2004.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  So I'm renewing
[25]       this tonight for Mr. Li.  He is ambassador to
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 [1]       the Korean community for the city of Doraville.
 [2]       This is only an honorary position, but it's very
 [3]       important to them and to us to have somebody
 [4]       that will do this for us.
 [5]                 So I'll present this to Mr. Li tonight
 [6]       (presenting).
 [7]                 MR. LI:  Thank you very much.
 [8]                           - - -
 [9]                        (Applause)
[10]                           - - -
[11]                 MR. LI:  Thank you, Mayor, and
[12]       Honorable Mayor of City of Doraville.  It's my
[13]       great honor and privilege to be an ambassador of
[14]       the city of Doraville.  I've been ambassador
[15]       once before under the leadership of Gene Lively
[16]       and now this is second term.
[17]                 I think Korean American community is
[18]       rapidly growing.  It's almost over 100,000
[19]       Korean American lives in greater Atlanta area.
[20]       Especially on Buford Highway corridor here in
[21]       the city of Doraville, there's almost a thousand
[22]       Korean small businesses surrounding on the
[23]       Buford Highway.
[24]                 I trust that there's a lot of Asian
[25]       American community that come to the city which
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 [1]       is near Peachtree and Shallowford Road and down
 [2]       below the Buford Highway, above the Buford
 [3]       Highway.
 [4]                 I think this is great opportunity to
 [5]       work as a unity.  Let's work together.  I'll do
 [6]       my best under the leadership of the Mayor and
 [7]       all the great Council members.
 [8]                 Thank you so much.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Thank you.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Thank you.


[11]                           - - -
[12]                        (Applause)
[13]                           - - -
[14]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I will present the
[15]       Chinese community person next week, and I think
[16]       most of you know who'll that'll be.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Mayor, do we


[18]       have an ambassador from the Hispanic community?
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We're going to get it.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We're working on it.
[22]                 You have a suggestion?
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Do I have?


[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes, sir.
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 [1]       It's the gentleman sitting back here
 [2]       (indicating).
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  You get me his
 [4]       name.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I got it.
 [6]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  We're going to
 [7]       take Item No. 4 will be at 7 o'clock, so the
 [8]       next item is No. 5, and I believe that's Scott.
 [9]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct, Mayor.  We've
[10]       done M1/M2, C1/C2.  Tonight we'll be doing O-I
[11]       and O-2.
[12]                 And I think it's incumbent on us based
[13]       on some of the changes that have been occurring
[14]       that we very quickly move on the residential
[15]       districts as well.  I don't think they're going
[16]       to take quite as much time as the other
[17]       districts did.
[18]                 But I just wanted to get a motion in
[19]       the form of the Council for the staff and for
[20]       the attorney beginning the rewrites for the
[21]       residential districts, and then based on your
[22]       adoption of things going to the Planning
[23]       Commission, we'll also be sending that text to
[24]       the Planning Commission as well.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And how much
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 [1]       time will the Planning Commission get to review
 [2]       this?
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, now that I'm
 [4]       aware of them needing packets well in advance,
 [5]       we will try to get them as much in advance as
 [6]       possible.  Ten days I think is really
 [7]       reasonable, and I'll try for ten days.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do we need a motion on


 [9]       it?
[10]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  A motion only to the
[11]       extent that we're going to be spending attorney
[12]       time if that's how you want to proceed or --
[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  If no one raises a
[14]       fuss, I'll consider myself authorized to
[15]       proceed.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I think one


[18]       of the concerns that had been voiced by a member
[19]       of the audience was the annexation now we know
[20]       is going to get a revote -- is making sure that
[21]       we have compatible definitions.  I believe there
[22]       was some concern about some R-100 definitions as
[23]       far as the County and what we currently have.
[24]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.  I think
[25]       there's great divergency from what I've reviewed
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 [1]       thus far -- and I've not had an opportunity to
 [2]       see an actual land-use map for the annexed area.
 [3]                 We're going to have to make a decision
 [4]       in what lateral manner things are accepted, and
 [5]       that is going to affect -- if we get the
 [6]       annexation areas, that is going to affect how we
 [7]       proceed on development in those areas.
 [8]                 Of course I know there's going to be a
 [9]       time frame for turning items over to us.
[10]                 We are going to have to really look in
[11]       detail about how their existing development
[12]       conditions agree with that of what we have
[13]       proposed as a city.
[14]                 Now, it's fine if something is already
[15]       basically built out and they're not going to do
[16]       anything to it other than routine interior
[17]       finish type permits, et cetera.
[18]                 But we are going to have to look at if
[19]       that does occur, how these things transfer.  We
[20]       may actually have to add some additional
[21]       districts.  For example, a Highway Commercial
[22]       district -- a C-3, a heavy district.  That is
[23]       one of the items I'm aware they have that we
[24]       don't have.
[25]                 So again, based on the action of what
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 [1]       does occur, then we're definitely going to have
 [2]       to sit down and look at our land-use matrix, and
 [3]       also, too, we may have to do some code
 [4]       amendments.
 [5]                 So that's -- that's it on mine.
 [6]                 And again, O-I and O-W is at 7:00.  I
 [7]       guess we could proceed to the building
 [8]       identifier placard ordinance, which is Mr. Weed.
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Mayor and Council, we
[10]       have -- in conference with Scott, we've made
[11]       extensive revisions to this ordinance.
[12]                 First I'd like to begin by telling you
[13]       what the law on the subject is and also relate
[14]       some of the facts.
[15]                 The building placard ordinance is not a
[16]       sign ordinance, so bear that in mind.  The
[17]       purpose of the ordinance is to help public
[18]       safety entities identify buildings and addresses
[19]       in times of emergency.
[20]                 Now, you heard from Chief King at the
[21]       last meeting where we discussed this, that he
[22]       didn't think there was a dramatic need for the
[23]       ordinance.  I will relate that as a fact in his
[24]       presentation to you at that time or his comments
[25]       to you at that time.
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 [1]                 With regard to the law on the subject,
 [2]       there are two.  Georgia -- it's a layer cake
 [3]       with regard to law.  There's the Federal law and
 [4]       then there's the State law.
 [5]                 In Georgia, there's a statute in Title
 [6]       50 that makes English the official language of
 [7]       the State for all specific filings.
 [8]       Interestingly enough and almost contrary to that
 [9]       law, there is a State law in Title 36 that makes
[10]       it illegal for any city to restrict the use of
[11]       any language other than English on any signage
[12]       at a privately-owned business.
[13]                 But once again, this is not a sign
[14]       ordinance nor is it intended to be restrictive
[15]       or prohibit any language other than the English
[16]       language in any form whatsoever in the form of
[17]       advertising or other methods of communication
[18]       other than having an English-language
[19]       requirement in addition to whatever other
[20]       characters or languages might be used for
[21]       buildings only.
[22]                 With regard to the Federal law, there
[23]       is no Georgia case in the 11th Circuit that
[24]       deals with this particular issue.  The closest
[25]       case is Asian-American Business Group v. City of
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 [1]       Ponoma.  It is a California case and it is not
 [2]       directly applicable to Georgia in any way;
 [3]       however, that case has got some very good
 [4]       standards in it.
 [5]                 In the City of Ponoma case, essentially
 [6]       there was a sign ordinance that required that
 [7]       for all advertising, one half of the
 [8]       advertisement, whatever it was, had to be in the
 [9]       English language.  The other half could be in
[10]       whatever language the owner of the sign wanted
[11]       to have on there.  But at least one half of the
[12]       entirety of the sign had to be in English.
[13]                 And that court said that that was
[14]       discriminatory on its face and it was
[15]       unconstitutional.  The ordinance in that case
[16]       was void for vagueness.
[17]                 There are some -- however, that court
[18]       also said that requiring Arabic numerals or
[19]       numbers on a building was fine because it didn't
[20]       have a discriminatory purpose and was not
[21]       discriminatory on its face.
[22]                 Likewise, this ordinance is limited,
[23]       particularly limited, A., not being a sign
[24]       ordinance, because it doesn't eat into any
[25]       square footage that anyone has with regard to
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 [1]       any aggregate amount of signage.  It is complete
 [2]       and separate from the sign ordinance.  Doesn't
 [3]       have a discriminatory purpose, doesn't have a
 [4]       discriminatory secondary effect.  And thirdly,
 [5]       this ordinance doesn't prohibit the use of any
 [6]       other language with regard to any kind of
 [7]       building identifier in addition to the English
 [8]       language.
 [9]                 So I want to talk about -- I think
[10]       there may have been some misperceptions and
[11]       miscommunications about what the law is, but
[12]       that is the law.  And I'm extremely confident
[13]       about the law and I'm extremely confident that
[14]       this ordinance complies with both the Federal
[15]       and State law.
[16]                 Now, that doesn't mean to say the
[17]       ordinance is a good idea.  Your current sign
[18]       ordinance -- and how this came about
[19]       procedurally was on October 30th and a little
[20]       bit in the month of October, I had been asked to
[21]       take a look at the sign ordinance, and I had
[22]       Dana Maine with my office take a look at that
[23]       because she has litigated most of the major
[24]       cases in the state of Georgia on sign issues
[25]       against the billboard companies, and she issued
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 [1]       a memo to me.
 [2]                 And I had noticed this in advance of
 [3]       that, when Rhonda first asked me to look at the
 [4]       sign ordinance particularly with regard to some
 [5]       changes she needed to make about temporary
 [6]       banners.
 [7]                 And one comment that was made is that
 [8]       the current ordinance under 14 -- give me one
 [9]       second -- number 14, subsection (h) indicates
[10]       that the name of the establishment occupying the
[11]       space will be in the English language.
[12]                 Frankly, that may be prohibited
[13]       underneath the City of Ponoma case as it's
[14]       currently written.
[15]                 The ordinance I'm proposing is not,
[16]       however, prohibited under State or Federal law,
[17]       and the purposes are entirely different.
[18]                 So at a minimum, even if you decide
[19]       that this proposed building placard ordinance is
[20]       not something you want to get into, I still
[21]       recommend to you that you modify the current
[22]       existing language of the sign ordinance.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So all that being


[24]       said, the placard ordinance requires a minimum
[25]       of eight-inch letters of the name of the
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 [1]       business and the address.
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The name of the
 [3]       building.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  The name of the


 [5]       building.
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Not the business.  We
 [7]       don't care what business is there.  We're
 [8]       looking for the name of the building.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So for a strip
[10]       mall where there are 20 or 30 businesses within
[11]       that, would the name of the building have to be
[12]       on each suite or will it just be the suite
[13]       number?
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The name of the
[15]       building would be on the building or a sign --
[16]       or a building placard device related to the
[17]       building, and then each individual suite would
[18]       have individual designation of, you know, 1,2,3
[19]       A, 1,2,3 B, 1,2,3 C.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Last year, they


[21]       passed an ordinance that basically said that the
[22]       numbers had to be on the building and they had
[23]       to be I think eight inches high.  I mean does
[24]       that meet the requirements as far as from a
[25]       public safety standpoint?
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 [1]                 I'm still trying to understand what
 [2]       problem we're trying to solve here.
 [3]                 CHIEF KING:  I think a good example,
 [4]       for example, you have Asian Square.  The words
 [5]       "Asian Square" are in English, and then you have
 [6]       the street numbers.  Each suite is identified by
 [7]       A200.
 [8]                 Right now, we don't have an issue
 [9]       finding, you know, businesses based on the way
[10]       it's being carried out today.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And once again -- and
[13]       part of the origin of this, the problem I was
[14]       hoping to solve was two-fold.  One, I wanted to
[15]       remove the troublesome parts of the language
[16]       from the sign ordinance while yet preserving
[17]       what seemed to me to be the concept behind the
[18]       language of the sign ordinance, which is
[19]       identification of buildings.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.  So you


[21]       gave us the placard identifier.  Does this also
[22]       modify the sign ordinance?
[23]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I don't believe that it
[24]       -- I believe --
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I didn't see it
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 [1]       in here.
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I actually don't think
 [3]       it deletes the section in 14.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  It just
 [5]       creates a new --
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  It creates a new --
 [7]       what I wanted to do was create the new
 [8]       ordinance, have it in place before I tinkered
 [9]       with the rest of the sign ordinance and took it
[10]       out.  That was the plan.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I mean I'm okay


[12]       with fixing the sign ordinance to make it comply
[13]       with State law but I'm not sure that we need to
[14]       do all that stuff.
[15]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And of course that's up
[16]       to the Council.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  That's just my


[18]       opinion.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Do we have
[20]       buildings that are not identified?
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I don't know.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yeah.  But
[23]       without a compelling reason or an urgent need, I
[24]       just don't see the need to make more laws.
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And believe me, I don't
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 [1]       either.  I'm not a lawyer who likes to
 [2]       legislate.  I'm of the school if it ain't broke,
 [3]       don't fix it.
 [4]                 But in this case, I felt there was
 [5]       something wrong that needed to be resolved.  I
 [6]       was hoping to resolve it but preserve what I
 [7]       thought the intent of the original sign
 [8]       ordinance was with regard to that language.
 [9]                 But can it be fixed without the
[10]       building placard ordinance?  Probably yes.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Because --
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  However -- I'm sorry --
[13]       I still think and would highly encourage you
[14]       that a lot of the language that's in the
[15]       building placard ordinance will need to be
[16]       addressed in your -- in an aesthetic ordinance
[17]       that deals with the architectural design
[18]       features.  So you may need to -- I think you're
[19]       going to need to get to it either now or later,
[20]       but I mean I think it's going to come back up.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And I guess the


[22]       other issue is that if the annexation should
[23]       pass, that may or may not make this more
[24]       important or it may or may not make this need to
[25]       be changed or whatever.
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 [1]                 But it seems like the best thing to do
 [2]       would be to table it until we find out what's
 [3]       going on with the annexation, and if there's
 [4]       still an issue, then we can deal with it.
 [5]                 But if there isn't a public-safety at
 [6]       this point . . . That's just my opinion.  But
 [7]       I'm fine with fixing the signs.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  All right, Murray?
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'm available to answer
[10]       any questions, and obviously can you vote it up,
[11]       vote it down, whatever you need to do, or table
[12]       it for the future, table it indefinitely.
[13]                 So that's what is before you, and if I
[14]       can be of any further help on the ordinance, let
[15]       me know.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Mayor --
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yes.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  -- I'm not
[19]       inclined to move forward on this ordinance.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  You want to
[21]       postpone the ordinance.
[22]                 What's the consensus?
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I feel like we


[24]       should postpone it at this time.
[25]                 I mean I think it's a good idea.  I
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 [1]       think Mr. Weed has put a lot of time and effort
 [2]       in trying to get this ordinance somewhat legal
 [3]       and presentable, workable.  But I think at this
 [4]       time, do we really need it?  I agree that we
 [5]       will need it in the future whether we annex or
 [6]       not but --
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do you want to make a
 [8]       motion?
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'll let
[10]       Ms. Fleming make that motion.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  No, I wasn't


[12]       making a motion.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Motion to


[14]       postpone the placard ordinance.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Second.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll.
[17]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[18]       Alexander?
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[20]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
[22]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[24]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
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 [1]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
 [3]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
 [4]       Spangler?
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
 [6]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Now do we need to


 [8]       do something about the sign ordinance?
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  You definitely need to.
[10]       We need to fix that, and I'm just going to
[11]       consider myself authorized to write an ordinance
[12]       to fix it.
[13]                 There are a number of other things, and
[14]       I want to do that.  When I have the engine out
[15]       of the car, I want to fix the whole thing.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  And you're


[17]       going to address some of the things like the
[18]       size of letters and reflectiveness I believe is
[19]       what we mentioned -- reflectiveness or
[20]       contrasting background?
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'll work with Scott
[22]       with regard to, you know, things of that nature.
[23]       Wherever they're relevant in the sign ordinance,
[24]       we'll make sure they make it in there.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, we're going
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 [1]       to be developing architectural standards,
 [2]       anyway, so --
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Correct.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- that'll be --
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  So we didn't waste our
 [6]       time.  We'll get there, just in a different
 [7]       format.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  We got a few
 [9]       minutes before the public hearing.  Can you get
[10]       number --
[11]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Oh, yes, sir; sure can.
[12]                 Real quickly, No. 7 is Resolution
[13]       Supporting Legislative Delegation's Sponsor of
[14]       Charter Changes.  And there are -- as you know,
[15]       Title 36 of the Georgia Code allows some local
[16]       control over charter changes under the Home Rule
[17]       Act; however, things that affect elective
[18]       offices, things that affect criminal penalties
[19]       have to be done at a legislative level.
[20]                 And I have created a resolution.  The
[21]       purpose of this -- in my experience and in
[22]       talking with Luke Howe, he concurs.  Most of the
[23]       time, the legislative delegation wants a local
[24]       resolution indicating your mission plan for what
[25]       you want the legislative delegation to do during
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 [1]       a legislative session.  And in order to make the
 [2]       charter changes, then we'd have to have a
 [3]       legislative act to do that.
 [4]                 What this first draft included was
 [5]       modifying the maximum period of incarceration
 [6]       for local offenders.  That's at the request of
 [7]       the judges because, frankly, you're limited to a
 [8]       90-day period and they don't think that's enough
 [9]       to resolve especially drug-crime issues.  That's
[10]       not really enough time to get somebody through
[11]       rehab, for example, and to maintain their
[12]       jurisdiction over them.
[13]                 And then we need to lower the maximum
[14]       fine that's currently provided in the charter --
[15]       we've already done that appropriately in the
[16]       code but we need to make a charter change with
[17]       regard to that too -- and to readopt the City
[18]       charter as may be necessary to effectuate the
[19]       purposes.
[20]                 Also, to modify the corporate
[21]       boundaries if the annexation legislation passes.
[22]       As you know, your charter has got a legal
[23]       description of the city in it.  In order to
[24]       change that if the annexation passes, we'll have
[25]       a new legal description, but the legislature's
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 [1]       going to have to change that.
 [2]                 And there was one other additional
 [3]       thing that -- that might be relevant, which is
 [4]       dealing with the Mayor Pro Tem issue, whether
 [5]       you want to have that change in the charter to
 [6]       reflect that in your meeting in January, that
 [7]       that election's done or if you want to maintain
 [8]       the current system.
 [9]                 Right now, only the three things I
[10]       mentioned are in there, not the Mayor Pro Tem
[11]       item.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  My question for


[13]       you on the boundaries is if we adopt the
[14]       resolution tonight, it says "Adopt the corporate
[15]       boundaries current at the time of local
[16]       legislation."
[17]                 If we adopt the resolution tonight,
[18]       does that mean adopting the boundaries as they
[19]       are as of tonight?
[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No.  The -- I mean I
[21]       can -- I'm happy to modify that language, but
[22]       the intent would be with the passage of the
[23]       local legislation that would be reflective of
[24]       the annexation vote.
[25]                 I mean I'm happy to modify that
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 [1]       language to try to make that a little clearer.
 [2]       But clearly the intention is -- how we got to
 [3]       the annexation was even that was a piece of
 [4]       local legislation.  It just required a
 [5]       referendum.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Would it not be


 [7]       more wise to wait until February 1 on this
 [8]       particular item?
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, the legislative
[10]       session goes through March and up to early April
[11]       if I'm correct.
[12]                 MR. HOWE:  Yeah, 40 days.
[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And sometimes it ends
[14]       in March.  And I'm just a little worried about
[15]       the timing of it.  I'd like to get it before the
[16]       local legislative delegation as quickly as
[17]       possible.
[18]                 Yes, we have meetings between now and
[19]       then, but I want to make them aware of it and
[20]       apprised of it.  Maybe at your next meeting on,
[21]       you know, the third Monday next time, but I
[22]       wouldn't want to wait until much after that, and
[23]       I think that's still before the 27th, though.
[24]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Yes, Tuesday the 20th.


[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yeah.
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 [1]                 So yes, ma'am, you could do it the
 [2]       first meeting in February.  But you know, bear
 [3]       in mind that if it doesn't come to pass, the
 [4]       annexation, you know, doesn't come to fruition,
 [5]       they don't have to do that.
 [6]                 This is really just your -- this is
 [7]       your wish list.  That's all.  It's not a
 [8]       mandate.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Aren't there


[10]       some other charter changes that possibly might
[11]       need to be made?
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I've gone through it
[13]       pretty well at this point, Councilman, and I
[14]       feel pretty good about this.  I mean I consulted
[15]       with the judges.  I think I even sent the
[16]       Council an e-mail and I've talked to the staff.
[17]                 If there's something else, I'm certain
[18]       that we can include it, but I feel pretty
[19]       confident about it at this point.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I agree with


[21]       what Ms. Fleming said.  I don't think we need at
[22]       this time to go ahead and approve a resolution
[23]       for the annexation, for the boundary change.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  So we could take


[25]       out that and leave the rest?
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  You could.  You could
 [2]       easily do that or you can wait till the first
 [3]       week in February.  The only pressure I would
 [4]       have with that --
 [5]                 And you know, we've got a good working
 [6]       relationship with the legislative delegation.  I
 [7]       don't know.  This has obviously not been
 [8]       communicated to them yet because I wouldn't do
 [9]       that without your approval, but I think it would
[10]       be appropriate to give them a call or have Luke
[11]       give them a call and say, "Look.  This is out
[12]       there.  Do you have any particular feelings
[13]       about when you'd like to see something?"
[14]                 And February is probably fine, but I
[15]       don't want to tell you that and then they have
[16]       heartburn over it.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, let me


[18]       make a motion to postpone this until February,
[19]       the first meeting in February.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I have some


[21]       questions.
[22]                 So what would be -- if we submit this
[23]       wish list, what would be the next step?
[24]                 Obviously the Statehouse is not going
[25]       to take action on this piece of paper only.
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 [1]                 We would have to furnish them further
 [2]       documentation?
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well --
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  What would we


 [5]       have to furnish them --
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yeah.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  -- in
 [8]       addition?
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That's a great
[10]       question.
[11]                 How it would work would be they would
[12]       get this resolution.  Luke or myself or whoever
[13]       you want to do it would give the legislative
[14]       delegates a call, explain to them what's going
[15]       on, you know, what the resolution is about, and
[16]       get a copy of the resolution.
[17]                 Then at the State level, they would go
[18]       to the Office of Legislative General Counsel.
[19]       Office of Legislative Counsel will assign a
[20]       lawyer who works on charter changes to draft the
[21]       appropriate resolution, statute, and it would go
[22]       through as a piece of legislation and be voted
[23]       on, and that's really all there is.
[24]                 That lawyer is going to call me to get
[25]       a copy of the charter, talk to me about the
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 [1]       wording.  But that lawyer and I would
 [2]       essentially, you know, write the relevant
 [3]       changes, and they would draft it in the form of
 [4]       a statute and pass it.
 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do I get a second on
 [6]       it?
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Could we ask


 [8]       that Mr. Howe get feedback from the Statehouse
 [9]       to make sure it's okay that we can wait till
[10]       February?
[11]                 MR. HOWE:  Actually, it's no problem.
[12]       I mean we got up until the 30th legislative day
[13]       to submit legislation.
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That's good enough for
[15]       me.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Wouldn't it be


[17]       better if the Mayor made that contact since the
[18]       Mayor is our mayor?
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  It doesn't matter who,
[20]       I mean who makes the initial contact.
[21]                 I know the lawyer's going to call me
[22]       sooner or later, but --
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
[24]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- whoever talks to
[25]       them, that's perfectly fine.  The Mayor's got
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 [1]       that as part of his role.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Then we'll contact them
 [3]       and ask them what, now?  If we can go through
 [4]       the 30th?
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right; sure.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Mayor, did you


 [7]       also want to put in this resolution electing or
 [8]       appointing -- electing the Mayor Pro Tem in the
 [9]       first meeting of January?
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  That would be fine.  I
[11]       see no problem with that.
[12]                 I mean actually -- by virtue of
[13]       changing the elections, you've actually changed
[14]       that, but --
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes, sir.  I
[16]       agree --
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  -- the wording of
[18]       course is different.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  -- with you on


[20]       that.  I totally agree with you on that.
[21]                 But since the charter is now stating
[22]       May, then I'd like to personally include that in
[23]       this resolution.
[24]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I would like that.
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  That would be --
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  If we have a consensus


 [2]       to do it --
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  That would be fine.
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- in January, I'd like
 [5]       to do that too.  I think that's perfectly
 [6]       appropriate, Councilman.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  You're going to
 [8]       put that in there --
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I surely will.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  -- and after I talk to
[11]       the delegation -- or if I talk to the delegation
[12]       and get permission to put it off until the 30th;
[13]       is that correct?
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, sir.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And I'll do it first
[17]       thing tomorrow morning, Mr. Mayor, and get you a
[18]       copy the first thing.
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Do we need to
[20]       still have that motion?
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Not really.  You know,
[22]       at this point --
[23]                 Well, I would -- I would say this:  if
[24]       you-all agree to the four items that are listed,
[25]       you might want to consider adopting the
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 [1]       resolution but making the effective date the
 [2]       first meeting in February.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I don't -- I


 [4]       don't agree with that.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And that's fine.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  If I need to


 [7]       withdraw my motion, I'll withdraw it if we don't
 [8]       need to make a motion, so --
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I would suggest you
[10]       table this until the first meeting in February.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Table?  We're


[12]       not supposed to table.  We're supposed to post-
[13]       pone.
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, you can postpone


[15]       until the first meeting in February.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:   Do we need a motion?
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  No.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Because


[20]       Mr. Weed said we didn't need to have.
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  We can put it on the
[22]       agenda first week in February and do it from
[23]       there.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  But you're


[25]       going to make the changes like Ms. Fleming had
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 [1]       asked for the Mayor Pro Tem.
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, sir.
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And we'll get


 [5]       a copy of that before, well in advance of the
 [6]       February meeting?
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yeah.
 [8]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, sir.  Tomorrow.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  One thing I want to
[10]       say, cookies are compliments of the Council and
[11]       the Mayor.  Do you want to have -- we're going
[12]       to take a five-minute break and then we'll go
[13]       into the public hearing.
[14]                           - - -
[15]                      (Brief recess)
[16]                           - - -
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  This is a public
[18]       hearing on O-I and O-W with definitions, and
[19]       Scott's got this one.
[20]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Mayor and Council,
[21]       tonight I provided each one of you a new copy.
[22]       This is essentially what you got on or before
[23]       December 15th and it's been carried over date
[24]       specific to tonight.
[25]                 For the interest of safety, I did rerun
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 [1]       a display ad in The Champion just in case for
 [2]       this hearing.  I pass that around for Council to
 [3]       see.  Just for safety again, second advertise-
 [4]       ment.
 [5]                 I will go through -- and I provided a
 [6]       copy to the attorney, the City Clerk and also to
 [7]       the court reporter.  So let's turn to page 4.
 [8]                 And I'll let you know the ordinance is
 [9]       a little misnumbered on the pages.  Murray's
[10]       secretary has got a little problem with the page
[11]       numbering.  That's not unusual.  I tried to edit
[12]       it and fix it myself and was not able to do so,
[13]       but we're simply going to go by the numbers that
[14]       we have listed, and Mr. Weed will get with Penny
[15]       and fix that when we have an official copy.
[16]                 On page 4, we have the language under
[17]       Sidewalk, Public, and this is black and bold
[18]       underlined:  "All Federal, State or local
[19]       accessibility requirements shall be met."
[20]                 On page 5, under Sidewalk, Private, and
[21]       again this is in Definitions, we added "All
[22]       Federal, State or local accessibility
[23]       requirements shall be met."
[24]                 And of course these changes are a
[25]       result of not only the input of staff but the
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 [1]       attorney as well.  Two Councilmembers,
 [2]       Councilmember Alexander and Bates did provide me
 [3]       with written comments as well.
 [4]                 Page 6, Business and professional
 [5]       office uses, we add the language -- or we
 [6]       modified the language because it was just not
 [7]       clear before:  "but excluding the sale of goods
 [8]       at retail and uses as further regulated by
 [9]       Code."
[10]                 If you skip down into that same section
[11]       on business and professional offices, "for
[12]       profit" blood or plasma donor centers.
[13]                 If you'll skip down again to "massage
[14]       establishments which do not employ licensed
[15]       massage therapists as licensed by the Georgia
[16]       Board of Massage Therapy and as provided by
[17]       Conditional Use herein."
[18]                 Now, again, Attorney Weed, please chime
[19]       in if you have any problems with the wording.
[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Your intention there of
[21]       course is that a nonlicensed massage therapist,
[22]       that use is a conditional use; correct?
[23]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
[24]                 On page 7, "Instruction of fine --"
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Excuse me.
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 [1]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Uh-huh.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Repeat your


 [3]       statement?
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The intention of the
 [5]       language would be that this is the permitted use
 [6]       section.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  It is.
 [8]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And that language
 [9]       that's listed would allow certified -- would
[10]       allow licensed massage therapists who are
[11]       licensed by the Georgia Board of Massage
[12]       Therapy.  They could be in this district as a
[13]       permitted use.  But those massage therapists
[14]       which are not licensed would not be allowed.
[15]                 And that is how -- that is the wording
[16]       there.  It's a little inverted, but that is the
[17]       intent, and I wanted to clarify that.  So I'm
[18]       okay with that language.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  "Massage
[20]       establishments which do not employ."
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  These are
[22]       excluded uses under the permitted uses.
[23]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Councilman Fleming,
[24]       you're having the same issue that I had.  And
[25]       the reason why that language is still okay is
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 [1]       the "and as provided by Conditional Use herein."
 [2]                 But you're having the exact same
 [3]       reaction I had when I first read it, because on
 [4]       first read, it looks like massage establishments
 [5]       that don't employ licensed therapists would be
 [6]       allowed, but that in case is not true.  It's
 [7]       just the opposite of that.  And the language is
 [8]       a little strained, no offense to Scott.
 [9]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  That's okay.
[10]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Unfortunately, I can
[11]       write like that too sometimes, but the word
[12]       "and" cures it.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I don't see
[14]       these as exceptions, though.  These are
[15]       permitted uses, Mr. Bates.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  No.  "Excluding


[17]       the sale of goods at retail," "Furthermore," the
[18]       following uses are excluded.
[19]                 Everything within that paragraph is an
[20]       excluded use.
[21]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
[22]                 In case there was any questionable
[23]       doubt that somebody would come in and say that
[24]       "My tattoo studio is a professional and business
[25]       office use," we've gone through there and
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 [1]       specifically laid out a number of items that
 [2]       could be construed as business and professional
 [3]       offices, that are not allowed.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  But on this
 [5]       massage thing, what if someone doesn't require
 [6]       licensing?  Foot massage apparently does not
 [7]       require a license in the state of Georgia, so
 [8]       that would be allowed.
 [9]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  No.  It's not listed as
[10]       an allowed use here in this district.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  It's not
[12]       excluded, either.
[13]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Anything that's not
[14]       listed as a permitted use is an excluded use.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  But, then, why


[16]       list all the exclusions?
[17]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Again, based on the
[18]       interpretive value that some folks may feel that
[19]       their business operations would specifically
[20]       fall under business or professional office.
[21]                 And this is not an exhaustive listing.
[22]       This is just the type of items that someone
[23]       might look at -- for example, cash advance -- as
[24]       being a business and professional office use.
[25]       It is not.  It's already provided for in another
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 [1]       district.
 [2]                 So basically we took those uses that
 [3]       were listed in other districts and lumped them
 [4]       in there to identify that they are not allowed
 [5]       as business and professional offices.
 [6]                 So we'll proceed.  If there's
 [7]       questions, we could then go back to that.
 [8]                 Page 7, "Instruction of fine arts
 [9]       including sculpture, painting, and music but
[10]       excluding pottery or ceramics production with
[11]       kiln usage; glass blowing" -- and then that
[12]       should be again semicolon; "welding; and body
[13]       craft studios."  Page 7.
[14]                 Page 8 -- and this is about middle of
[15]       the page, and again, bold, underlined, italics,
[16]       "Internet based business offices but excluding
[17]       on-site shipping services and restrictions of
[18]       the adult entertainment ordinance."   There was
[19]       concern from a Council member regarding that, so
[20]       we did add that language.
[21]                 Page 9, the third line, "Photographers
[22]       with or without on-site photo finishing," which
[23]       I think is reasonable for a professional
[24]       photographer.  In fact, they usually want
[25]       control over how their pictures are developed.
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 [1]       So we did that.
 [2]                 Page 14, and this is regarding
 [3]       restaurants within office parks.  There's
 [4]       specific parameters of when a restaurant can be
 [5]       in an office park.  "Restaurants -- stand alone
 [6]       (with or without alcohol sales as subject to the
 [7]       City alcohol ordinance) when located within
 [8]       office parks provided the minimum standards are
 [9]       met," and there's a laundry list there.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And this is under


[11]       conditional use so it would still need to come
[12]       before Council.
[13]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
[14]                 And then we'll flip to page 19, and
[15]       this is regarding climate-controlled storage
[16]       which is again a conditional use.  Number 7 --
[17]       and this is talking about access to storage
[18]       units -- "There shall be no preclusion which
[19]       shall exclude" -- again, I'm writing like
[20]       Murray; we got to work on that.  "There shall be
[21]       no preclusion which shall exclude multi-story
[22]       facilities which contain a freight elevator for
[23]       patron's use."
[24]                 If any of you have been to a climate-
[25]       controlled storage facility lately, they
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 [1]       generally are now becoming multi-story, and you
 [2]       actually ride an elevator and take a cart up to
 [3]       collect your goods.  So we wanted to make sure
 [4]       that there was nothing that would prohibit that
 [5]       in the city.
 [6]                 And that is the items that I had.
 [7]       Again, I have tendered this as an exhibit
 [8]       already to the City Clerk, and the court
 [9]       reporter has a copy as well.
[10]                 Changes were identified in bold,
[11]       italics, underlined text and been read
[12]       sequentially through.  There are actually, I
[13]       believe, 22 pages.  If you'll look at the bottom
[14]       of the very last page, it says page 22 of 18.
[15]       It should say page 22 of 22.  So you can see we
[16]       have a little numbering problem but it's not
[17]       significant.  It's something that can easily be
[18]       fixed.
[19]                 At this time, if there are no other
[20]       questions, we need to reopen the public hearing
[21]       session and hear those for and those against and
[22]       then close the public hearing, and have a vote
[23]       or discussion by the Council.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I do have one


[25]       last question.  Under "Business and professional
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 [1]       office uses but excluding the sale of goods at
 [2]       retail," dentists, chiropractors, whatever, a
 [3]       lot of times, they'll actually sell like pillows
 [4]       for your neck or, you know, dentists may sell
 [5]       whatever.
 [6]                 So you're saying that they would not be
 [7]       allowed to do that?
 [8]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I have the -- I have
 [9]       the allowance for including the sale of
[10]       merchandise -- new merchandise at retail under a
[11]       conditional use.
[12]                 My intent was to tailor the office-
[13]       institutional use to again true professional
[14]       offices and to steer away from too much inter-
[15]       vention of retail.
[16]                 But there is a provision in here that
[17]       does allow that function to occur.  So if there
[18]       are folks that would like to have a professional
[19]       office and also sell some goods, there's a
[20]       provision in here to allow that as a conditional
[21]       use.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  But they would


[23]       have to come to us to be able to sell something.
[24]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  You know, just
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 [1]       basically it's not that their number one thing
 [2]       is retail sales.  They just happen to be a
 [3]       chiropractor who also sells foam pillows for
 [4]       your sore neck.
 [5]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct, right.  I mean
 [6]       I --
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  But they would


 [8]       have to come to the Council to be able to sell
 [9]       that foam pillow.
[10]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.  I look at the
[11]       office-institutional uses as being the purest
[12]       form of office-institutional uses, and that is
[13]       with retail being a very minor item that would
[14]       sometimes be included and I had a provision in
[15]       there for it.  But generally it's not a place
[16]       where retail operations would occur, and I've
[17]       reserved that for the C1 and C2 districts.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I'm still
[19]       having difficulty with page 6 and that
[20]       paragraph.
[21]                 So are you stating that, like Mr. Bates
[22]       said, if I understand him correctly, that the
[23]       items listed in this extremely long paragraph
[24]       are not acceptable?
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Which page --


 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Everything in


 [3]       that.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- is that,


 [5]       Ms. Fleming?
 [6]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Page 6.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Then why are


 [8]       they listed in the permitted uses?
 [9]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, it says they're
[10]       excluded.  They're specifics.  In other words,
[11]       we don't want somebody to come in and deal --
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Where does it


[13]       say specifically excluded?
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  At the --
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  "Are specifically
[16]       excluded," right before -- let's see (counting)
[17]       one, two, three, four, five -- six lines from
[18]       the very bottom.  It's a continuation of a very
[19]       long list of items and culminates "are
[20]       specifically excluded."
[21]                 That exhaustive list includes all those
[22]       items that are listed all the way up to
[23]       "Business and professional office uses but
[24]       excluding the sale of goods at retail and uses
[25]       as further regulated by Code."  Everything after


Page 87


 [1]       there is something that's not allowed.  For
 [2]       example, handwriting analysts, labor pool,
 [3]       driving schools, escort services,
 [4]       fortunetellers; all these items are not allowed.
 [5]       They are not to be interpreted as a business and
 [6]       professional office by any means.
 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Councilman, it will be
 [8]       easy enough to -- I mean I can rewrite the
 [9]       paragraph.  Scott and I can rewrite that.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  That's all
[11]       right.  Unfortunately, I'm not feeling very well
[12]       and my eyes aren't functioning very well,
[13]       either, and I never got to a period to realize
[14]       that there was another sentence going on.  So
[15]       okay.  Thank you.
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And I would just
[17]       recommend, Scott, if you don't mind, that on
[18]       that paragraph 7 on 19, we should make it,
[19]       "There shall be no preclusion of multi-story
[20]       facilities which contain a freight elevator for
[21]       patrons' use," and take out, "There shall be no
[22]       preclusion which shall exclude."
[23]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Tell me which page
[24]       you're on.
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'm sorry.  Page 19.
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 [1]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Okay.
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Just make it a little
 [3]       simpler too:  "There shall be no preclusion of
 [4]       multi-story facilities."
 [5]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Wonderful.  Wonderful.
 [6]       That's why it's helpful to have people review
 [7]       what you write.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Page 13 unde
r


 [9]       the parking garage -- this is something that I
[10]       had mentioned to you in my comments, and I guess
[11]       we never got back on it -- "Parking garages
[12]       subject to design guidelines when the site is
[13]       located within a one (1) mile radius of the
[14]       existing Doraville MARTA station."
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  And I'll tell you why I
[16]       put that in there:  because you have so much O-I
[17]       in the downtown district.  I don't know if that
[18]       O-I will ever be rezoned by the City or ever
[19]       disappear per se.
[20]                 But I think it's helpful, and
[21]       particularly if this is to be the city center,
[22]       that we encourage parking garages with kind of a
[23]       multi-use function, having office on the first
[24]       floor in this area.
[25]                 Now, if we simply rezone all that
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 [1]       property at some point, you know, this'll be of
 [2]       no value to us, but it will be in there in case
 [3]       those properties are not rezoned.
 [4]                 I think your issue is with the business
 [5]       requirement and you're looking at either
 [6]       reducing it or clarifying that further?
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I guess --


 [8]       our city is 3.6 square miles, and when I see
 [9]       something that's a 1 square mile radius, I'm
[10]       thinking, well, where are they going to put
[11]       these parking garages?
[12]                 I guess I was just wanting a comfort
[13]       zone that they're going to be more centralized
[14]       around our transportation hub over here.
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.  I mean we can
[16]       reduce that and make it a half mile.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  But I was


[18]       just trying to understand to make sure I'm not
[19]       misunderstanding something.
[20]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  No, you're not.
[21]                 Again, I was just looking on the map
[22]       and looking at things that are zoned O-I and
[23]       looking at the potential for this.  I don't have
[24]       a problem with further restricting that.  I mean
[25]       you may suggest one half mile, you know.
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 [1]                 Certainly at some point in the future,
 [2]       we need to look at the zonings in this immediate
 [3]       vicinity, which are just really not reflective
 [4]       of what should be there anyway.  When I say
 [5]       "reflective," reflective of the land use.
 [6]                 So we do have some properties that are
 [7]       perhaps zoned incorrect for their intended use.
 [8]       But I do want the possibility if there is an
 [9]       assemblage of those properties to have a
[10]       facility like this central to the Doraville
[11]       MARTA station and to City Hall.
[12]                 So I would have no problem with
[13]       reducing that, and throw out a number, and we'll
[14]       modify it to that extent.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Council have


[16]       any feedback on that or --
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I would be in
[18]       favor of half a mile.
[19]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Okay.  On page 13,
[20]       you're modifying:  Parking garages subject to
[21]       design guidelines when the site is located
[22]       within a one half mile radius of the existing
[23]       Doraville MARTA station property located in the
[24]       vicinity of New Peachtree Road and Park Avenue.
[25]                 And then there's a further listing
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 [1]       after that which won't be affected by the
 [2]       change.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Let's go back


 [4]       to page 7, Scott.  Can you explain to me a
 [5]       little bit more about the veterinary clinic, the
 [6]       abortion clinics and reproductive donor clinics?
 [7]       Explain to me what you're saying here.
 [8]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  They're under
 [9]       conditional uses.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  No.  You're


[11]       under permitted uses.
[12]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  On page 7?  I've got
[13]       abortion clinics listed as well later on.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  You've got


[15]       them at the top of the page on 7 and you've also
[16]       got them down toward the bottom:  hospitals,
[17]       clinics, but excluding --
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Except.
[19]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  "Except veterinary
[20]       clinic, abortion clinic, reproductive donor
[21]       clinic," et cetera.  Those are conditional uses
[22]       within the ordinance.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So those would


[24]       not be allowed.
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Those would not be
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 [1]       allowed under the definition of outpatient
 [2]       clinic.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  As a permitted


 [4]       use.  But it is listed as a conditional use.
 [5]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Not to speak for Scott,
 [7]       but one reason why that's in there -- the same
 [8]       thing is on page 6 with regard to business and
 [9]       professional offices -- you don't want someone
[10]       to kind of take a quick scan of the permitted
[11]       uses and naturally assume that anything that's a
[12]       business and professional office will be allowed
[13]       nor would you want them to take a quick scan and
[14]       say any clinic is allowed.  That's why the
[15]       specific exclusions are actually tacked into
[16]       those two paragraphs.
[17]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  We do look at these as
[18]       being defensible ordinances.  I'll relay this to
[19]       you.  Under "instruction of fine arts," I told
[20]       Mr. Weed, you know, we need to prepare for the
[21]       concept of somebody posing for their art
[22]       students in a state that would not normally be
[23]       present in the city.  So we did add some
[24]       language to the effect of that, I mean under
[25]       specified anatomical area.
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 [1]                 So I won't go into detail on that, but
 [2]       we have thought about the defensibility of what
 [3]       we're presenting to you and what may be thrown
 [4]       out to us.  And on a daily basis, not only the
 [5]       City Clerk but the business occupational tax
 [6]       license, they receive various interpretations
 [7]       from the general public every day long.  And we
 [8]       really do take those to heart because we know
 [9]       this is how somebody would challenge something
[10]       we've written.  And if some of this stuff seems
[11]       exhaustive and excessively wordy, it's because
[12]       there is so much challenge on a daily basis to
[13]       these ordinances that are in effect.
[14]                 So I'm through if there are no further
[15]       comments, and then we'll deal with the public
[16]       hearing.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Mr. Weed, are


[18]       you comfortable with the changing of the
[19]       Internet based business on page 8?  Is it
[20]       defensible?
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, I am.
[22]                 I will say this.  This obviously is a
[23]       zoning ordinance and it does touch upon the
[24]       first amendment, and, you know, nudity is
[25]       essentially a first amendment issue.
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 [1]                 So I am okay with this language as it
 [2]       currently stands, but the caveat is of course
 [3]       whenever you deal with naked people, you deal
 [4]       with the first amendment and freedom of
 [5]       expression.
 [6]                 So that means that the ordinance would
 [7]       be under strict scrutiny under the first
 [8]       amendment as opposed to, you know, a general
 [9]       police-powers ordinance and how it would
[10]       otherwise be viewed by a court.  It's lifted up
[11]       to a higher standard.
[12]                 But I'm okay with it.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We had one sign-up on
[14]       this.  Stuart, did you sign up on this item?
[15]                 MR. ANDERSON:  I'm fine.  Well,
[16]       actually, I did sign up to speak in the public
[17]       hearing format, yes.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  I'm going to
[19]       give you time, and are you for or against?
[20]                 MR. ANDERSON:  From what I've heard,
[21]       I'm not against the provisions and changes but I
[22]       just want to ask a couple of general questions.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yeah, but you say
[24]       you're for it?
[25]                 MR. ANDERSON:  I'm for it.
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Mayor, I would


 [3]       like to say since the meeting started at 6
 [4]       o'clock, there were some people that were not
 [5]       aware that it started at 6:00 and that we were
 [6]       going to have the sign-up sheet taken away
 [7]       before.  So there may be someone else in the
 [8]       audience that may want to sign up.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yeah.  We'll take care
[10]       of that.
[11]                 Come on up, Stuart.
[12]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  So at this time, we're
[13]       opening the public hearing.
[14]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Excuse me?
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  At this time, we're
[16]       opening the public hearing.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Right.
[18]                 MR. ANDERSON:  I'm for it, but, as
[19]       usual, I'd like time to review it.  And that was
[20]       basically what I wanted to ask, was has this
[21]       been to -- well, was it available to the public
[22]       before tonight's reading?
[23]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I'm not aware if the
[24]       City Clerk has had any inquiries.  I mean we've
[25]       run two successive ads to the extent that the
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 [1]       public has been aware of this.
 [2]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Was the text available?
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Absolutely, if they had
 [4]       requested it from the City Clerk.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  With the


 [6]       changes that you just made today?
 [7]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Yes.
 [8]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Okay.  Well, I was
 [9]       unaware of that, and I guess that's -- it's hard
[10]       to have a public hearing if you haven't read the
[11]       text.
[12]                 I guess relative to my reading the text
[13]       -- and again, that's not an excuse to have it
[14]       delayed, but I would like time to -- as a
[15]       citizen, to read this thing.  I didn't object to
[16]       anything as I could sit and listen, but I would
[17]       like time to read it I guess.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anybody else for it?
[19]       Come on up, sir.
[20]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  Ben Crawford.
[21]                 I think maybe just the word "service
[22]       elevator" should just say "elevator" because
[23]       most of those storage places just have elevators
[24]       in them and not a service elevator.  I mean that
[25]       would cover.  If you just put "elevators," it
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 [1]       would cover material lifts.  Some of them have
 [2]       material lifts which fall under a different code
 [3]       than elevators and then some of them have --
 [4]       most of them just have regular passenger
 [5]       elevators that can be used for service.  But a
 [6]       freight is a special kind of elevator.  I forgot
 [7]       what section it's on.
 [8]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Page 19.
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Page 19.
[10]                 MR. CRAWFORD:  I just would change that
[11]       to just say "elevators."
[12]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anybody else for it?
[13]                 MR. HART:  Tom Hart.
[14]                 As far as availability of this, I have
[15]       to agree with Stuart.  I've seen three different
[16]       versions of it so far.  So if we were to review
[17]       this in advance, yes, I've seen three different
[18]       versions.  You've changed the sidewalk part of
[19]       it, I know.
[20]                 You know, I don't think anybody's read
[21]       the thing, and we're only getting snippets
[22]       because you talk about page 6 or page 7 and we
[23]       don't know what the details are.
[24]                 But I made a couple of notes.  One is
[25]       about the parking garage and the MARTA station.
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 [1]       I have to agree with Maria.  We've got a very
 [2]       small city here, and MARTA basically mowed down
 [3]       half of the downtown and put a train station
 [4]       there.  And they have a parking garage called
 [5]       BellSouth sitting there that dominates the
 [6]       downtown.
 [7]                 So I think we need to restrict parking
 [8]       garages particularly for transportation uses to
 [9]       the MARTA property.  I mean they can stay on
[10]       their side of the street.  They already took out
[11]       half the town.  So I think instead of a half
[12]       mile, it needs to be restricted to that one
[13]       block that's zoned for the MARTA station, and
[14]       they can put multi-story parking garages.
[15]                 The other thing is on parking garages,
[16]       the city is giving up its valuable space in its
[17]       downtown for not any public use except for
[18]       parking, and the city gets no moneys off those
[19]       properties.  And so the BellSouth building and
[20]       the MARTA station have taken a lot of tax base
[21]       and taken it out of the downtown, and so I think
[22]       a lot of attention needs to be paid to parking
[23]       garages.
[24]                 The O&I area, there's something about
[25]       veterinary clinics that seem to dominate most
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 [1]       small towns.  You go to Norcross, there'll be a
 [2]       veterinary clinic right there in the downtown
 [3]       area.  Doraville used to have one.  Used to have
 [4]       a lot of things downtown.
 [5]                 But I don't know what the need is to
 [6]       exclude a vet clinic in the downtown area.
 [7]       That's one reason why people would go downtown.
 [8]                 To use abortion clinics and veterinary
 [9]       clinics in the same area is being -- you know.
[10]       I would like to see that added to the O&I area,
[11]       the veterinary clinic.
[12]                 And there's things about setbacks, five
[13]       feet from major arterials like Buford Highway.
[14]       When they built those sidewalks on Buford
[15]       Highway, they had to purchase some land because
[16]       the highway's been extended from a two-lane
[17]       highway to a seven-lane highway, and it's
[18]       basically the buildings have run out of right-
[19]       of-way.  Okay.
[20]                 So if you're five feet from -- you're
[21]       going to be five feet from Buford Highway is
[22]       where you're going to be.  And to have a major
[23]       arterial with stores built five feet away from a
[24]       highway -- we're already knocking all the light
[25]       poles down on Buford Highway -- they're going to
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 [1]       be in the store fronts.  So it could be on
 [2]       feeder routes or minor arterials but not major
 [3]       arterials.
 [4]                 And there's several things.  I mean I
 [5]       haven't read the whole thing because, again, I
 [6]       didn't have it.
 [7]                 So that's my comments.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Are you for it, Bonita?
 [9]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  Yeah, I guess.  I
[10]       just have questions.
[11]                 When it comes to parking, I'm not
[12]       experienced enough to know what is good or what
[13]       isn't good, but I do know that modern
[14]       development is going toward storefront, large
[15]       streetscaping, and you can't do that unless you
[16]       have parking.  So I would have to leave that to
[17]       the judgment of this Council and Scott, which I
[18]       have a lot of faith in.
[19]                 Number two, I have this question to I
[20]       guess Mr. Weed.  In the county, our O&I also
[21]       includes housing.  And I've not read this, and
[22]       this is really -- O&I is not something I see a
[23]       lot on the county other than when it comes to
[24]       housing.
[25]                 And what they do is they come in and
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 [1]       they say, "Oh, we're going to turn this to O&I,"
 [2]       and then what you end up with is some very low-
 [3]       income housing where you thought you were going
 [4]       to get Office/Institutional.
 [5]                 If we were to have PUD, would that
 [6]       allow housing in our O&I?
 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes and no.  If there's
 [8]       a specific mixed-use development district, it
 [9]       would be allowed in the mixed-use development
[10]       district with very limited setbacks but
[11]       obviously some sort of, you know, greenspace
[12]       differentiation, that type of thing.  However,
[13]       that wouldn't necessarily make any kind of
[14]       modification to O&I.
[15]                 How I prefer to do these things -- and
[16]       Scott may disagree on this -- I'm very much
[17]       against overlay districts.  I think they're a
[18]       bad idea.  I think a zone should be a zone.  And
[19]       if you have a mixed-use zone, then you can
[20]       locate that anywhere as long as you've got the
[21]       appropriate amount of land to do the project.
[22]                 So that's the answer -- the best answer
[23]       I can give to the question.
[24]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  And currently, does
[25]       this zoning ordinance address the potential
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 [1]       future problems that we may have if this does
 [2]       become a multiple-use area and then you do have
 [3]       the housing?
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  This ordinance does
 [5]       not.
 [6]                 However, Scott and I are very well
 [7]       aware of the potentialities out there.  And this
 [8]       is a very big elephant to eat --
 [9]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  Yes, it is.
[10]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- and we're eating the
[11]       elephant one bite at a time.  So we're very
[12]       conscious of those issues.
[13]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  That is a danger I
[14]       would like the City Council to be very aware of
[15]       when you're voting on this, is the future use
[16]       when it comes to O&I, mixed use can result in
[17]       things that we can never even dream that we want
[18]       and are very undesirable.
[19]                 MS. FRAYSSE:  I'd like to speak in
[20]       favor.  Susan Fraysse.
[21]                 And I have maybe a little different
[22]       perspective.  I like what I've heard about the
[23]       plan.  I have been involved with the LCI first,
[24]       with the Comp Plan after that, with the Zoning
[25]       Ordinance, and I see a pattern sometimes in our
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 [1]       city of being so democratic and so inclusive
 [2]       that we get so many people involved and they
 [3]       have so many differing opinions, you can
 [4]       nitpick.  And I think the word I'm thinking of
 [5]       is "micromanage."
 [6]                 And that's a danger for the city of
 [7]       Doraville because it has held us back.  Our
 [8]       current zoning ordinance was written in 1987,
 [9]       and we're going to be stuck in 1987 if we can't
[10]       move off the dime and use some of the
[11]       professional expertise that we have.
[12]                 But having said all that, I've listened
[13]       to -- I have not looked at the document.  I knew
[14]       it was available.  I knew I could ask to look at
[15]       it, maybe have, you know, pages printed out or
[16]       whatever.
[17]                 We've been through several hearings.
[18]       All of the discussion that's gone back and forth
[19]       through the members of the Council with the
[20]       planner and the negotiation, too, I feel like
[21]       we've had a real good hearing on this little
[22]       tiny piece of what we need to do.
[23]                 So even though there could be others in
[24]       this room who have not read it, who haven't seen
[25]       it, who might have an opinion, I hope that we
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 [1]       would go ahead and move on.
 [2]                 I would say that in response to
 [3]       something Tom said, yes, I can see why he might
 [4]       want to restrict parking to the MARTA area and
 [5]       the Southern Bell, but I have seen other cities
 [6]       do things with offices on the ground floor on
 [7]       the street level and put that parking up over
 [8]       the top.  Doesn't mean we have to have it to
 [9]       begin with, but this preserves the potential in
[10]       the future, and that is not something I would
[11]       object to.  And they negotiated it and they got
[12]       it down to a half mile radius.
[13]                 But I really want to support the work
[14]       of our planner and our attorney and the previous
[15]       hearings that have all been reviewed -- all
[16]       these levels have been reviewed by the Council
[17]       -- and all the work that's gone before this for
[18]       the last four years.  So I'm speaking very much
[19]       in favor of this.
[20]                 Thanks.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Any opposition?
[22]                           - - -
[23]                       (No response)
[24]                           - - -
[25]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Scott, I believe we're
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 [1]       ready to . . .
 [2]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Okay.  We have heard
 [3]       one comment tonight, and I do want to agree.  On
 [4]       page 19, climate control, number 7 is that we're
 [5]       simply going to say "There shall be no
 [6]       preclusion of multi-story facilities which
 [7]       contain a" -- and we're just going to say
 [8]       "elevator for patrons' use."
 [9]                 So along with what we previously
[10]       discussed, that which has been offered by the
[11]       Planning Commission, I would like to include
[12]       that if you so are inclined to approve this
[13]       tonight.  We're simply going to say "elevator."
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'd like to


[15]       postpone this until the next meeting, with all
[16]       the changes that we've made.  And I'd like to
[17]       give Mr. Anderson and whoever else may want to
[18]       review the corrected copy since --
[19]                 What time did you correct this copy
[20]       today and make the corrections on it?
[21]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  What time did I print
[22]       the copy?
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  What time did


[24]       you make the corrections and print the copy?
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Probably about 12:30.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  12:30?
 [2]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Uh-huh.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So, you know,


 [4]       I think that we owe it to the public if they
 [5]       want to look at this and see what changes, give
 [6]       any kind of feedback or whatever.  That's my
 [7]       personal feelings.
 [8]                 I'd like to postpone it until the next
 [9]       meeting.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Make that in the form
[11]       of a motion.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Make a motion


[13]       that we postpone it until the next meeting,
[14]       which I believe is January the 19th.
[15]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  January the 20th.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do I get a second?
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Second.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Excuse me?
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Second.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anymore discussion?
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  If we postpone


[22]       it, we can't make any more changes tonight?
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Pardon me?  I would say


[24]       make them to Scott between now and the next
[25]       meeting.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, any


 [2]       changes that are going to be made, first of all,
 [3]       we need everybody that wants to see the copy of
 [4]       what we have now --
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, I don't
 [6]       disagree.  It's just that, you know, from the
 [7]       comments, there was one other change I was going
 [8]       to talk about.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Oh, well, you


[10]       can go ahead -- you can go ahead and comment on
[11]       any more changes that need to be made, but I
[12]       still think --
[13]                 The motion was just to postpone this
[14]       until the next meeting.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.  It's just


[16]       if we do that, we can't make those changes now.
[17]       We'd have to wait till the next meeting.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, go ahead


[19]       and make the changes and then we'll -- I'll
[20]       bring the motion back up.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.  Yeah.


[22]                 I just want to bring up with veterinary
[23]       clinics, I mean one thing I don't like about
[24]       veterinary clinics is the ones that have the
[25]       outside kennels, the dogs will just bark all
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 [1]       night long.  Obviously, I don't think we want
 [2]       that.
 [3]                 I wanted to --
 [4]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  What page is that on?
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, it's
 [6]       basically an exclusion.
 [7]                 And I wanted to propose adding
 [8]       veterinary clinics as long as they're fully
 [9]       enclosed or possibly adding veterinary clinics
[10]       as a conditional use as long as they're fully
[11]       enclosed.  Because I have a cat, too.  I have to
[12]       drive all the way over to Decatur, you know, to
[13]       get her shots.
[14]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Do be aware this
[15]       applies to a very small percentage of your
[16]       downtown district.  You have properties that are
[17]       zoned C2 in the downtown district that are
[18]       presently available under conditional use to
[19]       have a veterinary clinic.
[20]                 So when Mr. Hart was referring to those
[21]       O-I properties in the downtown district, the
[22]       bulk of the O-I property are city properties.
[23]       There's just a few that are not city properties.
[24]       So this is not applying broadly to the entire
[25]       downtown district.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No.  I understand


 [2]       that.
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  It's already provided
 [4]       for.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I just think it
 [6]       seems like it's a use that I could live with as
 [7]       long as it was enclosed.  So I don't know what
 [8]       anyone else says on that.  To me, as long as
 [9]       it's an enclosed building, I can live with it.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Mr. Hart has


[11]       another question.
[12]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Come on up, Mr. Hart.
[13]                 MR. HART:  Since Scott mentioned my
[14]       name, the O&I you talked before as a very small
[15]       area, I don't get why we're excluding veterinary
[16]       clinics in that area, which I don't have a
[17]       problem with it as long as it's in C-2, but
[18]       we're also putting an abortion clinic in there.
[19]       So is it so important right next to City Hall to
[20]       have an abortion clinic because we can't have a
[21]       veterinarian clinic?  I mean there's one a mile
[22]       away in Chamblee you could go march on any
[23]       Sunday down there if you want to.  But I don't
[24]       know why we're obsessed with putting that in
[25]       there but we can't have -- dog and cats, we have


Page 110


 [1]       a lot of those in Doraville, but we don't have
 [2]       one, so --
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Scott, can you --
 [4]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I'll be happy to
 [5]       respond.
 [6]                 If the folks in the city of Doraville,
 [7]       where O-I is typically next to residential,
 [8]       would like a veterinary clinic next to their
 [9]       home and the Council would consent to that, I
[10]       have no problem.
[11]                 But remember, O-I is a transitional
[12]       zoning that is typically next to residential.
[13]       So if you allow a veterinary clinic in O-I
[14]       either as a conditional use or a permitted use,
[15]       you might end up having a veterinary clinic next
[16]       door to somebody's home.  That's my concern.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Then I'm going


[18]       to have to speak against the conditional use of
[19]       an abortion clinic next to anything in
[20]       Doraville.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And I agree.


[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  But what about


[23]       veterinary clinics?  Again, fully enclosed.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Can you add --
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I mean if
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 [1]       everyone says no, that's fine.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Can you add "fully
 [3]       enclosed" there?
 [4]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  We can look at it.
 [5]       Whatever you'd like me to do, I'll be happy to
 [6]       do.  It's not my recommendation that you include
 [7]       it.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, how about a


 [9]       fully enclosed veterinary clinic as a
[10]       conditional use?  That way, if someone wants it,
[11]       they can bring it to the Council, and if Council
[12]       think it's a good place in the transitional area
[13]       to have one, fine.
[14]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  And you do realize next
[15]       to residential, that would be less than 45 feet
[16]       from the property line?
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  But they would


[18]       have to bring it to the Council and get approval
[19]       before they could do that.
[20]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, what I'm saying
[21]       is just be aware that the way this is set up,
[22]       you only have a 45-foot buffer --
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.  I
[24]       understand.
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  -- between residential
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 [1]       and O&I --
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Uh-huh.
 [3]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  -- and that is
 [4]       standard.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And some future


 [6]       council I'm sure will consider that if this
 [7]       comes up before them to make that decision.
 [8]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Okay.  If that is the
 [9]       wishes of the Council, then we'll change that
[10]       text.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, I don't
[12]       know.  I'm bringing it up.  If it's not, I can
[13]       live with that too, so.
[14]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Have we got a motion on


[15]       the table or do we --
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I still want


[17]       to make a motion to postpone this until the next
[18]       meeting.
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do we get a second?
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  I second.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Let me ask a
[22]       question.  Will this come back up as a public
[23]       hearing?  If so, we cannot put it on the next
[24]       meeting.
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No, sir, it would not.
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 [1]       I mean technically the public-hearing portion
 [2]       has been closed.
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The Mayor showed
 [5]       courtesy to Mr. Hart to allow him to come back
 [6]       and speak again, although technically you didn't
 [7]       have to.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Right.
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And you could reopen
[10]       the public hearing again.  But if you do that,
[11]       then you're going to have to make a motion to
[12]       once again postpone this matter until the next
[13]       Council meeting, to a date certain, or otherwise
[14]       you have to readvertise this again.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I got a motion and a
[16]       second.  Call the roll.
[17]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[18]       Alexander?
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.
[20]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  No.
[22]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[24]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  No.
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 [1]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
 [3]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
 [4]       Spangler?
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
 [6]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  So this will come back
 [7]       up at --
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  It's a tie.


 [9]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  It's a tie.
[10]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Read the motion.
[11]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  To postpone the O-I
[12]       and O-W to the next Council meeting.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Postpone it?  Yes.  I
[14]       vote yes.
[15]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Now I would advise that


[16]       you make a motion, Mr. Mayor or members of the
[17]       Council, that you're going to postpone the
[18]       entire --
[19]                 Well, let me ask you.  Since you
[20]       apparently want to make additional changes,
[21]       which is fine, to the ordinance, you can do one
[22]       of two things.  You can postpone it with the
[23]       notation that you don't want to reopen the
[24]       public hearing or you can postpone it with the
[25]       notation that you do want to reopen it as a
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 [1]       public hearing.  So that's obviously your
 [2]       choice.
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  My point was that you
 [4]       cannot open it -- we cannot open it as a public
 [5]       hearing in a regular Council meeting, and you
 [6]       answered that question.
 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  For tonight, sir, but
 [8]       not for -- what you've just done is you
 [9]       postponed any kind of decisionmaking on this
[10]       matter until at least the next regular meeting.
[11]                 Now, because there are going to be
[12]       changes apparently made to the ordinance, you
[13]       have an option under the law to reopen the
[14]       public hearing again.  You don't have to do that
[15]       but you can.  If you choose to do that, you
[16]       would either have to readvertise it or you can
[17]       not readvertise it.
[18]                 But in order to not readvertise it,
[19]       you've got to have a motion that says you intend
[20]       to carry this over to the next available meeting
[21]       to a date and time, place, specified, and you
[22]       intend to reopen the public meeting or not.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I think the


[24]       way I understand it, the people who did speak
[25]       were all in favor of this.  There probably would
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 [1]       be some minor changes that some of us might want
 [2]       to recommend.  But I would feel a lot more
 [3]       comfortable giving the public an opportunity to
 [4]       see this ordinance as it stands now so that they
 [5]       can be comfortable with it also.
 [6]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And that's going to
 [7]       happen.  That's done.  You have voted on it, and
 [8]       that's going to happen.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, that's


[10]       what I'm saying.  As far as having another
[11]       public hearing, I don't feel like we need to
[12]       have, but I feel like these people should be
[13]       able to see what we're about to adopt.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  But if you


[15]       don't have another public hearing, the reason
[16]       you postponed it is because you wanted these
[17]       citizens to have the ability to read this
[18]       document before you voted on it.  If you don't
[19]       have another public hearing in the proper
[20]       structure, their comments are going to be moot.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  Well,


[22]       then, let's have another public hearing.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  How much do
es


[24]       it cost us to run an ad?
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Depends on the type of
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 [1]       ad, and we've already run two ads for this.  $45
 [2]       to $60, something of that nature, depending on
 [3]       if we can get it in, you know.
 [4]                 I mean we're already -- I think we're
 [5]       past the next -- you know, if I'm going to run a
 [6]       new ad, we're not going to be able to do it at
 [7]       the next meeting.
 [8]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  So where we are at with


 [9]       this thing is there seems to be a consensus to
[10]       have some form of public hearing at the next
[11]       available meeting.
[12]                 Now, how you do that legally is you
[13]       either make a motion and a second -- you've
[14]       already postponed it.  But you need to make a
[15]       motion and a second to postpone the entire --
[16]       this entire event until the next available
[17]       public meeting, and then you're going to have a
[18]       public hearing over again.  That's fine.
[19]       Legally, you can do that.  And you won't have to
[20]       run an ad.  Or you can have Scott run an ad.
[21]       And at whatever meeting, if we can meet the
[22]       schedule under the CPA, then you'll do the whole
[23]       thing over again.  So you have two options.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So what you


[25]       just said is we can have a public hearing next
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 [1]       meeting without advertising.
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That is my opinion, as
 [3]       long as you -- I would ask you to make another
 [4]       motion saying that you want to -- it says you're
 [5]       postponing the consideration of this ordinance
 [6]       until the next public meeting at whatever time
 [7]       and --
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, we're
 [9]       postponing the public meeting.
[10]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The whole public
[11]       hearing.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right, yeah.
[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The public hearing.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  Do I


[15]       need to amend the motion I just made or make an
[16]       additional motion?
[17]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Make another motion.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  I make


[19]       the motion to carry forward the public hearing
[20]       at the next Council meeting, whatever date that
[21]       is in January.  What?  The 20th?
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  19th.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  19th?   Well,


[24]       I thought it was the 19th and --
[25]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  The 19th is a holiday.
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  It would be the 20th.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  On the


 [3]       20th, and we can pick it up at 6 o'clock.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  What's the


 [5]       problem?
 [6]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  The problem that we
 [7]       have is I was not aware that the City
 [8]       acknowledges the Martin Luther King Day holiday.
 [9]                 There are two items that are already
[10]       scheduled and advertised for the 19th, and one
[11]       of them is the rezoning at Flowers Road, which,
[12]       as you're aware, has been a court case or
[13]       apparently some sort of Quality of Life action
[14]       on the property.
[15]                 We just erected a sign on the property
[16]       on the 2nd, I believe, to meet the 15-day
[17]       requirement.  So that would require redoing the
[18]       sign, redoing all the ads and convening the
[19]       Planning Commission for the specific purpose of
[20]       getting a number of things reviewed by them to
[21]       get to you in a timely manner.
[22]                 So if we don't have a meeting on the
[23]       19th at least to table to a date specific, we're
[24]       going to be out the investment on those items.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Is there any
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 [1]       reason why we couldn't have the meeting on the
 [2]       19th even though it's a holiday?
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Legally, there's no
 [4]       reason to do that.  Legally, you could have the
 [5]       meeting.
 [6]                 As your lawyer, I wouldn't advise you
 [7]       to do that.  Legally, you can have the meeting,
 [8]       but I would not advise you to do that.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  But what has


[10]       this got to do with postponing the O&I and O&W
[11]       tonight until next meeting?
[12]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Your next meeting --
[13]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  We have to give it a
[14]       date certain.
[15]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  -- is the 19th is what
[16]       we're believing.  And we had intended on having
[17]       a meeting or at least have you table stuff on
[18]       the 19th to another day.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Postpone stuff


[20]       on the 19th.
[21]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Correct.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Okay.  So why


[23]       can't somebody just postpone -- come down and
[24]       postpone this on the 19th?
[25]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  If there is a quorum on


American Court Reporting Company, Inc. Min-U-Script® (30) Page 117 - Page 120







City Council Meeting  
City of Doraville, Georgia


Before Mayor Ray Jenkins
January 5, 2009


Page 121


 [1]       the 19th, they can postpone as long as the
 [2]       attorney gives consent to that.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Show up and


 [4]       postpone them all for one day?
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, you can do that.
 [6]       That would be legal.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.
 [8]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  And then you don't
 [9]       have to readvertise and all of that.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Then have our


[11]       regular meeting on the 20th, and postpone this
[12]       issue to --
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Would that be


[14]       any disrespect for the holiday?
[15]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  As your lawyer and as
[16]       the lawyer to an elected body, I would not
[17]       advise you to have a meeting on that day.
[18]                 There's nothing illegal about it.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.  But for


[20]       purposes of the motion we just made, it would be
[21]       the 20th.
[22]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  The 20th.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And now we've


[24]       got the motion on the table to have to include
[25]       the public meeting at the next -- to continue
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 [1]       the public hearing at the next meeting --
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Which will be the


 [3]       20th.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- the 20th.


 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Do I get a
 [6]       second?
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Second.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll, please.
 [9]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[10]       Alexander?
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.
[12]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  No.
[14]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[16]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  No.
[18]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[20]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[21]       Spangler?
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
[23]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  It's a tie.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Is this some kind of a
[25]       game?
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  No.  We just


 [2]       want the public to have the opportunity to be
 [3]       able to . . .
 [4]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Read that last motion.
 [5]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Carry the public
 [6]       hearing over to the next Council meeting which
 [7]       would be 1/20 of '09.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I thought we'd already
 [9]       done that.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Now you don't


[11]       have to advertise for it.
[12]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Right.
[13]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I say yes.
[14]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Okay.  So I'm under-
[15]       standing, anything that's advertised for the
[16]       19th, we start over; correct?  That's my
[17]       understanding.
[18]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That's what I think you
[19]       have to do.
[20]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Okay.  As long as I'm
[21]       aware of that.
[22]                 I will notify the applicant of the
[23]       item.
[24]                 The other item I'd like to address is
[25]       how will the public see this?  It would be my
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 [1]       recommendation to you that I provide a copy to
 [2]       Mr. Howe and have it loaded on the Web site.
 [3]       Otherwise, the folks will be paying 25 cents per
 [4]       page for copies of the ordinance.  And not that
 [5]       I'm opposed to anybody coming to see the City
 [6]       Clerk for that intent and purpose.  Since
 [7]       there's so much interest, I think that it would
 [8]       be appropriate to load it onto the City Web site
 [9]       ads a draft and then have folks submit -- please
[10]       submit written comments to the Planning and
[11]       Zoning -- to the attention -- excuse me -- of
[12]       the City Council and the Planning and Zoning
[13]       staff.  So that would expedite our next review
[14]       time.
[15]                 Again, the text that I make a
[16]       recommendation on may not change at all, but I
[17]       want you to be aware of what the public is
[18]       submitting to you with respect to this district.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I agree.  That's


[20]       why I put it on the agenda.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Is that agreeable to
[22]       the people that was for it but wanted further
[23]       input?
[24]                 Stuart?
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Mr. Anderson,
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 [1]       is that agreeable to you?
 [2]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Yes, yes.
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  We'll put it on
 [4]       the Web site, but anybody can, if they want,
 [5]       still come up and get a copy by paying so much.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  So there is


 [7]       no way to salvage all the signage, ads,
 [8]       everything that's been done for this stuff
 [9]       scheduled on the 19th?
[10]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The only way to salvage


[11]       it would be to have a meeting on the 19th --
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  To postpone


[13]       it.
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- to either hear it
[15]       then or to postpone it, which is perfectly
[16]       legal, and that's an option.
[17]                 As your city attorney, I will never
[18]       advise you to have a meeting on that day.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  But we could


[20]       have a meeting to postpone on that day.
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I wouldn't advise you
[22]       to do that, either.
[23]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  How are we going to do
[24]       it, then?
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I wouldn't advise you
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 [1]       to have a meeting on that day.
 [2]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  How are you going to do


 [3]       it?
 [4]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  He's saying it's not
 [5]       illegal to do it but he's not advising that we
 [6]       do it.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  We should not


 [8]       do it.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I know, but --
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  So do we


[11]       print a retraction on the ad?
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, that's --
[13]                 You don't have to print a retraction.
[14]       You just don't have the meeting.  And when you
[15]       get here, there'll be a posting up on the night,
[16]       "Due to the Martin Luther King holiday, all
[17]       meetings previously scheduled for the 19th are
[18]       hereby cancelled."
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Very good.
[20]                 MS. FRAYSSE:  And put it on the Web
[21]       site.
[22]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And you can put it on
[23]       the Web page, yeah.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  But then he


[25]       has to run the ads and change the signage and
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 [1]       everything.
 [2]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, ma'am.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  But if he had


 [4]       been aware that we were off on the 19th, then he
 [5]       could have made that adjustment at that time;
 [6]       correct?
 [7]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  That's absolutely
 [8]       correct.  I've never worked for a government
 [9]       that observed that holiday, but maybe I've been
[10]       in a different situation.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  So there's no


[12]       way -- because if we're going to postpone this
[13]       lady again, I mean she's been waiting for over a
[14]       month.  So we're going to postpone her again for
[15]       another two to three weeks.
[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, ma'am.  That is
[17]       inevitable.
[18]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  However, we still
[19]       discuss it at the Planning Commission on January
[20]       8th, so we'll get that portion out of the way at
[21]       least.
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay?
[23]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  That's it for me.
[24]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Where did we get on
[25]       you, Murray?
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Mr. Mayor, we're on
 [2]       Item No. 8, the Fine and Bond Schedule.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  The public
 [4]       hearing is closed?
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes, sir.
 [6]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  The public hearing is
 [7]       closed.
 [8]                 Go ahead, Murray.
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I sent the Council a
[10]       memo on December the 8th that referred to the
[11]       latest version of the fine and bond schedule.
[12]                 We had decided to break it down into
[13]       two parts, one part being the State law, which
[14]       you've already adopted, the other part being a
[15]       review of the local ordinance provisions which
[16]       you have not adopted.
[17]                 I've thoroughly gone through all the
[18]       local ordinance provisions.  What you had
[19]       attached to the memo included both the Title 40
[20]       and other State law provisions but also the
[21]       local ordinance provisions.
[22]                 I sent you a memo with regard to some
[23]       additions I made because we had some offenses in
[24]       the code that technically didn't have penalties.
[25]       So I've justified all of that.
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 [1]                 The only remaining question would be
 [2]       are you happy with the existing local-ordinance
 [3]       penalties or would you like to increase them to
 [4]       some other amounts?  You can increase them up to
 [5]       $1,000 -- anything from one dollar or one cent,
 [6]       actually, up to a thousand dollars.
 [7]                 And you don't have to worry about the
 [8]       surcharges or the bond amounts.  We'll take care
 [9]       of that.
[10]                 But if you're happy with the list of
[11]       fines as is, you can just adopt them, or if you
[12]       want to make changes to specific ones, we'll
[13]       change them.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  The offenses


[15]       that are listed with no codes, what's up with
[16]       that?
[17]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  On the chart, there are
[18]       two sections.  One would be the Title 40 motor
[19]       vehicle codes or the relevant State law
[20]       underneath the Georgia Code section or the City
[21]       Ordinance section.
[22]                 And if there's anything that's listed
[23]       that doesn't have either a Georgia Code section
[24]       or a City Ordinance section, it should be
[25]       something like a first or a second offense.  So
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 [1]       there really shouldn't be any -- there may be,
 [2]       because I might have missed it, but there
 [3]       shouldn't be any offense that doesn't have
 [4]       either a Georgia Code section citation or a City
 [5]       Ordinance section citation.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Damage to


 [7]       city property?  These pages aren't numbered.  It
 [8]       starts with U-turn violation.
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Could you count the
[10]       pages of the chart for me?
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I don't know


[12]       which order my pages are in.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  That would be


[14]       number --
[15]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  It's in alphabetical
[16]       order if that's helpful.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  It would be page


[18]       3.  There are seven items that don't have a
[19]       Georgia Code or City Ordinance or a fine listed.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Giving false


[21]       name.  Is that a State law?  That's State?
[22]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  So it should


[24]       have a State code?
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Okay.  Well, that's
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 [1]       interesting.  At this time, I don't have an
 [2]       explanation for that, but I'll look into it.
 [3]                 Oh, yes.  Of course I do.  40-8-7
 [4]       covers all of those offenses.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Oh, okay.


 [6]       But it doesn't have a fine.  It just has a bond.
 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The fine is the first
 [8]       one listed.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Oh, okay.


[10]       The 113?
[11]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Correct.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Twenty-seven?


[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yeah.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Maria, did you


[15]       say that was already read?
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Do you want


[17]       to read your note?
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  No.  I'd like


[19]       for you to read it for me.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Okay.
[21]                 Ms. Fleming had sent out an e-mail with
[22]       some suggestions on some lowering of some fines.
[23]       One was 19-108.
[24]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Okay.  Give me one
[25]       second.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I've got to


 [2]       find it.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  That's junk
 [4]       vehicles.  Murray, it's page 4.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'm there.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Her
 [7]       suggestion was for first offense, two fifty;
 [8]       second offense, 500.  It's currently 500 and a
 [9]       thousand.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  And Chief,
[11]       perhaps if you know the answer to this.
[12]                 Murray, these define the maximum but
[13]       the judge has discretion to go --
[14]                 CHIEF KING:  That's correct.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- lower.  So
[16]       albeit the fine could say a thousand, they could
[17]       say, "You're a great person.  You did a good
[18]       defense.  That'll be $100.00."
[19]                 CHIEF KING:  Additional circumstances,
[20]       mitigating circumstances makes --
[21]                 The only time when a judge is in
[22]       trouble -- and Mr. Weed, correct me -- is if
[23]       this bond says minimum fine.
[24]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That is correct.
[25]                 CHIEF KING:  Then the judge is then
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 [1]       mandated that he can't go below that.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Okay.  Thank you.


 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  And then on


 [4]       the same page --
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  So first offense junked
 [6]       vehicles 250, second offense 500.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Uh-huh.


 [8]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Okay.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  And on the


[10]       same page, 5-35 --
[11]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Okay.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  -- she
[13]       suggested a hundred.
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  For property
[15]       maintenance.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Appearance of


[17]       property.
[18]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  All right.  Well, the
[19]       first, property maintenance, first offense is --
[20]                 Okay.  I'm with you.  500?
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.  She said


[22]       100.
[23]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I'm sorry.  Got it.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  And then 5-38


[25]       she said 100.
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Okay.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  5-39, she


 [3]       suggested 100.  -40 and -41.
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  The second -41.


 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  She didn't


 [6]       specify.  It just says 5-41.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yeah, but the
 [8]       first -41 is --
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Is already


[10]       100.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  -- is already
[12]       100.
[13]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yeah.  The second one


[14]       is visible address required.  That makes sense.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  11-6(b).


[16]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Okay.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  She suggested


[18]       100.  And then 19-61 through -65.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  That's stopping,


[20]       standing and parking.
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Okay.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Now, that's


[23]       one that has a minimum.  So that would be their
[24]       minimum fine and they would have to pay $100.
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Right, unless you
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 [1]       change it.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  And that one is


 [3]       the one that they were using for a vehicle that
 [4]       is possibly parking on the grass, and I just --
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Right.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  -- felt that it


 [7]       was excessive as a minimum charge.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  The junked
 [9]       vehicle.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.  We're


[11]       talking about stopping, standing and parking.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Stopping,
[13]       standing and parking, 19- --
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The vehicle could still
[15]       be properly tagged and be operable but it was
[16]       just left somewhere, you know, or driven onto
[17]       the grass.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I thought


[19]       parking on the grass was a different violation.
[20]       It is a different violation?
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  There is another.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Do you know


[23]       what the violation number is?
[24]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, you can do it in
[25]       more than one location, too.
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 [1]                 CHIEF KING:  It is a different
 [2]       violation.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I got you.  $500


 [4]       minimum.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  You could do the same
 [6]       offense, though, underneath different statutes.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I've always had


 [8]       my questions on the stopping, standing and
 [9]       parking.  Can you guys give me some clarity on
[10]       what a stopping, standing or parking offense
[11]       might be?
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Like parking in the
[13]       middle of a turning lane and blocking the road.
[14]                 CHIEF KING:  Blocking the road.
[15]       Basically violating -- interfering with the flow
[16]       of traffic.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Right.  Picking


[18]       up people down here by Home Depot.
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  I got stopping


[20]       and parking.  What about standing?
[21]                 CHIEF KING:  It's another term that's
[22]       used for the same offense.  It basically
[23]       particularly describes the action of the
[24]       vehicle, you know.  "I wasn't parking.  I was
[25]       standing.  I mean I had it in drive."
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  "I was sitting in the
 [2]       car.  The car is running but I'm not going
 [3]       anywhere."
 [4]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Got you.  Okay.


 [5]       I'm with you.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Then we need to


 [7]       clarify this because Code Enforcement is using
 [8]       this particular offense.
 [9]                 CHIEF KING:  The Quality of Life unit
[10]       is using parking on the grass, which is a City
[11]       Code offense.  And I apologize, I don't have it
[12]       off the top of my head what the code.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  It's not on
[14]       this list.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yeah.  I'm not


[16]       seeing it.  There's one for tall grass.
[17]                 CHIEF KING:  It's parking on unpaved
[18]       surfaces, I think you might see.  See if you see
[19]       it there.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  I don't see


[21]       it.  I see illegal parking.
[22]                 CHIEF KING:  No, that's --
[23]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Are you thinking of
[24]       prohibited parking, Chief?  That's 19-67.
[25]                 CHIEF KING:  It was passed during the
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 [1]       previous City Council because the offenses got
 [2]       -- I think some of the members of the previous
 [3]       Council remember the discussions on this.
 [4]                 But it refers to parking on the grass.
 [5]       It's specific to that.
 [6]                           - - -
 [7]            (Brief discussions at Council table.)
 [8]                           - - -
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  So I guess we


[10]       need to verify which law is being applied,
[11]       because 19-67 doesn't say anything about parking
[12]       on the grass.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  It was one of


[14]       these that you --
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  It's
[16]       prohibited --
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- passed out


[18]       to us --
[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  -- parking.


[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- that did


[21]       have parking on the grass, I'm sure, and it was
[22]       a $500 fine.
[23]                 CHIEF KING:  If we probably could have
[24]       a moment, we can go do the research.
[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  You can look at it
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 [1]       right here.
 [2]                 CHIEF KING:  I remember the discussion.
 [3]       It was a very heated discussion at the time.  I
 [4]       think Mr. Spangler and Ms. Pittman remember.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I sure do.


 [6]                 CHIEF KING:  I know you do, sir.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We're going to take a
 [8]       five-minute break while they research this.
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I've got it.  It's
[10]       19-65, parking on unpaved or --
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We're going to take a
[12]       break.
[13]                           - - -
[14]                      (Brief recess.)
[15]                           - - -
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Murray, what else you
[17]       got?
[18]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Mr. Mayor, I really
[19]       don't have much of anything.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Good.
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  To bring this thing to
[22]       some kind of conclusion, during the break we
[23]       resolved the issue.  19-65 is in the Code.
[24]                 The Chief and I are both correct.
[25]       Municipal Code Corporation refers to all the
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 [1]       local ordinance parking violations under Article
 [2]       III as stopping, standing and parking, and what
 [3]       that includes is 19-61, 19-62, -63, -64 and -65,
 [4]       and the penalty is listed in -66 and the minimum
 [5]       penalties are listed in the chart appropriately
 [6]       for all those Code sections.
 [7]                 Also during the break, Councilman
 [8]       Fleming suggested that the only one she really
 [9]       had an issue with was the one dealing with
[10]       19-65, and that deals with parking on unpaved
[11]       surfaces.  Her thinking was that $5,000 was too
[12]       high --
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  $500.
[14]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- $500 was too high
[15]       for that.  Therefore, she requested that we pull
[16]       19-65 out and lower it to -- I didn't get that
[17]       part yet.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  $100 and $250.


[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  $100 and $250.


[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Okay.
[21]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  That's not a
[22]       minimum.  Is that minimum?
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.
[24]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Would you have a
[25]       minimum on those?  Is that --
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  What are they?  First
 [2]       offense and second offense?
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I think we


 [4]       should leave it up, like you said, to the judge.
 [5]       Have a maximum of --
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  I agree,
 [7]       because I mean the judge certainly has
 [8]       discretion.  And when you start lowering, I
 [9]       think we're going to have all kind of problems.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  But it says


[11]       minimum now, so he can't charge less than that
[12]       now.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Less than $500.


[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No, he can't.


[15]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Correct.  For a first
[16]       offense for parking on the grass, the minimum
[17]       the judge can do is $500.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  If that's the


[19]       case --
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  That needs to


[21]       come out.
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  -- that's true,


[23]       yeah.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Extract the


[25]       minimum as well?
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 [1]                 Do you feel that, Ms. Alexander?
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  But I don't


 [3]       know about the other offenses in that.
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And Ms. Fleming wasn't


 [5]       interested in --
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  No.
 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- changing the other
 [8]       offenses.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.  Just


[10]       19-65.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  So we're going to


[12]       take out 19-65 as a separate line.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Right.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Change the
[15]       amounts to --
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  $100 and $250.


[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- $100 for the


[18]       first offense, $250 --
[19]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  With no minimum.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No minimum.


[21]       That's basically maximum.
[22]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  All right.  Can do.
[23]       Easy enough.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  That's better.


[25]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Were there any other
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 [1]       suggestions or changes?
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  No.  Did you


 [3]       need a copy of her e-mail?
 [4]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I think I got it.  I've
 [5]       been taking copious notes but --
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Are those
 [7]       acceptable to the rest of the Council?
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I think so.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Yeah.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  So at this point,


[11]       we would make a motion to pass this?
[12]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Yes.  Make a motion to
[13]       pass the Doraville Fine and Bond Schedule
[14]       pursuant to Exhibit A and ordinance 2008-28.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Do I have a motion?
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  So moved.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  All right.  Second?
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Second.
[19]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll.
[20]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[21]       Alexander?
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[23]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
[25]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
 [2]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
 [4]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
 [6]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
 [7]       Spangler?
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Item No. 9,
[10]       we're going to elect a new or re-elect,
[11]       whatever, the Mayor Pro Tem.
[12]                 Do I have a motion?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Mr. Mayor, I'd


[14]       like to move to nominate Councilwoman Pittman as
[15]       Mayor Pro Tem.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Second.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anymore discussion?
[18]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Well, from legal, that
[19]       happens to be fine with me because apparently
[20]       Ms. Pittman was the highest vote getter
[21]       underneath the terms of the current charter;
[22]       therefore, that would be fine.  In my opinion,
[23]       she's already the Mayor Pro Tem.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  But isn't this


[25]       illegal according to you?
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 [1]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  I mean you can -- you
 [2]       can -- if you're going to essentially affirm
 [3]       something that's already a statement of fact, I
 [4]       have no problem with that.
 [5]                 Ms. Pittman, in my opinion, is right
 [6]       now -- without any action by the part of the
 [7]       Council, she is the Mayor Pro Tem of the city.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  What am I?
 [9]       Chopped liver?
[10]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No, sir.  I'm just --
[11]       all I do is read the charter, Councilman.  I was
[12]       as surprised as anybody.  But since you have
[13]       resigned --
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Just to solve any


[15]       issues, the charter -- what we're talking about
[16]       is the charter says that a new Mayor Pro Tem is
[17]       elected in May, and that's just what the letter
[18]       of the law says.  So apparently it's been done
[19]       wrong for 30-something years.
[20]                 So just to remove any issues on that, I
[21]       went ahead and submitted a piece of paper that
[22]       says as of today, 6 o'clock, I resign as Mayor
[23]       Pro Tem, which frees the Council to choose
[24]       another Mayor Pro Tem.
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So is it legal
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 [1]       now for us to choose another according to the
 [2]       charter?
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  In my professional
 [4]       opinion, Councilman Pittman is the Mayor Pro Tem
 [5]       right now without any action --
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, then --


 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  -- to be taken.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- we don't


 [9]       even need to vote on it, then.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Well, I --
[11]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That would be my
[12]       opinion.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  As a member of


[14]       this Council, I'd like to confirm it, and I
[15]       think Donna would prefer it.
[16]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Call the roll, please.
[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I would
[18]       rather, since counsel said -- legal counsel said
[19]       we don't need to, I'd rather not.
[20]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  There is nothing
[21]       legally wrong with having a vote of affirmation,
[22]       having the congregation say "amen," but it won't
[23]       have any effect legally.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, it doesn't


[25]       mean -- just out of curiosity, if the Council
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 [1]       wanted to choose someone else, could they do
 [2]       that at this point?
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  No, sir.  Not unless
 [4]       Councilman Pittman resigns.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And how long


 [6]       will this term last now, Mr. Weed?
 [7]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  The last --
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  One year.
 [9]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  That's an excellent
[10]       question, Councilman.  The Clerk and I have been
[11]       talking about that.
[12]                 Here's how it's going to work.  And
[13]       unfortunately, none of these things are easy.
[14]       But if the -- if we do the charter change
[15]       resolution in February that you suggested and
[16]       then the legislature adopts it in February or
[17]       March, then what would happen would be they'll
[18]       change it to a January election.
[19]                 So Councilman Pittman, in my opinion,
[20]       unless we craft some specific legislation
[21]       covering exactly what we want to do, she would
[22]       remain as Mayor Pro Tem until the month of
[23]       January when there would be an election by
[24]       Council or until she quits or is no longer able
[25]       to serve.
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 [1]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  It's one year from
 [2]       today, the same as we're doing it now.  That's
 [3]       the way we've been doing it for the past six or
 [4]       eight years.
 [5]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Essentially that's
 [6]       correct, yes, sir.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Call the roll.
 [8]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Who seconded it?  I'm


 [9]       sorry.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Ms. Fleming.
[11]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[12]       Alexander?
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[14]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
[16]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?


[17]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
[18]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


[19]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  I'm going to


[20]       abstain.
[21]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
[23]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[24]       Spangler?
[25]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I'm going to
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 [1]       say no because I -- I really -- I'm going to say
 [2]       no.
 [3]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  Mr. Mayor, I have no
 [4]       further items.
 [5]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Bob Roche.
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yeah.  On the Web


 [7]       site --
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Item 10.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yeah.  Sorry.


[10]                 Item 10, Allow Department Heads.  When
[11]       the Web site was originally conceived -- and
[12]       I've seen this in much Web sites that I've come
[13]       into contact with.
[14]                 In a situation like this, we have
[15]       multiple departments, and the original
[16]       conception was supposed to be that each
[17]       individual would have their own page, each
[18]       department head would have the training and they
[19]       would be able to post their own information.
[20]                 And I know this has been brought up
[21]       several times in Council meetings over the past
[22]       year, and, for whatever reason, nothing has
[23]       happened.
[24]                 And what I'm talking about is if you
[25]       have a stray cat, if your cat gets lost and
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 [1]       Dennis picks up your cat, he can take it over
 [2]       there, photograph it with a digital camera and
 [3]       put it on the Web site.  So that way, if your
 [4]       cat goes missing, you can go to the Doraville
 [5]       Web site for animal control.  Oops, there's your
 [6]       cat.  Call up Dennis and get him home.
 [7]                 The rec. department can post all the
 [8]       schedules.  The Planning Commission or the city
 [9]       planner would have a page so that if he wanted
[10]       to, who knows, maybe he could post the zoning
[11]       ordinances that are coming up for review for the
[12]       next thing so that the citizens will have a
[13]       chance to see it.
[14]                 And for whatever reason, this is just
[15]       not happening yet, and my question is, what do
[16]       we need to do to make this happen?
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Well, what is the
[18]       problem?  You say it's been brought up before.
[19]       Well, what was --
[20]                 MR. HOWE:  Nothing's been -- you know,
[21]       I work for the Mayor, so --
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Is it any problem?
[23]                 MR. HOWE:  Well, first of all, Dennis
[24]       -- you had issues with Dennis on the Internet,
[25]       and that's between you and Dennis.
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 [1]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Stand up, Luke.
 [2]                 MR. HOWE:  Yeah, I mean this -- I've
 [3]       talked to John, I've talked to Carol.  Scott and
 [4]       I talked about it.  I've asked them if they
 [5]       wanted to, and they're perfectly fine with me
 [6]       doing it.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  And the animal control
 [8]       person is?
 [9]                 MR. HOWE:  Well, I mean he has to come
[10]       to me first and say this is -- and we can set it
[11]       up.  But he's got to have Internet access first,
[12]       and I'm not sure he has that.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So what you're


[14]       saying --
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Could you do it for
[16]       him?
[17]                 MR. HOWE:  Yes.  Yes, sir.  All he's
[18]       got to do is --
[19]                 There's a pretty efficient process of
[20]       getting things on the Web site, and that is they
[21]       got to give it to me.  And if you do, I mean
[22]       it's on there as quick as I can get to it.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  So what you're


[24]       saying is if the Chief has something that he
[25]       wants to put on the Web site, he has to come
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 [1]       through you or Scott has to --
 [2]                 MR. HOWE:  No one has ever --
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  -- come
 [4]       through you?
 [5]                 MR. HOWE:  -- had an issue putting
 [6]       anything on that Web site.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  But they have


 [8]       to come through you to put anything on the Web
 [9]       site.
[10]                 MR. HOWE:  Yes, sir.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And the original


[12]       idea was to give the department heads the
[13]       ability to maintain their own Web site.
[14]                 For instance, Chamblee issues a report
[15]       every -- every few weeks of, you know, police
[16]       happenings, basically.  And up till recently,
[17]       I've been just forwarding them to the local
[18]       blogs or whatever, and that kind of touched off
[19]       a thing where people have asked me personally to
[20]       provide crime statistics, et cetera, et cetera.
[21]                 Well, I mean as a City Council person
[22]       or whatever, I think that the Police Department
[23]       should be providing this information.  So if you
[24]       gave the Police Department their own page, they
[25]       could post their own crime statistics.  They
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 [1]       could post whatever they wanted to.
 [2]                 Do you see what I'm saying?  That way,
 [3]       you don't have to go through any focal -- any
 [4]       single person and we remove the bottleneck.  And
 [5]       that would apply to, like I said, the other
 [6]       departments or whatever.
 [7]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I think if the


 [8]       other department heads didn't feel comfortable
 [9]       with going on and putting the information on
[10]       their own Web page, then they could possibly
[11]       come and ask you to help them.  But I think we
[12]       have department heads that are quite capable of
[13]       going in --
[14]                 MR. HOWE:  Well, there's one right
[15]       here.  I mean you can see what he thinks.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Well, Scott,


[17]       how do you feel?
[18]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  I'm not a department
[19]       head, sir.
[20]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  In a sense,


[21]       you are if you ever get the permits clerk and --
[22]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Yeah.  I've never had a
[23]       -- well, that would again have to be a change to
[24]       the organizational structure because Mr. Howe
[25]       and myself as well as the other individuals at
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 [1]       City Hall report directly to the Mayor except
 [2]       for those ladies who report to Ms. Rhonda
 [3]       Blackmon, who's the City Clerk, who is I believe
 [4]       classified as a department head.
 [5]                 I've never had any problem with
 [6]       bringing anything to Luke.  And I brought it to
 [7]       the attention of the Mayor, and he simply says,
 [8]       "Give it to Luke, get it done," and we do it.
 [9]                 So whatever way that you would like to
[10]       do that is fine with me.  I think that's an
[11]       excellent use.  He's a good resource with
[12]       respect to that because he does have a lot of
[13]       the interaction with the media in particular and
[14]       receives a lot of input from citizens.  So I
[15]       think he's a good centralization point for you,
[16]       and I would encourage you to use his skills and
[17]       abilities to that effect.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  How do you


[19]       feel, Chief?
[20]                 CHIEF KING:  Honestly, sir, politically
[21]       this is such a hot potato, sir.  Whatever you
[22]       want to do.
[23]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  That's good.


[24]       I understand.
[25]                 CHIEF KING:  We can do it, we can --
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 [1]       whatever the Council wishes.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  You're quite


 [3]       capable of going on yourself and putting the
 [4]       information on without having to go through
 [5]       someone else?
 [6]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  But do you
 [7]       really have the time to be able to do that?
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Well, it's a lot


 [9]       quicker to just simply have something and put it
[10]       on a Web site than to send something to somebody
[11]       and have them put it on the Web site, then come
[12]       back and verify that it's on the Web site.
[13]                 And again, it's not just that
[14]       department.  And I apologize for using the term
[15]       "department head."  But you know, I mean it goes
[16]       for the library, you know, it goes for the
[17]       recreation department.  And you go to a lot of
[18]       these other Web sites, these other city Web
[19]       sites, and each site has a page and it's all
[20]       maintained --
[21]                 Here we basically have one page and
[22]       that's it.  I mean it's not very -- you know.
[23]                 I mean if the Council doesn't want this
[24]       to happen, then I guess not, but --
[25]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  I had my hand up but
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 [1]       it was getting tired.
 [2]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Sorry.
 [3]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  I used to want -- as a
 [4]       department head and somebody who has talked to
 [5]       some of the other department heads on this, I've
 [6]       also talked to Luke, a lot of us don't have
 [7]       time.  A lot of us are not computer savvy.
 [8]                 And I would really feel uncomfortable
 [9]       with people meddling in our Web site.  It's not
[10]       like individual Web pages for everybody.  It's a
[11]       whole unit.  And you start messing with stuff,
[12]       and you can really mess it up.
[13]                 I did, however, suggest to Luke that
[14]       someone learn it as a backup for him in case  he
[15]       was out.
[16]                 MR. HOWE:  There are -- yeah.  And
[17]       there's a lot of intricacies.  There's a lot of,
[18]       still, bugs that only I know.
[19]                 And so if somebody just went that
[20]       didn't -- you know, that didn't take a week --
[21]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  It could really mess
[22]       it up.
[23]                 MR. HOWE:  Yeah.  You could really mess
[24]       things up.
[25]                 But I have never, you know, tried to,
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 [1]       you know, keep anybody from participating or
 [2]       putting anything on there.
 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  It sounds like


 [4]       there's a problem with the Web site, though.  I
 [5]       mean the Web site -- a well designed Web site
 [6]       should be easy to use --
 [7]                 MR. HOWE:  Well --
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  -- easy to
 [9]       maintain or whatever.
[10]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  And you


[11]       shouldn't be the only one in the City to know
[12]       how to use this Web site.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Exactly.
[14]                 MR. HOWE:  Well, I think this is --
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Everybody


[16]       should have the opportunity.
[17]                 MR. HOWE:  When you go to any other
[18]       city, you go to any other business, you know,
[19]       you don't have -- you know, it's usually the
[20]       domain of the communications director.  You
[21]       know, some cities it's the clerk if they don't
[22]       have that.  You know, it's never multiple
[23]       people.  You know, it's just --
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  I find the
[25]       opposite.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Charlene, in


 [2]       Chamblee is it -- I mean I know he prepares his
 [3]       report, but don't they send it like to the city
 [4]       --
 [5]                 MS. FANG:  Chamblee, only city manager,
 [6]       Karen, can do it.  She's the only person send
 [7]       out all the message.  The Sergeant William, he's
 [8]       the one who write all the report, have to send
 [9]       to the city manager, and all the councilperson
[10]       have to send to the city manager.
[11]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Okay.  So as a


[12]       beginning, if we could get the monthly reports
[13]       that we get -- the building permit reports, the
[14]       crime statistics, the recreation department
[15]       statistics, the library reports -- if we can get
[16]       all that on the Web site -- I don't care how it
[17]       gets there, but if we can get all that
[18]       information there so people aren't asking me
[19]       directly, and it looks like I'm -- you know, I
[20]       say, "Well, I've got this piece of paper.  I
[21]       don't really know how to fax it to you," or
[22]       something.
[23]                 And you know, we have a Web site.  The
[24]       whole concept of the Web site is to provide as
[25]       much information as possible.  We should be
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 [1]       posting the financial reports as soon as they
 [2]       come out, you know, on the Web site.
 [3]                 And it's next on my agenda item, but,
 [4]       you know, the summary of motions.  It's a lot
 [5]       easier to look at a summary of motions than to
 [6]       try to wade through an entire transcript.
 [7]                 So if we're going to have this Web
 [8]       site, let's use it.  Otherwise, you know --
 [9]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  I'll be more than
[10]       happy to get you the monthly reports when
[11]       they're given to me in the middle of the month,
[12]       to put on the Web site.
[13]                 MR. HOWE:  That's -- I mean that's it.
[14]       Just got to give it to me.
[15]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And the second


[16]       thing would be --
[17]                 MR. HOWE:  I have some issues with
[18]       crime stats going on.
[19]                 Where is Susan Fraysse when we need
[20]       her?
[21]                 It is not -- I mean it's part of -- you
[22]       know, a Web site is about information but it's
[23]       about marketing as well, you know.  And I think
[24]       the Chief would be a good -- you know, the Chief
[25]       knows what -- you know, what we need to put out
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 [1]       there and what we don't.  You know, I'll leave
 [2]       that to his discretion.  If he wants it on
 [3]       there, it goes on there.  If the department
 [4]       heads want it on there, it'll go on there.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  The second thing


 [6]       was where we post the transcripts, that we also
 [7]       post the summary of motions.
 [8]                 MR. HOWE:  They're already on there.
 [9]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Summary of
[10]       motions?
[11]                 MR. HOWE:  I started putting them on as
[12]       soon as I saw it on the agenda.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Oh.  So now it's


[14]       on.
[15]                 MR. HOWE:  All you had to do is ask.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Because the other


[17]       -- the summary that was -- I'm not sure where it
[18]       came from.
[19]      A couple meetings ago, there was a
[20]       summary that was kind of a summary of the
[21]       meeting, and it talked about the ordinance --
[22]       the electronic communications ordinance.  And I
[23]       think the summary said something about the
[24]       ordinance had to do with City employees using
[25]       official e-mail addresses.  And I got called
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 [1]       about that, and I said, "Well, that's not what
 [2]       it was at all."  So the information was
 [3]       incorrect.
 [4]                 So all right.  Well, like I said, if we
 [5]       could start getting this out there, this
 [6]       information, then I think it would probably --
 [7]       like I said, I don't care how you do it or who
 [8]       does it.  I just want to see that.  I think more
 [9]       and more people -- they deserve this open
[10]       government; this information needs to be posted.
[11]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[12]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  And one last
[13]       thing.  If we could get a single picture of a
[14]       single resident of Doraville on the Web site,
[15]       that would be great, too.
[16]                 Thank you.  I'm done.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you, Luke.
[18]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I want to make


[19]       a motion that we adjourn the meeting.
[20]                 MR. HOWE:  That's going to -- we
[21]       already talked about getting real citizens on
[22]       there, and that's going to cost money.  You
[23]       know, we can do it.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  See that lady


[25]       right there?  She's got lots of digital
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 [1]       pictures.
 [2]                 MR. HOWE:  No, it doesn't work like
 [3]       that.  It really doesn't.
 [4]                 I like the way that the Web site --
 [5]       yeah, I'd love to have real pictures of real
 [6]       Doravillians, but I think there is one caveat:
 [7]       that it needs to be done right and not
 [8]       haphazardly.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay, Luke.  Thank you.


[10]                 We got something very important coming
[11]       up in a few minutes, but I want to give John a
[12]       chance to give some comments, and it's going to
[13]       take him just a very few minutes to bring us up
[14]       to date on something that's going to happen to
[15]       him --
[16]                 CHIEF KING:  Yes, sir.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  -- very shortly.
[18]                 And then after that, it's John's
[19]       birthday, and we want to close the meeting and
[20]       have a little birthday part.
[21]                 ATTORNEY WEED:  And in light of it
[22]       being the Chief's birthday, I'll give the Chief
[23]       and everyone else in the room a gift.  I have no
[24]       comments.
[25]                 CHIEF KING:  That is a gift.  That is a
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 [1]       gift.
 [2]                           - - -
 [3]                        (Laughter)
 [4]                           - - -
 [5]                 CHIEF KING:  Mayor, members of the City
 [6]       Council and citizens, just have kind of a real
 [7]       quick update.
 [8]                 We just put new stickers or a new
 [9]       design on the stickers.  And I talked to
[10]       Mr. Spangler and Mr. Roche when they were
[11]       outside looking at them.  We really welcome the
[12]       comments from the community as they look at the
[13]       cars, and  you can talk to our -- give them some
[14]       feedback on the comments.
[15]                 So far, it's something that we want to
[16]       make it high visibility.  The reflective signs I
[17]       think is something that the idea came from our
[18]       patrol officers.  They actually came up with
[19]       this idea, and we decided to support it with one
[20]       test run.  And so far, I've gotten a lot of very
[21]       positive comments, but we welcome any comments
[22]       that you all may have.  As you see -- as you go
[23]       outside, you'll see they're reflective.  So
[24]       they're very highly visible, especially at
[25]       night.
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Chief, are we


 [2]       going to have these on the motorcycles also?
 [3]                 CHIEF KING:  Not this big, sir, but
 [4]       yes.
 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I mean --


 [6]                 CHIEF KING:  Those are reflective, but
 [7]       we need to do a little research.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  How many


 [9]       motorcycles do we have?
[10]                 CHIEF KING:  We currently have three,
[11]       sir, but normally we do not have those out at
[12]       night because of safety reasons, sir.  But
[13]       they've been operating because the weather --
[14]       when the weather is reasonable, we've been
[15]       having the motorcycles out in the neighborhoods.
[16]                 But we've had those out in the daytime,
[17]       sir.  But yes, sir, they have the same scheme.
[18]                 Our armed robberies over the holidays
[19]       have been surprisingly low, which is something
[20]       that we've been tracking very, very closely
[21]       because of the economy.  So we have at least a
[22]       little bit of good news.  Hopefully, we can keep
[23]       those statistics down.
[24]                 Over the Christmas holidays, I got a
[25]       message from my Chief of Command in my Reserve
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 [1]       unit, and I've been notified that I am being
 [2]       mobilized for service in Afghanistan this year.
 [3]                 I'm in the process -- I informed the
 [4]       Mayor, and I wanted to make the notification
 [5]       first to the City Council in person, but the
 [6]       Atlanta Journal-Constitution kind of beat me to
 [7]       the punch, so I didn't want to do the
 [8]       notification just like this.
 [9]                 But the 48th Infantry Brigade from the
[10]       Georgia National Guard, 3,000 plus of us are
[11]       being recalled for active duty in service in
[12]       Afghanistan sometime in the March/April time
[13]       frame.
[14]                 I'm working with Captain Atkinson, who
[15]       I've spoken to the Mayor and I would like to
[16]       leave in charge of the department pending any
[17]       issues that the Council may have with that
[18]       decision.
[19]                 I want to assure the Council and our
[20]       citizens that the department will be in good
[21]       hands.  I think all of y'all have gotten to know
[22]       Captain Atkinson and know that he's fully
[23]       capable.  He's one of the smartest guys that we
[24]       have working for us.  He's a graduate of the FBI
[25]       National Academy and he's greatly respected in
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 [1]       our community, and I don't think the
 [2]       capabilities of our police department will be
 [3]       degraded one bit.
 [4]                 I would ask that not only you support
 [5]       -- I know I can count on the support of y'all
 [6]       for Captain Atkinson but for your support on the
 [7]       commission that I'm getting ready to take on.
 [8]                 And our job will be to train the Afghan
 [9]       army and the Afghan police.  So far, my
[10]       commander has tasked me to be the senior mentor
[11]       and training for the Kabul police chief because
[12]       of the skills that I possess and that you've
[13]       given me the opportunity to develop.
[14]                 So based on that, I am working with the
[15]       Mayor and my staff to make a smooth transition
[16]       in that.  And my task is to go and accomplish
[17]       this mission and return as quickly as possible,
[18]       to return to my duties.
[19]                 I know I've said this plenty of times
[20]       to the members of the community.  I love this
[21]       community, I love serving in the capacity that
[22]       you've given me the opportunity, and I hope you
[23]       support this endeavor.
[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Any idea how long


[25]       the deployment is?
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 [1]                 CHIEF KING:  Sir, no more than 12
 [2]       months.  This is what the Secretary of Defense's
 [3]       message is.  They're averaging between 10-1/2 to
 [4]       11-1/2 months depending on things in country.  A
 [5]       lot of the troops that have been leaving Iraq
 [6]       will be flowing into Afghanistan as we prepare
 [7]       our surge into Afghanistan.  There will be a net
 [8]       increase of over 20 to 30 thousand additional
 [9]       troops going into Afghanistan for this next
[10]       year.
[11]                 So that is going to be -- the critical
[12]       task is to train the Afghans so they can do
[13]       their job without U.S. continued presence.
[14]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  John, I understand that
[15]       you're going to the Kabul police department?
[16]                 CHIEF KING:  Yes, sir.
[17]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  And there is a number
[18]       of young children, I believe, three to four
[19]       thousand children in that particular place --
[20]                 CHIEF KING:  Yes, sir.
[21]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  -- that need help.
[22]                 And I have set up a committee and I'll
[23]       be setting up more to do a transition of getting
[24]       a bunch of stuff that's needed by those children
[25]       between now and the time that you're deployed
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 [1]       and get all that stuff ready to put on one of
 [2]       the Federal planes, you might say, so we can
 [3]       save some postage.
 [4]                 But anyway, we'll be working on that
 [5]       until the time that you're deployed.  And I've
 [6]       already set up a committee, and I kind of prefer
 [7]       this to be a citizens' committee and work
 [8]       through with the Council of course, but a
 [9]       citizens' committee, and I have some people
[10]       already set up for that.  And also, they will be
[11]       having a -- you might say a going away party for
[12]       you at that particular time.  They'll do that
[13]       also.
[14]                 CHIEF KING:  Well, thank you, sir.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  So we're going to be
[16]       working, and I'm asking the audience who will be
[17]       helping, too, we'll be getting -- John's going
[18]       to get a list of what these kids need, and we're
[19]       going to be getting it together by the time John
[20]       is deployed.
[21]                 CHIEF KING:  Thank you very much, sir.
[22]       It goes a very long way.  The message from
[23]       regular American citizens donating school
[24]       supplies, toys will go a very long way toward
[25]       showing the goodwill of America towards these
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 [1]       countries that are having a tough time.
 [2]                 Thank you very much.  I appreciate it.
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay, John.  Thank you.


 [4]                 CHIEF KING:  Unless the Council has got
 [5]       any questions or comments, that concludes my
 [6]       presentation, sir.
 [7]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Like I say, we want to
 [8]       have -- today is John's birthday, and of course
 [9]       we had a young lady donate a cake with John's
[10]       name on it.
[11]                 So I would like to go ahead and have
[12]       somebody make a motion we adjourn the meeting.
[13]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  I already made


[14]       the motion, Mayor.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  No citizen
[17]       comments, Mayor?
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  We can, sir.  Any
[19]       citizens?
[20]                 Come on up.
[21]                 MR. HART:  My comment was about --
[22]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Let's make it short so
[23]       we can get into the birthday.
[24]                 MR. HART:  Well, let me start and I'll
[25]       finish.
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 [1]                 This is about this Asadi Design, this
 [2]       mini editor thing that was just brought up.
 [3]                 When we originally voted to hire Asadi
 [4]       -- I don't know what the final payment was, but
 [5]       somewhere between 50 and 60 thousand dollars --
 [6]       it was for a fairly robust Web site based on an
 [7]       Adobe Editor system where they'd have an admin
 [8]       and each department head.
 [9]                 And we had these meetings at City Hall
[10]       with the Clerk, with Ms. Blackmon.  All
[11]       department heads would be trained by Asadi, and
[12]       they would enter their own information in their
[13]       mini editors and then that would go through an
[14]       admin and the admin would put it on the Web
[15]       site.
[16]                 But that's -- what we paid for and what
[17]       we got are two different things.  We've got
[18]       stock photos on the Web site that, you know,
[19]       we've got Dekalb County Police Department photos
[20]       and pictures of citizens that don't live here.
[21]       I mean it's a pretty poor -- if it cost $60,000,
[22]       we got about $5,000 worth of Web site out of it.
[23]                 MR. HOWE:  Well, she's still waiting to
[24]       get some payment to start on some other things.
[25]                 MR. HART:  Well, they've gotten paid
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 [1]       enough money to get what we originally -- we
 [2]       have the original design work for this Web site
 [3]       and for a City publication, for a new tag line
 [4]       for the City, for graphics for the City, and
 [5]       none of this was done.  And we're back to now we
 [6]       have one person running the City Web site.
 [7]                 It's, at best, second rate.  It was
 [8]       supposed to be beyond what the cities of
 [9]       Chamblee and the rest of these cities around
[10]       here.  I don't want to hear what Chamblee's
[11]       doing or what these other --
[12]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  I don't either.
[13]                 MR. HART:  -- people are doing, and
[14]       that's what I've got to say.
[15]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.
[16]                 MR. HART:  I mean I think you wasted
[17]       your money.
[18]                 MS. HOFFMEISTER:  Bonita Hoffmeister,
[19]       Oakcliff.
[20]                 I want to make everybody aware that
[21]       there is a Planning Commission meeting for
[22]       Dekalb tomorrow night, 6:30.  On the agenda is
[23]       an O&I.  It's basically a done deal.
[24]                 And the Board of Commissioners will
[25]       meet on the same agenda item, and it's 9 -- it's
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 [1]       a new number 9.  So it's about 10th in line, so
 [2]       it will not take them long to do this.  And that
 [3]       is on the last Tuesday of this month.
 [4]                 Just to bring to the point, since we're
 [5]       discussing O&I tonight, this is the land that
 [6]       was rezoned O&I.  I've seen about four of these
 [7]       now with Dekalb County.  They come in O-I.  "Oh,
 [8]       this sounds great because we're going to have
 [9]       mixed use.  We're going to have some retail.
[10]       We're going to have some coffee shops and book
[11]       shops, and we're all thrilled about it."
[12]                 So that was turned O&I, and this is on
[13]       the inside of I-285 off of North Peachtree.
[14]       What we ended up with was 747 apartments that
[15]       are 20 percent low income/80 percent HUD.
[16]                 These are the things you have to watch
[17]       out for when you do your O&I because this is the
[18]       new way that the developers are coming in with
[19]       low-end development.
[20]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Anybody else?
[21]                 MS. CALVERT:  Well, we keep saying the
[22]       Police Department needs to get all their
[23]       information out to the public.  I don't think
[24]       Doraville needs to be put in a bad light with
[25]       some of the things that are happening.  I think


American Court Reporting Company, Inc. Min-U-Script® (43) Page 169 - Page 172







City Council Meeting  
City of Doraville, Georgia


Before Mayor Ray Jenkins
January 5, 2009


Page 173


 [1]       we need all positive things to be on our Web
 [2]       site.
 [3]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you.
 [4]                 Anybody else?
 [5]                 MR. ANDERSON:  A couple comments and a


 [6]       question.
 [7]                 I certainly appreciate the Council
 [8]       postponing a little bit on the O&I review
 [9]       situation.
[10]                 I was particularly concerned about the
[11]       traffic -- not the traffic -- the parking
[12]       situation, the parking decks -- I want to look
[13]       at that -- and the storage units next to R-1.
[14]       So I appreciate time to look at that.
[15]                 I also want to comment about 1604
[16]       Wilton.  I think that was the address.  The
[17]       Planning Commission, the other -- last Planning
[18]       Commission, the one that I was on I guess
[19]       refused or didn't like that situation.
[20]                 After the meeting, if you want to call
[21]       it a meeting that we had last time, I went and
[22]       looked at the property again.  And I'd looked at
[23]       it as a planning commissioner the first time.
[24]       And I went and looked at it again, and there was
[25]       no signs up the next day.  So that means to me
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 [1]       that there was no signs.
 [2]                 There was a new curb cut with fresh
 [3]       gravel on the small lot already prepared and in
 [4]       place well before, obviously, that meeting
 [5]       occurred the other night.  So I just raise that.
 [6]                 I know that's water under the bridge.
 [7]       It's happened.  We've passed that variance for
 [8]       those people.  But it was irregular.
 [9]                 I ask, is the Flowers -- on the
[10]       Planning Commission meeting on January 8th, the
[11]       Flowers sign, is that one of the issues?
[12]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  No, it's up.  It's up.
[13]                 MR. ANDERSON:  I know the sign's up,
[14]       but I'm just asking if that's one of the issues
[15]       that night at the meeting.
[16]                 MR. HAEBERLIN:  Well, I mean we'll be
[17]       redoing it completely so it's a moot point.
[18]                 MR. ANDERSON:  Okay.  All right.  And
[19]       the other thing was to Murray.
[20]                 This has been a problem for me or a
[21]       question through zoning books and Muni codes and
[22]       stuff.  There was a question tonight about
[23]       parking on the grass and what number referred to
[24]       what number.
[25]                 I guess I'm asking that since we're
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 [1]       using apparently and have been using two
 [2]       different sets of codes, that they cross
 [3]       reference each other so that if you look at 240
 [4]       dash whatever it is, it also cross references to
 [5]       6-04 or whatever it is in the zoning book,
 [6]       because we're using constantly -- regularly,
 [7]       anyway -- different laws for different -- for
 [8]       the same purpose.  We're using different codes,
 [9]       different ordinances.
[10]                 When the City attacked my bushes some
[11]       years ago, there was more than one code used and
[12]       there was no cross references.  And when I've
[13]       looked through zoning books and rewrites and
[14]       stuff, that's been one of my main deals, is how
[15]       do you know that you're reading the final deal
[16]       here or all the pertinent information?
[17]                 And that was a classic example tonight.
[18]       There was no cross reference in Murray's book as
[19]       to the zoning book; wherein, if you looked in
[20]       the zoning book as a citizen and said, "Well, I
[21]       can do this," and then there turned out to be a
[22]       law that also not conflicted with it but also
[23]       added more information, that that person looking
[24]       that up wouldn't know that there is more
[25]       information there to be looked up.
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 [1]                 And so it was a classic example of it
 [2]       tonight.  And I just want to point it out that
 [3]       it's difficult to cross reference these things
 [4]       if there isn't a cross reference.  And I ask
 [5]       that these ordinances be cross referenced so
 [6]       that we know what the heck is going on.
 [7]                 Thank you.
 [8]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Thank you, Stuart.
 [9]                 We're going to close the meeting and
[10]       we're going to sing Happy Birthday to John.
[11]                 Call the roll.
[12]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  I need a motion and a


[13]       second.
[14]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  We already had


[15]       a motion on the table.  We just need a second.
[16]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Second.
[17]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  I didn't hear.
[18]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Call the roll,
[19]       please.
[20]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
[21]       Alexander?
[22]                 COUNCILMEMBER ALEXANDER:  Yes.
[23]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Bates?


[24]                 COUNCILMEMBER BATES:  Yes.
[25]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Fleming?
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 [1]                 COUNCILMEMBER FLEMING:  Yes.
 [2]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Pittman?


 [3]                 COUNCILMEMBER PITTMAN:  Yes.
 [4]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember Roche?


 [5]                 COUNCILMEMBER ROCHE:  Yes.
 [6]                 CLERK BLACKMON:  Councilmember
 [7]       Spangler.
 [8]                 COUNCILMEMBER SPANGLER:  Yes.
 [9]                 MAYOR JENKINS:  Okay.  Who's going to
[10]       lead it off?  Go ahead, Bonita.
[11]                           - - -
[12]             (Meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.)
[13]                           -o0o-
[14] 


[15] 


[16] 


[17] 


[18] 


[19] 


[20] 


[21] 


[22] 


[23] 


[24] 


[25] 
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 [1]                  C E R T I F I C A T E


 [2]  STATE OF GEORGIA]


 [3]  COUNTY OF DEKALB]


 [4]       I hereby certify that the foregoing transcript


 [5]  was taken down, as stated in the caption, and the


 [6]  proceedings were reduced to typewriting under my


 [7]  direction and control.


 [8]       I further certify that the transcript is a true


 [9]  and correct record of the evidence given at the said


[10]  proceedings.


[11]       I further certify that I am neither a relative


[12]  or employee or attorney or counsel to any of the


[13]  parties, nor financially or otherwise interested in


[14]  this matter.


[15]       This the 14th day of January, 2009.


[16] 


[17]                  _____________________________


[18]                        Theresa Bretch, CCR


[19]                        Permit No. B-755


[20] 


[21] 


                                        [SEAL]


[22] 


[23] 


[24] 


[25] 
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 1  A motion was made by Councilmember Bates to approve 


    the minutes of the January 5, 2009 Council meeting. 


 2  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Pittman. 


    Motion passed by unanimous vote. 


 3 


 


 4  A motion was made by Councilmember Bates to adjust 


    height of buildings in proposed O-I/O-W ordinance to a 


 5  maximum of five stories.  The motion was seconded by 


    Councilmember Alexander.  The motion passed by a vote 


 6  of 5-1, with one dissenting vote from Councilmember 


    Spangler. 


 7 


 


 8  A motion was made by Councilmember Roche to allow 


    fully-closed soundproof veterinary clinics in O-I/O-W 


 9  as a conditional use.  The motion was seconded by 


    Councilmember Bates.  The motion was passed by 


10  unanimous vote. 


 


11 


    A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler to 


12  postpone voting on O-I/O-W pending opportunity for 


    Planning Commission to review and give feedback, 


13  hopefully before next Council meeting.  The motion was 


    seconded by Councilmember Roche.  The motion was 


14  retracted by Councilmember Spangler and no further 


    action was taken. 


15 


 


16  A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler to 


    postpone voting on changes to O-I/O-W until changes 


17  have been made to the documents in writing.  The 


    motion was seconded by Councilmember Fleming.  The 


18  motion was defeated by a vote of 2-4, with dissenting 


    votes from Councilmember Alexander, Councilmember 


19  Bates, Councilmember Pittman, and Councilmember Roche. 


 


20 


    A motion was made by Councilmember Bates to adopt the 


21  O-I/O-W ordinance with changes that have been voted on 


    and noted.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember 


22  Pittman.  The motion passed by a vote of 4-1 with 


    dissenting votes from Councilmember Spangler and 


23  Councilmember Fleming. 


 


24 


 


25 
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 4  A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler to 


    postpone the remainder of the meeting.  No second was 


 5  made and no further action was taken. 


 


 6 


    A motion was made by Councilmember Fleming to include 


 7  in Section 4.1.2, Military Leave provision of the 


    personnel manual, that the City will compensate an 


 8  employee the difference between their City salary and 


    military salary; that the City will continue medical 


 9  benefits and retirement benefits during time of 


    deployment; that service time will not be interrupted; 


10  that vacation and sick time will accrue during 


    deployment.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember 


11  Roche.  The motion passed by unanimous vote. 


 


12 


    A motion was made by Councilmember Spangler to 


13  postpone the remainder of the meeting until the next 


    scheduled Council meeting.  No second was made to the 


14  motion, and no further action was taken. 


 


15 


    A motion was made by Councilmember Bates to adopt Hold 


16  Harmless and Indemnification Agreement between Juan 


    Valdes, Alejandra Valdes and La Costa Seafood, LLC. 


17  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Pittman.  The 


    motion was passed by unanimous vote. 


18 


 


19  A motion was made by Councilmember Bates to postpone 


    the remainder of the meeting until the next scheduled 


20  meeting.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember 


    Spangler.  The motion passed by unanimous vote. 


21 


                             -o0o- 


22 


 


23 


 


24 


 


25 
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 1  1.   A motion was made by Councilmember Roche to give 


 


 2  the City Clerk nonexempt employee status and a salary 


 


 3  of $65,000 per year, which would eliminate her 


 


 4  overtime and comp time and which would be equal to her 


 


 5  starting salary last spring of $48,000 plus overtime 


 


 6  and comp time.  The motion was seconded by 


 


 7  Councilmember Fleming. 


 


 8 


         The motion was withdrawn by Councilmember Roche 


 9 


    pending discussion of general exempt/nonexempt 


10 


    employee status scheduled for the February 2, 2009, 


11 


    meeting regarding the Employee Manual.  No further 


12 


    action was taken. 


13 


 


14 


    2.  A motion was made by Councilmember Bates to 


15 


    adjourn the meeting.  The motion was seconded by 
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16 


    Councilmember Spangler.  The motion was passed by 


17 


    unanimous vote. 


18 
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21 
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24 
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City of Doraville, Georgia 


Council Agenda 
January 28, 2009  Special Called Meeting                6:00 PM City Hall 


   


  


1. CALL TO ORDER 


 


2. ROLL CALL 


 


3. MID-YEAR BUDGET REVIEW 
 


4. ADJOURNMENT 


 
 








 


City of Doraville, Georgia 


Council Agenda 
January 5, 2009  Council Meeting                           6:00 PM City Hall 


    


 


1. CALL TO ORDER 


2. ROLL CALL 


3. MAYOR’S COMMENTS 


 Approve minutes for 12/15/08 


 Update on GM Property 


 Planning/Zoning Meetings 


 


 OLD BUSINESS 


 


4. O-I AND O-W WITH DEFINITIONS 


5. REQUEST STAFF TO BEGIN RE-WRITE WITH ATTORNEY FOR REMAINING RESIDENTIAL 


 DISTRICTS 


6. BUILDING IDENTIFIER PLACARDS ORDINANCE 


7. RESOLUTION SUPPORTING LEGISLATIVE DELEGATION’S SPONSOR OF CHARTER                 


 CHANGES 


8. FINE AND BOND SCHEDULE LOCAL OFFENSES 


 


 NEW BUSINESS 


 


9. ELECT MAYOR PRO-TEM 


10. ALLOW DEPARTMENT HEADS TO UPDATE CONTENT ON WEBSITE 


11. ADD SUMMARY OF MOTIONS TO TRANSCRIPTS ON WEBSITE 


12. POLICE DEPARTMENT COMMENTS 


13. ATTORNEY COMMENTS 


14. DORAVILLE CITIZENS COMMENTS 


15. ADJOURNMENT 


 





